Correlates of neurocognitive and socialcognitive functioning in major depressive disorder and borderline personality disorder

Doctoral (Ph.D.) thesis

Nándor Németh

Supervisors: **Prof. Tamás Tényi, M.D., D.Sc. Mária Simon, M.D., Ph.D.**

Leader of Doctoral Program: **Prof. Tamás Tényi, M.D., D.Sc.**

Leader of Doctoral School: **Prof. Sámuel Komoly, M.D., D.Sc.**



University of Pécs, Faculty of Medicine Doctoral School of Clinical Neurosciences Pécs, 2020

Table of contents

Abł	orevia	ations	4
1.	Gen	neral introduction	6
2.	Exa	mining the relationships between early life stress, serum lipid profiles, and cogniti	ive
fund	ctioni	ing in major depressed patients	10
2	.1.	Introduction	10
2	.2.	Objectives	13
2	.3.	Methods	
	2.3.1	1. Participants	
	2.3.2	2. Instruments	
	2.3.3	3. The sequence of data collection	
	2.3.4	4. Statistical analysis.	
2	.4.	Results	
	2.4.1	1. Demographic, lifestyle, and clinical data	
	2.4.2	 Lipid profile	
	2.4.3	3. Neurocognition	
2	.5.	Discussion	
	2.5.1	1. The relationship between early life stress and serum lipid profiles in major	
	depr	ressed patients	
	2.5.2	 Factors influencing cognitive functioning in major depressed patients. 	
	2.5	3 Limitations	35
3	The	eory of mind disturbances in borderline personality disorder: a meta-analysis	37
3.	1	Introduction	37
3	2	Objectives	38
3	3	Methods	39
5	331	1 Literature search and study selection	39
	332	2 Theory of mind measures	43
	333	3 Statistical analysis	45
3	4	Results	47
5	341	1 Overall theory of mind	49
	342	 Mental state decoding versus mental state reasoning 	49
	343	3 Affective versus cognitive theory of mind	51
	344	4 The effect of task types	53
	344	5 Meta-regression analyses	53
3	5	Discussion	54
5	351	1 Main results	54
	350	2 The effect of comorbidities on theory of mind in BPD	56
	353	3 The effect of task type	56
	354	4 Limitations	58
4	Exa:	mining the relationship between executive functions and mentalizing abilities of n	atients
witl	h bord	derline personality disorder	59
4	1	Introduction	
4	.2	Objectives	61
4	. 3	Methods	61
	431	1 Participants	
	432	 Instruments 	62
	433	3 Statistical analysis	
Δ	. 4	Results	
-т	441	1 Between-group comparisons: demographic and clinical data	
	442	2. Between-group comparisons: executive functioning	65
	443	3 Between-group comparisons: mentalizing abilities	
	444	4. Regression analyses in the whole sample: alexithymia	68

4.4.5.	Regression analyses in the whole sample: mental state decoding	68
4.4.6.	Regression analyses in the whole sample: mental state reasoning	68
4.5. Dis	cussion	69
4.5.1.	The executive and mentalizing profile of BPD	
4.5.2.	Factors influencing mentalizing abilities in BPD	
4.5.3.	Limitations	
5. Summar	y and conclusions	
5.1. Sur	nmary of the findings	
5.2. Con	clusions and implications for future research and clinical practice	
Acknowledge	ements	
Publications.		
References		
Supplementa	y tables	
**	•	

Abbreviations

ATT	Advanced Theory of Mind Test
BDI	Beck Depression Inventory
BMI	Body mass index
BPD	Borderline personality disorder
CAMS	Cartoon-Based Assessment of Mentalizing Skills
СРТ	Conners' Continuous Performance Test-II
CTQ	Childhood Trauma Questionnaire-Short Form
CTQ EA	CTQ Emotional Abuse scale
CTQ EN	CTQ Emotional Neglect scale
CTQ PA	CTQ Physical Abuse scale
CTQ PN	CTQ Physical Neglect scale
CTQ SA	CTQ Sexual Abuse scale
CVD	Cardiovascular disease
EAT	Expression Attribution Test
ED	Eating disorder
EF	Executive functioning
ELS	Early life stress
FBPST	False-Belief Picture Sequencing Task
FPT	Faux Pas Test
FT	Flanker Task
GSI	Global severity index
HC	Healthy control
HDL-C	High-density lipoprotein cholesterol
IQ	Intelligence quotient
JAT	Joke-Appreciation Task
LDL-C	Low-density lipoprotein cholesterol
LFT	Letter Fluency Task
LST	Listening Span Task
MA	Meta-analysis
MASC	Movie for the Assessment of Social Cognition
MDD	Major depressive disorder
MDE	Major depressive episode
MET	Multifaceted Empathy Test

MSAT	Mental State Attribution Task
NTT	Nonverbal ToM Task
PTSD	Post-traumatic stress disorder
RMET	Reading the Mind in the Eyes Test
SCL-90-R	Symptom Check List-90-Revised
SUD	Substance use disorder
TAS-20	Toronto Alexithymia Scale-20 items
TASIT	The Awareness of Social Inference Test
TC	Total cholesterol
TG	Triglycerides
ТоМ	Theory of mind
WCST	Wisconsin Card Sorting Test

1. General introduction

The role of neurocognitive and social-cognitive abilities in psychiatric disorders received much attention in clinical research over the past decades. This thesis examines the correlates of neurocognitive and social-cognitive functioning in major depressive disorder (MDD) and borderline personality disorder (BPD). During my Ph.D. years, I was involved in two research projects. One line of research has focused on the biological and psychological effects of early stressful life events in patients with MDD. The first study of this thesis presents the results in this field. This study investigated the associations between depression, early life adversity, lipid parameters, and neurocognitive performance.

It is well known that early life stress (ELS; i.e., stress caused by traumatic experiences during childhood) is a strong predictor of MDD in adulthood (Lindert et al., 2014; Mandelli et al., 2015). However, not all adult MDD patients experienced ELS as a child. Clinical research suggests that MDD with a history of ELS is an etiologically distinct subtype of MDD with different symptomatology, course, and prognosis (Miniati et al., 2010; Klein et al., 2009; Nanni et al., 2012). One of the central issues of depression research today is the identification of features of MDD that may be related to the depressive psychopathology itself, and that may be rather due to the adverse effects of ELS (Heim et al., 2008). Initial research in this area suggests that many of the biological markers previously thought to be central to MDD are not a common feature of the disorder, but are primary characteristics of those MDD patients who experienced high levels of stress in childhood (Heim et al., 2000; Vythilingam et al., 2002). The first study of this paper aimed to extend this line of research.

Among others, serum lipids and lipoproteins have been suggested to be useful biomarkers for the diagnosis and therapy of MDD (for a review, see Parekh et al., 2017). However, studies investigating serum lipid composition in MDD yielded inconsistent findings (Shin et al., 2008; Persons and Fiedorowicz, 2016). Several hypotheses can be put forward to explain these contradictory results, such as methodological differences in the evaluation of depression, or the demographic, lifestyle, and clinical features of the patients involved in the studies. However, several other studies demonstrated associations between ELS and serum lipid alterations in different psychiatric (McIntyre et al., 2012; Misiak et al., 2015) and non-psychiatric samples (van Reedt Dortland et al., 2012; Spann et al., 2014). Thus, ELS might have been an uncontrolled confounding variable in studies on lipid disturbances in MDD that may have contributed to the inconsistent findings. The first study

presented in this thesis aims to explore whether lipid and lipoprotein abnormalities in MDD are primarily related to the disorder itself or can be attributed to the long-term detrimental effects of ELS. Research on this topic may extend our knowledge about the biological characteristics of an ELS-related subtype of MDD and may provide useful information for clinicians to identify depressed patients at high risk of somatic illnesses like metabolic syndrome or cardiovascular diseases.

Furthermore, the relationship between lipid profiles and neurocognitive functioning in patients with MDD has gained little attention so far. Neurocognitive impairments are frequently reported in MDD (for a review, see Rock et al., 2014), and they are frequently associated with impaired social and occupational functioning (Jaeger et al. 2006; Yen et al. 2011), more severe symptomatology (McDermott and Ebmeier, 2009), and poor response to antidepressant treatment (Potter et al. 2004; Story et al. 2008). Moreover, a recent metaanalysis (Motter et al., 2016) has found that cognitive training can improve symptom severity, daily functioning together with the cognitive processes in MDD. Because of these clinical implications, understanding factors that influence neurocognitive deficits in MDD is crucial. Some evidence suggests that neurocognitive impairments are much more pronounced in MDD patients with ELS (Dannehl et al., 2017). On the other hand, previous studies have found associations between serum lipid levels and neurocognitive performance in various non-elderly samples (Gendle et al., 2008; Sims et al., 2008; Lindenmayer et al., 2012). In line with this, a recent study documented elevated triglyceride levels in patients with MDD, which was associated with deficits in several neurocognitive domains (Shao et al., 2017). Based on these prior investigations, the first study of this thesis also aimed to investigate whether there were differences in attentional and executive abilities in MDD patients with and without a history of ELS and whether MDD patients' cognitive performance was related to the various serum lipid components.

Another line of the research (the second and third studies) presented in this thesis has focused on the mentalizing abilities of patients with borderline personality disorder. In recent years, the mentalization-based model of BPD (Bateman and Fonagy, 2010; Sharp and Kalpakci, 2015; Fonagy and Luyten, 2016) has received growing attention. Mentalization refers to social-cognitive processes that allow us to understand our own and others' behavior in terms of internal mental states (Bateman and Fonagy, 2016). Several abilities fall under the umbrella term of mentalization, such as empathy, emotional awareness, or theory of mind (ToM). According to the mentalization-based approach, the symptoms of BPD can be best explained as a consequence of impairments in these abilities (Sharp and Kalpakci, 2015;

Fonagy and Luyten, 2016). In earlier theoretical formulations (e.g., Fonagy et al., 2000), it was hypothesized that BPD patients have a generalized deficit in mentalizing. However, over time, several studies have shown that BPD patients' mentalizing abilities are not equally impaired: some subprocesses can be normal or even enhanced abilities can occur in specific domains of mentalization (for reviews, see Dinsdale and Crespi, 2013; Roepke et al., 2013). Based on these findings, recent theoretical formulations define mentalization as a multidimensional construct involving several dimensions along which various mentalizing subprocesses can be dissociated (Bateman and Fonagy, 2016). According to this novel approach, patients with BPD could be characterized by a specific mentalizing profile, i.e., they have deficits in controlled, cognitive, and internally-based forms of mentalization, but not in automatic, affective, and externally-based modes of mentalization (Fonagy and Luyten, 2016). Current research focuses on the exploration of BPD patients' mentalizing profile and the clinical and cognitive correlates of its components (Baez et al., 2015; Petersen et al., 2016; Berenson et al., 2018; Pluta et al., 2018). The identification of strengths and weaknesses in the mentalizing profile of BPD patients may provide important clues for further development of psychosocial interventions, which focus on the patients' mentalizing capacities (Bateman and Fonagy, 2010, 2016). Such an approach may help determine impaired mentalizing abilities that need to be improved by specific interventions, and abilities that are relatively preserved and can compensate deficits in other domains of mentalization. The second and third studies in this thesis present our contributions to this field.

In the second study, we performed a meta-analysis of the literature on theory of mind performances in patients with BPD. ToM is the other-oriented aspect of mentalization by which individuals can attribute mental states to other individuals (Choi-Kain and Gunderson, 2008). In recent years, several distinct subcomponents of ToM were identified (Bora et al., 2006; Shamay-Tsoory et al., 2006), thus, the study of ToM provides a good opportunity to characterize the mentalizing profile of BPD. For this purpose, we conducted separate meta-analyses for different ToM components, such as mental state decoding and mental state reasoning, as well as affective and cognitive ToM, and examined the potential dissociations of these abilities in BPD. Furthermore, we also investigated which demographic variables and psychiatric comorbidities may have an impact on borderline patients' ToM capacities.

The third study of the thesis was built upon the findings of our meta-analysis. In this study, we aimed to investigate the neurocognitive correlates of BPD patients' mentalizing profile. An intriguing research question in studying mentalizing abilities is the relationship

between these abilities and other non-social, domain-general cognitive skills, such as executive functioning (EF). EF refers to a set of neurocognitive capabilities that enable flexible responses in complex situations through the higher-order control of mental processes and behavior (Chan et al., 2008).

Several studies have demonstrated deficits of EF (reviewed by McClure et al., 2016) and mentalization in BPD (reviewed by Roepke et al., 2013); however, little research has explored the possible relationship between these two types of deficits (for one exception, see Baez et al., 2015). The majority of previous studies investigated EF concerning symptoms of affective and behavioral dysregulation in BPD (e.g., Fertuck et al., 2006; LeGris and Van Reekum, 2006). Nonetheless, one can assume that executive impairments may contribute to the interpersonal problems in BPD like in other psychiatric conditions. Supposing that EF deficits play an important role in mentalizing difficulties in BPD, the integration of cognitive remediation programs into the routine psychosocial interventions in BPD may help to achieve stronger therapeutic effects on patients' interpersonal functioning. Based on these considerations, we investigated the relationship between EF and mentalizing in BPD in the third study of this thesis. The first aim of this study was to analyze simultaneously the mentalizing and executive abilities in BPD patients on tasks assessing different subdomains of mentalization and EF. Here, we examined both other- and self-oriented mentalization, which we operationalized as ToM and emotional self-awareness/alexithymia, respectively. As the results of our meta-analysis suggested that BPD patients have intact mental state decoding capacity but deficits in mental state reasoning, we investigated these two aspects of ToM separately. An additional goal of this study was to determine the relative importance of BPD diagnosis and EF in predicting mentalizing performance while considering the potential effects of co-occurring psychiatric symptoms and general intelligence.

2. Examining the relationships between early life stress, serum lipid profiles, and cognitive functioning in major depressed patients

2.1. Introduction

Major depressive disorder (MDD) is a key public health concern today (Kessler, 2012), as it is a commonly occurring and often-recurring condition associated with considerable functional impairments, diminished quality of life, increased medical morbidity, and mortality (Kessler and Bromet, 2013). In addition to mental health problems, MDD often coincides with somatic illnesses such as metabolic syndrome (Pan et al., 2012) and cardiovascular diseases (CVD) (Hare et al., 2014); nevertheless, the direction of the causal relationship between depression and cardiometabolic diseases, as well as the specific underlying mechanisms, have not yet been fully understood. Moreover, patients suffering from MDD often present neurocognitive deficits (Austin et al., 2014).

Major depressive disorder is a clinically heterogeneous disorder, which is a result of manifold etiological factors, as well as developmental pathways. Early life stress (ELS), such as adverse childhood experiences (e.g., physical, emotional, and sexual abuse, neglect, parental loss, and poverty), have long been known to be strong predictors of MDD in adulthood (e.g., Widom et al., 2007; Norman et al., 2012; Lindert et al., 2014). A recent meta-analysis of 26 studies revealed that childhood emotional abuse and neglect showed the strongest association with depression risk in adults, while sexual/physical abuse or family violence have been proved to be non-specific risk factors for various mental disorders (Mandelli et al., 2015).

MDD patients with a history of ELS are suggested to suffer from a clinically and biologically distinguishable, special subtype of depression according to the results of a series of studies (Heim et al., 2008). Adult MDD with prior ELS is associated with earlier onset, more severe symptomatology, a greater number and longer duration of depressive episodes, a tendency to be chronic or therapy-resistant, higher rates of psychiatric comorbidities, as well as suicidal behavior or impulsivity compared to MDD without ELS (Brodsky et al., 2001; Zlotnick et al., 2001; Klein et al., 2009; Wiersma et al., 2009; Hovens et al., 2010; Miniati et al., 2010; Nanni et al., 2012). The results of biological research suggest that many biomarkers previously associated with MDD, in general, are rather characteristic of only those MDD patients who experienced high amounts of stress in their childhood. For

example, significant differences were found between MDD patients with or without ELS in the stress reactivity of the hypothalamic-pituitary-adrenal axis and the autonomic nervous system (Heim et al., 2000), as well as in the morphology of brain regions rich in glucocorticoid receptors (like the hippocampus) (Vythilingam et al., 2002)

Besides depression, ELS is also a risk factor for severe metabolic alterations and central obesity (Pervanidou and Chrousos, 2012; Davis et al., 2014) and CVD (Rich-Edwards et al., 2012; Loria et al., 2014). Furthermore, a recent study which analyzed data on cardiometabolic markers of 9000 cohort members found that physical and sexual abuse was associated with high low-density lipoprotein cholesterol (LDL-C) and low serum levels of high-density lipoprotein cholesterol (HDL-C), and that childhood neglect, as well as emotional abuse, was associated with raised triglycerides (TG) and lower HDL-C (Li et al., 2019). ELS appears to be related to adult cardiometabolic complications and comorbidities by two etiologic mechanisms: (1) the direct effect of early and late-life stress; (2) general factors that are compensatory behaviors, as well as attempts at self-help by food and agents (Kesebir, 2014).

Serum lipid concentrations have been widely investigated in MDD; however, studies yielded inconsistent results. Both higher (Ledochowski et al., 2003; Nakao and Yano, 2004; Moreira et al., 2017) and lower serum total cholesterol (TC) levels (Olusi and Fido, 1996; Maes et al., 1997; Ong et al., 2016) were registered in patients with MDD compared to healthy controls (HC), and null findings have also been reported (Lehto et al., 2008; van Reedt Dortland et al., 2010; Enko et al., 2018). Alterations of serum concentrations of LDL-C were most widely studied in MDD. Recently, a comprehensive meta-analysis found significantly lower cross-sectional LDL-C serum concentrations in MDD compared to HCs, when LDL-C was modeled as a continuous measure (Persons and Fiedorowicz, 2016). The authors suggested a U-shaped relationship between depression severity and LDL-C. Nevertheless, this meta-analysis did not consider the effect of ELS on LDL-C concentration in depression. Studies that investigated the relationship between HDL-C and MDD had produced contradictory findings. Some studies found no association at all (Aijänseppä et al., 2002; Rice et al., 2010), while others revealed a correlation between lower HDL-C and depression (Kim et al., 2004; Ancelin et al., 2010) and one study reported higher HDL-C than matched controls (Olusi and Fido, 1996). Similarly, contradictory findings have been published in serum triglyceride levels in depressed patients. Kinder and co-workers reported on a positive correlation between triglyceride blood levels and depression in women aged between 17 and 39 years (Kinder et al., 2004), and a positive correlation between triglyceride

blood levels and the Beck Depression Inventory (BDI) score was also found in women who had received coronary angiography (Vaccarino et al., 2008). But there are also negative findings demonstrating no difference in serum TG levels between control and depressed subjects (Pjrek et al., 2007).

A number of theories have been put forward to explain the contradictory findings on serum lipid disturbances in depression. Most of them emphasize the influence of the methodology used for the clinical evaluation of depression (e.g., dimensional or categorical assessment), or the impact of demographic, lifestyle, and clinical variables (van Reedt Dortland et al., 2010). However, some results imply that the inconsistent findings may be due to the heterogeneity of depression and that the lipid disturbances may be characteristic of certain depression subgroups only. Accordingly, for example, in some investigations, lipid alterations were detected particularly in depressive subjects with atypical or melancholic symptoms (Huang and Chen, 2004; van Reedt Dortland et al., 2010; Lamers et al., 2013), or suicidal tendencies (Wu et al., 2016).

Most previous works focusing on the association between depression and lipid profiles did not control for the effects of ELS. Since the prevalence of childhood adverse experiences is much higher in depressed patients than in the healthy population, ELS might be a confounding variable that may have affected the results of such studies, leading to contradictory findings. Considering that (1) the history of ELS is only present in a subgroup of depressed patients, and strong associations were found between ELS and serum lipid alterations both in psychiatric (McIntyre et al., 2012; Misiak et al., 2015) and non-psychiatric samples (van Reedt Dortland et al., 2012; Spann et al., 2014), moreover (2) lipid disturbances were detected mostly in depression with atypical or melancholic symptoms, or suicidal tendencies, which are more characteristic to depression with ELS (Harkness and Monroe, 2002; Matza et al., 2003; Klein et al., 2009), it is possible that lipid disturbances may accompany depression primarily with adverse early life stress.

So far, only a few studies considered the role of ELS in the association between depression and metabolic disturbances. McIntyre et al. (2012) found a significantly lower level of HDL-C in MDD patients who experienced childhood adversity, but there was no statistically significant difference in the overall rate of dyslipidemia and metabolic syndrome between subjects with and without childhood adversity. Ding et al. (2014) did a metabonomic analysis and reported that MDD patients had lower TC levels compared to controls, but patients with a history of sexual or physical abuse had higher TC levels compared to the MDD only group. Wingenfeld et al. (2017) conducted a women-only study

in a physically healthy clinical sample and found no difference in TG, cholesterol, HDL-C, LDL-C, and other metabolic risk markers between MDD patients with and without sexual or physical abuse. More recently Kraav et al. (2019) found decreased serum TC in MDD outpatients with a childhood history of physical violence.

Although these studies provided evidence that serum lipid alterations are related to ELS in MDD, they did not address the question of whether both depressive pathology and ELS have an independent influence on these alterations or lipid disturbances can be explained mainly by the effects of ELS. Only Wingenfeld et al. (2017) examined this issue explicitly; however, one should carefully interpret their findings, as the exclusion of obese individuals (with body mass index > 30 kg/m^2) might have led to an underrepresentation of subjects with existing obesity linked to ELS. Moreover, most previous research considered only the effects of certain types of ELS (mainly physical and sexual abuse) on lipid concentrations in MDD and did not investigate the effects of other types of ELS, such as emotional abuse and neglect, which are more relevant in the etiology of this disorder. In addition, the majority of earlier studies did not assess the overall serum lipid profile of participants and did not account for the potentially confounding influences of important lifestyle variables, like body mass index (BMI) or physical activity. Finally, although several studies demonstrated associations between different serum lipid levels and cognitive functioning in various psychiatric (Lindenmayer et al., 2012; Shao et al., 2017) and nonpsychiatric samples (Gendle et al., 2008; Sims et al., 2008), none of the previous studies examined the possible relationships between ELS-related lipid alterations and cognitive performance of MDD patients.

2.2. Objectives

The primary aim of our study was to explore whether lipid and lipoprotein abnormalities in MDD are due to the depressive pathology itself, or rather, can be attributed to the adverse effects of ELS. To investigate this question, in the first step, we operationalized depression as a categorical variable based on the presence or absence of MDD diagnosis in our sample and performed group comparisons between patients with MDD and HC subjects. We first examined whether there are differences in the lipid profile between the HC group and the entire MDD group, and then we looked at how these differences change when MDD patients are divided into two subgroups, one with a history of ELS (MDD+ELS) and the other without (MDD Only). In the next step, we operationalized depression as a continuous variable based on the severity of current depressive symptoms and investigated whether the severity of symptoms or the amount of ELS would be the better predictor of serum lipid and lipoprotein concentrations in the entire patient group.

The secondary aim of our study was to investigate whether serum lipid and lipoprotein abnormalities are associated with cognitive functioning in MDD. We predicted that patients with MDD+ELS would show poorer attentional and executive abilities compared to the HC and the MDD Only subjects and that their reduced cognitive performance would be related to their unfavorable lipid profile.

2.3. Methods

2.3.1. Participants

Forty-two patients with MDD and 20 healthy controls participated in this study. Patients with MDD were recruited from the Affective Disorder Unite of the Department of Psychiatry and Psychotherapy, University of Pécs. The local Research Ethics Committee of the University of Pécs approved the study design and protocol (Ethical Approval No.: 2015/5626) and all participants provided written informed consent. To exclude the effects of aging, only subjects aged between 18 and 55 were involved in the study, because several studies reported an increased prevalence of dyslipidemia in the elderly population (Bechtold et al., 2006; Shanmugasundaram et al., 2010; Liu and Li, 2015).

All patients fulfilled the DSM-5 diagnostic criteria of MDD (APA, 2013). Inclusion criteria of the MDD group included: (1) age 18–55 years; (2) a diagnosis of MDD in a current major depressive episode as assessed by a trained psychiatrist using the Structured Clinical Interview for DSM-5, Clinical Version, (SCID-5-CV; First et al., 2016) and the Structured Clinical Interview for DSM-5, Personality Disorders (SCID-5-PD; First et al., 2018). Exclusion criteria for the patient group were: current substance abuse or dependence (if the patient met diagnostic criteria, he or she had to be abstinent for at least 2 years), bipolar disorder, post-traumatic stress disorder, a history of any psychotic disorder, and current eating disorders. Healthy control participants were recruited by online advertisements and via personal contacts of the researchers. The control sample was screened by a qualified psychiatrist to ascertain the absence of a lifetime or family history of mental disorders. In addition, the Symptom Checklist-90-Revised questionnaire (Derogatis, 1977) was applied to rule out relevant subthreshold psychiatric symptoms in potentially healthy individuals.

Exclusion criteria for both the patients and the controls were: liver or kidney disease, severe cardiovascular disease, uncontrolled thyroid disorders, uncontrolled diabetes mellitus, and current inflammatory illness. Subjects with known familial hyperlipidemia were not included. Subjects with neurological disorders, in addition, those with a history of head injury and with severe hearing or visual impairment, and an IQ < 85 were also excluded.

In the MDD group, treatment with antidepressant medication or psychotherapy were not exclusion criteria once the diagnosis had been established. Current psychotropic medication data were collected: 41 (97.6%) MDD subjects were taking antidepressants (20 patients were taking SSRIs, 12 mirtazapine, 2 mianserine, 2 venlafaxine, 1 duloxetine, 1 trazodone, 1 vortioxetine, 1 agomelatine), 21 (50%) low dose antipsychotics (17 quetiapine, 1 ziprasidone, 1 aripiprazole, 1 thiothixene), 5 (11.9%) mood-stabilizing medications. None of the control subjects took psychotropic medication.

One MDD patient was on lipid-lowering drug (atorvastatin) treatment at the time of the study. Two patients and two control subjects kept a vegetarian diet. The demographic, lifestyle, and clinical data are presented in Table 1.

2.3.2. Instruments

2.3.2.1. Laboratory analyses

Cubital venous blood was drawn from the participants between 7 and 8 AM in order to avoid any possible effect of circadian variations. The samples were collected following 8-12 hours of fasting. Serum concentrations of total cholesterol, LDL-C, HDL-C, and triglycerides were all measured with a Roche Modular (module P800) clinical chemistry analyzer, using enzymatic colorimetric test methods according to the manufacturer's instructions (Roche Diagnostics, Hungary).

2.3.2.2. Questionnaires

The severity of actual depressive symptoms was assessed using the Beck Depression Inventory (Beck et al., 1961; Hungarian adaptation: Pető et al., 1987; Rózsa et al., 1998). This is a 21-item self-report questionnaire rating the presence and extent of sadness, pessimism, past failure, loss of pleasure, self-dislike, self-criticism, and suicidal thoughts and wishes in the past week. The scores range from 0 to 63 points and higher scores indicate more severe depression. In this study, Cronbach's alfa values were excellent for the total BDI scores (0.95) and the cognitive subscale scores (0.91) and good for the somatic-affective subscale (0.86).

ELS was surveyed with the 28-item retrospective self-report questionnaire of the Childhood Trauma Questionnaire-Short Form (CTQ; Bernstein et al., 2003), that assesses the severity of five types of maltreatment before the age of 18 years: physical abuse (CTQ PA), emotional abuse (CTQ EA), physical neglect (CTQ PN), emotional neglect (CTQ EN), and sexual abuse (CTQ SA). Each subscale is measured with five 5-point scale items. The short form of the questionnaire is the most widely used version, which includes clinical cut-offs for significant abuse and neglect. Childhood maltreatment exposure was entered in the statistical analyses as a continuous variable with row scores, or it was coded into a two-level variable for dividing the MDD sample into low-ELS and high-ELS subgroups. Patients with MDD were assigned to the MDD Only subgroup if they had not experienced any type of moderate to severe childhood trauma. MDD patients were put into the MDD+ELS subgroup if they had at least one type of moderate to severe childhood trauma. In the present sample, the internal consistencies were excellent for the CTQ total score, and for the subscales of physical abuse, emotional abuse, sexual abuse, as well as for emotional neglect (Cronbach's alphas > 0.9). The internal consistency was acceptable for the subscale of physical neglect (Cronbach's alpha = 0.77). The Hungarian translation of the original (English) CTQ was done using the back-translation procedure (Sperber, 2004). Two senior authors translated the English version to Hungarian. To ensure that the translated version is equivalent to the source version, a bilingual linguist translated the early Hungarian version back to English. Errors of meaning and conceptual inconsistencies between the translated versions were discussed and corrected.

2.3.2.3. Sociodemographic data

A self-report questionnaire determined the various sociodemographic data, including education, lifestyle habits of regular exercise. Measurements for height and body mass were obtained using a wall-mounted stadiometer and electronic scale, respectively. BMI was calculated as body mass in kilograms divided by height in meters squared.

2.3.2.4. Neurocognitive tests

Executive functions were assessed by the computerized version of the Wisconsin Card Sorting Test (WCST; Heaton, 1981). In the test, cards with geometric shapes (different in their number, color, and form) have to be matched according to varying sorting principles. The actual method of sorting has to be found out by the subject based on the provided feedback (correct or incorrect). Besides the number of total correct responses and non-perseverative errors, we detected the number of perseverative errors and conceptual level responses as a measure of shifting ability and conceptual ability, respectively. The WCST is a commonly used cognitive measure in clinical investigations including the studies examining cognitive changes related to depression (see e.g., Li et al., 2010; Giel et al., 2012; McGirr et al., 2012). Moreover, the WCST has been found to be a highly reliable test already decades ago (e.g., Tate et al., 1998).

Attentional processes were assessed by the Conners' Continuous Performance Test-II (CPT; Conners, 2000). In this task, respondents are required to press the space bar when any letter except X appears. The inter-stimulus intervals are variable (1, 2 or 4 s) with display time of 250 ms. There are six blocks, with three sub-blocks each containing 20 trials. The procedure takes 14 min to complete. Omission errors and commission errors, as well as hit reaction time and detectability (a measure of the difference between the signal [non-X] and noise [X] distributions), were assessed.

CPT is one of the most widely used, computer-administered cognitive tests of attention and impulsivity. Since it is not a verbal test, and no language adaptation is necessary thus, the reliability testing of this test was out of the scope of our study. A recent publication reported that CPT has a strong internal consistency, adequate test-retest reliability for commission errors and response time, and a relatively poor test-retest reliability for omission errors, and practice effects for omission and commission errors (Shaked et al., 2019). Moreover, CPT performances were unrelated to those in other cognitive tests, such as the Stroop Color-Word test (Shaked et al., 2019). CPT is often used in clinical research on depression (see e.g., Godard et al., 2011; Parlar et al., 2016).

2.3.3. The sequence of data collection

Research participants underwent the following study procedures. First, the clinical interviews and questionnaires were completed to assess the severity of depression and early life stress. Then, a senior clinician blinded to the results of the CTQ data conducted a semi-structured interview about the stressful life events during childhood and adolescence. CTQ scores and the interview responses were compared, discrepancies were discussed with the participants. In the case of unresolvable discrepancies, participants were excluded from the

study (n=3). Cognitive functions were assessed separately the next day or the day after the next day. Blood samples were taken in the morning within 24 hours after the initial clinical assessments.

2.3.4. Statistical analysis

Statistical analyses were performed with the Statistical Package for the Social Sciences (SPSS), version 21.0. Normality was checked by normal probability plots and by the Shapiro-Wilk and the Kolmogorov-Smirnov tests. Lipid and cognitive variables that showed skewed distributions were log-transformed, and all subsequent analyses were done with these transformed data. Between-group differences in demographic, lifestyle, and clinical variables were analyzed by the chi-square test and by ANOVA or non-parametric tests (Mann-Whitney U and Kruskal-Wallis). Differences between the study groups in the serum lipid and lipoprotein values, as well as cognitive performances, were tested first by one-way ANOVA. If the homogeneity assumption (tested by Levene's statistic) was violated, Welch-probe was used for the group comparisons. Fisher's LSD and Games-Howell tests were applied for post-hoc pairwise comparisons. In the next step, between-group differences in the main variables were analyzed using ANCOVA with demographic and lifestyle variables as covariates and post-hoc comparisons were done with Bonferroni correction.

After the group comparisons, hierarchical multiple linear regression analyses were run in the entire MDD group to explore whether the heterogeneity of lipid and lipoprotein levels were explained rather by the severity of depression or by the severity of ELS and whether there were associations between the revealed lipid alterations and the patients' cognitive performances. Due to the relatively large number of background variables and the relatively small sample size, in the regression analyses, we selected the most relevant confounders using the Forward procedure, and predictor variables of main interest were added to the models with the Enter method. In the Forward procedure, the predictor variables were sequentially included in the regression models depending on the strength of their correlation with the criterion variable (*P* to enter < 0.05). The Enter procedure enters the predictor variables in the models irrespective of their significance with the criterion. In all analyses, *P*values (two-tailed) below 0.05 were considered statistically significant. Effect sizes were measured by calculating Cohen's *d* (for between-group comparisons) as well as Cohen's f^2 (for multiple regression analyses).

2.4. Results

2.4.1. Demographic, lifestyle, and clinical data

2.4.1.1. Two-group comparisons: healthy controls versus the entire MDD group

There were no significant between-group differences in age ($F_{(1,60)}=0.024$, P=0.877), gender ratio ($X^2_{(1)}=1.303$, P=0.254), BMI (U=398.000, Z=-0.331, P=0.740), and regular physical activity (U=345.500, Z=-1.167, P=0.243). The level of education was significantly lower (U=190.000, Z=-3.612, P<0.001), while the BDI score, as well as all CTQ scores (including total score and trauma type subscores) were significantly higher in MDD patients compared to the healthy subjects (BDI: Welch's $F_{(1,47.7)}=146.324$, P<0.001); CTQ Total: U=72.500, Z=-5.238, P<0.001; CTQ PN: U=110.000, Z=-4.787, P<0.001; CTQ PA: U=186,500, Z=-3.790, P<0.001; CTQ EN: $F_{(1,60)}=26.407$, P<0.001; CTQ EA: U=116.500, Z=-4,585, P<0.001; CTQ SA: U=230.000, Z=-3.506, P<0.001) (for details, see Table 1).

2.4.1.2. Three-group comparisons: healthy controls versus MDD Only versus MDD+ELS

The three groups did not differ in age ($F_{(2,59)}=0.125$, P=0.883), gender ratio $(X_{(2)}^2=1.428, P=0.490)$, BMI $(X_{(2)}^2=0.142, P=0.931)$, and physical activity $(X_{(2)}^2=3.083, P=0.490)$ P=0.214), however, a significant difference could be observed between groups in years of education ($X^{2}_{(2)}$ =14.079, P=0.001). Pairwise comparisons showed that the level of education was significantly lower in the MDD Only and in the MDD+ELS groups compared to HC (P=0.025, P=0.001, respectively). As expected, CTQ total score, and the specific trauma subscores were significantly different between groups (CTQ Total: $X^{2}_{(2)}$ =46.768, P<0.001; CTQ PN: $X^{2}_{(2)}=34.441$, P<0.001; CTQ PA: $X^{2}_{(2)}=30.924$, P<0.001; CTQ EN: $F_{(2.59)}=43.020$, P < 0.001; CTQ EA: $X^{2}_{(2)} = 37.808$, P < 0.001; CTQ SA: $X^{2}_{(2)} = 23.897$, P < 0.001) and post-hoc comparisons revealed that the MDD+ELS group had significantly higher scores in all CTQ scales than the MDD Only group (CTQ Total: P<001; CTQ PN: P=0.002; CTQ PA: P<0.001; CTQ EN: P<0.001; CTQ EA: P<0.001; CTQ SA: P=0.002) (Table 1). The severity of ELS was significantly higher for physical and emotional neglect in the MDD Only group compared to HC (CTQ PN: P=0.039; CTQ EN: P=0.012), but there was no significant difference in CTQ total score, as well as in physical, emotional, and sexual abuse between these two groups (CTQ Total: P=0.051; CTQ PA: P=0.596; CTQ EA: P=0.149;

CTQ SA: P=0.515). There was a significant difference between study groups in BDI score (Welch's $F_{(2.29,0)}=80.404$, P<0.001) and the pairwise comparisons demonstrated that both MDD subgroups had significantly higher BDI score than the HC group (P<0.001), whereas depression severity was similar in the two MDD subgroups (P=0.113) (Table 1).

	HC (<i>n</i> =20)	Entire MDD (n=42)	MDD Only (n=21)	MDD+ELS (n=21)
Demographic and lifestyle characteristics				
Age (years) ^a	35.80 (8.53)	35.40 (9.73)	34.71 (8.17)	36.10 (11.24)
Gender (female/male)	13/7	33/9	17/4	16/5
Education (years) ^b	15.00 (5.00)	12.00 (1.00) ***	12.00 (2.00) [§]	12.00 (1.00) §§
Physical exercise per week (hours)	1-2	2-4	1-2	2-4
Body mass index $(kg/m^2)^b$	23.39 (6.6)	23.11 (5.26)	23.12 (5.69)	23.11 (4.83)
Early life stress				
CTQ physical neglect ^b	5.00 (1.00)	9.00 (4.00) ***	7.00 (4.50) §	10.00 (5.50) §§§ ++
CTQ physical abuse ^b	5.00 (0.00)	7.00 (5.25) ***	5.00 (2.00)	10.00 (5.50) §§§ +++
CTQ emotional neglect ^a	9.10 (3.51)	13.40 (5.42) ***	11.95 (3.56) §	18.95 (3.47) §§§ +++
CTQ emotional abuse ^b	6.00 (2.75)	13.50 (10.25) ***	9.00 (5.50)	19.00 (5.00) §§§ +++
CTQ sexual abuse ^b	5.00 (0.00)	5.00 (4.25) ***	5.00 (0.50)	9.00 (7.50) §§§ ++
CTQ total score ^b	29.00 (11.5)	54.50 (29.50) ***	40.00 (17.00)	69.00 (18.50) §§§ +++
Clinical data				
BDI total score ^a	3.00 (2.13)	23.21 (10.38) ***	20.05 (10.29) \$\$\$	26.38 (9.69) \$\$\$
Age at the onset of MDD ^b	-	25.5 (17-32.25)	28 (18-34)	20 (16-31.5)
Number of lifetime depressive episodes ^b	-	2 (1.75-3)	2 (1-3)	2 (2-3)
Double depression (<i>n</i>)	-	2	1	1
Chronic depression (<i>n</i>)	-	5	1	4
Recurrent depression (<i>n</i>)	-	31	13	18
Lipid profile				
Total cholesterol (mmol/L) ^a	4.85 (0.91)	5.10 (1.08)	5.04 (0.88)	5.16 (1.27)
Triglycerides (mmol/L) ^b	0.89 (0.93)	1.06 (0.78)	0.92 (0.39)	1.26 (1.05) +
HDL cholesterol (mmol/L) ^a	1.65 (0.33)	1.58 (0.37)	1.70 (0.40)	1.45 (0.28) +
LDL cholesterol (mmol/L) ^a	2.73 (0.77)	2.95 (0.79)	2.87 (0.61)	3.03 (0.95)
LDL-C/HDL-C ^b	1.75 (0.78)	1.81 (1.05)	1.70 (0.69)	2.00 (1.33)
TC/HDL-C ^b	3.04 (1.13)	3.22 (1.29)	3.04 (1.03)	3.27 (1.78) § +

TABLE 1. Demographic, lifestyle, and clinical characteristics of patients with MDD and HCs.

^a Means and standard deviations are presented. ^b Medians and inter-quartile ranges are presented. Two-group comparisons: overall MDD group compared to HC: * P < 0.05, ** P < 0.01, *** P < 0.001. Three-group comparisons: MDD Only compared to MDD+ELS: * P < 0.05, ** P < 0.01. MDD Only or MDD+ELS compared to HC: § P < 0.05, ^{\$\$} P < 0.01. MDD Only or MDD+ELS compared to HC: § P < 0.05, ^{\$\$} P < 0.01, ^{\$\$} P < 0.001. BDI, Beck Depression Inventory; CTQ, Childhood Trauma Questionnaire-Short Form; ELS, early life stress; HC, healthy controls; HDL-C, high-density lipoprotein cholesterol; LDL-C, low-density lipoprotein cholesterol; MDD, major depressive disorder; TC, total cholesterol.

2.4.2. Lipid profile

2.4.2.1. Two-group comparisons: healthy controls versus the entire MDD group

No difference was found between the two groups by one-way ANOVA when we compared serum TC ($F_{(1,60)}=0.782$, P=0.380), TG ($F_{(1,60)}=0.426$, P=0.516), HDL-C ($F_{(1,60)}=0.609$, P=0.438), LDL-C ($F_{(1,60)}=1.062$, P=0.307), and the two atherogenic indices (LDL-C/HDL-C: $F_{(1,60)}=2.052$, P=0.157, TC/HDL-C: $F_{(1,60)}=2.036$, P=0.159) (Table 1). To control for the effects of demographic and lifestyle variables on lipid and lipoprotein levels, ANCOVAs were conducted with age, gender, level of education, physical exercise, and BMI as covariates, but again no significances were found (Figure 1; Supplementary Table 1).

2.4.2.2. Three-group comparisons: healthy controls versus MDD Only versus MDD+ELS

Results of the ANOVA omnibus tests indicated significant between-group differences in TG (Welch's $F_{(2,35,4)}$ =4.367, P=0.020), HDL-C ($F_{(2,59)}$ =3.293, P=0.044), and TC/HDL-C ($F_{(2,59)}$ =3.434, P=0.039). Post-hoc comparisons (Fisher's LSD and Games-Howell tests) showed that the level of HDL-C was significantly lower (P=0.018), while the level of TG (P=0.015) and also the ratio TC/HDL-C (P=0.034) were significantly higher in the MDD+ELS than in the MDD Only group. The ratio of TC/HDL-C of the MDD+ELS group was also significantly higher when compared to the HC group (P=0.022) There were no significant differences between groups in TC (Welch's $F_{(2,38.7)}$ =4.367, P=0.645), LDL-C ($F_{(2,59)}$ =0.733, P=0.485), and LDL-C/HDL-C ($F_{(2,59)}$ =2.562, P=0.086) (Table 1). Cohen's dvalues for all significant group differences ranged from 0.68 to 0.78 indicating medium-tolarge effect sizes.

After controlling for the effects of age, gender, level of education, physical exercise, and BMI by ANCOVA, between-group differences remained significant in TG $(F_{(2,54)}=6.320, P=0.003)$, HDL-C $(F_{(2,54)}=3.409, P=0.040)$, and TC/HDL-C $(F_{(2,54)}=4.854, P=0.012)$, and a new significant difference emerged in LDL-C/HDL-C $(F_{(2,54)}=3.794, P=0.029)$. As it is shown in Figure 1, post-hoc Bonferroni comparisons demonstrated that HDL-C was significantly lower in MDD patients with ELS than in MDD Only patients, as well as the TG and the TC/HDL-C index, were significantly higher in the MDD+ELS group compared both to the MDD Only and to the HC groups. Moreover, a higher LDL-C/HDL-C ratio was revealed in MDD+ELS patients relative to the HC. There were no significant differences between groups by ANCOVA in TC ($F_{(2,54)}=0.742$, P=0.481) and LDL-C ($F_{(2,54)}=1.454$, P=0.243) (Figure 1). For the significant group comparisons, Cohen's *d* values ranged from 0.63 to 0.94 (medium-to-large effect sizes).



FIGURE 1. Serum lipid and lipoprotein levels in HCs and MDD patients after the adjustment for age, gender, education, physical exercise per week, and body mass index. (A) total cholesterol levels; (B) triglyceride levels; (C) high-density lipoprotein cholesterol levels; (D) low-density lipoprotein cholesterol levels; (E) LDL-C/HDL-C ratio; (F) TC/HDL-C ratio. The bars represent the means and upper and lower 95% confidence intervals of the examined lipid profile elements. The values of triglycerides, LDL-C/HDL-C, and TC/HDL-C are results of back-transformation (antilog) because of the skewed distribution of the original data. The *P*-values of significant differences are shown. ELS, early life stress; HC, healthy controls; HDL-C, high-density lipoprotein cholesterol; LDL-C, low-density lipoprotein cholesterol; MDD, major depressive disorder; TC, total cholesterol.

2.4.2.3. Multiple linear regression analyses: the effects of depression severity and ELS on serum lipid/lipoprotein levels

Next, we performed a series of hierarchical linear regression analyses in the entire MDD group to determine whether the heterogeneity of each lipid/lipoprotein level is explained by the severity of depression or by the amount of ELS after controlling for each other and potentially confounding factors. Relevant confounders were selected from the demographic variables (age, gender, years of education) in Block 1, and from the lifestyle variables (BMI, physical exercise per week) in Block 2 using the Forward variable selection procedure. Because we were interested in how the statistical effect of current depression severity on lipid/lipoprotein levels changes after including ELS in the models, next, in Block 3, depression severity (BDI score), and finally, in Block 4, the amount of early life stress (CTQ total score) were added to the regression models using the Enter method.

After running hierarchical regression analyses for each lipid and lipoprotein parameters as dependent variables, we found that in Block 3, the BDI score predicted only HDL-C (P=0.010) significantly. However, when the CTQ total score was also added in Block 4, the relationship between BDI and HDL-C lost its significance (P=0.068) and no other significantly predictive relationship emerged between depression severity and any of the lipid profile elements (Table 2). However, in Block 4, the severity of ELS had a significant negative association with HDL-C level (P=0.040) and a significant positive association with the serum level of TG (P=0.014) and TC/HDL-C index (P=0.043). Cohen's f^2 values for these significant associations ranged from 0.11 to 0.18 indicating moderate effect sizes.

Dependent variable	Blocks	Predictors	R^2	ΔR^2	β	β'
Total	Block 1 (forward)	Age	0.157	0.157	0.396**	0.381**
cholesterol	Block 2 (forward)	Body mass index	0.304	0.147	0.384**	0.382**
	Block 3 (enter)	Depression severity	0.311	0.007	-0.084	-0.080
	Block 4 (enter)	Early life stress	0.312	0.000		-0.013
Tryglicerides	Block 1 (forward)	No variable associated				
	Block 2 (forward)	Physical exercise	0.108	0.108	-0.328*	-0.396*
	Block 3 (enter)	Depression severity	0.145	0.038	0.198	0.031
	Block 4 (enter)	Early life stress	0.273	0.128		0.400*
HDL	Block 1 (forward)	No variable associated				
cholesterol	Block 2 (forward)	No variable associated				
	Block 3 (enter)	Depression severity	0.156	0.156	-0.395*	-0.280^{\dagger}
	Block 4 (enter)	Early life stress	0.243	0.088		-0.317*
LDL	Block 1 (forward)	Age	0.151	0.151	0.388*	0.392**
cholesterol	Block 2 (forward)	Physical exercise	0.318	0.167	-0.409**	-0.453**
	Block 3 (enter)	Depression severity	0.327	0.009	-0.096	-0.134
	Block 4 (enter)	Early life stress	0.333	0.007		0.092
LDL-C/HDL-C	Block 1 (forward)	No variable associated				
	Block 2 (forward)	Physical exercise	0.129	0.129	-0.359*	-0.391*
	Block 3 (enter)	Depression severity	0.177	0.048	0.223	0.104
	Block 4 (enter)	Early life stress	0.242	0.065		0.286^{\dagger}
TC/HDL-C	Block 1 (forward)	No variable associated				
	Block 2 (forward)	Physical exercise	0.126	0.126	-0.355*	-0.394*
	Block 3 (enter)	Depression severity	0.181	0.055	0.240	0.104
	Block 4 (enter)	Early life stress	0.266	0.085		0.326*

TABLE 2. Hierarchical linear regression analyses predicting serum lipid and lipoprotein levels in the entire MDD group.

Input variables: Block 1: demographic variables (age, gender, and years of education); Block 2: lifestyle variables (body mass index and physical exercise per week); Block 3: depression severity (BDI score); Block 4: early life stress (CTQ total score). Bold values indicate the significant differences related to depression severity and ELS. $\dagger P < 0.1$, * P < 0.05, ** P < 0.01. β , standardized beta coefficient at the current step; β ', standardized beta coefficient in the final model; BDI, Beck Depression Inventory; CTQ, Childhood Trauma Questionnaire-Short Form; HDL-C, high-density lipoprotein cholesterol; LDL-C, low-density lipoprotein cholesterol; MDD; major depressive disorder; TC, total cholesterol.

2.4.2.4. The relationship between the different subtypes of ELS and serum lipid/lipoprotein levels

Within the entire MDD group, additional series of hierarchical linear regressions were calculated to determine which subtypes of childhood adversities can significantly predict the parameters of the lipid profile as dependent variables after controlling for demographic variables (Block 1), lifestyle variables (Block 2), and depression severity (BDI score; Block 3) with the Forward variable selection method. In Block 4, the CTQ subscores of the different trauma types, as predictor variables of main interest, were added to the models using the Enter procedure.

As it is shown in Table 3, we found significant negative associations between physical neglect and abuse and between HDL-C. We also found significant positive associations between physical and emotional neglect and abuse, and the levels of triglycerides. Moreover, significant positive associations were found between physical and emotional neglect and the indices of LDL-C/HDL-C and TC/HDL-C. Sexual abuse had no statistically significant relationship between any of the lipid parameters (Table 3).

	Total cholesterol ^a		Total cholesterol ^a		Total cholesterol ^a Tri		TotalHDLnolesterolaTriglyceridesbcholesterolc		DL sterol ^c	LDL cholesterol ^d		LDL-C/HDL-C ^b		TC/HDL-C ^b	
	β	Р	β	Р	β	Р	β	Р	β	Р	β	Р			
CTQ physical neglect	0.150	0.277	0.351	0.017	-0.306	0.034	0.179	0.182	0.392	0.006	0.403	0.005			
CTQ physical abuse	-0.166	0.231	0.320	0.031	-0.304	0.037	-0.089	0.516	0.200	0.180	0.197	0.187			
CTQ emotional neglect	0.176	0.198	0.381	0.010	-0.200	0.188	0.194	0.148	0.358	0.014	0.419	0.004			
CTQ emotional abuse	-0.087	0.529	0.308	0.041	-0.291	0.054	0.008	0.956	0.223	0.138	0.248	0.099			
CTQ sexual abuse	-0.240	0.083	0.114	0.463	0.050	0.764	-0.195	0.169	0.003	0.984	0.045	0.772			

TABLE 3. Linear regression analyses with serum lipid and lipoprotein levels as dependent variables, and with trauma types (CTQ subscores) as predictors in the entire MDD group.

Statistically significant results are presented in bold. ^a Adjusted for age and body mass index. ^b Adjusted for physical exercise per week. ^c Adjusted for depression severity. ^d Adjusted for age and physical exercise per week. CTQ, Childhood Trauma Questionnaire-Short Form; HDL-C, high-density lipoprotein cholesterol; LDL-C, low-density lipoprotein cholesterol; MDD, major depressive disorder; TC, total cholesterol.

2.4.3. Neurocognition

2.4.3.1. Two-group comparisons: healthy controls versus the entire MDD group

One-way ANOVA revealed significant group differences when we compared omission errors of the Conners' Continuous Performance Test (Welch's $F_{(1,58.5)}=7.464$, P=0.008, Cohen's d=0.75). Similarly, one-way ANOVA revealed significant group differences when we compared perseverative errors of the Wisconsin Card Sorting Test (Welch's $F_{(1,50.8)}=5.463$, P=0.023, Cohen's d=0.63) (for details, see Supplementary Table 2). After controlling by ANCOVA for age, gender, and level of education, however, these differences lost their significance (Supplementary Table 3).

2.4.3.2. Three-group comparisons: healthy controls versus MDD Only versus MDD+ELS

The ANOVA omnibus tests revealed that omission errors of the Conners' Continuous Performance Test were significantly different in the three groups (Welch's $F_{(2,36.6)}=3.780$, P=0.032, Cohen's d=0.64). Further comparison with the Games-Howell post-hoc test revealed that the CPT omission errors were significantly higher in the MDD+ELS group than in the HC (P=0.045, Cohen's d=0.65) (for details, see Supplementary Table 2). However, after controlling for the effects of demographic variables, no significant between-group differences were found in the neurocognitive variables (Supplementary Table 3).

2.4.3.3. The effect of serum lipid/lipoprotein levels on neurocognitive performances in MDD

Finally, hierarchical multiple linear regressions were calculated to predict parameters of neurocognitive tests based on lipid parameters after controlling for demographic variables (Block 1), lifestyle variables (Block 2), the severity of depression (BDI score; Block 3), and severity of ELS (CTQ total score; Block 4) that were included in the regression models with the Forward procedure. The lipid profile elements, as predictor variables of main interest, were added to the models using the Enter method in Block 5.

Depression severity predicted commission errors in the Conners' Continuous Performance Test (β =0.289, P=0.024) and detectability (β =-0.304, P=0.020), as well as

conceptual level responses in the Wisconsin Card Sorting Test (β =-0,416, *P*=0.006) in Block 3. For these significant associations between depression severity and cognitive performances, Cohen's f^2 values ranged from 0.15 to 0.20 suggesting moderate effect sizes. However, we could not find any association between the amount of ELS and any of the neurocognitive test results in Block 4. No relationship was found between lipid parameters and any of the Conners' Continuous Performance Test results. However, we could detect significant negative associations between the lipid profiles and between specific domains of the Wisconsin Card Sorting Test. There were significant negative associations between HDL-C and WCST perseverative errors, between LDL-C/HDL-C ratio and WCST total correct responses, and also between the indices LDL-C/HDL-C and TC/HDL-C, and WCST conceptual level responses (Table 4). Cohen's f^2 values for these results ranged from 0.10 to 0.16 suggesting moderate effect sizes.

	WCST total correct responses		CST WCST orrect perseverative onses errors ^a		WC non-perse erro	ST everative ors ^b	WCST conceptual level responses ^c	
	β	Р	β	Р	β	Р	β	Р
Total cholesterol	-0.130	0.411	-0.088	0.532	-0.038	0.794	-0.153	0.292
Triglycerides	-0.235	0.134	0.219	0.100	0.062	0.673	-0.266	0.074
HDL cholesterol	0.167	0.290	-0.283	0.027	-0.167	0.255	0.192	0.224
LDL cholesterol	-0.236	0.133	-0.068	0.629	-0.036	0.806	-0.241	0.093
LDL-C/HDL-C	-0.306	0.048	0.151	0.251	0.105	0.471	-0.340	0.022
TC/HDL-C	-0.252	0.108	0.193	0.139	0.146	0.318	-0.309	0.039

TABLE 4. Linear regression analyses of serum lipid and lipoprotein levels as predictors of executive functioning (WCST scores) in the entire MDD group.

Statistically significant results are presented in bold. ^a Adjusted for age and education. ^b Adjusted for education. ^c Adjusted for depression severity. HDL-C, high-density lipoprotein cholesterol; LDL-C, low-density lipoprotein cholesterol; MDD; major depressive disorder; TC, total cholesterol; WCST, Wisconsin Card Sorting Test.

2.5. Discussion

The principal aim of the present study was to examine the impact of early life stress on serum lipid profiles in depressed patients. In our statistical analysis, we asked the question of whether depression severity or the severity of adverse childhood experiences have a stronger influence in determining serum lipid levels. Overall, ELS was a stronger predictor of serum lipid profiles than depression severity. Furthermore, we found that depressed patients with ELS had significantly higher serum triglyceride and lower HDL-cholesterol concentrations compared to MDD patients without ELS. The atherogenic indices, LDL-C/HDL-C, and TC/HDL-C were also higher in patients with ELS. We also found significant associations between the different ELS types and lipid profiles. Both physical and emotional neglect and abuse had a significant negative association with HDL-cholesterol. Finally, we could detect significant associations between depression severity and specific domains of the cognitive tests as well as between lipid profiles and certain results of the Wisconsin Card Sorting Test. But in our study, ELS did not influence the cognitive performance of the subjects.

2.5.1. The relationship between early life stress and serum lipid profiles in major depressed patients

A vast number of studies report that early life adversity may increase cardiovascular risk factors and the occurrence of CVD (see e.g., Batten et al., 2004; Dong et al., 2004; Goodwin and Stein, 2004; Danese et al., 2009; Fuller-Thomson et al., 2010, 2012; Korkeila et al., 2010; Stein et al., 2010; Scott et al., 2011; Rich-Edwards et al., 2012; Basu et al., 2017; Murphy et al., 2017; Reid et al., 2018; Obi et al., 2019; Doom et al., 2019). These studies document that childhood adversities are associated with hypertension (Danese et al., 2009; Stein et al., 2010; Reid et al., 2018; Doom et al., 2019), higher BMI (Doom et al., 2019), ischemic heart disease (Dong et al., 2004) and myocardial infarction (Fuller-Thomson et al., 2012). Adverse childhood experience may alter serum lipid/lipoprotein profiles as adults with ELS may have elevated serum triglycerides, LDL-cholesterol, and total cholesterol as well as low HDL-cholesterol (Danese et al., 2009; Spann et al., 2014; Reid et al., 2018; Doom et al., 2019; Doom et al., 2014; Reid et al., 2018; Doom et al., 2009; Spann et al., 2014; Reid et al., 2018; Doom et al., 2009; Spann et al., 2014; Reid et al., 2018; Doom et al., 2019). Furthermore, a recent study reported that the different trauma types can be associated with specific changes in serum levels, i.e., physical and sexual abuse were associated with high LDL-C and low HDL-C, and childhood neglect with raised

triglycerides and low HDL-C (Li et al., 2019). The exact physiological pathways connecting ELS with CVD risk factors and CVD are yet unknown. Recently, a hypothesis has been put forward that experiencing social threat and adversity up-regulates pro-inflammatory cytokines which in turn may elicit depressive symptoms as well as metabolic syndrome and cardiovascular disease (Slavich and Irwin, 2014).

A large body of evidence indicates that there is a strong association between MDD and CVD (Musselman et al., 1998; Penninx et al., 2001; Carney et al., 2002; Barth et al., 2004; Whooley, 2006; Van der Kooy et al., 2007; Goldstein et al., 2015). While the exact relationship between these two disorders remains obscure there is evidence that the presence of depressive symptoms can increase the risk of CVD (Joynt et al., 2003; Almeida et al., 2007; Vancampfort et al., 2014; Pérez-Piñar et al., 2016). Among the various CVD risk factors, dyslipidemia has also been associated with depressed mood (Huang et al., 2003; Papakostas et al., 2004; Chien et al., 2013; van Reedt Dortland et al., 2010, 2013). However, the studies investigating serum lipid concentration in MDD yielded inconsistent results. There are reports on higher (Ledochowski et al., 2003; Nakao et al., 2004; Moreira et al., 2017) as well as lower serum total cholesterol levels (Olusi et al., 1996; Maes et al., 1997; Ong et al., 2016) compared to controls, while others found no difference (Lehto et al., 2008; van Reedt Dortland et al., 2010; Enko et al., 2018). Other studies found that TG levels are increased in patients with MDD and that TG levels show a positive relationship with depression severity (Sevincok et al., 2001; Huang and Chen, 2004; Liu et al., 2016).

So far only a handful of studies examined the influence of ELS on lipid profiles in depressed patients. McIntyre and co-workers (2012) examined a clinical population with unipolar depression and found a significantly lower level of HDL-C in patients who experienced traumatic life events during their childhood compared to those without childhood adversities. However, there was no statistically significant difference in the overall rate of dyslipidemia and/or metabolic syndrome between subjects with and without childhood adversity. Wingenfeld and colleagues (2017) conducted a women-only study in a physically healthy clinical sample and detected no difference in triglycerides, cholesterol, HDL-C, LDL-C, and other metabolic risk markers between MDD patients with and without sexual or physical abuse. More recently Deschênes and co-workers (2018) reported that adverse childhood experiences are indirectly associated with diabetes via depressive symptoms and cardiometabolic dysregulations. The most recent study found decreased total cholesterol levels in adult outpatients with MDD with a childhood history of physical violence (Kraav et al., 2019). The same study found no differences in serum levels of HDL-

32

C and LDL-C between the groups (Kraav et al., 2019).

In our investigation, no differences could be detected between the entire MDD group and the healthy controls in any serum lipids and lipoproteins. These results are consistent with an extensive study carried out by van Reedt Dortland et al. (2010). In this study, involving 761 patients with current MDD and 629 HCs, the authors found that all significant differences between the MDD and healthy subjects in serum lipids/lipoproteins disappeared after adjustments for lifestyle factors, especially BMI. The authors, therefore, concluded that lipid alterations in MDD may be due to depression-related lifestyle characteristics rather than to depression itself. In our study, there were no significant differences in healthy controls' and MDD patients' lifestyle characteristics (including BMI and the amount of physical exercise.) Neither, the HC and the entire MDD group differed in the lipid profile. However, when we divided the MDD group into patients with and without a history of ELS, we found that TG, TC/HDL-C, and LDL-C/HDL-C significantly differed between the MDD+ELS and the HC groups, and TG, HDL-C, and TC/HDL-C were also significantly different between the MDD+ELS and the MDD Only groups after adjustments for age, gender, education, BMI and physical exercise. Furthermore, when we examined the possible associations between the severity of depressive symptoms (BDI score) and lipid/lipoprotein levels in the entire MDD group, we found a negative relationship only between BDI and the level of HDL-C, and no relationships with other lipids. This result is consistent with studies suggesting that compared to other lipids, low HDL-C level is specifically associated with depressive symptomatology (Maes et al., 1997; Chen et al., 2001; Lehto et al., 2008). However, when we also added the severity of ELS (CTQ total score) to the regression models, the relationship between BDI and HDL-C lost its significance. In contrast, the CTQ total score had a significant negative association with HDL-C level and a significant positive association with the serum level of TG and TC/HDL-C index.

Taken together, our present data suggest that ELS and not depressive psychopathology appears to be the primary determinant of lipid profile abnormalities in MDD. This result is independent of the way depression is operationalized (i.e., based on either the diagnosis of the MDD or the severity of depressive symptoms). Thus, serum lipid and lipoprotein alterations may be primarily characteristic of MDD patients who experienced high amounts of stress in their early lives rather than a feature of MDD in general.

We could also detect significant associations between the different ELS types and lipid profiles. Physical neglect and abuse had a significant negative association with HDLcholesterol while physical and emotional neglect and physical and emotional abuse had a significant positive association with serum triglyceride levels. Moreover, significant positive associations were found between physical and emotional neglect and the indices of LDL-C/HDL-C and TC/HDL-C. Our findings are in harmony with the recent study of Li and coworkers (2019), which reported that physical abuse was associated with low HDL-C, while neglect was associated with raised triglycerides and lower HDL-C. In our present study, we could not detect any association between sexual abuse and serum lipid/lipoprotein levels. Others found that sexual abuse was associated with high LDL-C and low HDL-C (Li et al., 2019). There is, in fact, ample evidence in the literature that childhood sexual abuse can increase the incidence of CVD: a US study involving 5 900 subjects reported that childhood sexual abuse was associated with increased risk of cardiac disease (Goodwin and Stein, 2004). Another US survey involving 12900 individuals found that specifically in men childhood sexual abuse was associated with a heart attack (Fuller-Thomson et al., 2012). One should add that there are negative findings as well, e.g., a recent retrospective study involving 3 600 individuals could not reveal any consistent association between the specific type of early psychosocial adversity and CVD risk factors (Anderson et al., 2018). This study examined associations of specific types of psychosocial adversities, such as lack of maternal care, maternal overprotection, parental mental illness, household dysfunction, sexual abuse, physical and emotional abuse, and neglect in childhood with CVD risk factors including BMI, triglycerides, low and high-density lipoprotein cholesterol (Anderson et al., 2018).

2.5.2. Factors influencing cognitive functioning in major depressed patients

A vast body of work has linked early life adversity to various types of cognitive deficits later in life (see e.g., Evans and Schamberg, 2009; Mueller et al., 2010; Pechtel and Pizzagalli, 2011; Gould et al., 2012; Chen and Baram, 2016). Cognitive impairments are also frequently present in depressed individuals (Porter et al., 2003; Marazziti et al., 2010; Ahern and Semkovska, 2018). A meta-analysis found significant cognitive deficits in executive function, memory, and attention in depressed patients relative to controls (Rock et al., 2014), yet another one revealed significant correlations between depression severity and specific domains of episodic memory, executive function, and processing speed (McDermott and Ebmeier, 2009). In our present study, we could also detect significant associations between depression severity and specific domains of attention (examined with the Conners' Continuous Performance Test-II) and executive functions (investigated with the Wisconsin Card Sorting Test). However, we could not find any association between ELS and cognitive

performance using these two tests.

Numerous clinical and preclinical data suggest that dyslipidemia can be linked to cognitive deficits and decline (Yaffe et al., 2002; Farr et al., 2008; Gendle et al., 2008; Morley and Banks, 2010; Reynolds et al., 2010) though this issue is not without controversies (see e.g., Panza et al., 2006; Anstey et al., 2008). For example, there are reports that high triglycerides are associated with poor memory and general cognitive decline (de Frias et al., 2007; Morley and Banks, 2010), and that high triglyceride levels inversely correlate with executive function in non-demented elderly adults (Parthasarathy et al., 2017). Furthermore, a recent study documented elevated triglyceride levels in patients with MDD, which was associated with cognitive impairments (Shao et al., 2017). In our study, we found negative associations between lipid profiles (HDL-C and LDL-C/HDL-C, TC/HDL-C ratios), and specific domains of the Wisconsin Card Sorting Test measuring executive functions. Low levels of HDL cholesterol have been associated with poor memory (Singh-Manoux et al., 2008; Feinkohl et al., 2019), impaired executive functions (Sun et al., 2019) and cognitive decline (van Exel et al., 2002), as well as with lower gray matter volumes (Ward et al., 2010). It should be added here that higher levels of HDL-C have been associated with a decreased risk of Alzheimer's disease (Reitz et al., 2010) and that low HDL-C levels can result in cerebral amyloidosis (Reed et al., 2014).

2.5.3. Limitations

The low sample size is a major limitation of this study. A further important limitation is that we used a retrospective self-report to assess ELS. Ideally, the long-term effects of childhood adversities should be studied in prospective longitudinal studies, and using qualitative or mixed methods can also add further valuable information when studying the impact of experienced traumas (see e.g., Boeije et al., 2013; Esposito et al., 2019), especially because self-reports can be biased. For example, social desirability can be an important potential bias when reporting past traumatic events especially in health-related research (see e.g., Adams et al., 2005; van de Mortel, 2008; Caputo, 2017 on this topic). Another limitation of our study design is that it does not allow us to derive causal relations, but only associations. To compensate for these limitations we did our best to carefully select the participants and match them in age, gender, lifestyle habits, and clinical data. Notably, only a few studies (Ding et al., 2014; Wingenfeld et al., 2017) included a control group in their studies, besides the MDD patients with or without ELS. We also carefully analyzed the

influence of the various ELS subtypes. Finally, we also assessed the cognitive performance of our subjects and none of the earlier studies did such measurements.
3. Theory of mind disturbances in borderline personality disorder: a meta-analysis

3.1. Introduction

Borderline personality disorder (BPD) is a phenomenologically heterogeneous disorder characterized by affective, cognitive, behavioral, and interpersonal (i.e., disturbed relatedness) symptom areas (APA, 2013). It is widely accepted that BPD patients' unstable relational style is of central importance (Gunderson, 2007), and other symptoms, such as impulsivity, self-harm, anger, or emotional instability are consequences of or triggered by the social, interpersonal context (Kehrer and Linehan, 1996; Brodsky et al., 2006; Hepp et al., 2017). Clinical research has paid increasing attention to BPD patients' social dysfunctions during the past decades, and a growing body of data indicates that BPD patients have social-cognitive deficits (Daros et al., 2013; reviewed by Dinsdale and Crespi, 2013; Roepke et al., 2013; Lazarus et al., 2014). Theory of mind (ToM) (or mentalizing) is one of the essential components of social cognition by which we can attribute mental states, such as beliefs, intentions, and emotions, to others (Baron-Cohen et al., 1985).

Hence, ToM is a multidimensional construct involving several dimensions. Sabbagh (2004) identified two processes of ToM: (1) mental state decoding is the social-perceptual aspect of ToM, which involves the ability to detect and discriminate others' mental states based on their observable social behavior; and (2) mental state reasoning implies the socialcognitive aspect, involving causal inferences and predictions about others' mental states based on additional information sources including context and general social knowledge. A further distinction can be made between components of ToM (Shamay-Tsoory et al., 2006): one component is involved in understanding others' intentions and beliefs (cognitive, or 'cold' ToM), whereas the other one processes other people's feelings and emotions (affective, or 'hot' ToM). The findings of the functional brain imaging studies sustain the separate neurological underpinnings of ToM decoding and reasoning, as well as those of cognitive and affective ToM (Sabbagh, 2004; Schlaffke et al., 2015). During the past years, increasing attention has been paid to the disassociations of processes and components of ToM in specific clinical populations. Several studies found intact or enhanced mental state decoding abilities together with a dissociation between decoding and reasoning abilities in BPD samples (Preißler et al., 2010; Baez et al., 2015; Zabihzadeh et al., 2017). Harari et al. (2010) found a dissociation between cognitive and affective ToM in patients with BPD, but this dissociation was not replicated in later studies (Baez et al, 2015; Petersen et al. 2016).

Recently, two studies using different ToM tasks in the same sample reported a decoupling of mental state decoding and reasoning abilities, as well as that of affective and cognitive ToM in BPD (Baez et al., 2015; Zabihzadeh et al., 2017).

Clinical studies report common comorbidities in the BPD populations: e.g., 41–83 % for major depressive disorder (MDD), 10–20% for bipolarity, 64–66% for substance misuse, 46–56% for post-traumatic stress disorder (PTSD), 23–47% for social phobia, 16–25% for obsessive-compulsive disorder, 31–48% for panic disorder, and 29–53% for any eating disorder (Zanarini et al., 1998; Lieb et al., 2004). Among these, PTSD has been found to negatively and MDD positively influence ToM performance in BPD patients (Preißler et al., 2010; Richman and Unoka, 2015; Unoka et al., 2015).

Until now, several studies have investigated ToM in BPD, but the results were controversial. Discrepant findings on ToM deficits in BPD might be caused by the low sample sizes, the variability of the ToM processes and components assessed, as well as the heterogeneity of the clinical samples mainly due to the comorbidities. To resolve controversies, we conducted a quantitative meta-analysis (MA) of the existing data on ToM in BPD. So far, two meta-analyses of social cognition in BPD have been published. Daros et al. (2013) reviewed and meta-analyzed data on facial emotion recognition in BPD – involving 10 primary studies, while Richman and Unoka (2015) aggregated and meta-analyzed ToM results of 5 studies. However, the latter publication comprised only studies using the Reading the Mind in the Eyes Test (RMET; Baron-Cohen et al., 2001) to assess ToM in BPD.

3.2. Objectives

This study used meta-analytic methods to characterize BPD patients' ToM abilities and to investigate the confounding factors behind the conflicting results of the literature. We hypothesized that BPD patients could be characterized by a specific social-cognitive profile, i.e. we expected to find specific alterations for different processes and subcomponents of ToM in BPD. Based on the literature, we further hypothesized that the various ToM tests are differentially sensitive to ToM deficits in BPD due to their psychometric and thematic features. Therefore, a series of meta-analyses were designed for separately assessing mental state decoding and reasoning abilities, affective and cognitive ToM performances, and the performances in different types of ToM tests. Finally, a series of meta-regression analyses were planned to examine the impact of demographic variables and psychiatric comorbidities on ToM capacities of BPD patients.

3.3. Methods

3.3.1. Literature search and study selection

PRISMA guideline (Moher et al., 2009) was followed when conducting this MA. In agreement with other meta-analyses on ToM deficits in psychiatric disorders (recently reviewed by Cotter et al., 2018), electronic, peer-reviewed databases including PubMed, Scopus, PsycINFO, and Web of Science (from January 1990 to November 2017) were searched using keywords {"Theory of mind" OR "mentalizing" OR "social cognition"}, AND {"borderline personality disorder"}. The reference list of papers examined for eligibility criteria, as well as that of reviews on social cognition in BPD, were also checked for additional publications.

The initial search strategy yielded 697 studies. After filtering duplicates, 445 studies were screened for eligibility criteria. Studies were selected if they (1) investigated ToM performances of patients with BPD fulfilling DSM-IV criteria confirmed by the Structured Clinical Interview for DSM-IV Axis II Personality Disorders (SCID-II, First et al., 1997) (2) included healthy comparison groups, (3) used well-established, valid, and widely used ToM tests, and (4) presented appropriate data to determine effect sizes and variances. All identified publications were reviewed and data were extracted by two authors independently. Inconsistencies of study selection and data extraction were discussed. A discrepancy of data extraction appeared with regard to one publication (5%); nonetheless, it was resolvable: after discussion, there was a 100% agreement on data extraction.

Reasons for exclusion were: participants with no or with not sufficiently established diagnosis of BPD (n=4), no healthy comparison group (n=4), no eligible ToM tasks (n=3), overlapping sample (n=1), mixed clinical sample (n=2). We did not include studies with adolescent samples (n=4), because ToM skills are known to be developing during that age (Blakemore, 2008); therefore, adding adolescent samples to the MA with adults would substantially increase the heterogeneity. Regarding the commonly co-occurring psychiatric comorbidities in BPD, samples with typical psychiatric comorbidities (e.g., MDD, PTSD, eating disorders, anxiety disorders, and other personality disorders) were not excluded from the meta-analysis. Figure 2 presents a flowchart of the study selection process. We also contacted authors for unreported data and missing information.



FIGURE 2. Flowchart of the study selection process.

Seventeen studies involving 585 patients with BPD, as well as 501 healthy controls (HC) passed the inclusion criteria (Table 5). There was no significant between-group difference for age (d=-0.06, 95% CI=-0.18 to 0.06, Z=-0.97, P=0.33). The percentage of males was higher in the HC groups (11.99%) than in the BPD groups (9.2%), and there was a significant difference for gender between BPD and HC across the studies (RR=1.18, 95% CI=-1.04 to 1.35, Z=2.49, P<0.05). Therefore, gender was added as a moderator to the analysis.

					Character	istics of BPD	group	
Study	Sample (female) BPD – HC	Matched for	ToM tasks	Mean age	MDD % (lifetime)	PTSD %	Medication status	Outcome
Arntz et al. (2009)	16(16) - 28(28)	Age, gender, IQ	ATT	30.5	_	_	_	No difference
Fertuck et al. (2009)	30(26) - 25(15)	Age, edu	RMET	29.8	56.7 (76.7)	30	13.3%	BPD > HC
Harari et al. (2010)	20(18) - 22(19)	Age, edu, gender, IQ	FPT	32.1	0	0	_	FP recognition, cognitive FP: BPD < HC, affective FP: no difference
Ghiassi et al. (2010)	50(46) - 20(13)	Age	MSAT	26.2	_	_	majority of the sample	No difference
Preißler et al. (2010)	64(64) - 38(38)	Age, gender, IQ	MASC, RMET	29.2	12.5 (42.2)	35.9	32.8%	MASC: BPD < HC RMET: no difference
Dziobek et al. (2011)	21(21) – 21(21)	Age, gender, IQ	MET	31.7	19 (28.6)	38.1	_	Cognitive empathy score: BPD < HC
Schilling et al. (2012)	31(30) - 27 (12)	Age, edu	RMET	27.3	67.7	16.1	80.6%	No difference
Frick et al. (2012)	21(21) - 20(20)	Age, edu, gender	RMET	21.7	23.8 (47.6)	33.3	0%	BPD > HC
Wingenfeld et al. (2014)	38(38) - 35(35)	Age, gender	MASC, MET	24.3	23.7	13.2	0%	No difference
Unoka et al. (2015)	78(74) - 76(69)	Age, edu, gender	RMET	29.9	43.6	5.1	majority of the sample	BPD < HC
Vaskinn et al. (2015)	25(25) - 25(25)	Age, edu, gender	MASC	30.7	52	12	_	No difference in overall score (Overmentalizing errors: BPD > HC)
Baez et al. (2015)	15(12) - 15(13)	Age, edu, gender	FPT, RMET	38.4	26.7	_	_	FP: BPD < HC RMET: no difference
Andreou et al. (2015)	44(38) - 38(22)	Age	MASC	29	61,4	0	_	Overmentalizing errors: BPD > HC Undermentalizing errors: no difference
Petersen et al. (2016)	19(18) - 20(19)	Age, gender, IQ	RMET, JAT, FPT, EAT, FBPST	32.5	0	52	94.7%	BPD < HC only in more complex tasks (FPT, JAT)
Brüne et al. (2016)	30(30) - 30(30)	Age, edu, gender	CAMS	25.7	_	_	63.3%	BPD < HC
Yeh et al. (2017)	40(37) - 36(33)	Age, edu, gender	FPT, ATT, NTT, TASIT	30.9	_	_	_	NTT, TASIT: BPD < HC ATT, FPT: no difference
Zabihzadeh et al. (2017)	44(21) - 25(12)	Age, edu, gender, IQ	RMET, FPT	26.2	50	34.1	_	RMET: BPD only > BPD+MDD > HC FPT: HC > BPD only > BPD+MDD

TABLE 5. Characteristics of included studies.

41

ATT, Advanced Theory of Mind Test; BPD, patients with borderline personality disorder; CAMS, Cartoon-Based Assessment of Mentalizing Skills; EAT, Expression Attribution Test; Edu, educational level; FBPST, False-Belief Picture Sequencing Task; FPT, Faux Pas Test; HC, healthy controls; JAT, Joke-Appreciation Task; MASC, Movie for the Assessment of Social Cognition; MDD, major depressive disorder; MET, Multifaceted Empathy Test; MSAT, Mental State Attribution Task; NTT, Nonverbal ToM Task; PTSD, post-traumatic stress disorder; RMET, Reading the Mind in the Eyes Test; TASIT, The Awareness of Social Inference Test; ToM, theory of mind.

3.3.2. Theory of mind measures

The most frequently applied ToM task was the Reading the Mind in the Eyes Test (RMET; Baron-Cohen et al., 2001) that measures the ability of mental state decoding (n=8). In the RMET, a series of photos presenting only the eye region of faces are shown, and participants are instructed to pick one from four words presented simultaneously with the eyes to best describe the emotional state of the person in the photo. However, partially based on neuroimaging studies, where RMET has been found to be related to amygdala activation (e.g., Russell et al., 2009), it is widely used as a measure of affective ToM as well.

Other tasks assessed the mental state reasoning abilities: Faux Pas Task (FTP; Stone et al., 1998) was used in 5 studies; in 2 other studies, ToM was measured with Happé's Advanced Theory of Mind Test (ATT; Happé, 1994). In addition, several ToM cartoons, the Multifaceted Empathy Test (MET; Dziobek et al., 2008), as well as the Movie for the Assessment of Social Cognition (MASC; Dziobek et al., 2006), which is an ecologically valid, video-based ToM task, and an another video-based ToM test, the Awareness of Social Inference Test (TASIT; McDonald et al., 2003) was applied in the selected studies for measuring mental state reasoning.

For subsequent subgroup analysis, we divided the existing ToM dataset into cognitive and affective ToM data. It is widely accepted in ToM research that specific ToM tests (or their subscores) are considered as measures of affective or cognitive ToM. There is an agreement in the literature that RMET predominantly measures the capacity to understand others' emotions and feelings (e.g., Petersen et al, 2016; Zabihzadeh et al., 2017), while false belief tests or ATT assess the capacity to understand others' beliefs and intentions. However, some more complex ToM tests (e.g., FPT, MASC, CAMS) contain separate questions for affective as well as cognitive ToM. In the case of the latter tests, if data were available, we calculated the cognitive and affective scores separately. Table 6 presents the complete list of ToM tasks and their categorization according to different task types and ToM components.

TABLE 6. List of ToM (theory of mind) tasks and their categorization according to different task types and ToM components.

ToM tasks	Study N	Task type	ToM processes	ToM contents
Advanced Theory of Mind Test (ATT) (Happé, 1994)	2	Verbal stories	Reasoning	Cognitive
Cartoon-Based Assessment of Mentalizing Skills (CAMS) (Dimaggio and Brüne, 2010)	1	Cartoons	Reasoning	Affective and cognitive
Expression Attribution Test (EAT) (Langdon et al., 2006)	1	Cartoons	Reasoning	Affective
False-Belief Picture Sequencing Task (FBPST) (Langdon and Coltheart, 1999)	1	Cartoons	Reasoning	Cognitive
Faux Pas Test (FPT) (Stone et al, 1998)	5	Verbal stories	Reasoning	Affective and cognitive
Joke-Appreciation Task (JAT) (Langdon et al., 2010)	1	Cartoons	Reasoning	Cognitive
Mental State Attribution Task (MSAT) (Brüne, 2005)	1	Cartoons	Reasoning	Cognitive
Movie for the Assessment of Social Cognition (MASC) (Dziobek et al., 2006)	4	Videos	Reasoning	Affective and cognitive
Multifaceted Empathy Test (MET) (Dziobek et al., 2008)	2	Pictures	Reasoning	Affective
Nonverbal ToM Task (NTT) (Yeh et al., 2009)	1	Cartoons	Reasoning	Cognitive
Reading the Mind in the Eyes Test (RMET) (Baron-Cohen et al., 2001)	8	Pictures	Decoding	Affective
The Awareness of Social Inference Test (TASIT) (McDonald et al., 2003)	1	Videos	Reasoning	Affective and cognitive

3.3.3. Statistical analysis

We conducted a meta-analysis on the results from the different studies using an aggregate data approach. Negative effect sizes indicated the poorer performance of the BPD group relative to the healthy group. For studies that reported more than one ToM task, within-study effect sizes, and variances were aggregated by the Gleser and Olkin (1994) procedure. Meta-analysis for overall ToM was conducted using aggregated effect sizes across all studies.

We performed separate categorical random-effects meta-analyses for the two main ToM processes: for mental state decoding (i.e., RMET only), and mental state reasoning (any other ToM task used in the studies). Effect sizes for the different valences of RMET (neutral, positive, negative) were also counted.

Subsequently, meta-analyses of affective and cognitive ToM were performed. Then, MAs for predominantly verbal, visual, and multimodal ToM tasks were conducted. If there were at least 4 studies reporting data on a particular task, then a separate, task-specific MA was also conducted (Fu et al., 2011). An individual task analysis was possible for FPT (n=5). Also, effect sizes for RMET (n=8, as mental state decoding), cartoons (contents differ; n=4), as well as for MASC (n=4) were calculated.

All statistical analyses were performed in R environment (R Development Core Team, 2015) with the Metafor (Viechtbauer, 2010) and the MAd packages (Del Re and Hoyt, 2014). Effect sizes were weighted using the inverse variance method. Because studies in the MA are not supposed to share a common effect size, the random-effects model with DerSimonian–Laird estimate was used to calculate summary effect sizes (DerSimonian and Laird, 1986). The homogeneity of the distribution of the weighted effect sizes was examined with the Q and I^2 tests (Hedges and Olkin, 2014). Between-study heterogeneity in the random-effects model was estimated with tau-squared (τ^2), an estimate of the total amount of heterogeneity

Publication bias was estimated with the Fail-Safe N test, and tests for assessing funnel plot asymmetry. Fail-Safe N test computes a pooled *P*-value for all studies in the MA and calculates how many further studies with a zero effect would be necessary to generate a non-significant *P*. Egger's test and Begg and Mazumdar's test rely on the assumption that studies with small sample sizes are more often published if they report significant results, while studies with large sample sizes are usually published regardless of significant findings.

Meta-regression analyses were conducted for age, gender (the ratio of females in the BPD group compared to that in the HC group), and education (years), as well as for clinical comorbidities (current MDD, anxiety disorders [= panic disorder + phobias + generalized anxiety disorder], social phobia, PTSD, any eating disorder, and substance use disorder). Table 7 presents the demographic and clinical characteristics of patients with BPD added as moderators to the meta-regression analyses. Other personality disorders, symptom severity of current depression, childhood trauma, and neurocognitive functions were also considered, but there were no sufficient data available to add them to the analysis. In the moderator analyses, we used study-level measures only when they were published in at least 7 studies (Fu et al., 2011). Categorical subgroup variables were used only when each subgroup had a minimum of 4 studies (Fu et al., 2011). For continuous moderators, analyses with a linear mixed-effects model, for categorical variables, subgroup analyses were conducted. Q_{ber} -test was used to compare the effect sizes of the subgroups (Borenstein et al., 2011).

Moderators	Mean	SE	Study N
Age of BPD	29.5	0.81	17
Years of education	13.39	0.63	8
Ratio of females in the BPD versus that in the HC ^a	1	1-1.23	17
% of current MDE	37.33	6.99	14
% of anxiety disorders ^b	52.41	17.13	9
% of social phobia	16.68	6.11	9
% of PTSD	24.10	4.83	13
% of any ED	15.73	4.43	11
% of current SUD	12.93	3.5	11

 TABLE 7. Demographic and clinical characteristics of patients with BPD that were added as moderators to the meta-regression analyses.

^a Risk ratio of BPD females; median and 25-75 percentile range are presented (instead of mean and SE). ^b Summed rate of DSM-5 anxiety disorders (panic disorder, agoraphobia, social anxiety disorder, specific phobia, and generalized anxiety disorder). BPD, borderline personality disorder group; ED, eating disorder; HC, healthy control group; MDE, major depressive episode; PTSD, post-traumatic stress disorder; SUD, substance use disorder.

3.4. Results

The summary of the main meta-analysis results is presented in Figure 3 and Table 8. (Negative effect sizes indicate the poorer performance of the BPD group.)





Between-group effect sizes (Cohen's *d*s) for overall ToM (ToM total), mental state decoding and reasoning, as well as affective and cognitive ToM are presented. Bars represent the 95% confidence intervals. Negative effect size indicates the poorer performance of the BPD compared to HC. * P<0.05; ** P<0.01; *** P<0.001, BPD compared to HC. ⁺⁺ P<0.05, Q_{bet} -test (comparisons of the effect sizes of the different ToM components).

ТоМ	St. N	BPD N	HC N	d	95% CI	Z	Р	Q-test (P)	$ au^2$	Egger (P)	Begg (P)	Fail safe N
ToM Total	17	585	501	-0.27	-0.48, - 0.06	-2.56	0.01	< 0.001	0.13	0.09	0.09	134
ToM Processes												
Decoding (=RMET)	8	302	246	0.12	-0.28, 0.51	0.59	0.55	< 0.001	0.25	0.31	0.40	N.A.
Positive	7	287	231	-0.01	-0.43, 0.41	-0.04	0.97	< 0.01	0.26	0.34	0.38	N.A.
Neutral	7	287	231	-0.33	-0.97, 0.31	-1.01	0.31	< 0.001	0.66	0.96	0.77	N.A.
Negative	7	287	231	0.70	-0.06, 1.46	1.80	0.07	< 0.001	0.97	0.10	0.07	N.A.
Reasoning	13	425	353	-0.61	-0.87, -0.35	-4.60	< 0.001	< 0.001	0.16	0.62	0.59	244
ToM Contents												
Affective ToM	12	410	354	-0.17	-0.48, 0.15	-1.03	0.30	< 0.001	0.24	0.53	1.00	N.A.
Aff. ToM without RMET	7	206	181	-0.62	-0.87, -0.38	-4.95	< 0.001	0.18	0.04	0.09	0.24	57
Cognitive ToM	9	290	244	-0.44	-0.71, -0.17	-3.20	0.001	< 0.01	0.10	0.88	0.46	57
Task Types												
Visual	13	481	388	-0.14	-0.44, 0.16	-0.93	0.36	< 0.001	0.23	0.26	0.25	N.A.
RMET (=decoding)	8	302	246	0.12	-0.28, 0.51	0.59	0.55	< 0.001	0.25	0.31	0.40	N.A.
Cartoons	4	139	106	-0.59	-0.88, -0.31	-4.09	< 0.001	0.24	0.02	0.48	0.75	22
Verbal	6	154	146	-0.81	-1.46, -0.17	-2.48	0.01	< 0.001	0.55	0.49	0.72	55
Faux Pas Task	5	138	116	-1.07	-1.65, -0.50	-3.68	< 0.001	< 0.001	0.33	0.33	0.48	69
Videos	5	209	172	-0.52	-0.79, -0.25	-3.74	< 0.001	0.09	0.05	0.80	1.00	33
MASC	4	169	136	-0.46	-0.77, -015	-2.92	< 0.01	0.09	0.05	1.00	1.00	16

TABLE 8. Mean weighted effect sizes for differences between patients with BPD and healthy controls on ToM.

Statistically significant results are presented in bold. BPD, borderline personality disorder; HC, healthy controls; MASC, Movie for the Assessment of Social Cognition; RMET, Reading the Mind in the Eyes Test; ToM, theory of mind.

3.4.1. Overall theory of mind

Overall ToM performance (n=17) was significantly impaired in the BPD group compared with the HC group, but the effect size was small (d=-0.27, P=0.01) (Figure 4, Table 8). Because there was high heterogeneity for the distribution of effect sizes for the total ToM score, further moderator analyses were conducted. No publication bias was found.

Studies	SMD [95% CI]						
Arntz et al. (2009)	0.409 [-0.211, 1.029]						
Fertuck et al. (2009)	1.014 [0.450, 1.577]				F.		
Harari et al. (2010)	-0.733 [-1.243, -0.222]	·	-	4			
Ghiassi et al. (2010)	-0.131 [-0.650, 0.388]		1	-			
Preißler et al. (2010)	-0.462 [-0.814, -0.109]	E	-				
Dziobek et al. (2011)	-0.671 [-1.293, -0.049])	-				
Schilling et al. (2012)	-0.160 [-0.677, 0.356]		H	-			
Frick et al. (2012)	0.859 [0.218, 1.500]			H		550	
Wingenfeld et al. (2014)	-0.205 [-0.606, 0.197]		-				
Unoka et al. (2015)	-0.350 [-0.668, -0.032]		⊢ ∎				
Vaskinn et al. (2015)	-0.319 [-0.877, 0.239]	F					
Baez et al. (2015)	-0.561 [-1.194, 0.072]						
Andreou et al. (2015)	-0.499 [-0.858, -0.141]	H	-	-			
Petersen et al. (2016)	-0.743 [-1.241, -0.244]		•	l.			
Brüne et al. (2016)	-0.691 [-1.114, -0.269]	H	-				
Yeh et al. (2017)	-0.555 [-0.916, -0.194]	F	-	-			
Zabihzadeh et al. (2017)	-0.351 [-0.799, 0.097]	F					
ToM Total (I^2=70.51%, p<0.0001)	-0.273 [-0.482, -0.064]		-	>			
		1	<u> </u>		l.	T	1
	-1.500	-1.000	-0.500	0.000	0.500	1.000	1.500

FIGURE 4. Forest plot for meta-analysis of overall ToM (theory of mind) in BPD (borderline personality disorder). Negative effect sizes indicate the poorer performance of the BPD group.

3.4.2. Mental state decoding versus mental state reasoning

Mental state decoding (separate analysis of RMET only; n=8): We found no significant effect size for overall accuracy in RMET (d=0.12, P=0.55). The distribution of the effect sizes was significantly heterogeneous (Figure 5, Table 8). Data on RMET were further analyzed for valence types (positive, negative, and neutral; n=7). Results showed no significant between-group differences for positive (d=-0.01), and for neutral valences (d=-0.33); heterogeneities were significant. Nevertheless, there was a trend level significant difference between BPD patients and HCs for the negative valence (d=0.70, P=0.07; heterogeneity was significant) (Table 8). Mental state reasoning abilities were significantly impaired in BPD (d=-0.61, P<0.001, n=13) (Figure 6, Table 8).

BPD patients' mental state reasoning deficits were more robust compared to the mental state decoding abilities (Q_{bet} =9.89, P<0.05, n=13+8; Figure 3).



FIGURE 5. Forest plot for meta-analysis of mental state decoding in BPD (borderline personality disorder). Negative effect sizes indicate the poorer performance of the BPD group.



FIGURE 6. Forest plot for meta-analysis of mental state reasoning in BPD (borderline personality disorder). Negative effect sizes indicate the poorer performance of the BPD group.

3.4.3. Affective versus cognitive theory of mind

Affective ToM (n=12): Patients with BPD did not differ in their affective ToM abilities compared to HCs (d=-0.17, P=0.30) (Figure 7, Table 8). After removing RMET data from data on affective ToM, we calculated an effect size for the 'affective ToM without RMET' subgroup. Here, we found that BPD patients significantly underperformed HC in affective ToM tests (d=-0.62, P<0.001, n=7), if RMET data (i.e., data of affective decoding or discrimination) were removed from the subset of affective ToM data (Table 8).

Cognitive ToM (n=9): Patients with BPD performed significantly worse in cognitive ToM tasks (d=-0.44, P=0.001) (Figure 8, Table 8).

However, there was no significant difference between BPD patients' overall affective and cognitive ToM deficits (Q_{bet} =1.54, P=0.21, n=12+9.). Similarly, there was no significant difference between affective Tom without RMET and cognitive ToM (Q_{bet} =1.06, P=0.30, n=7+9; Figure 3).



FIGURE 7. Forest plot for meta-analysis of affective ToM (theory of mind) in BPD (borderline personality disorder). Negative effect sizes indicate the poorer performance of the BPD group.



FIGURE 8. Forest plot for meta-analysis of cognitive ToM (theory of mind) in BPD (borderline personality disorder). Negative effect sizes indicate the poorer performance of the BPD group.

3.4.4. The effect of task types

We reanalysed data by task types, and calculated effect sizes for visual (d=-0.14, P=0.36, n=13), verbal (d=-0.81, P=0.01, n=6), and multimodal (i.e., video-based; d=-0.52, P<0.001, n=5) ToM tasks (Table 8). The comparison of performances in the three task types revealed that BPD patients performed significantly worse in verbal than in visual tasks (Q_{bet} =4.61, P<0.05).

To explore the origin of BPD patients' relatively good performance in visual tasks, we ran a separate MA with data of visual tests without RMET (i.e., cartoons and MET, n=6), and found a significant effect size: d=-0.54, P<0.001, 95% CI: -0.76 to -0.33, Z=-4.83, $I^2=16.34\%$, $\tau^2=0.012$. The heterogeneity was substantially reduced compared with the MA of the composite visual tests. BPD patients' ToM deficit in visual tasks without RMET was more robust compared to that in RMET ($Q_{bet}=6.7$, P=0.01, n=8+6).

In individual task analyses, there was no significant deficit in BPD patients' accuracy in RMET (d=0.12, n=8; see above by mental state decoding); however, there were significant impairments of BPD patients in performing the FPT (d=-1.07, P<0.001, n=5), the ToM cartoons (d=-0.59, P<0.001, n=4), as well as the MASC (d=-0.46, P<0.01, n=4) (Table 8). When comparing ToM impairments in the individual task types pairwise with post-hoc Holm-modified Tukey procedure, we detected a significant difference only between the RMET and FPT (d=1.19, Z=4.12, P<0.001).

3.4.5. Meta-regression analyses

In the meta-regression analyses, there was no moderating effect of age, education, and gender (the ratio of females in the BPD group compared to that in the HC group). However, the summed rate of panic disorder, generalized anxiety disorder, and phobias (n=9) had a significant positive effect on BPD patients' overall ToM performance compared to HC (Z=2.11, P=0.035; the proportion of total between-study variance explained by model: $R^2=0.32$). Also, the summed prevalence rate of panic, generalized anxiety disorders, and any phobias (n=9) had a significant positive effect on BPD patients' affective ToM performance compared to HC (Z=2.06, P=0.04; the proportion of total between-study variance explained by model: $R^2=0.34$). There was no other significant relationship between any other comorbidity variables and ToM performances.

3.5. Discussion

3.5.1. Main results

The main finding of our MA is that BPD patients are significantly impaired in their overall ToM capacities compared to HC; however, the effect size was relatively small.

Another important finding of the present study is that BPD patients' mental state decoding capacities (measured by RMET) do not significantly differ from those of HCs. In contrast, BPD patients' mental state reasoning was found to be significantly worse compared to HC subjects. Q_{bet} -test revealed that BPD patients' mental state reasoning ability was significantly worse than their mental state decoding ability.

The RMET contains subtle emotional information that taps a wider range of mental states beyond the basic emotions. Requiring no reasoning about cognitive and affective mental contents, as well as no contextual processing, the RMET is regarded as an appropriate task to measure the initial, decoding (or discriminating) ToM processes, predominantly the decoding of subtle facial affective cues. A recent MA collapsing RMET performances across 5 studies reported significantly impaired RMET accuracy in neutral valences in BPD patients, while co-occurring MDD enhanced their performance in general, and on positive valence scores (Richman and Unoka, 2015). In our more extended MA (n=8), we could not replicate this finding: we found no moderating effect of the current major depressive episode (MDE), and only BDP patients' enhanced accuracy in negative valences could be detected (significant at the trend level).

The latter result is in accord with theories about BPD patients' sensitivity to negative stimuli, which seems to be characteristic of BPD independently of coexisting depression. BPD patients' relative sensitivity for other peoples' negative mental states is in agreement with the amygdalar hyper-reactivity and altered functional connectivity observed in functional neuroimaging studies during RMET and facial emotion recognition tasks (Donegan et al., 2003; Minzenberg et al., 2007; Cullen et al., 2011; Frick et al., 2012). Our results also fit well with the theory of Fonagy and Bateman (2008): BPD patients who grow up in a non-reflecting, non-validating, and often abusing family environment develop an increased emotional vigilance to social stimuli, especially to those with negative emotional content. Nevertheless, BPD patients' ToM abilities are just partially developed, since their reflective awareness is low, and their mental state reasoning abilities are significantly impaired.

However, findings with RMET in BPD were rather inconsistent, which was basically

due to three studies: in each, BPD patients overperformed normal controls. The first study by Frick et al. (2012) comprised only non-medicated females with a relatively low BDI score and less severe comorbid psychopathology in the BPD group. The second study by Fetruck et al. (2009) recruited patients from the acute setting with more severe comorbid psychopathologies including numerous suicide attempters. Here, the percentage of males was significantly higher in the HC than in the BPD group. In the third study by Zabihzadeh et al., (2017), 50% of the BPD patients suffered from clinically relevant MDD, and the patients were recruited mainly from acute settings. In this study, the proportion of males was exceptionally high but there were no between-group differences in gender ratio. In sum, neither the setting where the patients were recruited, nor the severity of the comorbid psychiatric pathologies, nor the gender ratio of the groups could ultimately explain the relatively good performance of the BPD groups in these studies. Thus, our present MA proposes that the between-study variability of the RMET results seems to be multifactorial, as no consistent reason for the heterogeneous RMET performances could be found.

Furthermore, we detected BPD patients' impaired cognitive ToM capacities, while their affective ToM abilities were relatively preserved. Based on that, one can presume that BPD patients' interpersonal difficulties are mainly due to their deficits in cognitive ToM. This finding can be in agreement with the theoretical framework of the dissociability of affective and cognitive mentalization (Bateman and Fonagy, 2016). Bateman and Fonagy indicate that different forms of psychopathological states are related to the inhibition, deactivation, or simply dysfunction of either the cognitive or the affective or both aspects of mentalization. Patients with BPD are typically overwhelmed by automatic and affect-driven mentalizing, but they have difficulties in integrating affective experiences with reflective and cognitive knowledge. Nevertheless, the latter clinical observation can be in line with our meta-analysis of affective ToM subgroups. After reanalyzing our affective ToM data without RMET, we found that BPD patients significantly underperformed HC in affective ToM tasks. Accordingly, we can suppose, that BPD patients' relatively intact affective ToM capacities are attributable to their affective decoding and discriminating capacities measured by RMET.

However, when we compared BPD patients' cognitive and overall affective ToM deficits with Q_{bet} -test, BPD patients' cognitive ToM deficits were not significantly worse than that of their overall affective ToM. Notably, we got a similar result when we compared affective ToM without RMET with cognitive ToM. Thus, we should carefully interpret our MA results with affective and cognitive ToM, especially because the number of studies that

published affective and cognitive ToM scores separately was low. Future research with simultaneous affective and cognitive ToM measures is needed to understand the exact nature of dissociation of affective and cognitive ToM in BPD.

3.5.2. The effect of comorbidities on theory of mind in BPD

The summed rate of DSM-5 anxiety disorders (primarily panic disorder, agoraphobia, specific phobia, social anxiety disorder, and generalized anxiety disorder) has been proofed to have a positive effect on BPD patients' overall ToM performance and their affective ToM abilities. Among the anxiety disorders, social anxiety disorder presents most typically social dysfunctions and interpersonal difficulties. In a handful of studies that have been published so far, patients with social anxiety disorder were found to have various deficits of ToM decoding and reasoning (Hezel and McNally, 2014; Buhlmann et al., 2015; Washburn et al., 2016). Interestingly, no significant relationship could be detected between comorbid social anxiety disorders, only study-level data (from 9 studies) were available, with no measures of current, individual symptom severity.

A very recent study reported that patients with generalized anxiety disorder displayed more accurate mental state reasoning capacities compared to HC, especially when they suffered from increased worry (Zainal and Newman, 2018). Although there are no data in the literature about ToM capacities in panic disorder, agoraphobia, or simple phobia, one can assume that worry, concern, and continuous anticipatory anxiety can induce a state of hypervigilance, where people have an increased need for contact with and support from others. These factors might enhance BPD patients' interpersonal sensitivity and ToM capacities if they have comorbid anxiety disorders. Nevertheless, further research is needed to specify the effect of comorbid anxiety disorders in BPD on ToM capacities.

In contrast to previous findings in BPD patients with comorbid depression, our metaregression analyses did not reveal any effect of comorbid MDD, neither on overall ToM performance nor on any other ToM dimensions or components. There is some evidence for enhanced ToM abilities in non-clinical samples with dysphoria (measured by Beck Depression Inventory; dysphoria scored > 12) (Harkness et al., 2005, 2010). Nonetheless, no studies included in our MA measured subthreshold or subclinical depression.

3.5.3. The effect of task type

Verbal and multimodal task types revealed significantly impaired ToM in BPD. For visual tasks, however, there was no significant difference between BPD patients' and HCs' ToM performance. Presumably, the latter result was due to the effect of RMET. When visual tasks were reanalyzed without RMET, BPD patients were found to be significantly impaired in visual tasks. In addition, BPD patients showed significantly fewer impairments in RMET than in other visual tasks (i.e., cartoons+ MET).

Meta-analyses results of individual task types were more consistent than those of subgroups by the predominant modality of stimuli, and revealed, that except RMET, all other test types detected ToM deficits in BPD patients. The largest effect size was found with the FPT, while MA for overall verbal tasks, cartoons with different content, movies, and MASC yielded medium effect sizes.

Accordingly, the FPT seems to be the most demanding ToM task for BPD patients. FPT (Stone et al., 1998) comprises stories describing complex social situations, where a character commits a conversational failure by saying something (s)he should not say or saying something awkward. The FPT encompasses high contextual demands and requires implicit integration of cognitive inferences about mental states. Moreover, the FPT is purely verbal, thus patients with BPD cannot rely on their enhanced sensitivity to non-verbal emotional stimuli while performing the FPT.

Several types of ToM cartoons were used in studies involved in our MA, in which participants needed to understand social situations presented in the cartoons and represent the characters' minds, to find chronological order, or understand irony, humor, and false beliefs. BPD patients were found to underperform HCs in more complex cartoon tasks (e.g., CAMS; Dimaggio and Brüne, 2010; or JAT; Langdon et al. 2010) where not only cartoon sequencing but a subsequent answering of questions about the cartoon characters' mental states, or integration of multiple perspectives to decipher humor were also required (Brüne et al, 2016; Petersen et al., 2016).

In sum, all tasks with a higher level of complexity detected ToM impairments in BPD patients. In BPD research, several authors emphasize the importance of ToM tasks with high ecological validity (Minzenberg et al., 2006, Dyck et al, 2009; Roepke et. al, 2013; Baez et al., 2015). Displaying real-life situations, the Multifaceted Empathy Test (MET), as well as the video-based ToM tasks (MASC, TASIT), are regarded as ecologically valid. Especially, video-based tasks entail the integration of several cues from faces, gestures, and prosody, along with those of the social context. Of note, MASC is unique, because it measures several forms of mentalizing errors (i.e., hypomentalizing, hypermentalizing). So far, only 4 studies

have used MASC in ToM research in adults with BPD. Further research is recommended using MASC in BPD patients to evaluate how sensitively MASC detects specific hypermentalizing tendencies in BPD.

3.5.4. Limitations

Unexpectedly, meta-regression analyses revealed no moderating effect of the comorbid MDE and PTSD. Since no sufficient data on the individual symptom severity of depression were available, we conducted the analyses with study-level data. Hence, it was not possible to disentangle or weigh the effect of mild and severe comorbid depression on ToM. Neither, we detected the moderating effect of comorbid PTSD. Similarly to MDE, only the percentage of comorbid PTSD in the samples, but no other clinical variables (such as symptom severity, chronicity or acuteness, co-occurrence with dissociative symptoms, time and nature of the traumatic event, etc.) were available. There is increasing evidence that adverse childhood life events and insecure attachment play a crucial role in BPD patients' mentalizing deficits (Fonagy et al., 2003). Unfortunately, only a few studies included in the MA quantified the quality of parental care or the severity of adverse childhood life events in BPD patients (e.g., Ghiassi et al., 2010; Brüne et al., 2016; Petersen et al., 2016).

The missing data on medications made it impossible to analyze and reveal any medication effect on ToM impairments. Furthermore, only one study in our MA assessed BPD patients' neurocognitive functions, and their correlation with ToM performances (Baez et al., 2015), therefore the impact of neurocognitive functions on ToM could not be evaluated.

Only 4 studies measured mental state decoding and reasoning in the same sample simultaneously, therefore it was not possible to compare data only from studies with simultaneous measures. So we performed the Q_{bet} -test with all studies for mental state decoding (n=8), and reasoning (n=13). Although samples partially overlap, we present this result, because the 95% *CI* of effect sizes showed no overlap. Nevertheless, this is an obvious limitation and requires revision in the future, when more simultaneous measures are available.

4. Examining the relationship between executive functions and mentalizing abilities of patients with borderline personality disorder

4.1. Introduction

Borderline personality disorder (BPD) is a psychiatric condition characterized by three symptom clusters including affective dysregulation, impulsivity, and disturbed relatedness (Sanislow et al., 2002). According to the mentalization-based model of BPD (Sharp and Kalpakci, 2015; Fonagy and Luyten, 2016), these features of BPD can be viewed as a consequence of impairments in the capacity to mentalize, i.e., to understand behavior in terms of underlying mental states. In this theory, mentalization is defined as a multidimensional construct involving several dimensions and abilities. One of these dimensions relates to the objects of mentalizing: it can be directed either toward the mental states of the self or toward the mental states of others.

Impairment of self-oriented mentalizing can be manifested as low levels of emotional self-awareness or alexithymia (Choi-Kain and Gunderson, 2008). Alexithymia is a clinical condition characterized by an inability to identify and describe one's own affective experiences (Taylor et al., 1997). Studies have found that borderline patients are more alexithymic than healthy controls (for a meta-analysis, see Derks et al., 2017) and reported relationships between BPD individuals' alexithymic traits and the severity of their symptoms (e.g., Gaher et al., 2013; McMain et al., 2013). However, to date, no attention has been paid to the potential neurocognitive underpinnings of alexithymia in BPD.

Other-oriented mentalizing can be operationalized as theory of mind (ToM) (Choi-Kain and Gunderson, 2008), a social-cognitive function by which we can attribute mental states, such as beliefs, intentions, and emotions, to others (Baron-Cohen et al., 1985). ToM is a multi-component construct and consists of several subprocesses (Tager-Flusberg and Sullivan, 2000; Sabbagh, 2004). Mental state decoding is the social-perceptual aspect of ToM, which involves the ability to detect and discriminate others' mental states based on their observable social behavior. Mental state reasoning implies the social-cognitive subcomponent, involving causal inferences and predictions about others' mental states based on additional information sources including context and general social knowledge.

Findings on ToM performance in BPD indicate that the decoding and reasoning subprocesses of ToM may be unequally affected by the disorder. Several studies have found that BPD patients exhibited intact or even enhanced ability to decode others' mental states based on facial expressions (Fertuck et al., 2009; Frick et al., 2012; Zabihzadeh et al., 2017). By contrast, other studies have shown that borderline patients perform worse than healthy controls on ToM reasoning tasks (Harari et al., 2010; Preißler et al., 2010; Brüne et al., 2016), but the severity of their deficit is task-dependent (Petersen et al., 2016). It has been suggested that BPD patients' ToM impairment becomes apparent in more complex tasks that require contextual processing and the integration of multiple mental state perspectives (Baez et al., 2015; Brüne et al., 2016; Petersen et al., 2016). This raises the possibility that the difficulties of BPD patients in ToM reasoning are not due to deficits in their basic ToM abilities but rather to deficits in neurocognitive skills, mainly in executive functioning.

Executive functioning (EF) refers to capabilities that enable flexible and goal-directed responses in novel or complex situations. Through the higher-order monitoring and regulation of cognitive subprocesses, EF plays an important role in the operation of many cognitive functions (Chan et al., 2008). The role of EF in mentalizing abilities is a widely investigated topic in both clinical and non-clinical samples. Regarding emotional awareness, it has been hypothesized that the cognitive systems which are responsible for the higher-level elaboration of emotional experiences are not specialized for emotional processing but rather implement domain-general executive functions (LeDoux, 2000; Lane and Garfield, 2005). This notion implies that executive dysfunction may cause disturbances in emotional self-awareness. Supporting this idea, several studies have found a relationship between poor performance on EF tasks and alexithymic symptoms (e.g., Henry et al., 2006; Santorelli and Ready, 2015).

Concerning the EF-ToM relationship, it has been suggested that these two abilities are implemented by two separate but interacting cognitive systems (Stone and Gerrans, 2006; Aboulafia-Brakha et al., 2011; Wade et al., 2018). According to this view, there are cognitive mechanisms specifically involved in the representation of the mental states of others, but domain-general executive processes are required to efficiently manage and properly apply those representations in complex circumstances. In line with this assumption, many behavioral studies have demonstrated that performance on EF tests shows association with ToM performance, mainly in the case of those complex ToM tasks that have high cognitive load and contextual demands (Aboulafia-Brakha et al., 2011; Ahmed and Miller, 2011). These results suggest that EF is more strongly related to the reasoning aspect of ToM than to the decoding component.

There is a lack of research on the relationship between mentalizing abilities and EF in BPD. This limitation is particularly striking in light of several studies that have demonstrated

structural and functional abnormalities in frontal executive brain areas and impaired behavioral performance on executive tasks in borderline patients (for reviews, see Krause-Utz et al., 2014; McClure et al., 2016). Although executive dysfunctions in BPD were mainly investigated and discussed in relation to symptoms of affective and behavioral dysregulation (e.g., Fertuck et al., 2006; LeGris and Van Reekum, 2006), these deficits may play an important role in BPD patients' mentalizing impairments, as it is the case in many psychiatric and neurological disorders.

4.2. Objectives

The present study addressed two main objectives. The first aim was to parallelly analyze the mentalizing and executive neuropsychological profiles of patients with BPD by comparing their performance to matched healthy individuals on tasks assessing different subdomains of mentalization and executive control. We examined both other- and selforiented mentalizing, which we operationalized following literature guidelines (Choi-Kain and Gunderson, 2008; Bateman and Fonagy, 2016) as ToM and emotional selfawareness/alexithymia, respectively. Based on earlier studies suggesting that BPD patients may have intact mental state decoding capacity but deficits in mental state reasoning (Németh et al., 2018), we decided to investigate these two aspects of ToM separately. Regarding EF assessment, we followed current notions about the fractionation of EF into different subcomponents (Miyake et al., 2000; Fisk and Sharp, 2004), and used wellvalidated neuropsychological measures of mental set-shifting, working memory updating, prepotent response inhibition, and long-term memory access to compare the executive abilities of patients and controls. Our second aim was to perform multivariate analyses to determine the relative importance of BPD diagnosis and global executive functioning in predicting alexithymia, as well as ToM performance while considering the potential confounding effects of psychiatric symptom severity and general intelligence.

4.3. Methods

4.3.1. Participants

Eighteen patients with BPD (17 females and 1 male) were recruited from the Affective Disorder Unite of the Department of Psychiatry and Psychotherapy, University of Pécs. All

patients were between 18 and 50 years old and fulfilled the DSM-5 diagnostic criteria for BPD (APA, 2013). The diagnoses were established by a trained psychiatrist using the Structured Clinical Interview for DSM-5, Clinical Version (SCID-5-CV; First et al., 2016), and the Structured Clinical Interview for DSM-5, Personality Disorders (SCID-5-PD; First et al., 2018). Exclusion criteria for the patient group were any other personality disorder, psychotic disorders, bipolar disorder, post-traumatic stress disorder, current substance use disorder, a history of head injury, neurological diseases, and intellectual disability. Treatment with psychotropic medication or psychotherapy was not exclusion criteria once the diagnosis had been established. At the time of the investigations, 17 of the 18 patients were on psychotropic medication.

The control group consisted of 18 healthy subjects (17 females and 1 male) recruited through online advertisements. Healthy controls (HC) were matched pairwise to the patients for gender, age (\pm 4 years), years of education (\pm 2 years), and intelligence level (\pm 5 points). Exclusion criteria for controls included any mental disorder, a history of substance abuse, a history of neurological disorders and head injury with loss of consciousness for more than 30 minutes, an IQ < 85, and any learning difficulties. In addition, the Hungarian version of Symptom Check List-90-Revised (Unoka et al., 2004) was applied to rule out current psychiatric symptomatology in healthy individuals. None of the healthy individuals took psychotropic medication. The demographic and clinical data are presented in Table 9.

All subjects gave written informed consent and the study was approved by the Research Ethics Committee of the Faculty of Humanities, University of Pécs (Ethical Approval No.: 2015/1).

4.3.2. Instruments

4.3.2.1. Symptom assessment

The severity of psychiatric symptoms was assessed with the Symptom Check List-90-Revised (SCL-90-R; Derogatis, 1977). The SCL-90-R is a 90 item self-report questionnaire designed to measure psychological distress in terms of nine primary symptom dimensions: somatization, obsessive-compulsive, interpersonal sensitivity, depression, anxiety, hostility, phobic anxiety, paranoid ideation, and psychoticism. The Hungarian version of the SCL-90-R showed good construct validity and acceptable internal consistency (Unoka et al., 2004). In the present study, we used the Global Severity Index (GSI; the mean score of all 90 items) of the instrument.

4.3.2.2. Estimation of intelligence

The overall level of intelligence (IQ) was estimated with a four-subtest version of the Wechsler Adult Intelligence Scale-Revised (WAIS-R; Kaufman et al., 1991). This short form of WAIS-R is composed of Arithmetic, Similarities, Picture Completion, and Digit Symbol subtests, and it has been shown that it provides a precise estimation of the full-scale WAIS-R IQ with a validity coefficient of 0.95 (Kaufman et al., 1991).

4.3.2.3. Executive function tasks

Four subdomains of executive functioning were measured: (1) mental set-shifting (with Wisconsin Card Sorting Test [WCST]; Berg, 1948); (2) working memory updating (with Listening Span Task [LST]; Daneman and Blennerhassett, 1984); (3) prepotent response inhibition (with Eriksen Flanker Task [FT]; Eriksen and Schultz, 1979), and (4) long-term memory access (with Letter Fluency Task [LFT]; see Strauss et al., 2006). The WCST and the FT were computerized tasks taken from the Psychology Experiment Building Language test battery (Mueller and Piper, 2014). In the cases of the LST and the LFT, validated Hungarian adaptations were used (Janacsek et al., 2009; Tánczos et al., 2014). The EF variables of interest were the number of perseverative errors on the WCST, the number of words generated in the LST, the interference time on the FT, and the number of words generated in the LFT. To get a global measure of executive functioning, we calculated an average *z*-score from these four EF variables, which was converted into a *t*-score (= composite EF score).

4.3.2.4. Alexithymia questionnaire

The level of emotional self-awareness/alexithymia was surveyed using the total scores of the 20-item self-report Toronto Alexithymia Scale (TAS-20; Bagby et al., 1994). The TAS-20 assesses three facets of alexithymia: (1) difficulty identifying feelings; (2) difficulty describing feelings; and (3) externally oriented thinking. The Hungarian validation of the instrument reproduced the original structure with three subscales, and yielded similar internal consistencies (Cserjési et al., 2007).

4.3.2.5. Theory of mind tasks

ToM capacities were examined with two standard ToM tasks. To measure ToM decoding ability, we used the Reading the Mind in the Eyes Test (RMET; Baron-Cohen et al., 2001; Hungarian adaptation: Ivády et al., 2007). This task is composed of 36 black-and-white photographs depicting the eye region of faces expressing complex emotions or intentions. For each photograph, four mental state words were displayed, and the participants' task was to decide which one best described what the person in the picture was feeling or thinking. As the RMET requires recognition of others' mental states based on static and socially decontextualized perceptual stimuli, it does not necessitate contextual processing and complex inferences about mental states. Thus, the RMET is regarded as a prototypical task to measure the social-perceptual, decoding aspect of ToM (Sabbagh et al., 2004; Bora et al., 2006; Richman and Unoka, 2015).

The reasoning component of ToM was examined with the Faux Pas Test (FPT; Stone et al., 1998) in Hungarian translation, which had been successfully used in previous studies with healthy and clinical samples (Gál et al., 2011, 2014). This task consists of 20 short stories about different interpersonal situations that may or may not contain a social faux pas. After each story, participants were asked whether any of the story characters said something awkward. If participants said yes, further questions were raised regarding the characters' cognitive and affective mental states. As a story-based verbal task, the FPT does not involve perceptual processing and requires causal inferences about the characters' mental states on the basis of information provided by the contextual scenes and general social knowledge. Based on these features, the FPT is regarded as an appropriate task to investigate the social-cognitive, reasoning aspect of ToM (Wang et al., 2008; Thoma et al., 2013; Faiśca et al., 2016).

4.3.3. Statistical analysis

Statistical analyses were performed with the Statistical Package for the Social Sciences 21.0. Between-group differences in (SPSS), version demographic, clinical. neuropsychological, alexithymia, and ToM variables were analyzed using independentsamples *t*-tests. Before conducting group comparisons, the normality of data was checked with normal probability plots and the Shapiro-Wilk The test.

homogeneity of variances was assessed with Levene's statistics. If homogeneity the assumption was violated, Welch's t-test was used for group comparisons. For EF and mentalizing measures, we calculated Cohen's d effect sizes. After the group comparisons, multiple linear regression analyses were run in the whole sample to explore the significant predictors of alexithymia and ToM. In the regression models, the total scores of TAS-20, RMET, and FPT were separately taken as dependent variables. BPD diagnosis (coded as a dummy variable: 0 = absence of the diagnosis, 1 = presence of the diagnosis), SCL-90-R Global Severity Index, estimated IQ, as well as the composite EF score, were used as predictors in all models. These predictors were included in the multiple regression models in one step using the Enter method. Prior to the regression analyses, multicollinearity diagnostics were done by calculating the variance inflation factor (VIF). All VIF values were well below the general cut-off of 10, ranging from 1.44 to 5.19, with a mean value of 3.09. Normality of residuals was confirmed using normal probability plots and the Shapiro-Wilk test. To estimate the effect sizes of the predictors, Cohen's f^2 -values were calculated. In all analyses, *P*-values (two-tailed) ≤ 0.05 were considered statistically significant.

4.4. **Results**

4.4.1. Between-group comparisons: demographic and clinical data

The demographic and clinical features of BPD and HC groups are shown in Table 9. The groups were matched in terms of gender, age, education level, and estimated IQ. On the SCL-90-R questionnaire, the BPD group had significantly higher depression, anxiety, and global severity scores than the controls (all P<0.001).

4.4.2. Between-group comparisons: executive functioning

Group means and results of between-group comparisons for EF and mentalizing performances are presented in Table 10. There were no significant between-group differences in any EF domains. We found a medium effect size for the composite EF (Cohen's d=-0.54) and inhibition scores (Cohen's d=0.60), with a trend level significance of between-group difference for the latter one (P=0.081).

4.4.3. Between-group comparisons: mentalizing abilities

65

The BPD group had a significantly higher alexithymia score on the TAS-20 relative to the HC group (P<0.001, Cohen's d=1.31). In our sample, ToM decoding (RMET) performances in the two groups did not significantly differ. However, the BDP group showed a significant impairment in ToM reasoning (P=0.026, Cohen's d=-0.78), as demonstrated by their lower mental state inference score on the FPT.

	BPD (<i>n</i> =18)		HC (<i>n</i> =18)	<i>t</i> -value	<i>P</i> -value
Demographics					
Gender ratio (female/male)	1	7/1	17/1		
Age in years (mean \pm SD)	34.72	± 8.02	34.11 ± 9.39	0.210	0.835
Education level in years (mean \pm SD)	12.78	± 3.30	12.89 ± 2.78	-0.240	0.812
IQ estimate (mean \pm SD)	109.79 ± 8.22		112.99 ± 8.60	-1.139	0.262
Psychiatric symptom severity					
SCL-90-R depression (mean \pm SD)	2.68	± 0.81	0.47 ± 0.41	10.345	< 0.001
SCL-90-R anxiety (mean \pm SD)	2.40 ± 0.78		0.38 ± 0.37	9.961	< 0.001
SCL-90-R GSI (mean \pm SD)	2.06 ± 0.66		0.40 ± 0.28	9.769	< 0.001
	n	%			
Current comorbid disorders					
Depressive disorders	10	55.5			
Anxiety disorders	6	33.3			
Substance use disorders	5	27.7			
Eating disorders	1	5.5			
Medications					
Antidepressants	11	61.1			
Benzodiazepines	13	72.2			
Mood stabilizers	9	50			
Antipsychotics	16	88.8			

TABLE 9. Demographic and clinical characteristics of the study samples.

Statistically significant results are presented in bold. BPD, borderline personality disorder; HC, healthy controls; IQ, intelligence quotient; SCL-90-R, Symptom Check List-90-Revised; GSI, Global Severity Index; SD, standard deviation.

TABLE 10. Executive functions and mentalizing abilities in patients with borderline personality disorder (BPD) and healthy controls (HC).

	BPD (<i>n</i> =18)		HC (<i>n</i> =18)		<i>t</i> -value	<i>P</i> -value	Cohen's d
	Mean	SD	Mean	SD			
Executive functions							
Shifting (WCST perseverative errors) ^a	10.61	5.20	8.78	4.91	1.088	0.284	0.36
Updating (LST working memory span)	3.37	0.68	3.65	0.89	-1.046	0.303	-0.35
Inhibition (FT interference time) ^a	43.85	23.74	29.17	25.17	1.800	0.081	0.60
Access (LFT total words)	50.39	15.21	51.78	16.44	-0.263	0.794	-0.09
Composite executive function score	46.62	6.76	50.00	5.65	-1.629	0.113	-0.54
Mentalizing							
Alexithymia (TAS-20 total score) ^a	59.00	12.78	43.67	10.48	3.936	< 0.001	1.31
ToM decoding (RMET total score)	24.67	4.17	25.56	2.77	-0.753	0.457	-0.25
ToM reasoning (FPT total score)	27.78	5.94	31.89	4.55	-2.332	0.026	-0.78

Group means and between-group comparisons. Statistically significant results are presented in bold. ^a Higher scores indicate worse functioning. Cohen's *d* values of 0.2, 0.5, and 0.8 represent small, medium, and large effect sizes, respectively. BPD, borderline personality disorder; HC, healthy controls; WCST, Wisconsin Card Sorting Test; LST, Listening Span Task; FT, Flanker Task; LFT, Letter Fluency Task; TAS-20, Toronto Alexithymia Scale-20 items; RMET, Reading the Mind in the Eyes Test; FPT; Faux Pas Test; SD, standard deviation.

4.4.4. Regression analyses in the whole sample: alexithymia

The multiple regression model predicting alexithymia was significant, explaining 56.9% of the variance in the TAS-20 scores. The diagnosis of BPD, the estimated IQ, and the composite EF score were non-significant predictors with small-to-medium effect sizes. General psychiatric symptom severity was the only significant predictor in the model (P=0.002, Cohen's $f^2=0.36$) (Table 11).

4.4.5. Regression analyses in the whole sample: mental state decoding

The multiple regression model predicting ToM decoding accuracy was significant, accounting for 29.2% of the variance in the RMET scores. In this model, BPD diagnosis predicted significantly better performance on the RMET (P=0.05, Cohen's f^2 =0.14). However, greater psychiatric symptom severity was related to significantly worse performance (P=0.021; Cohen's f^2 =-0.19). The cognitive variables were non-significant predictors with small effects (Table 11).

4.4.6. Regression analyses in the whole sample: mental state reasoning

The multiple regression model predicting ToM reasoning ability was significant, with 49.8% of the variance in the FPT scores accounted for by the predictors. BPD diagnosis was a significant negative predictor of FPT performance (P=0.032, Cohen's f^2 =-0.16). Higher estimated IQ and composite EF scores predicted significantly better performance on the FPT (P=0.015, Cohen's f^2 =0.21, and P=0.007, f^2 =0.27, respectively). Only the general symptom severity was a non-significant predictor in this model (Table 11).

Variables	В	Std. Error	Beta	<i>t</i> -value	<i>P</i> -value	Cohen's f ²
Alexithymia ^a						
Constant	73.288	26.942		2.720	0.011	
BPD diagnosis	-5.479	6.694	-0.200	-0.818	0.419	-0.02
Symptom severity	12.797	3.805	0.904	3.363	0.002	0.36
IQ estimate	-0.308	0.233	-0.187	-1.322	0.196	-0.06
Executive functioning	4.271	3.098	0.196	1.379	0.178	0.06
Theory of Mind decoding	b					
Constant	25.170	8.749		2.877	0.007	
BPD diagnosis	4.440	2.174	0.640	2.043	0.050	0.14
Symptom severity	-3.015	1.236	-0.841	-2.440	0.021	-0.19
IQ estimate	0.014	0.076	0.034	0.187	0.853	0.00
Executive functioning	0.805	1.006	0.146	0.800	0.430	0.02
Theory of Mind reasoning	g ^c					
Constant	1.224	11.743		0.104	0.918	
BPD diagnosis	-6.559	2.918	-0.592	-2.248	0.032	-0.16
Symptom severity	2.767	1.658	0.484	1.669	0.105	0.09
IQ estimate	0.262	0.101	0.394	2.577	0.015	0.21
Executive functioning	3.895	1.350	0.442	2.885	0.007	0.27

TABLE 11. Multiple regression models for mentalizing abilities.

Predictors of mentalizing abilities in the whole sample (n = 36). Statistically significant results are presented in bold. ^a $F_{(4,31)}=10.24$, P<0.001; ^b $F_{(4,31)}=3.19$, P<0.026; ^c $F_{(4,31)}=7.70$, P<0.001. Cohen's f^2 -values of 0.02, 0.15, and 0.35 represent small, medium and large effect sizes, respectively. BPD, borderline personality disorder; IQ, intelligence quotient.

4.5. Discussion

This is the first study to examine the relationship between EF, alexithymia, and ToM in BPD, while simultaneously considering the confounding effects of psychiatric symptom severity and general IQ. Our results strengthen the notion that BPD patients' mentalizing subdomains are dissociated: their emotional self-awareness and ToM reasoning was impaired, while their ToM decoding was comparable with those of healthy controls. In a series of multiple regression models, we tested the relative predictive value of EF, IQ, the comorbid clinical symptoms, and the diagnosis of BPD on mentalizing capacities. Comorbid psychiatric symptoms had significantly negative relative importance while predicting self-awareness/alexithymia and ToM decoding. The diagnosis of BPD has been proved to be a significant negative predictor of ToM reasoning but a positive predictor of decoding. EF and IQ positively influenced BPD patients' ToM reasoning.

4.5.1. The executive and mentalizing profile of BPD

For assessing EF, we adopted theories about the fractionation of EF into different subcomponents (Miyake et al., 2000; Fisk and Sharp, 2004). Although our findings regarding EF abilities were not significant, we found worse global EF performance in BPD subjects relative to healthy controls with a medium effect size. The obtained effect size (Cohen's d=-0.54) was exactly the same that was reported for EF in a recent meta-analysis on neuropsychological functioning in BPD (Unoka and Richman, 2016). The lack of significance in the present study is presumably due to the low statistical power resulting from our small sample size. When analyzing individual EF domains, we found that borderline patients demonstrated poorer abilities than healthy individuals in three areas: they showed a medium effect size deficit for the inhibition component and small-to-medium effect size impairments for the shifting and updating components. These results are in concordance with prior studies suggesting that, among EF components, deficits in response inhibition may be of central importance in BPD (Posner et al., 2002; Rentrop et al., 2007; Ruocco et al., 2012; Van Dijk et al., 2014).

With respect to mentalizing assessment, we followed current conceptualizations that define mentalization as a multidimensional construct encompassing several different kinds of capabilities (Choi-Kain and Gunderson, 2008; Bateman and Fonagy, 2016). Applying this theoretical framework, we operationalized self-oriented mentalizing as emotional self-awareness/alexithymia and measured it using the Toronto Alexithymia Scale. We found that BPD patients were significantly impaired relative to controls in their ability to mentalize (recognize and describe) their emotional states, as demonstrated by their significantly higher score on the TAS-20 compared to controls. This finding conforms with most of the previous studies that evaluated alexithymia in BPD using the TAS-20 (Guttman and Laporte, 2002; Loas et al., 2012; New et al., 2012; Lysaker et al., 2017; Berenson et al., 2018; Pluta et al., 2018).

Other-oriented mentalizing was operationalized in our study as ToM. The decoding and reasoning subcomponents of ToM were examined by their prototypical tasks, the Reading the Mind in the Eyes Test, and the Faux Pas Test, respectively. Regarding the decoding aspect, our results imply intact ability in BPD by showing no significant difference between patients' and controls' accuracy on the RMET. This result is in line with the majority of earlier studies (Preißler et al., 2010; Schilling et al., 2012; Baez et al., 2015; Berenson et al., 2018), but stands in contrast to other investigations that reported better (Fertuck et al., 2009; Frick et al., 2012; Zabihzadeh et al., 2017) or worse RMET performance (Unoka et al., 2015; Anupama et al., 2018; Van Heel et al., 2019) in BPD patients relative to healthy subjects. These discrepancies among studies might be attributed to differences between patient samples with respect to general psychopathology, as discussed later in this paper. In contrast to the decoding aspect, the reasoning aspect of ToM – measured by the FPT – was significantly impaired in our BPD sample compared to HCs. This finding is in accordance with an increasing number of publications (Harari et al., 2010; Baez et al., 2015; Petersen et al., 2016; Zabihzadeh et al., 2017; Pluta et al., 2018) consistently showing that BPD patients display disturbances in mental state reasoning when performing the FPT.

Taken together, our ToM results replicated the results of our recent meta-analysis on BPD patients' ToM abilities (Németh et al., 2018), demonstrating intact decoding performance on the RMET but impaired reasoning performance on the FPT. Moreover, the present findings are consistent with those of earlier studies (Baez et al., 2015; Petersen et al., 2016; Zabihzadeh et al., 2017) that employed these two ToM tasks together on one BPD sample. The findings reported here endorse the results of these studies suggesting that the mentalizing profile of BPD is characterized by a dissociation between the decoding and the reasoning subprocesses of ToM.

4.5.2. Factors influencing mentalizing abilities in BPD

Although in the univariate group comparison we observed a large and significant effect of BPD diagnosis on alexithymia, in the multivariate analysis this effect became small and non-significant. In the multivariate analysis, neither general IQ nor global executive functioning was a significant predictor of alexithymia. However, greater severity of comorbid psychiatric symptoms has been proved to be a relative predictor of a higher TAS-20 score. These findings are in line with prior studies (e.g., Loas et al., 2012; Pluta et al., 2018) demonstrating that borderline individuals are more alexithymic than healthy controls, however, this difference can mainly be explained by their comorbid clinical symptoms, especially by depression and anxiety. Although previous research has demonstrated a relationship between executive functioning and alexithymia in various clinical (Henry et al., 2006; Bogdanova et al., 2010; Bogdanova and Cronin-Golomb, 2013; Smirni et al., 2018) and non-clinical samples (Zhu et al., 2006; Paradiso et al., 2008; Koven and Thomas, 2010; Zhang et al., 2011; Santorelli and Ready, 2015), our results suggest no relationship between these two abilities in BPD. Nevertheless, our study is the first that investigated this relationship in BPD, thus further research with an extended number of cases is needed on this topic.

Remarkably, the multiple regression analysis predicting ToM decoding ability demonstrated opposing effects of BPD diagnosis and the severity of psychiatric symptoms. While BPD diagnosis predicted better, greater severity of coexisting psychiatric symptoms predicted worse performance on the RMET. As mentioned earlier, in the univariate group comparison, there was no difference between BPD and HC participants on this task. These analyses revealed a statistical suppression situation between BPD diagnosis and the severity of general psychiatric symptoms. One possible explanation for these findings is that BPD patients in our sample may have had a better decoding ability than controls, but this improved ability could be worsened by their comorbid symptoms, resulting in a nonsignificant difference when the effect of symptoms was not statistically controlled for. Previous studies using the RMET in borderline patients yielded inconsistent results, reporting reduced accuracy (e.g., Unoka et al., 2015; Van Heel et al., 2019), enhanced accuracy (e.g., Fertuck et al., 2009; Zabihzadeh et al., 2017), or no significant difference (e.g., Schilling et al., 2012; Baez et al., 2015) compared to healthy controls. Our findings suggest that the inconsistency of prior studies may be at least partly due to the confounding effect of the severity of psychiatric symptoms.

In contrast to the clinical variables, general IQ and global EF were not significant predictors of RMET scores. These results are in accordance with earlier studies that found no relationship between executive abilities and accuracy on the RMET both in clinical and healthy samples (e.g., Ahmed and Stephen Miller, 2011; Torralva et al., 2015).

In the multivariate analysis predicting ToM reasoning ability, we found that BPD diagnosis was independently related to worse reasoning performance on the FPT, while psychiatric symptom severity was not a significant predictor in the model. However, both higher general IQ and better global EF were independently related to higher FPT scores. Contrary to our RMET results, here we found that better EF was related to improved FPT performance. These findings suggest that these two ToM tasks may rely on different cognitive mechanisms. With its static and decontextualized visual stimuli, the RMET does not require contextual processing and complex reasoning processes. In contrast, the FPT is a verbal task that requires causal inferences about mental states based on short stories in real-life social contexts. In this task, adequate mental state attribution depends both on the ability
to extract relevant information from the context, and on the ability to hold in mind and integrate multiple representations of the characters' different viewpoints and mental states. Thus, beyond the core ability to form representations about others' mental states, optimal performance on the FPT also involves linguistic processing and other non-social cognitive skills. Therefore, the FPT imposes an additional cognitive load relative to the RMET, and our results suggest that this additional load uses up mainly executive function resources. These findings are in accordance with those previous studies that examined the EF-ToM relationship using the RMET and the FPT simultaneously on one sample (e.g., Ahmed and Stephen Miller, 2011; Thoma et al., 2013; Baez et al., 2015; Torralva et al., 2015). Our data, together with the results of these studies, support the notion (Tager-Flusberg and Sullivan, 2000) that the higher-order, reasoning aspect of ToM is more closely linked to domain-general cognitive abilities and prefrontal functioning than the lower-order, decoding component.

BPD diagnosis was also independently related to FPT performance in the multiple regression analysis. The negative effect of BPD on FPT performance found in the univariate analysis remained significant in the multivariate model even after adjusting for general IQ, global EF, and psychiatric symptom severity. This suggests that mental state reasoning deficit might be a stable characteristic of the disorder, which is independent both of neurocognitive functioning and the severity of psychopathology. To date, only one study has examined the relationship between EF and ToM in BPD (Baez et al. 2015). Using similar ToM tasks, this research group found deficits both in EF and mental state reasoning in borderline patients. In their multivariate analysis, EF was significantly related to ToM reasoning performance, but BPD diagnosis was not a significant predictor of this ability, suggesting that mental state reasoning deficit is not a core feature of BPD, but is rather a consequence of executive dysfunction. Nevertheless, the small sample size is a major limitation of both studies; the contradictory relationship between EF and ToM in BPD deserves further examination.

4.5.3. Limitations

The main limitation of our study was the low statistical power due to the small sample size. Thus, all of our findings must be treated as preliminary and should be replicated in larger samples. We should very carefully interpret our results especially those with EF. We can assume that our non-significant results in the between-group comparison of EF scores

are largely due to the low number of cases. Moreover, no clinical comparison group was included in the study; therefore, we did not investigate whether the detected mentalizing profile and its confounders are specific for BPD. BPD patients were recruited from the acute clinical setting. We did not examine demographic variables such as marital status and employment and did not follow up on the sample to test how mentalizing abilities, cognitive functions, and clinical symptoms correlated with the demographic variables related to the functional outcome. Due to the high variability of comorbid psychiatric disorders and the psychotropic medications taken by BPD patients, it was not possible to form homogenous subgroups to test the effect of these factors. Although a large proportion of our patients were on psychotropic medication (mainly on low-dose atypical antipsychotics), the impact of psychiatric symptoms measured by SCL-90-R; no other clinical questionnaires were applied.

5. Summary and conclusions

5.1. Summary of the findings

The exact underlying mechanisms of neurocognitive factors and social cognition in major depressive disorder (MDD) and borderline personality disorder (BPD) are not yet fully understood. This thesis explores the correlates, such as early life stress (ELS), serum lipids and lipoproteins, clinical symptoms, and comorbid psychiatric disorders, of the neurocognition and social cognition in MDD and BPD. Moreover, little is known about the correlations between neurocognitive performances with social-cognitive abilities, including various aspects of mentalizing skills; therefore, the third study in this thesis focused on these specific questions. Our main research objectives and findings are:

1. In our first investigation, we aimed to examine the potential relationships between depression, ELS, serum lipid profiles, and neurocognitive functioning. Forty-two patients diagnosed with MDD and 20 healthy controls (HC) participated in the study. We assessed the complete lipid profile of the participants, including total cholesterol (TC), triglycerides (TG), high-density lipoprotein cholesterol (HDL-C), low-density lipoprotein cholesterol (LDL-C), and two atherogenic indices (TC/HDL-C and LDL-C/HDL-C). The severity of depressive symptoms was measured by the Beck Depression Inventory (BDI; Beck et al., 1961). Childhood Trauma Questionnaire (CTQ; Bernstein et al., 2003) was used to assess ELS. Executive functions and attentional processes were assessed by the Wisconsin Card Sorting Test (WCST; Heaton, 1981) and the Conners' Continuous Performance Test-II (CPT; Conners, 2000), respectively.

We found no significant differences between the entire MDD group and the HCs in the lipid profiles. However, when we divided the MDD patients into two subgroups, those with or without ELS then, we could observe that TG, HDL-C, and TC/HDL-C values were significantly different between the two MDD subgroups, and TG, TC/HDL-C, and LDL-C/HDL-C values were also significantly different between the MDD+ELS patients and controls. Next, the relationships between the severity of depressive symptoms and lipid levels were tested with regression analyses in the entire patient group. Here, we found that depression severity predicted only the level of HDL-C. However, after controlling for the effects of ELS, the severity of depressive symptoms lost its predictive value, while ELS independently predicted the levels of TG, HDL-C, and TC/HDL-C. When examining the relationships between the different types of ELS and the lipid profile, physical and emotional neglect, as well as physical and emotional abuse showed significant association with some of the lipid parameters, but there were no relationships between sexual abuse and serum lipid concentrations.

Regarding neurocognitive performances, no significant differences were found between the MDD patients and controls, or between the MDD subgroups on the CPT and WCST after adjustments for covariates. Nonetheless, in the regression analyses, depression severity predicted commission errors and detectability on the CPT, as well as conceptual level responses on the WCST. Furthermore, there were significant negative associations between the level of HDL-C and WCST perseverative errors, between LDL-C/HDL-C ratio and WCST total correct responses, and also between the indices LDL-C/HDL-C and TC/HDL-C, and WCST conceptual level responses. However, we could not detect any relationship between the severity of ELS and neurocognitive performance.

The second and third studies of the thesis focused on the mentalizing abilities of patients with borderline personality disorder.

2. The second study performed a meta-analysis of the literature on theory of mind (ToM) in BPD. We assessed the weighted mean effect sizes of ToM performances in BPD compared to healthy controls and investigated the impact of demographic variables and psychiatric comorbidities on the variability of effect sizes across the studies. Seventeen studies involving 585 BPD patients and 501 healthy controls were selected after literature search. Effect sizes for overall ToM, mental state decoding and reasoning, cognitive and affective ToM, and for different task types were calculated.

We found that BPD patients significantly underperformed healthy controls in overall ToM, mental state reasoning, and cognitive ToM, but had no deficits in mental state decoding. Affective ToM performance was largely task-dependent in BPD. Moreover, we could detect a dissociation between the ToM decoding and reasoning abilities of BPD patients; however, we found no dissociation between the affective and cognitive components of ToM. Comorbid anxiety disorders had a positive moderating effect on overall and affective ToM in BPD; however, the demographic variables had no influence. Among different ToM tasks, the Faux Pas Test was the most sensitive task to detect ToM deficits in BPD. 3. The third study of the thesis was built upon the findings of our meta-analysis. The main objective of this study was to examine the relationship between BPD patients' mentalizing profile and their executive functioning (EF). For this purpose, we compared the mentalizing and executive abilities of BPD patients and healthy subjects and subsequently investigated the relative importance of EF and the diagnosis of BPD in predicting mentalizing abilities (while controlling for general IQ and comorbid symptom severity). Self-oriented mentalizing (operationalized as emotional self-awareness/alexithymia), other-oriented mentalizing (defined as theory of mind), and several EF domains were examined in 18 patients with BPD and 18 matched healthy individuals. The level of emotional self-awareness/alexithymia was surveyed using the Toronto Alexithymia Scale (TAS-20; Bagby et al., 1994), and the decoding and reasoning subprocesses of ToM were assessed by their standard tasks, the Reading the Mind in the Eyes Test (RMET; Baron-Cohen et al., 2001), and Faux Pas Test (FPT; Stone et al., 1998), respectively.

There were no statistically significant between-group differences in any EF measures. However, BPD patients performed worse than the controls in global EF and the inhibition component of EF with medium effect sizes. BPD patients exhibited significant impairments in emotional self-awareness and mental state reasoning relative to HCs; however, their mental state decoding ability did not differ compared to controls. Multiple regression analyses revealed that comorbid psychiatric symptoms were negative predictors of emotional self-awareness and ToM decoding. Remarkably, the diagnosis of BPD was a positive predictor of ToM decoding but negatively influenced ToM reasoning. Moreover, IQ and EF had no impact on alexithymia and ToM decoding, while better IQ and EF predicted superior ToM reasoning.

5.2. Conclusions and implications for future research and clinical practice

1. Our results with serum lipids and lipoproteins in MDD provide additional evidence that childhood adversity may increase the risk of cardiovascular disease. However, further research is needed to clarify the exact intermediary factors to better understand the physiological mechanisms linking ELS to cardiometabolic disease, including the exploration of differences between and common pathways for specific maltreatments. Importantly, these issues should preferably be investigated in longitudinal studies as the retrospective self-reported measures might be biased. Moreover, future research is required to delineate the potential adverse effects of serum lipid alterations on neurocognitive functioning in MDD. Finally, the present findings highlight the importance of statistically controlling for the effects of ELS when biological markers of MDD are studied.

Thus, these results are in line with the literature and have important implications for clinical assessment of MDD patients with ELS. Our data emphasize the importance of screening for ELS in the clinical MDD population. Several studies demonstrated that depressed adults who experienced ELS react less well to conventional treatments than those who were not exposed to stressful life events during childhood (reviewed by Targum and Nemeroff, 2019). There is some evidence that MDD with ELS reacts much better to cognitive behavioral therapy (Nemeroff et al., 2003; Niciu et al., 2015) or interpersonal therapy (Zobel et al., 2011) than to pharmacotherapy. Particularly in the case of early emotional abuse and emotional and physical neglect, we should consider psychotherapeutic interventions. Clinicians should be also aware that depressed patients with a history of ELS have elevated risks for somatic complications, such as cardiovascular disease. Therefore, treatment interventions should support early traumatized patients to effectively regulate their negative affective states, and reduce stress, instead of using unhealthy strategies to cope with stressful situations.

2. The results of our meta-analysis provide some important clues for therapy and research on mentalizing abilities in patients with BPD. Although we demonstrated that BPD patients' overall ToM performance significantly differed from that of healthy controls, the effect size of the observed impairment (*d*=-0.27) was much smaller than that in similar meta-analyses on other psychiatric populations, such as in patients with schizophrenia, bipolar disorder, major depression, or eating disorders (for a review of these meta-analyses, see Cotter et al., 2018). Furthermore, our findings suggest that the mentalizing profile of BPD appears to be disorder-specific as it is characterized by a dissociation between the decoding and the reasoning subprocesses of ToM. This implies that psychotherapeutic interventions aiming to improve mentalizing abilities in BPD may be most effective if they target patients' mental state reasoning abilities. However, as mental state decoding was examined only with the Reading the Mind in the Eyes Test in our meta-analysis, future research should use other decoding tasks to verify our results regarding the dissociation of ToM decoding and reasoning in BPD. Finally, our findings suggest that BPD patients'

ToM impairments become apparent in more complex tasks requiring contextual processing and the integration of multiple mental state perspectives. Based on our metaanalysis findings, the Faux Pas Test seems to be an appropriate tool for evaluating BPD patients' ToM deficits in research and clinical settings.

Our meta-analysis findings may provide a theoretical framework for understanding the so-called "borderline empathy paradox" (Dinsdale and Crespi, 2013). The borderline empathy paradox is based on the clinical observation that individuals with BPD demonstrate enhanced empathy and can sensitively identify other people's mental states; which, however, is in sharp contrast with their highly conflictual interpersonal functioning that is full of misunderstandings. Our results suggest that the core feature of the empathy paradox can be due to BPD patients' difficulties with reasoning about other's mental states despite their above-average abilities to decode mental states based on observable social cues. Accordingly, BPD patients' interpersonal problems are not primarily caused by socio-perceptual deficits but rather by insufficient understanding of the observed behaviors: although they can adequately identify other people's mental states, their ability to make inferences about the triggering events of these mental states and the typical behavioral consequences is impaired.

The dissociation of mental state decoding and reasoning abilities in BPD harmonizes with the attachment-based mentalizing model of BPD established by Fonagy and colleagues (Fonagy and Bateman, 2008; Fonagy and Luyten, 2016). This model emphasizes the role of the emotionally neglectful, intrusive, and often abusive childhood family environment (that does not reflect on and invalidates the subjective experiences and needs) in the evolution of mentalizing abilities typical for BPD. This kind of early environment can stimulate the development of an increased perceptual vigilance to social stimuli; however, at the same time, it can lead to a defensive-type avoidance of thinking about mental states (Fonagy and Bateman, 2008; Fonagy and Luyten, 2016). Hence, a typical profile of mentalizing abilities can emerge by adulthood, where the early, intuitive, stimulus-bound, and less reflective forms of mentalizing dominate over the mature, abstract, reflective, and consciously regulated ones. In absence of the balancing effect of higher-order mentalizing abilities, mentalizing in BPD is typically swift, impulsive, and impression-driven, based on the pure observation of external behavioral signals, and involves predominantly affective states. Thus, BPD patients' mental state attributions are too intense, superficial, and rapid, and it can be difficult to change them by further analysis of the interpersonal situation. In the mentalizing-based treatment (Bateman and Fonagy, 2010, 2016), the therapist facilitates patients with BPD to use higher-order, reflective, and more controlled forms of mentalizing which are beyond pure observation of social cues and involves both external and internal contextual information. In this way, patients' initial attributions can be reviewed, and a better understanding can be achieved by more accurately mapping the internal drives of others' behavior.

3. In the last study, we revealed some clinical and neurocognitive factors that may influence the mentalizing profile of BPD patients. The results of this study suggest that alexithymia in BPD is explained by the severity of psychiatric symptoms. Furthermore, the diagnosis of BPD is associated with better mental state decoding ability in itself; however, cooccurring clinical symptoms can deteriorate this enhanced ToM decoding ability. Conversely, impairment in mental state reasoning seems to depend on IQ and EF, and can be a core feature of BPD. Hence, this study presents further evidence that there is a dissociation between ToM decoding and reasoning abilities in BPD. However, regarding the low number of cases in this study, we should very carefully interpret the results, and further research is necessary to test our data in a larger clinical sample.

According to the results of this study, a part of BPD patients' mentalizing abilities appears to be trait-like, while another part of them can be characterized as statedependent. We found that BPD patients' emotional self-awareness and their ability to decode mental states can vary parallel with the severity of general psychopathology. Thus, based on our limited results, clinicians should carefully monitor BPD patients' psychiatric symptoms and consider that patients' self-awareness and mental state decoding abilities can fluctuate with the severity of their co-occurring symptoms. Conversely, impairment in mental state reasoning seems to be a stable, trait-like feature of BPD which is independent of the clinical symptoms. These findings are consistent with the results of our metaanalysis suggesting that deficits in mental state reasoning are of central importance in BPD and psychotherapeutic interventions may be most effective if they aim to improve BPD patients' ToM reasoning abilities.

However, in the last study of the thesis, not only BPD diagnosis but also the level of executive functioning was an independent predictor of mental state reasoning capabilities. These results indicate that although mental state reasoning deficit can be present with intact EF abilities in BPD, in a subgroup of patients characterized by executive dysfunctions, we might expect increased ToM reasoning impairment.

Previous studies have consistently found that executive dysfunctions are associated

with decreased mentalizing abilities in various clinical samples (for reviews, see Pickup, 2008; Aboulafia-Brakha et al., 2011; Wade et al., 2018). The results of these studies suggest that mentalization and EF are implemented by separate but interacting cognitive systems. Specifically, these findings indicate that there are discrete cognitive mechanisms involved in the representation of mental states, but domain-general executive processes are required to modify and successfully apply those mental state representations in complex, real-life circumstances (Wade et al., 2018). Thus, EF does not seem to be sufficient for mentalizing but can facilitate its functioning. In line with this, several studies found in various psychiatric samples that cognitive training programs, which aim to improve EF and other neurocognitive skills, have beneficial effects on patients' mentalizing abilities (Corrigan et al., 1995; Fisher and Happé, 2005; Thibaudeau et al., 2017). These results led to the development of new therapeutic methods (especially for the treatment of schizophrenia) that integrate neurocognitive and social-cognitive remediation techniques to enhance the everyday interpersonal functioning of patients (Eack et al., 2009; Roder et al., 2011; Bechi et al., 2020).

Although neurocognitive deficits in BPD patients can be similar in magnitude to those in patients with schizophrenia (LeGris and van Reekum, 2006; Unoka and Richman, 2016), so far few studies have focused on exploring the feasibility and effectiveness of cognitive remediation in the treatment of BPD. In one such study (Vita et al., 2018), it was found that computer-assisted cognitive training had a positive effect on neurocognition and psychosocial functioning in patients with BPD. As our data and the results of a previous study (Baez et al., 2015) suggest that executive deficits may play a role in mentalizing impairments in BPD, it would be worthwhile to examine in the future whether the effectiveness of mentalization-based psychotherapies could be increased by combining them with executive training programs. Such an integrated treatment approach may be particularly efficient in borderline patients with significant executive dysfunction.

In summary, the research findings presented in this thesis fit well into studies that investigate the social and neurocognitive functions, as well as their various correlates in the clinical populations. In spite of their limitations, our results can be integrated into clinical thinking and can be utilized when assessing and planning therapy for patients with MDD and BPD. Of particular interest are the results that emphasize the role of early life stress in MDD. Also, from a clinical point of view, the findings that harmonize with the mentalization-based framework of BPD and highlight the relevance of co-occurring clinical symptoms, as well as those that support the importance of cognitive remediation techniques in BPD are worth considering.

Acknowledgements

I carried out my research at the Department of Psychiatry and Psychotherapy, University of Pécs. First and foremost, I would like to express my gratitude and thanks to my supervisors, Prof. Dr. Tamás Tényi, Clinical Director, and Dr. Mária Simon, associate professor, to enable me to get involved in the clinical research at the Department. Without the continuous advice and guidance they provided me, it would not have been possible to complete this work. I am thankful for all the staff members of the Department who supported me during the data collection process.

I'm greatly indebted to my group leader, Prof. Dr. Boldizsár Czéh, the head of the Neurobiology of Stress Research Group at the János Szentágothai Research Center. He and my other colleagues in the research team created an encouraging and facilitating vocational environment for my research activity. I'm grateful to Dr. Ágnes Péterfalvi at the Department of Laboratory Medicine for her joint work on the first study of this thesis and for her friendship and moral support during the hard times of my Ph.D. project. Thanks are due to Dr. Kornélia Farkas and Péter Mátrai from the Institute of Bioanalysis who spent a lot of time for explaining me statistical analyses and for deepening my statistical knowledge. Of course, I'm grateful for the cooperation to all the subjects who participated in the studies.

Last but not least, I thank to my family for their understanding, patience and support and for providing me a peaceful emotional background with their love.

Publications

Articles related to the thesis

- <u>Németh, N.</u>, Péterfalvi, Á., Simon, M., Czéh, B., Tényi, T. (2020). Examining the relationship between executive functions and mentalizing abilities of patients with borderline personality disorder. *Frontiers in Psychology*, *11*, 1583. **IF: 2.129**
- Péterfalvi, Á.*, <u>Németh, N.</u>*, Herczeg, R., Tényi, T., Miseta, A., Czéh, B., Simon, M. (2019). Examining the influence of early life stress on serum lipid profiles and cognitive functioning in depressed patients. *Frontiers in Psychology*, *10*, 1798. IF: 2.129
 * Equal contribution in first authorship
- <u>Németh, N.</u>, Mátrai, P., Hegyi, P., Czéh, B., Czopf, L., Hussain, A., Pammer, J., Szabó, I., Solymár, M., Kiss, L., Hartmann, P., Szilágyi, Á. L., Kiss, Z., Simon, M. (2018). Theory of mind disturbances in borderline personality disorder: A meta-analysis. *Psychiatry Research*, 270, 143–153. IF: 2.208

Oral and poster presentations related to the thesis

- Péterfalvi, Á., <u>Németh, N.</u>, Herczeg, R., Tényi, T., Miseta, A., Czéh, B., Simon, M. (2019). Early childhood adversity and serum lipid profiles in major depression: Correlations with cognitive functions.
- 23rd IFCC-EFLM European Congress of Clinical Chemistry and Laboratory Medicine, Barcelona, 2019. május 19-23.

Articles unrelated to the thesis

- Simon, M., <u>Németh, N.</u>, Gálber, M., Lakner, E., Csernela, E., Tényi, T., Czéh, B. (2019). Childhood adversity impairs theory of mind abilities in adult patients with major depressive disorder. *Frontiers in Psychiatry*, *10*, 867. **IF: 3.161**
- Hajnal A., Tényi T., Varga E., Simon M., Halmai T., <u>Németh N.</u>, Fekete S., Trixler D., Herold R. (2014). Szociális kognitív eltérések szkizofrén páciensek első fokú hozzátartozói között. Szisztematikus áttekintő közlemény. *Psychiatria Hungarica*, 29, 301-307.
- Varga, E., Schnell, Zs., Tényi, T., <u>Németh, N.</u>, Simon, M., Hajnal, A., Horváth, R.A., Hamvas, E., Járai, R., Fekete, S., Herold, R. (2014). Compensatory effect of general cognitive skills on non-literal language processing in schizophrenia: A preliminary study. *Journal of Neurolinguistics*, 29, 1-16. IF: 1.489
- <u>Németh N.</u> (2011). Neuropszichoanalízis: A tudattalan tudománya a 21. században. Definíció és tudománytörténeti gyökerek. *Psychiatria Hungarica*, 26, 290-310.

Abstracts unrelated to the thesis

- Simon, M., Galber, M., Nagy, S., <u>Nemeth, N</u>., Tenyi, T., Czeh, B. (2020). Voxel-based volumetric brain alterations in patients with major depression: effects of early life stress. *European Psychiatry*, 63, S170-S170. IF: 3.941
- Gálber M., Nagy Sz.A., <u>Németh N.</u>, Tényi T., Czéh B., Simon M. (2020). Agyi strukturális elváltozások voxel-alapú térfogatvizsgálata major depresszióban: a korai stressz hatása. *Psychiatria Hungarica*, *35*, S130.
- Lakner F., E., Csernela E., <u>Németh N.</u>, Gálber M., Tényi T., Czéh B., Simon M. (2020). A negatív gyermekkori élmények hatása az elmeolvasásra major depresszióban. *Psychiatria Hungarica*, *35*, S89.
- Csernela E., Gór D., Lakner E., <u>Németh N.</u>, Tényi T., Czéh B., Simon M. (2020). A Gyermekkori Trauma Kérdőív rövid formájának magyar validálása előzetes eredmények. *Psychiatria Hungarica*, *35*, S23.
- Péterfalvi, Á., <u>Németh, N.</u>, Herczeg, R., Tényi, T., Miseta, A., Simon, M., Czéh, B. (2019). Early childhood adversity and serum lipid profiles in major depression: Correlations with cognitive functions. *Clinica Chimica Acta*, 493, S606. IF: 2.615
- Nemeth, N., Czéh, B., Tényi, T., Simon, M. (2019). The effect of early life stress on theory of mind performance in patients with major depressive disorder. *European Neuropsychopharmacology*, 29, S380-S381. IF: 4.468
- <u>Németh N.</u>, Nagy Sz.A., Czéh B., Dóczi T., Bogner P., Miseta A., Tényi T., Simon M. (2017). Agyi funkcionális MR eltérések korai traumán átesett depressziós betegekben. *Psychiatria Hungarica, 32*, S92.
- <u>Németh N.</u>, Nagy Sz.A., Dóczi T., Miseta A., Tényi T., Czéh B., Simon M (2016). Az amygdala működésének vizsgálata érzelem-indukálta fMRI paradigma segítségével. *Psychiatria Hungarica*, *31*, S25.
- Nagy Sz.A., <u>Németh N.</u>, Bogner P., Dóczi T., Miseta A., Tényi T., Czéh B., Simon M. (2016). Nyugalmi állapot funkcionális konnektivitás elváltozások korai pszichotraumán átesett depressziós betegekben: előzetes eredmények. *Psychiatria Hungarica*, 31, S26.
- Varga, E., Schnell, Zs., Tényi, T., Simon, M., Hajnal, A., <u>Németh, N.</u>, Herold, R. (2013). Impaired decoding of the flouting of the gricean maxims among schizophrenia patients. *European Psychiatry*, 28, S1. IF: 3.210

Oral and poster presentations unrelated to the thesis

- Esperger, Zs., Varga, É.J., Schnell, Zs., Kocsor, F., <u>Németh, N.</u>, Kozma, L., Herold, R. (2016). Behavioral and verbal measures of mentalizing abilities in schizophrenia.
- Pécs Workshop on Cognitive and Developmental Psychology Social Cognition, Pécs, 2016. november 10-11.

Nagy, Sz.A., Németh, N., Bogner, P., Miseta A., Dóczi, T., Czéh, B., Simon, M. (2016).

Resting-state functional connectivity alterations in depressed subjects with childhood trauma. A pilot study.

- IBRO Workshop 2016, Budapest, 2016. január 21-22.
- <u>Németh, N.</u>, Nagy, Sz.A., Bogner, P., Dóczi, T., Miseta A., Czéh, B., Simon, M. (2016). A face-emotion fMRI paradigm to activate the amygdala in early traumatized adults with depression.
- IBRO Workshop 2016, Budapest, 2016. január 21-22.
- Varga E, Endre Sz., Bugya T., Horváth R., <u>Németh N.</u>, Schnell Zs., Janszky J., Tényi T., Simon M., Hajnal A. és mtsai. (2014). Szociális kognitív készségek komplex mérése szkizofréniában Linux alapú pszichometriai szoftver segítségével.
- 2014. évi Tavaszi Szél Konferencia, Debrecen, 2014. március 21-23.

References

- Aboulafia-Brakha, T., Christe, B., Martory, M. D., and Annoni, J. M. (2011). Theory of mind tasks and executive functions: a systematic review of group studies in neurology. J. Neuropsychol. 5, 39–55. doi:10.1348/174866410X533660.
- Adams, S. A., Matthews, C. E., Ebbeling, C. B., Moore, C. G., Cunningham, J. E., Fulton, J., et al. (2005). The effect of social desirability and social approval on self-reports of physical activity. Am. J. Epidemiol. 161, 389–398. doi: 10.1093/aje/kwi054
- Ahern, E., and Semkovska, M. (2017). Cognitive functioning in the first-episode of major depressive disorder: a systematic review and meta-analysis. Neuropsychology 31, 52– 72. doi: 10.1037/neu0000319
- Ahmed, F. S., and Miller, L. S. (2011). Executive function mechanisms of theory of mind. J. Autism Dev. Disord. 41, 667–78. doi:10.1007/s10803-010-1087-7.
- Aijänseppä, S., Kivinen, P., Helkala, E. L., Kivelä, S. L., Tuomilehto, J., and Nissinen, A. (2002). Serum cholesterol and depressive symptoms in elderly finnish men. Int. J. Geriatr. Psychiatr. 17, 629–634. doi: 10.1002/gps.666
- Almeida, O. P., Flicker, L., Norman, P., Hankey, G. J., Vasikaran, S., van Bockxmeer, F. M., et al. (2007). Association of cardiovascular risk factors and disease with depression in later life. Am. J. Geriatr. Psychiatr. 15, 506–513. doi: 10.1097/01.jgp.0000246869.49892.77
- American Psychiatric Association (2013). Diagnostic and Statistical Manual of Mental Disorders, Fifth Edition. Arlington, VA: American Psychiatric Association doi:10.1176/appi.books.9780890425596.
- Ancelin, M. L., Carrière, I., Boulenger, J. P., Malafosse, A., Stewart, R., and Cristol, J. P. (2010). Gender and genotype modulation of the association between lipid levels and depressive symptomatology in community-dwelling elderly (the ESPRIT study). Biol. Psychiatr. 68, 125–132. doi: 10.1016/j.biopsych.2010.04.011
- Anderson, E. L., Fraser, A., Caleyachetty, R., Hardy, R., Lawlor, D. A., and Howe, L. D. (2018). Associations of adversity in childhood and risk factors for cardiovascular disease in mid-adulthood. Child Abuse. Negl. 2018, 138–148. doi: 10.1016/j.chiabu.2017.10.015
- Andreou, C., Kelm, L., Bierbrodt, J., Braun, V., Lipp, M., Yassari, A. H., et al. (2015). Factors contributing to social cognition impairment in borderline personality disorder and schizophrenia. Psychiatry Res. 229, 872–879. doi:10.1016/j.psychres.2015.07.057.
- Anstey, K. J., Lipnicki, D. M., and Low, L. F. (2008). Cholesterol as a risk factor for dementia and cognitive decline: a systematic review of prospective studies with metaanalysis. Am. J. Geriatr. Psychiatr. 16, 343–354. doi: 10.1097/JGP.0b013e31816b72d4
- Anupama, V., Bhola, P., Thirthalli, J., and Mehta, U. M. (2018). Pattern of social cognition deficits in individuals with borderline personality disorder. Asian J. Psychiatr. 33, 105– 112. doi:10.1016/j.ajp.2018.03.010.
- Arntz, A., Bernstein, D., Oorschot, M., and Schobre, P. (2009). Theory of mind in borderline and cluster-C personality disorder. J. Nerv. Ment. Dis. 197, 801–807. doi:10.1097/NMD.0b013e3181be78fb.
- Austin, M. P., Mitchell, P., and Goodwin, G. M. (2001). Cognitive deficits in depression: possible implications for functional neuropathology. Br. J. Psychiatr. 178, 200–206. doi: 10.1192/bjp.178.3.200
- Baez, S., Marengo, J., Perez, A., Huepe, D., Font, F. G., Rial, V., et al. (2015). Theory of mind and its relationship with executive functions and emotion recognition in borderline personality disorder. J. Neuropsychol. 9, 203–218. doi:10.1111/jnp.12046.
- Bagby, R. M., Parker, J. D. A., and Taylor, G. J. (1994). The twenty-item Toronto

Alexithymia Scale—I. Item selection and cross-validation of the factor structure. J. Psychosom. Res. 38, 23–32. doi:10.1016/0022-3999(94)90005-1.

- Baron-Cohen, S., Leslie, A. M., and Frith, U. (1985). Does the autistic child have a "theory of mind"? Cognition 21, 37–46. doi:10.1016/0010-0277(85)90022-8.
- Baron-Cohen, S., Wheelwright, S., Hill, J., Raste, Y., and Plumb, I. (2001). The "Reading the Mind in the Eyes" Test revised version: a study with normal adults, and adults with Asperger syndrome or high-functioning autism. J. Child Psychol. Psychiatry 42, 241–251. doi:10.1017/S0021963001006643.
- Barth, J., Schumacher, M., and Herrmann-Lingen, C. (2004). Depression as a risk factor for mortality in patients with coronary heart disease: a meta-analysis. Psychosom. Med. 66, 802–813. doi: 10.1097/01.psy.0000146332.53619.b2
- Basu, A., McLaughlin, K. A., Misra, S., and Koenen, K. C. (2017). Childhood maltreatment and health impact: the examples of cardiovascular disease and type 2 diabetes mellitus in adults. Clin. Psychol. 24, 125–139. doi: 10.1111/p.12191
- Bateman, A., and Fonagy, P. (2010). Mentalization based treatment for borderline personality disorder. World Psychiatry 9, 11–15. doi:10.1002/j.2051-5545.2010.tb00255.x.
- Bateman, A., and Fonagy, P. (2016). Mentalization-based treatment for personality disorders: A practical guide. Oxford: Oxford University Press.
- Batten, S. V., Aslan, M., Maciejewski, P. K., and Mazure, C. M. (2004). Childhood maltreatment as a risk factor for adult cardiovascular disease and depression. J. Clin. Psychiatr. 65, 249–254. doi: 10.4088/jcp.v65n0217
- Bechi, M., Bosia, M., Buonocore, M., Agostoni, G., Bosinelli, F., Silvestri, M. P., et al. (2020). Stability and generalization of combined theory of mind and cognitive remediation interventions in schizophrenia: Follow-up results. Psychiatr. Rehabil. J. 43, 140–148. doi:10.1037/prj0000379.
- Bechtold, M., Palmer, J., Valtos, J., Iasiello, C., and Sowers, J. (2006). Metabolic syndrome in the elderly. Curr. Diab. Rep. 6, 64–71.
- Beck, A. T., Ward, C. H., Mendelson, M., Mock, J., and Erbaugh, J. (1961). An inventory for measuring depression. Arch. Gen. Psychiatr. 4, 561–571.
- Berenson, K. R., Dochat, C., Martin, C. G., Yang, X., Rafaeli, E., and Downey, G. (2018). Identification of mental states and interpersonal functioning in borderline personality disorder. Personal. Disord. Theory, Res. Treat. 9, 172–181. doi:10.1037/per0000228.
- Berg, E. A. (1948). A simple objective technique for measuring flexibility in thinking. J. Gen. Psychol. 39, 15–22. doi:10.1080/00221309.1948.9918159.
- Bernstein, D. P., Stein, J. A., Newcomb, M. D., Walker, E., Pogge, D., Ahluvalia, T., et al. (2003). Development and validation of a brief screening version of the Childhood Trauma Questionnaire. Child Abuse Negl. 27, 169–190. doi:10.1016/S0145-2134(02)00541-0.
- Blakemore, S. J. (2008). Development of the social brain during adolescence. in Quarterly Journal of Experimental Psychology (Q J Exp Psychol (Hove)), 40–49. doi:10.1080/17470210701508715.
- Boeije, H., Slagt, M., and van Wesel, F. (2013). The contribution of mixed methods research to the field of childhood trauma: a narrative review focused on data integration. J. Mix. Methods Res. 7, 347–369. doi: 10.1177/1558689813482756
- Bogdanova, Y., and Cronin-Golomb, A. (2013). Alexithymia and apathy in Parkinson's disease: neurocognitive correlates. Behav. Neurol. 27, 535–545. doi:10.3233/BEN-129021.
- Bogdanova, Y., Díaz-Santos, M., and Cronin-Golomb, A. (2010). Neurocognitive correlates of alexithymia in asymptomatic individuals with HIV. Neuropsychologia 48, 1295–1304. doi:10.1016/j.neuropsychologia.2009.12.033.

- Bora, E., Eryavuz, A., Kayahan, B., Sungu, G., and Veznedaroglu, B. (2006). Social functioning, theory of mind and neurocognition in outpatients with schizophrenia; mental state decoding may be a better predictor of social functioning than mental state reasoning. Psychiatry Res. 145, 95–103. doi:10.1016/j.psychres.2005.11.003.
- Borenstein, M., Hedges, L. V., Higgins, J. P., and Rothstein, H. R. (2011). Introduction to meta-analysis. John Wiley & Sons.
- Brodsky, B. S., Groves, S. A., Oquendo, M. A., Mann, J. J., and Stanley, B. (2006). Interpersonal Precipitants and Suicide Attempts in Borderline Personality Disorder. Suicide Life-Threatening Behav. 36, 313–322. doi:10.1521/suli.2006.36.3.313.
- Brodsky, B. S., Oquendo, M., Ellis, S. P., Haas, G. L., Malone, K. M., and Mann, J. J. (2001). The relationship of childhood abuse to impulsivity and suicidal behavior in adults with major depression. Am. J. Psychiatr. 58, 1871–1877. doi: 10.1176/appi.ajp.158.11.1871
- Brüne, M. (2005). Emotion recognition, "theory of mind," and social behavior in schizophrenia. Psychiatry Res. 133, 135–147. doi:10.1016/j.psychres.2004.10.007.
- Brüne, M., Walden, S., Edel, M.-A., and Dimaggio, G. (2016). Mentalization of complex emotions in borderline personality disorder: The impact of parenting and exposure to trauma on the performance in a novel cartoon-based task. Compr. Psychiatry 64, 29–37. doi:10.1016/j.comppsych.2015.08.003.
- Buhlmann, U., Wacker, R., and Dziobek, I. (2015). Inferring other people's states of mind: Comparison across social anxiety, body dysmorphic, and obsessive-compulsive disorders. J. Anxiety Disord. 34, 107–113. doi:10.1016/j.janxdis.2015.06.003.
- Caputo, A. (2017). Social desirability bias in self-reported well-being measures: evidence from an online survey. Univ. Psychol. 16, 1–13. doi: 10.11144/Javeriana.upsy16-2.sdsw
- Carney, R. M., Freedland, K. E., Miller, G. E., and Jaffe, A. S. (2002). Depression as a risk factor for cardiac mortality and morbidity: a review of potential mechanisms. J. Psychosom. Res. 53, 897–902. doi: 10.1016/s0022-3999(02)00311-2
- Chan, R. C. K., Shum, D., Toulopoulou, T., and Chen, E. Y. H. (2008). Assessment of executive functions: Review of instruments and identification of critical issues. Arch. Clin. Neuropsychol. 23, 201–216. doi:10.1016/j.acn.2007.08.010.
- Chen, C. C., Lu, F.-H., Wu, J.-S., and Chang, C.-J. (2001). Correlation between serum lipid concentrations and psychological distress. Psychiatry Res. 102, 153–162. doi:10.1016/S0165-1781(01)00231-1.
- Chen, Y., and Baram, T. Z. (2016). Toward understanding how early-life stress reprograms cognitive and emotional brain networks. Neuropsychopharmacology 41, 197–206. doi: 10.1038/npp.2015.181
- Chien, I. C., Lin, C. H., Chou, Y. J., and Chou, P. (2013). Increased risk of hyperlipidemia in patients with major depressive disorder: a population-based study. J. Psychosom. Res. 75, 270–274. doi: 10.1016/j.jpsychores.2013.06.003
- Choi-Kain, L. W., and Gunderson, J. G. (2008). Mentalization: Ontogeny, assessment, and application in the treatment of borderline personality disorder. Am. J. Psychiatry 165, 1127–1135. doi:10.1176/appi.ajp.2008.07081360.
- Conners, C. K. (2000).Conners' Continuous Performance Test (CPT-2) computer program for Windows, technical guide, and software manual. Toronto, ON: Multi Health Systems Inc.
- Corrigan, P. W., Hirschbeck, J. N., and Wolfe, M. (1995). Memory and vigilance training to improve social perception in schizophrenia. Schizophr. Res. 17, 257–265. doi:10.1016/0920-9964(95)00008-9.
- Cotter, J., Granger, K., Backx, R., Hobbs, M., Looi, C. Y., and Barnett, J. H. (2018). Social cognitive dysfunction as a clinical marker: A systematic review of meta-analyses across 30 clinical conditions. Neurosci. Biobehav. Rev. 84, 92–99.

doi:10.1016/j.neubiorev.2017.11.014.

- Cserjési, R., Luminet, O., and Lénárd, L. (2007). Reliability and factor validity of the Hungarian translation of the Toronto Alexithymia Scale in undergraduate student samples. Magy. Pszichológiai Szle. 62, 355–368. doi:10.1556/MPSzle.62.2007.3.4.
- Cullen, K. R., Vizueta, N., Thomas, K. M., Han, G. J., Lim, K. O., Camchong, J., et al. (2011). Amygdala functional connectivity in young women with borderline personality disorder. Brain Connect. 1, 61–71. doi:10.1089/brain.2010.0001.
- Daneman, M., and Blennerhassett, A. (1984). How to assess the listening comprehension skills of prereaders. J. Educ. Psychol. 76, 1372–1381. doi:10.1037/0022-0663.76.6.1372.
- Danese, A., Moffitt, T. E., Harrington, H., Milne, B. J., Polanczyk, G., Pariante, C. M., et al. (2009). Adverse childhood experiences and adult risk factors for age-related disease: depression, inflammation, and clustering of metabolic risk markers. Arch. Pediatr. Adolesc. Med. 163, 1135–1143. doi: 10.1001/archpediatrics.2009.214
- Dannehl, K., Rief, W., and Euteneuer, F. (2017). Childhood adversity and cognitive functioning in patients with major depression. Child Abus. Negl. 70, 247–254. doi:10.1016/j.chiabu.2017.06.013.
- Daros, A. R., Zakzanis, K. K., and Ruocco, A. C. (2013). Facial emotion recognition in borderline personality disorder. Psychol. Med. 43, 1953–1963. doi:10.1017/S0033291712002607.
- Davis, C. R., Dearing, E., Usher, N., Trifiletti, S., Zaichenko, L., Ollen, E., et al. (2014). Detailed assessments of childhood adversity enhance prediction of central obesity independent of gender, race, adult psychosocial risk and health behaviors. Metabolism 63, 199–206. doi: 10.1016/j.metabol.2013.08.013
- De Frias, C. M., Bunce, D., Wahlin, A., Adolfsson, R., Sleegers, K., Cruts, M., et al. (2007). Cholesterol and triglycerides moderate the effect of apolipoprotein E on memory functioning in older adults. J. Gerontol. B Psychol. Sci. Soc. Sci. 62, 112–118.
- Del Re, A., and Hoyt, W. T. (2014). MAd-package: Meta-analysis with mean differences. R package version 0.8–2. URL http://cran. r-project. org/web/packages/MAd.
- Derks, Y. P. M. J., Westerhof, G. J., and Bohlmeijer, E. T. (2017). A meta-analysis on the association between emotional awareness and borderline personality pathology. J. Pers. Disord. 31, 362–384. doi:10.1521/pedi_2016_30_257.
- Derogatis, L. R. (1977). Symptom Checklist 90, R-version manual I: Scoring, administration and procedures for the SCL-90. Baltimore: Johns Hopkins University Press.
- DerSimonian, R., and Laird, N. (1986). Meta-analysis in clinical trials. Control. Clin. Trials 7, 177–188. doi:10.1016/0197-2456(86)90046-2.
- Deschênes, S. S., Graham, E., Kivimäki, M., and Schmitz, N. (2018). Adverse childhood experiences and the risk of diabetes: examining the roles of depressive symptoms and cardiometabolic dysregulations in the whitehall II cohort study. Diabetes Care 41, 2120–2126. doi: 10.2337/dc18-0932
- Dimaggio, G., and Brüne, M. (2010). Cartoon-based Assessment of Mentalizing Skills. Unpublished material.
- Ding, X., Yang, S., Li, W., Liu, Y., Li, Z., Zhang, Y., et al. (2014). The potential biomarker panels for identification of major depressive disorder (MDD) patients with and without early life stress (ELS) by metabonomic analysis. PLoS One9:e97479. doi: 10.1371/journal.pone.0097479
- Dinsdale, N., and Crespi, B. J. (2013). The borderline empathy paradox: Evidence and conceptual models for empathic enhancements in borderline personality disorder. J. Pers. Disord. 27, 172–195. doi:10.1521/pedi_2012_26_071.
- Donegan, N. H., Sanislow, C. A., Blumberg, H. P., Fulbright, R. K., Lacadie, C., Skudlarski, P., et al. (2003). Amygdala hyperreactivity in borderline personality disorder: Implications for emotional dysregulation. Biol. Psychiatry 54, 1284–1293.

doi:10.1016/S0006-3223(03)00636-X.

- Dong, M., Giles, W. H., Felitti, V. J., Dube, S. R., Williams, J. E., Chapman, D. P., et al. (2004). Insights into causal pathways for ischemic heart disease: adverse childhood experiences study. Circulation 110, 1761–1766. doi: 10.1161/01.cir.0000143074.54995.7f
- Doom, J. R., Reid, B. M., Blanco, E., Burrows, R., Lozoff, B., and Gahagan, S. (2019). Infant psychosocial environment predicts adolescent cardiometabolic risk: a prospective study. J. Pediatr. 209, 85–91.e1. doi: 10.1016/j.jpeds.2019.01.058
- Dyck, M., Habel, U., Slodczyk, J., Schlummer, J., Backes, V., Schneider, F., et al. (2009). Negative bias in fast emotion discrimination in borderline personality disorder. Psychol. Med. 39, 855–864. doi:10.1017/S0033291708004273.
- Dziobek, I., Fleck, S., Kalbe, E., Rogers, K., Hassenstab, J., Brand, M., et al. (2006). Introducing MASC: A movie for the assessment of social cognition. J. Autism Dev. Disord. 36, 623–636. doi:10.1007/s10803-006-0107-0.
- Dziobek, I., Preißler, S., Grozdanovic, Z., Heuser, I., Heekeren, H. R., and Roepke, S. (2011). Neuronal correlates of altered empathy and social cognition in borderline personality disorder. Neuroimage 57, 539–548. doi:10.1016/j.neuroimage.2011.05.005.
- Dziobek, I., Rogers, K., Fleck, S., Bahnemann, M., Heekeren, H. R., Wolf, O. T., et al. (2008). Dissociation of cognitive and emotional empathy in adults with Asperger syndrome using the Multifaceted Empathy Test (MET). J. Autism Dev. Disord. 38, 464– 473. doi:10.1007/s10803-007-0486-x.
- Eack, S., Greenwald, D., Hogarty, S., Cooley, S., DiBarry, A. L., Montrose, D., et al. (2009). Cognitive enhancement therapy for early-course schizophrenia: Effects of a two-year randomized controlled trial. Psychiatr. Serv. 60. doi:10.1176/appi.ps.60.11.1468.
- Enko, D., Brandmayr, W., Halwachs-Baumann, G., Schnedl, W. J., Meinitzer, A., and Kriegshäuser, G. (2018). Prospective plasma lipid profiling in individuals with and without depression. Lipids Health Dis. 17, 149. doi:10.1186/s12944-018-0796-3.
- Eriksen, C. W., and Schultz, D. W. (1979). Information processing in visual search: A continuous flow conception and experimental results. Percept. Psychophys. 25, 249–263. doi:10.3758/BF03198804.
- Esposito, F., Tomai, M., Nannini, V., Giardinieri, L., and Costa, P. A. (2019). From rehabilitation to recovery: a self-help experience to regain quality of life after violence. J. Spec. Educ. Rehabil. 19, 85–104. doi: 10.19057/jser.2019.42
- Evans, G. W., and Schamberg, M. A. (2009). Childhood poverty, chronic stress, and adult working memory. Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U.S.A. 106, 6545–6549. doi: 10.1073/pnas.0811910106
- Faiśca, L., Afonseca, S., Brüne, M., Gonçalves, G., Gomes, A., and Martins, A. T. (2016). Portuguese adaptation of a Faux Pas Test and a Theory of Mind Picture Stories Task. Psychopathology 49, 143–152. doi:10.1159/000444689.
- Farr, S. A., Yamada, K. A., Butterfield, D. A., Abdul, H. M., Xu, L., Miller, N. E., et al. (2008). Obesity and hypertriglyceridemia produce cognitive impairment. Endocrinology 149, 2628–2636. doi: 10.1210/en.20072
- Feinkohl, I., Janke, J., Hadzidiakos, D., Slooter, A., Winterer, G., Spies, C., et al. (2019). Associations of the metabolic syndrome and its components with cognitive impairment in older adults. BMC Geriatr. 19:77. doi: 10.1186/s12877-019-10737
- Fertuck, E. A., Jekal, A., Song, I., Wyman, B., Morris, M. C., Wilson, S. T., et al. (2009). Enhanced 'Reading the Mind in the Eyes' in borderline personality disorder compared to healthy controls. Psychol. Med. 39, 1979–1988. doi:10.1017/S003329170900600X.
- Fertuck, E. A., Lenzenweger, M. F., Clarkin, J. F., Hoermann, S., and Stanley, B. (2006). Executive neurocognition, memory systems, and borderline personality disorder. Clin. Psychol. Rev. 26, 346–75. doi:10.1016/j.cpr.2005.05.008.

- First, M. B., Williams, J. B. W., Benjamin, L. S., and Spitzer, R. L. (2018). Strukturált Klinikai Interjú a DSM-5[®] Személyiségzavarok Vizsgálatára (SCID-5-PD). Budapest: Oriold és Társai.
- First, M. B., Williams, J. B. W., Karg, R. S., and Spitzer, R. L. (2016). Strukturált Klinikai Interjú a DSM-5[®] Zavarok Felmérésére: Klinikai Változat (SCID-5-CV). Budapest: Oriold és Társai.
- Fisher, N., and Happé, F. (2005). A training study of theory of mind and executive function in children with autistic spectrum disorders. J. Autism Dev. Disord. 35, 757–771. doi:10.1007/s10803-005-0022-9.
- Fisk, J. E., and Sharp, C. A. (2004). Age-related impairment in executive functioning: Updating, inhibition, shifting, and access. J. Clin. Exp. Neuropsychol. 26, 874–890. doi:10.1080/13803390490510680.
- Fonagy, P., and Bateman, A. (2008). The development of borderline personality disorder—A mentalizing model. J. Pers. Disord. 22, 4–21. doi:10.1521/pedi.2008.22.1.4.
- Fonagy, P., and Luyten, P. (2016). "A Multilevel perspective on the development of borderline personality disorder," in Developmental Psychopathology, Volume 3, Maladaptation and Psychopathology, 3rd Edition, ed. D. Cicchetti (Hoboken, NJ: John Wiley & Sons, Inc.), 1–67. doi:10.1002/9781119125556.devpsy317.
- Fonagy, P., Target, M., and Gergely, G. (2000). Attachment and borderline personality disorder: A theory and some evidence. Psychiatr. Clin. North Am. 23, 103–122. doi:10.1016/S0193-953X(05)70146-5.
- Fonagy, P., Target, M., Gergely, G., Allen, J. G., and Bateman, A. W. (2003). The developmental roots of borderline personality disorder in early attachment relationships: A theory and some evidence. Psychoanal. Inq. 23, 412–459. doi:10.1080/07351692309349042.
- Frick, C., Lang, S., Kotchoubey, B., Sieswerda, S., Dinu-Biringer, R., Berger, M., et al. (2012). Hypersensitivity in borderline personality disorder during mindreading. PLoS One 7:8, e41650. doi:10.1371/journal.pone.0041650.
- Fu, R., Gartlehner, G., Grant, M., Shamliyan, T., Sedrakyan, A., Wilt, T. J., et al. (2011). Conducting quantitative synthesis when comparing medical interventions: AHRQ and the Effective Health Care Program. J. Clin. Epidemiol. 64, 1187–97. doi:10.1016/j.jclinepi.2010.08.010.
- Fuller-Thomson, E., Bejan, R., Hunter, J. T., Grundland, T., and Brennenstuhl, S. (2012). The link between childhood sexual abuse and myocardial infarction in a populationbased study. Child Abuse Negl. 36, 656–665. doi: 10.1016/j.chiabu.2012.06.001
- Fuller-Thomson, E., Brennenstuhl, S., and Frank, J. (2010). The association between childhood physical abuse and heart disease in adulthood: findings from a representative community sample. Child Abuse Negl. 34, 689–698. doi:10.1016/j.chiabu.2010.02.005
- Gaher, R. M., Hofman, N. L., Simons, J. S., and Hunsaker, R. (2013). Emotion regulation deficits as mediators between trauma exposure and borderline symptoms. Cognit. Ther. Res. 37, 466–475. doi:10.1007/s10608-012-9515-y.
- Gál, Z., Egyed, K., Pászthy, B., and Németh, D. (2011). Impaired theory of mind in anorexia nervosa. Psychiatr. Hung. 26, 12–25.
- Gál, Z., Katona, K., Janacsek, K., and Németh, D. (2014). Theory of mind in offenders. Pszichológia 34, 289–310. doi:10.1556/Pszicho.34.2014.3.5.
- Gendle, M. H., Spaeth, A. M., Dollard, S. M., and Novak, C. A. (2008). Functional relationships between serum total cholesterol levels, executive control, and sustained attention. Nutr. Neurosci. 11, 84–94. doi:10.1179/147683008X301469.
- Ghiassi, V., Dimaggio, G., and Brüne, M. (2010). Dysfunctions in understanding other minds in borderline personality disorder: A study using cartoon picture stories. Psychother. Res. 20, 657–667. doi:10.1080/10503307.2010.501040.

- Giel, K. E., Wittorf, A., Wolkenstein, L., Klingberg, S., Drimmer, E., Schönenberg, M., et al. (2012). Is impaired set-shifting a feature of "pure" anorexia nervosa? Psychiatr. Res. 200, 538–543. doi: 10.1016/j.psychres.2012.06.004
- Gleser, L., and Olkin, I. (1994). "Stochastically dependent effect sizes," in The handbook of research synthesis, eds. H. Cooper, L. V. Hedges, and J. C. Valentine (New York: Russell Sage Foundation.), 339–356.
- Godard, J., Grondin, S., Baruch, P., and Lafleur, M. F. (2011). Psychosocial and neurocognitive profiles in depressed patients with major depressive disorder and bipolar disorder. Psychiatr. Res. 190, 244–252. doi: 10.1016/j.psychres.2011.06.014
- Goldstein, B. I., Carnethon, M. R., Matthews, K. A., McIntyre, R. S., Miller, G. E., Raghuveer, G., et al. (2015). Major depressive disorder and bipolar disorder predispose youth to accelerated atherosclerosis and early cardiovascular disease: a scientific statement from the american heart association. Circulation 132, 965–986. doi: 10.1161/CIR.0000000000229
- Goodwin, R. D., and Stein, M. B. (2004). Association between childhood trauma and physical disorders among adults in the United States. Psychol. Med. 34, 509–520. doi: 10.1017/s003329170300134x
- Gould, F., Clarke, J., Heim, C., Harvey, P. D., Majer, M., and Nemeroff, C. B. (2012). The effects of child abuse and neglect on cognitive functioning in adulthood. J. Psychiatr. Res. 46, 500–506. doi: 10.1016/j.jpsychires.2012.01.005
- Gunderson, J. G. (2007). Disturbed relationships as a phenotype for borderline personality disorder. Am. J. Psychiatry 164, 1637–1640. doi:10.1176/appi.ajp.2007.07071125.
- Guttman, H., and Laporte, L. (2002). Alexithymia, empathy, and psychological symptoms in a family context. Compr. Psychiatry 43, 448–55. doi:10.1053/comp.2002.35905.
- Happé, F. G. E. (1994). An advanced test of theory of mind: Understanding of story characters' thoughts and feelings by able autistic, mentally handicapped, and normal children and adults. J. Autism Dev. Disord. 24, 129–154. doi:10.1007/BF02172093.
- Harari, H., Shamay-Tsoory, S. G., Ravid, M., and Levkovitz, Y. (2010). Double dissociation between cognitive and affective empathy in borderline personality disorder. Psychiatry Res. 175, 277–279. doi:10.1016/j.psychres.2009.03.002.
- Hare, D. L., Toukhsati, S. R., Johansson, P., and Jaarsma, T. (2014). Depression and cardiovascular disease: a clinical review. Eur. Heart J. 35, 1365–1372. doi: 10.1093/eurheartj/eht462
- Harkness, K. L., and Monroe, S. M. (2002). Childhood adversity and the endogenous versus nonendogenous distinction in women with major depression. Am. J. Psychiatr. 159, 387–393. doi: 10.1176/appi.ajp.159.3.387
- Harkness, K. L., Jacobson, J. A., Duong, D., and Sabbagh, M. A. (2010). Mental state decoding in past major depression: Effect of sad versus happy mood induction. Cogn. Emot. 24, 497–513. doi:10.1080/02699930902750249.
- Harkness, K. L., Sabbagh, M. A., Jacobson, J. A., Chowdrey, N. K., and Chen, T. (2005). Enhanced accuracy of mental state decoding in dysphoric college students. Cogn. Emot. 19, 999–1025. doi:10.1080/02699930541000110.
- Heaton, R. K. (1981). Wisconsin Card Sorting Test manual. Odessa, FL: Psychological Assessment Resources.
- Hedges, L. V, and Olkin, I. (2014). Statistical methods for meta-analysis. Academic Press.
- Heim, C., Newport, D. J., Heit, S., Graham, Y. P., Wilcox, M., Bonsall, R., et al. (2000). Pituitary-adrenal and autonomic responses to stress in women after sexual and physical abuse in childhood. JAMA 284, 592. doi:10.1001/jama.284.5.592.
- Heim, C., Newport, D. J., Mletzko, T., Miller, A. H., and Nemeroff, C. B. (2008). The link between childhood trauma and depression: Insights from HPA axis studies in humans. Psychoneuroendocrinology 33, 693–710. doi:10.1016/J.PSYNEUEN.2008.03.008.

- Henry, J. D., Phillips, L. H., Crawford, J. R., Theodorou, G., and Summers, F. (2006). Cognitive and psychosocial correlates of alexithymia following traumatic brain injury. Neuropsychologia 44, 62–72. doi:10.1016/j.neuropsychologia.2005.04.011.
- Hepp, J., Lane, S. P., Carpenter, R. W., Niedtfeld, I., Brown, W. C., and Trull, T. J. (2017). Interpersonal problems and negative affect in borderline personality and depressive disorders in daily life. Clin. Psychol. Sci. 5, 470–484. doi:10.1177/2167702616677312.
- Hezel, D. M., and McNally, R. J. (2014). Theory of mind impairments in social anxiety disorder. Behav. Ther. 45, 530–540. doi:10.1016/j.beth.2014.02.010.
- Hovens, J. G., Wiersma, J. E., Giltay, E. J., van Oppen, P., Spinhoven, P., Penninx, B. W., et al. (2010). Childhood life events and childhood trauma in adult patients with depressive, anxiety and comorbid disorders vs. controls. Acta Psychiatr. Scand. 122, 66–74. doi: 10.1111/j.1600-0447.2009.01491.x
- Huang, T. L., and Chen, J. F. (2004). Lipid and lipoprotein levels in depressive disorders with melancholic feature or atypical feature and dysthymia. Psychiatr. Clin. Neurosci. 58, 295–299. doi: 10.1111/j.1440-1819.2004.01235.x
- Huang, T. L., Wu, S. C., Chiang, Y. S., and Chen, J. F. (2003). Correlation between serum lipid, lipoprotein concentrations and anxious state, depressive state or major depressive disorder. Psychiatr. Res. 118, 147–153. doi: 10.1016/s0165-1781(03)00071-4
- Ivády, R. E., Takács, B., and Pléh, C. (2007). "Tudatelmélet és idegen nyelvelsajátítás valódi kapcsolat vagy városi legenda?," in Tudat és Elme., eds. G. Kampis and K. Mund (Budapest: Typotex), 59–74.
- Jaeger, J., Berns, S., Uzelac, S., and Davis-Conway, S. (2006). Neurocognitive deficits and disability in major depressive disorder. Psychiatry Res. 145, 39–48. doi:10.1016/j.psychres.2005.11.011.
- Janacsek, K., Tánczos, T., Mészáros, T., and Németh, D. (2009). The Hungarian version of Listening Span task. Magy. Pszichológiai Szle. 64, 385–406. doi:10.1556/MPSzle.64.2009.2.5.
- Joynt, K. E., Whellan, D. J., and O'Connor, C. M. (2003). Depression and cardiovascular disease: mechanisms of interaction. Biol. Psychiatry. 54, 248–261. doi: 10.1016/s0006-3223(03)00568-7
- Kaufman, A. S., Ishikuma, T., and Kaufman-Packer, J. L. (1991). Amazingly short forms of the WAIS-R. J. Psychoeduc. Assess. 9, 4–15. doi:10.1177/073428299100900101.
- Kehrer, C. A., and Linehan, M. M. (1996). Interpersonal and emotional problem solving skills and parasuicide among women with borderline personality disorder. J. Pers. Disord. 10, 153–163. doi:10.1521/pedi.1996.10.2.153.
- Kesebir, S. (2014). Metabolic syndrome and childhood trauma: also comorbidity and complication in mood disorder. World J. Clin. Cases. 2, 332–337. doi: 10.12998/wjcc.v2.i8.332
- Kessler, R. C. (2012). The costs of depression. Psychiatr. Clin. North Am. 35, 1–14. doi: 10.1016/j.psc.2011.11.005
- Kessler, R. C., and Bromet, E. J. (2013). The epidemiology of depression across cultures. Annu. Rev. Public Health 34, 119–138. doi: 10.1146/annurev-publhealth-031912-9
- Kim, J. M., Stewart, R., Shin, I. S., and Yoon, J. S. (2004). Vascular disease/risk and late-life depression in a Korean community population. Br. J. Psychiatr. 185, 102–107. doi: 10.1192/bjp.185.2.102
- Kinder, L. S., Carnethon, M. R., Palaniappan, L. P., King, A. C., and Fortmann, S. P. (2004). Depression and the metabolic syndrome in young adults: findings from the third national health and nutrition examination survey. Psychosom. Med. 66, 316–322. doi: 10.1097/01.psy.0000124755.91880.f4
- Klein, D. N., Arnow, B. A., Barkin, J. L., Dowling, F., Kocsis, J. H., Leon, A. C., et al. (2009). Early adversity in chronic depression: clinical correlates and response to

pharmacotherapy. Depress Anxiety 26, 701-710. doi: 10.1002/da.20577

- Korkeila, J., Vahtera, J., Korkeila, K., Kivimäki, M., Sumanen, M., Koskenvuo, K., et al. (2010). Childhood adversities as predictors of incident coronary heart disease and cerebrovascular disease. Heart 9, 298–303. doi: 10.1136/hrt.2009. 188250
- Koven, N. S., and Thomas, W. (2010). Mapping facets of alexithymia to executive dysfunction in daily life. Pers. Individ. Dif. 49, 24–28. doi:10.1016/j.paid.2010.02.034.
- Kraav, S. L., Tolmunen, T., Kärkkäinen, O., Ruusunen, A., Viinamäki, H., Mäntyselkä, P., et al. (2019). Decreased serum total cholesterol is associated with a history of childhood physical violence in depressed outpatients. Psychiatr. Res. 272, 326–333. doi: 10.1016/j.psychres.2018.12.108
- Krause-Utz, A., Winter, D., Niedtfeld, I., and Schmahl, C. (2014). The latest neuroimaging findings in borderline personality disorder. Curr. Psychiatry Rep. 16, 438. doi:10.1007/s11920-014-0438-z.
- Lamers, F., Vogelzangs, N., Merikangas, K. R., de Jonge, P., Beekman, A. T. F., and Penninx, B. W. J. H. (2013). Evidence for a differential role of HPA-axis function, inflammation and metabolic syndrome in melancholic versus atypical depression. Mol. Psychiatry 18, 692–699. doi:10.1038/mp.2012.144.
- Lane, R. D., and Garfield, D. A. S. (2005). Becoming aware of feelings: Integration of cognitive-developmental, neuroscientific, and psychoanalytic perspectives. Neuropsychoanalysis 7, 5–30. doi:10.1080/15294145.2005.10773468.
- Langdon, R., and Coltheart, M. (1999). Mentalising, schizotypy, and schizophrenia. Cognition 71, 43–71. doi:10.1016/S0010-0277(99)00018-9.
- Langdon, R., Coltheart, M., and Ward, P. B. (2006). Empathetic perspective-taking is impaired in schizophrenia: Evidence from a study of emotion attribution and theory of mind. Cogn. Neuropsychiatry 11, 133–155. doi:10.1080/13546800444000218.
- Langdon, R., Ward, P. B., and Coltheart, M. (2010). Reasoning abnormalities associated with delusions in schizophrenia. Schizophr. Bull. 36, 321–330. doi:10.1093/schbul/sbn069.
- Lazarus, S. A., Cheavens, J. S., Festa, F., and Rosenthal, M. Z. (2014). Interpersonal functioning in borderline personality disorder: A systematic review of behavioral and laboratory-based assessments. Clin. Psychol. Rev. 34, 193–205. doi:10.1016/J.CPR.2014.01.007.
- Ledochowski, M., Murr, C., Sperner-Unterweger, B., Neurauter, G., and Fuchs, D. (2003). Association between increased serum cholesterol and signs of depressive mood. Clin. Chem. Lab. Med. 41, 821–824. doi:10.1515/CCLM.2003.124.
- LeDoux, J. (2000). "Cognitive–emotional interactions: Listen to the brain.," in Cognitive Neuroscience of Emotion, eds. R. D. Lane and L. Nadel (New York: Oxford University Press), 129–155.
- Lee, R. S., Hermens, D. F., Porter, M. A., and Redoblado-Hodge, M. A. (2012). A metaanalysis of cognitive deficits in first-episode Major Depressive Disorder. J. Affect. Disord. 140, 113–124. doi: 10.1016/j.jad.2011.10.023
- LeGris, J., and van Reekum, R. (2006). The neuropsychological correlates of borderline personality disorder and suicidal behaviour. Can. J. Psychiatry 51, 131–142. doi:10.1177/070674370605100303.
- Lehto, S. M., Hintikka, J., Niskanen, L., Tolmunen, T., Koivumaa-Honkanen, H., Honkalampi, K., et al. (2008). Low HDL cholesterol associates with major depression in a sample with a 7-year history of depressive symptoms. Prog. Neuropsychopharmacol. Biol. Psychiatr. 32, 1557–1561. doi: 10.1016/j.pnpbp.2008.05.021
- Li, C. T., Lin, C. P., Chou, K. H., Chen, I. Y., Hsieh, J. C., Wu, C. L., et al. (2010). Structural and cognitive deficits in remitting and non-remitting recurrent depression: a voxel-based morphometric study. Neuroimage 50, 347–356. doi:

10.1016/j.neuroimage.2009.11.021

- Li, L., Pinto Pereira, S. M., and Power, C. (2019). Childhood maltreatment and biomarkers for cardiometabolic disease in mid-adulthood in a prospective British birth cohort: associations and potential explanations. BMJ Open 9, e024079. doi: 10.1136/bmjopen-2018-9
- Lieb, K., Zanarini, M. C., Schmahl, C., Linehan, P. M. M., and Bohus, P. M. (2004). Borderline personality disorder. in Lancet (Lancet), 453–461. doi:10.1016/S0140-6736(04)16770-6.
- Lindenmayer, J. P., Khan, A., Kaushik, S., Thanju, A., Praveen, R., Hoffman, L., et al. (2012). Relationship between metabolic syndrome and cognition in patients with schizophrenia. Schizophr. Res. 142, 171–176. doi:10.1016/J.SCHRES.2012.09.019.
- Lindert, J., Von Ehrenstein, O. S., Grashow, R., Gal, G., Braehler, E., and Weisskopf, M. G. (2014). Sexual and physical abuse in childhood is associated with depression and anxiety over the life course: Systematic review and meta-analysis. Int. J. Public Health 59, 359–372. doi:10.1007/s00038-013-0519-5.
- Liu, H. H., and Li, J. J. (2015). Aging and dyslipidemia: a review of potential mechanisms. Ageing Res Rev. 19, 43–52. doi: 10.1016/j.arr.2014.12.001
- Liu, X., Li, J., Zheng, P., Zhao, X., Zhou, C., Hu, C., et al. (2016). Plasma lipidomics reveals potential lipid markers of major depressive disorder. Anal. Bioanal. Chem. 408, 6497–6507. doi: 10.1007/s00216-016-9768-5
- Loas, G., Speranza, M., Pham-Scottez, A., Perez-Diaz, F., and Corcos, M. (2012). Alexithymia in adolescents with borderline personality disorder. J. Psychosom. Res. 72, 147–152. doi:10.1016/j.jpsychores.2011.11.006.
- Lobbestael, J., Arntz, A., and Bernstein, D. P. (2010). Disentangling the relationship between different types of childhood maltreatment and personality disorders. J. Pers. Disord. 24, 285–295. doi:10.1521/pedi.2010.24.3.285.
- Loria, A. S., Ho, D. H., and Pollock, J. S. (2014). A mechanistic look at the effects of adversity early in life on cardiovascular disease risk during adulthood. Acta Physiol. 210, 277–287. doi: 10.1111/apha.12189
- Lysaker, P. H., George, S., Chaudoin–Patzoldt, K. A., Pec, O., Bob, P., Leonhardt, B. L., et al. (2017). Contrasting metacognitive, social cognitive and alexithymia profiles in adults with borderline personality disorder, schizophrenia and substance use disorder. Psychiatry Res. 257, 393–399. doi:10.1016/j.psychres.2017.08.001.
- Maes, M., Smith, R., Christophe, A., Vandoolaeghe, E., Van Gastel, A., Neels, H., et al. (1997). Lower serum high-density lipoprotein cholesterol (HDL-C) in major depression and in depressed men with serious suicidal attempts: relationship with immune-inflammatory markers. Acta Psychiatr. Scand. 95, 212–221. doi: 10.1111/j.1600-0447.1997.tb09622.x
- Mandelli, L., Petrelli, C., and Serretti, A. (2015). The role of specific early trauma in adult depression: A meta-analysis of published literature. Childhood trauma and adult depression. Eur. Psychiatry 30, 665–680. doi:10.1016/j.eurpsy.2015.04.007.
- Marazziti, D., Consoli, G., Picchetti, M., Carlini, M., and Faravelli, L. (2010). Cognitive impairment in major depression. Eur. J. Pharmacol. 626, 83–86. doi: 10.1016/j.ejphar.2009.08.046
- Matza, L. S., Revicki, D. A., Davidson, J. R., and Stewart, J. W. (2003). Depression with atypical features in the National Comorbidity Survey. Arch. Gen. Psychiatry 60, 817. doi:10.1001/archpsyc.60.8.817.
- McClure, G., Hawes, D. J., and Dadds, M. R. (2016). Borderline personality disorder and neuropsychological measures of executive function: a systematic review. Personal. Ment. Health 10, 43–57. doi:10.1002/pmh.1320.
- McDermott, L. M., and Ebmeier, K. P. (2009). A meta-analysis of depression severity and

cognitive function. J. Affect. Disord. 119, 1–8. doi: 10.1016/j.jad.2009.04.022

- McDonald, S., Flanagan, S., Rollins, J., and Kinch, J. (2003). TASIT: A new clinical tool for assessing social perception after traumatic brain injury. J. Head Trauma Rehabil. 18, 219–238. doi:10.1097/00001199-200305000-00001.
- McGirr, A., Dombrovski, A. Y., Butters, M. A., Clark, L., and Szanto, K. (2012). Deterministic learning and attempted suicide among older depressed individuals: cognitive assessment using the Wisconsin Card Sorting Task. J. Psychiatr. Res. 46, 226– 232. doi: 10.1016/j.jpsychires.2011.10.001
- McIntyre, R. S., Cha, D. S., Soczynska, J. K., Woldeyohannes, H. O., Gallaugher, L. A., Kudlow, P., et al. (2013). Cognitive deficits and functional outcomes in major depressive disorder: determinants, substrates, and treatment interventions. Depress. Anxiety. 30, 515–527. doi: 10.1002/da.22063
- McIntyre, R. S., Soczynska, J. K., Liauw, S. S., Woldeyohannes, H. O., Brietzke, E., Nathanson, J., et al. (2012). The Association between childhood adversity and components of metabolic syndrome in adults with mood disorders: Results from the International Mood Disorders Collaborative Project. Int. J. Psychiatry Med. 43, 165– 177. doi:10.2190/PM.43.2.e.
- McMain, S., Links, P. S., Guimond, T., Wnuk, S., Eynan, R., Bergmans, Y., et al. (2013). An exploratory study of the relationship between changes in emotion and cognitive processes and treatment outcome in borderline personality disorder. Psychother. Res. 23, 658–73. doi:10.1080/10503307.2013.838653.
- Miniati, M., Rucci, P., Benvenuti, A., Frank, E., Buttenfield, J., Giorgi, G., et al. (2010). Clinical characteristics and treatment outcome of depression in patients with and without a history of emotional and physical abuse. J. Psychiatr. Res. 44, 302–309. doi:10.1016/J.JPSYCHIRES.2009.09.008.
- Minzenberg, M. J., Fan, J., New, A. S., Tang, C. Y., and Siever, L. J. (2007). Fronto-limbic dysfunction in response to facial emotion in borderline personality disorder: An eventrelated fMRI study. Psychiatry Res. - Neuroimaging 155, 231–243. doi:10.1016/j.pscychresns.2007.03.006.
- Minzenberg, M. J., Poole, J. H., and Vinogradov, S. (2006). Social-emotion recognition in borderline personality disorder. Compr. Psychiatry 47, 468–474. doi:10.1016/j.comppsych.2006.03.005.
- Misiak, B., Kiejna, A., and Frydecka, D. (2015). The history of childhood trauma is associated with lipid disturbances and blood pressure in adult first-episode schizophrenia patients. Gen. Hosp. Psychiatry 37, 365–367. doi: 10.1016/J.GENHOSPPSYCH.2015.03.017.
- Miyake, A., Friedman, N. P., Emerson, M. J., Witzki, A. H., Howerter, A., and Wager, T. D. (2000). The unity and diversity of executive functions and their contributions to complex "frontal lobe" tasks: A latent variable analysis. Cogn. Psychol. 41, 49–100. doi:10.1006/cogp.1999.0734.
- Moher, D., Liberati, A., Tetzlaff, J., Altman, D. G., Altman, D., Antes, G., et al. (2009). Preferred reporting items for systematic reviews and meta-analyses: The PRISMA statement. PLoS Med. 6. doi:10.1371/journal.pmed.1000097.
- Moreira, F. P., Jansen, K., Cardoso, T. A., Mondin, T. C., Magalhães, P. V. D. S., Kapczinski, F., et al. (2017). Metabolic syndrome in subjects with bipolar disorder and major depressive disorder in a current depressive episode: population-based study: metabolic syndrome in current depressive episode. J. Psychiatr. Res. 92, 119–123. doi: 10.1016/j.jpsychires.2017.03.025
- Morley, J. E., and Banks, W. A. (2010). Lipids and cognition. J. Alzheimers Dis. 20, 737–747. doi: 10.3233/JAD-2010-6
- Motter, J. N., Pimontel, M. A., Rindskopf, D., Devanand, D. P., Doraiswamy, P. M., and

Sneed, J. R. (2016). Computerized cognitive training and functional recovery in major depressive disorder: A meta-analysis. J. Affect. Disord. 189, 184–191. doi:10.1016/j.jad.2015.09.022.

- Mueller, S. C., Maheu, F. S., Dozier, M., Peloso, E., Mandell, D., Leibenluft, E., et al. (2010). Early-life stress is associated with impairment in cognitive control in adolescence: an fMRI study. Neuropsychologia 48, 3037–3044. doi: 10.1016/j.neuropsychologia.2010.06.013
- Mueller, S. T., and Piper, B. J. (2014). The Psychology Experiment Building Language (PEBL) and PEBL Test Battery. J. Neurosci. Methods 222, 250–9. doi:10.1016/j.jneumeth.2013.10.024.
- Murphy, M. O., Cohn, D. M., and Loria, A. S. (2017). Developmental origins of cardiovascular disease: impact of early life stress in humans and rodents. Neurosci. Biobehav. Rev. 74 (Pt B), 453–465. doi: 10.1016/j.neubiorev.2016.07.018
- Musselman, D. L., Evans, D. L., and Nemeroff, C. B. (1998). The relationship of depression to cardiovascular disease: epidemiology, biology, and treatment. Arch. Gen. Psychiatr. 55, 580–592.
- Nakao, M., and Yano, E. (2004). Relationship between major depression and high serum cholesterol in Japanese men. Tohoku J. Exp. Med. 204, 273–287. doi:10.1620/tjem.204.273.
- Nanni, V., Uher, R., and Danese, A. (2012). Childhood maltreatment predicts unfavorable course of illness and treatment outcome in depression: A meta-analysis. Am. J. Psychiatry 169, 141–151. doi:10.1176/appi.ajp.2011.11020335.
- Nemeroff, C. B., Heim, C. M., Thase, M. E., Klein, D. N., Rush, A. J., Schatzberg, A. F., et al. (2003). Differential responses to psychotherapy versus pharmacotherapy in patients with chronic forms of major depression and childhood trauma. Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U.S.A. 100, 14293–14296. doi: 10.1073/pnas.2336126100
- Németh, N., Mátrai, P., Hegyi, P., Czéh, B., Czopf, L., Hussain, A., et al. (2018). Theory of mind disturbances in borderline personality disorder: A meta-analysis. Psychiatry Res. 270, 143–153. doi:10.1016/J.PSYCHRES.2018.08.049.
- New, A. S., aan het Rot, M., Ripoll, L. H., Perez-Rodriguez, M. M., Lazarus, S., Zipursky, E., et al. (2012). Empathy and alexithymia in borderline personality disorder: clinical and laboratory measures. J. Pers. Disord. 26, 660–75. doi:10.1521/pedi.2012.26.5.660.
- Niciu, M. J., Abdallah, C. G., Fenton, L. R., Fasula, M. K., Black, A., Anderson, G. M., et al. (2015). A history of early life parental loss or separation is associated with successful cognitive-behavioral therapy in major depressive disorder. J. Affect. Disord. 187, 241– 244. doi: 10.1016/j.jad.2015.08.026
- Norman, R. E., Byambaa, M., De, R., Butchart, A., Scott, J., and Vos, T. (2012). The longterm health consequences of child physical abuse, emotional abuse, and neglect: a systematic review and meta-analysis. PLoS Med. 9:e1001349. doi: 10.1371/journal.pmed.1001349
- Obi, I. E., McPherson, K. C., and Pollock, J. S. (2019). Childhood adversity and mechanistic links to hypertension risk in adulthood. Br. J. Pharmacol. 176, 1932–1950. doi: 10.1111/bph.14576
- Olusi, S. O., and Fido, A. A. (1996). Serum lipid concentrations in patients with major depressive disorder. Biol. Psychiatry 40, 1128–1131. doi:10.1016/S0006-3223(95)00599-4.
- Ong, K. L., Morris, M. J., McClelland, R. L., Maniam, J., Allison, M. A., and Rye, K. A. (2016). Lipids, lipoprotein distribution and depressive symptoms: the Multi-Ethnic Study of Atherosclerosis. Transl. Psychiatry 6, e962. doi:10.1038/tp.2016.232.
- Pan, A., Keum, N., Okereke, O. I., Sun, Q., Kivimaki, M., Rubin, R. R., et al. (2012). Bidirectional association between depression and metabolic syndrome: a systematic

review and meta-analysis of epidemiological studies. Diabetes Care 35, 1171–1180. doi: 10.2337/dc11-2055

- Panza, F., D'Introno, A., Colacicco, A. M., Capurso, C., Pichichero, G., Capurso, S. A., et al. (2006). Lipid metabolism in cognitive decline and dementia. Brain Res. Rev. 51, 275– 292. doi: 10.1016/j.brainresrev.2005.11.007
- Papakostas, G. I., Ongür, D., Iosifescu, D. V., Mischoulon, D., and Fava, M. (2004). Cholesterol in mood and anxiety disorders: review of the literature and new hypotheses. Eur. Neuropsychopharmacol. 14, 135–142. doi: 10.1016/s0924-977x(03)00099-3
- Paradiso, S., Vaidya, J. G., McCormick, L. M., Jones, A., and Robinson, R. G. (2008). Aging and alexithymia: association with reduced right rostral cingulate volume. Am. J. Geriatr. Psychiatry 16, 760–769. doi:10.1097/JGP.0b013e31817e73b0.
- Parekh, A., Smeeth, D., Milner, Y., and Thuret, S. (2017). The role of lipid biomarkers in major depression. Healthcare 5, 5. doi:10.3390/healthcare5010005.
- Parlar, M., Frewen, P. A., Oremus, C., Lanius, R. A., and McKinnon, M. C. (2016). Dissociative symptoms are associated with reduced neuropsychological performance in patients with recurrent depression and a history of trauma exposure. Eur. J. Psychotraumatol. 7:29061. doi: 10.3402/ejpt.v7.29061
- Parthasarathy, V., Frazier, D. T., Bettcher, B. M., Jastrzab, L., Chao, L., Reed, B., et al. (2017). Triglycerides are negatively correlated with cognitive function in nondemented aging adults. Neuropsychology 31, 682–688. doi: 10.1037/neu0000335
- Pechtel, P., and Pizzagalli, D. A. (2011). Effects of early life stress on cognitive and affective function: an integrated review of human literature. Psychopharmacology 214, 55–70. doi: 10.1007/s00213-010-2009-2
- Penninx, B. W., Beekman, A. T., Honig, A., Deeg, D. J., Schoevers, R. A., van Eijk, J. T., et al. (2001). Depression and cardiac mortality: results from a community-based longitudinal study. Arch. Gen. Psychiatr. 58, 221–227.
- Pérez-Piñar, M., Mathur, R., Foguet, Q., Ayis, S., Robson, J., and Ayerbe, L. (2016). Cardiovascular risk factors among patients with schizophrenia, bipolar, depressive, anxiety, and personality disorders. Eur. Psychiatr. 35, 8–15. doi: 10.1016/j.eurpsy.2016.02.004
- Persons, J. E., and Fiedorowicz, J. G. (2016). Depression and serum low-density lipoprotein: A systematic review and meta-analysis. J. Affect. Disord. 206, 55–67. doi:10.1016/j.jad.2016.07.033.
- Pervanidou, P., and Chrousos, G. P. (2012). Metabolic consequences of stress during childhood and adolescence. Metabolism 61, 611–619.doi: 10.1016/j.metabol.2011.10.005
- Petersen, R., Brakoulias, V., and Langdon, R. (2016). An experimental investigation of mentalization ability in borderline personality disorder. Compr. Psychiatry 64, 12–21. doi:10.1016/J.COMPPSYCH.2015.10.004.
- Pető, Z., Hunya, P., and Eller, J. (1987). Psychometric methods used in the assessment of mood disorders. Ideggyógyászati Szemle 40, 537–546.
- Pickup, G. J. (2008). Relationship between theory of mind and executive function in schizophrenia: a systematic review. Psychopathology 41, 206–213. doi:10.1159/000125554.
- Pjrek, E., Winkler, D., Abramson, D. W., Konstantinidis, A., Stastny, J., Willeit, M., et al. (2007). Serum lipid levels in seasonal affective disorder. Eur. Arch. Psychiatr Clin. Neurosci. 257, 197–202.
- Pluta, A., Kulesza, M., Grzegorzewski, P., and Kucharska, K. (2018). Assessing advanced theory of mind and alexithymia in patients suffering from enduring borderline personality disorder. Psychiatry Res. 261, 436–441. doi:10.1016/j.psychres.2018.01.003.
- Porter, R. J., Gallagher, P., Thompson, J. M., and Young, A. H. (2003). Neurocognitive

impairment in drug-free patients with major depressive disorder. Br. J. Psychiatr. 182, 214–220. doi: 10.1192/bjp.182.3.214

- Posner, M. I., Rothbart, M. K., Vizueta, N., Levy, K. N., Evans, D. E., Thomas, K. M., et al. (2002). Attentional mechanisms of borderline personality disorder. Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U. S. A. 99, 16366–16370. doi:10.1073/pnas.252644699.
- Potter, G. G., Kittinger, J. D., Wagner, H. R., Steffens, D. C., and Krishnan, K. R. R. (2004). Prefrontal neuropsychological predictors of treatment remission in late-life depression. Neuropsychopharmacology 29, 2266–2271. doi:10.1038/sj.npp.1300551.
- Preißler, S., Dziobek, I., Ritter, K., Heekeren, H. R., and Roepke, S. (2010). Social cognition in borderline personality disorder: evidence for disturbed recognition of the emotions, thoughts, and intentions of others. Front. Behav. Neurosci. 4, 182. doi:10.3389/fnbeh.2010.00182.
- Reed, B., Villeneuve, S., Mack, W., DeCarli, C., Chui, H. C., and Jagust, W. (2014). Associations between serum cholesterol levels and cerebral amyloidosis. JAMA Neurol. 71, 195–200. doi: 10.1001/jamaneurol.2013.5390
- Reid, B. M., Harbin, M. M., Arend, J. L., Kelly, A. S., Dengel, D. R., and Gunnar, M. R. (2018). Early life adversity with height stunting is associated with cardiometabolic risk in adolescents independent of body mass index. J. Pediatr. 02, 143–149. doi: 10.1016/j.jpeds.2018.06.047
- Reitz, C., Tang, M. X., Schupf, N., Manly, J. J., Mayeux, R., and Luchsinger, J. A. (2010). Association of higher levels of high-density lipoprotein cholesterol in elderly individuals and lower risk of late-onset Alzheimer disease. Arch. Neurol. 67, 1491–1497. doi: 10.1001/archneurol.2010.297
- Rentrop, M., Backenstrass, M., Jaentsch, B., Kaiser, S., Roth, A., Unger, J., et al. (2007). Response inhibition in borderline personality disorder: Performance in a Go/Nogo task. Psychopathology 41, 50–57. doi:10.1159/000110626.
- Reynolds, C. A., Gatz, M., Prince, J. A., Berg, S., and Pedersen, N. L. (2010). Serum lipid levels and cognitive change in late life. J. Am. Geriatr. Soc. 58, 501–509. doi: 10.1111/j.1532-5415.2010.02739.x
- Rice, M. C., Katzel, L. I., and Waldstein, S. R. (2010). Sex-specific associations of depressive symptoms and cardiovascular risk factors in older adults. Aging Ment. Health. 14, 405–410. doi: 10.1080/13607860903586185
- Rich-Edwards, J. W., Mason, S., Rexrode, K., Spiegelman, D., Hibert, E., Kawachi, I., et al. (2012). Physical and sexual abuse in childhood as predictors of early-onset cardiovascular events in women. Circulation 126, 920–927.doi: 10.1161/CIRCULATIONAHA.111.076877
- Richman, M. J., and Unoka, Z. (2015). Mental state decoding impairment in major depression and borderline personality disorder: Meta-analysis. Br. J. Psychiatry 207, 483–489. doi:10.1192/bjp.bp.114.152108.
- Rock, P. L., Roiser, J. P., Riedel, W. J., and Blackwell, A. D. (2014). Cognitive impairment in depression: A systematic review and meta-analysis. Psychol. Med. 44, 2029–2040. doi:10.1017/S0033291713002535.
- Roder, V., Mueller, D. R., and Schmidt, S. J. (2011). Effectiveness of integrated psychological therapy (IPT) for schizophrenia patients: A research update. Schizophr. Bull. 37. doi:10.1093/schbul/sbr072.
- Roepke, S., Vater, A., Preißler, S., Heekeren, H. R., and Dziobek, I. (2013). Social cognition in borderline personality disorder. Front. Neurosci. 6, 195. doi:10.3389/fnins.2012.00195.
- Rózsa, S. V., Komlósi, A., and Kö, N. (1998). Assessing adolescent mood disorders with the Beck Depression Inventory. ELTE. Belsö Kiadvány 48, 1–36.
- Ruocco, A. C., Laporte, L., Russell, J., Guttman, H., and Paris, J. (2012). Response

inhibition deficits in unaffected first-degree relatives of patients with borderline personality disorder. Neuropsychology 26, 473–482. doi:10.1037/a0028715.

- Russell, T. A., Schmidt, U., Doherty, L., Young, V., and Tchanturia, K. (2009). Aspects of social cognition in anorexia nervosa: Affective and cognitive theory of mind. Psychiatry Res. 168, 181–185. doi:10.1016/j.psychres.2008.10.028.
- Sabbagh, M. A. (2004). Understanding orbitofrontal contributions to theory-of-mind reasoning: implications for autism. Brain Cogn. 55, 209–219. doi:10.1016/J.BANDC.2003.04.002.
- Sabbagh, M. A., Moulson, M. C., and Harkness, K. L. (2004). Neural correlates of mental state decoding in human adults: An event-related potential study. J. Cogn. Neurosci. 16, 415–426. doi:10.1162/089892904322926755.
- Sanislow, C. A., Grilo, C. M., Morey, L. C., Bender, D. S., Skodol, A. E., Gunderson, J. G., et al. (2002). Confirmatory factor analysis of DSM-IV criteria for borderline personality disorder: Findings from the Collaborative Longitudinal Personality Disorders Study. Am. J. Psychiatry 159, 284–290. doi:10.1176/appi.ajp.159.2.284.
- Santorelli, G. D., and Ready, R. E. (2015). Alexithymia and executive function in younger and older adults. Clin. Neuropsychol. 29, 938–55. doi:10.1080/13854046.2015.1123296.
- Schilling, L., Wingenfeld, K., Löwe, B., Moritz, S., Terfehr, K., Köther, U., et al. (2012). Normal mind-reading capacity but higher response confidence in borderline personality disorder patients. Psychiatry Clin. Neurosci. 66, 322–327. doi:10.1111/j.1440-1819.2012.02334.x.
- Schlaffke, L., Lissek, S., Lenz, M., Juckel, G., Schultz, T., Tegenthoff, M., et al. (2015). Shared and nonshared neural networks of cognitive and affective theory-of-mind: A neuroimaging study using cartoon picture stories. Hum. Brain Mapp. 36, 29–39. doi:10.1002/hbm.22610.
- Scott, K. M., Von Korff, M., Angermeyer, M. C., Benjet, C., Bruffaerts, R., de Girolamo, G., et al. (2011). Association of childhood adversities and early-onset mental disorders with adult-onset chronic physical conditions. Arch. Gen. Psychiatr. 68, 838–844. doi: 10.1001/archgenpsychiatry.2011.77
- Sevincok, L., Buyukozturk, A., and Dereboy, F. (2001). Serum lipid concentrations in patients with comorbid generalized anxiety disorder and major depressive disorder. Can. J. Psychiatr. 46, 68–71.
- Shaked, D., Faulkner, L. M. D., Tolle, K., Wendell, C. R., Waldstein, S. R., and Spencer, R. J. (2019). Reliability and validity of the Conners' Continuous Performance Test. Appl. Neuropsychol. Adult. 22, 1–10. doi: 10.1080/23279095.2019.1570199
- Shamay-Tsoory, S. G., Tibi-Elhanany, Y., and Aharon-Peretz, J. (2006). The ventromedial prefrontal cortex is involved in understanding affective but not cognitive theory of mind stories. Soc. Neurosci. 1, 149–166. doi:10.1080/17470910600985589.
- Shanmugasundaram, M., Rough, S. J., and Alpert, J. S. (2010). Dyslipidemia in the elderly: should it be treated? Clin. Cardiol. 33, 4–9. doi: 10.1002/clc.20702
- Shao, T. N., Yin, G. Z., Yin, X. L., Wu, J. Q., Du, X. D., Zhu, H. L., et al. (2017). Elevated triglyceride levels are associated with cognitive impairments among patients with major depressive disorder. Compr. Psychiatry. 75, 103–109. doi: 10.1016/j.comppsych.2017.03.007
- Sharp, C., and Kalpakci, A. (2015). Mentalization in borderline personality disorder: From bench to bedside. Personal. Disord. 6, 347–55. doi:10.1037/per0000106.
- Shin, J. Y., Suls, J., and Martin, R. (2008). Are cholesterol and depression inversely related? A meta-analysis of the association between two cardiac risk factors. Ann. Behav. Med. 36, 33–43. doi:10.1007/s12160-008-9045-8.
- Sims, R., Madhere, S., Callender, C., Campbell, A., and Jr (2008). Patterns of relationships between cardiovascular disease risk factors and neurocognitive function in African

Americans. Ethn. Dis. 18, 471–6.

- Singh-Manoux, A., Gimeno, D., Kivimaki, M., Brunner, E., and Marmot, M. G. (2008). Low HDL cholesterol is a risk factor for deficit and decline in memory in midlife: the whitehall II study. Arterioscler. Thromb. Vasc. Biol. 28, 1556–1562. doi: 10.1161/ATVBAHA.108.163998
- Slavich, G. M., and Irwin, M. R. (2014). From stress to inflammation and major depressive disorder: a social signal transduction theory of depression. Psychol. Bull. 140, 774–815. doi: 10.1037/a0035302
- Smirni, D., Beadle, J. N., and Paradiso, S. (2018). An initial study of alexithymia and its relationship with cognitive abilities among mild cognitive impairment, mild Alzheimer's disease, and healthy volunteers. J. Nerv. Ment. Dis. 206, 628–636. doi:10.1097/NMD.00000000000853.
- Spann, S. J., Gillespie, C. F., Davis, J. S., Brown, A., Schwartz, A., Wingo, A., et al. (2014).
 The association between childhood trauma and lipid levels in an adult low-income, minority population. Gen. Hosp Psychiatr. 36, 150–155. doi: 10.1016/j.genhosppsych.2013.10.004
- Sperber, A. D. (2004). Translation and validation of study instruments for cross-cultural research. Gastroenterology 126 (Suppl. 1), S124–S128.
- Stein, D. J., Scott, K., Haro, Abad JM, Aguilar-Gaxiola, S., Alonso, J., Angermeyer, M., et al. (2010). Early childhood adversity and later hypertension: data from the world mental health survey. Ann. Clin. Psychiatr. 22, 19–28.
- Stone, V. E., and Gerrans, P. (2006). What's domain-specific about theory of mind? Soc. Neurosci. 1, 309–19. doi:10.1080/17470910601029221.
- Stone, V. E., Baron-Cohen, S., and Knight, R. T. (1998). Frontal lobe contributions to theory of mind. J. Cogn. Neurosci. 10, 640–656. doi:10.1162/089892998562942.
- Story, T. J., Potter, G. G., Attix, D. K., Welsh-Bohmer, K. A., and Steffens, D. C. (2008). Neurocognitive correlates of response to treatment in late-life depression. Am. J. Geriatr. Psychiatry 16, 752–759. doi:10.1097/JGP.0b013e31817e739a.
- Strauss, E., Sherman, E. M. S., and Spreen, O. (2006). A compendium of neuropsychological tests: Administration, norms, and commentary. New York: Oxford University Press.
- Sun, Y., Lee, J., Ma, R. C., and Kwok, T. (2019). Serum high-density lipoprotein cholesterol is a protective predictor of executive function in older patients with diabetes mellitus. J. Diabetes. Investig. 10, 139–146. doi: 10.1111/jdi.12865
- Tager-Flusberg, H., and Sullivan, K. (2000). A componential view of theory of mind: evidence from Williams syndrome. Cognition 76, 59–90. doi:10.1016/S0010-0277(00)00069-X.
- Tánczos, T., Janacsek, K., and Németh, D. (2014). Verbal fluency tasks I. Investigation of the Hungarian version of the letter fluency task between 5 and 89 years of age. Psychiatr. Hung. 29, 158–80.
- Targum, S. D., and Nemeroff, C. B. (2019). The effect of early life stress on adult psychiatric disorders. Innov. Clin. Neurosci. 16, 35–37.
- Tate, T. L., Perdices, M., and Maggiotto, S. (1998). Stability of the Wisconsin Card Sorting Test and the determination of reliability of change in scores. Clin. Neuropsychol. 12, 348–357.doi: 10.1076/clin.12.3.348.1988
- Taylor, G. J., Bagby, R. M., Parker, J. D. A., and Grotstein, J. (1997). Disorders of affect regulation: Alexithymia in medical and psychiatric illness. Cambridge: Cambridge University Press doi:10.1017/CBO9780511526831.
- Thibaudeau, É., Cellard, C., Reeder, C., Wykes, T., Ivers, H., Maziade, M., et al. (2017). Improving theory of mind in schizophrenia by targeting cognition and metacognition with computerized cognitive remediation: A multiple case study. Schizophr. Res. Treatment 2017. doi:10.1155/2017/7203871.

- Thoma, P., Winter, N., Juckel, G., and Roser, P. (2013). Mental state decoding and mental state reasoning in recently detoxified alcohol-dependent individuals. Psychiatry Res. 205, 232–40. doi:10.1016/j.psychres.2012.08.042.
- Torralva, T., Gleichgerrcht, E., Ardila, M. J. T., Roca, M., and Manes, F. F. (2015). Differential cognitive and affective theory of mind abilities at mild and moderate stages of behavioral variant frontotemporal dementia. Cogn. Behav. Neurol. 28, 63–70. doi:10.1097/WNN.00000000000053.
- Unoka, Z. S., Fogd, D., Seres, I., Kéri, S., and Csukly, G. (2015). Early maladaptive schemarelated impairment and co-occurring current major depressive episode-related enhancement of mental state decoding ability in borderline personality disorder. J. Pers. Disord. 29, 145–162. doi:10.1521/pedi_2014_28_146.
- Unoka, Z., and Richman, M. J. (2016). Neuropsychological deficits in BPD patients and the moderator effects of co-occurring mental disorders: A meta-analysis. Clin. Psychol. Rev. 44, 1–12. doi:10.1016/j.cpr.2015.11.009.
- Unoka, Z., Rózsa, S., Kő, N., Kállai, J., Fábián, Á., and Simon, L. (2004). Validity and reliability of the SCL-90 in a Hungarian population sample. Psychiatr. Hung. 19, 235–243.
- Vaccarino, V., McClure, C., Johnson, B. D., Sheps, D. S., Bittner, V., Rutledge, T., et al. (2008). Depression, the metabolic syndrome and cardiovascular risk. Psychosom. Med. 70, 40–48.
- Van de Mortel, T. F. (2008). Faking it: social desirability response bias in self-report research. Aust. J. Adv. Nurs. 25, 40–48.
- Van der Kooy, K., van Hout, H., Marwijk, H., Marten, H., Stehouwer, C., and Beekman, A. (2007). Depression and the risk for cardiovascular diseases: systematic review and meta analysis. Int. J. Geriatr. Psychiatr. 22, 613–626.
- Van Dijk, F., Schellekens, A., Van den Broek, P., Kan, C., Verkes, R. J., and Buitelaar, J. (2014). Do cognitive measures of response inhibition differentiate between attention deficit/hyperactivity disorder and borderline personality disorder? Psychiatry Res. 215, 733–739. doi:10.1016/j.psychres.2013.12.034.
- Van Exel, E., de Craen, A. J., Gussekloo, J., Houx, P., Bootsma-van der Wiel, A., et al. (2002). Association between high-density lipoprotein and cognitive impairment in the oldest old. Ann. Neurol. 51, 716–721.
- Van Heel, M., Luyten, P., De Meulemeester, C., Vanwalleghem, D., Vermote, R., and Lowyck, B. (2019). Mentalizing based on external features in borderline personality disorder compared with healthy controls: The role of attachment dimensions and childhood trauma. J. Pers. Disord. 33, 736–750. doi:10.1521/pedi_2019_33_373.
- Van Reedt Dortland, A. K. B., Giltay, E. J., van Veen, T., van Pelt, J., Zitman, F. G., and Penninx, B. W. J. H. (2010). Associations between serum lipids and major depressive disorder: results from the Netherlands Study of Depression and Anxiety (NESDA). J. Clin. Psychiatry 71, 729–36. doi:10.4088/JCP.08m04865blu.
- Van Reedt Dortland, A. K. B., Giltay, E. J., van Veen, T., Zitman, F. G., and Penninx, B. W. J. H. (2012). Personality traits and childhood trauma as correlates of metabolic risk factors: The Netherlands Study of Depression and Anxiety (NESDA). Prog. Neuro-Psychopharmacology Biol. Psychiatry 36, 85–91. doi:10.1016/J.PNPBP.2011.10.001.
- Van Reedt Dortland, A. K. B., Giltay, E. J., van Veen, T., Zitman, F. G., and Penninx, B. W. (2013). Longitudinal relationship of depressive and anxiety symptoms with dyslipidemia and abdominal obesity. Psychosom. Med. 75, 83–89. doi: 10.1097/PSY.0b013e318274d30f
- Vancampfort, D., Correll, C. U., Wampers, M., Sienaert, P., Mitchell, A. J., De Herdt, A., et al. (2014). Metabolic syndrome and metabolic abnormalities in patients with major depressive disorder: a meta-analysis of prevalences and moderating variables. Psychol.

Med. 44, 2017–2028. doi: 10.1017/S0033291713002778

- Vaskinn, A., Antonsen, B. T., Fretland, R. A., Dziobek, I., Sundet, K., and Wilberg, T. (2015). Theory of mind in women with borderline personality disorder or schizophrenia: differences in overall ability and error patterns. Front. Psychol. 6. doi:10.3389/fpsyg.2015.01239.
- Viechtbauer, W. (2010). Conducting meta-analyses in R with the metafor package. J. Stat. Softw. 36, 1–48. doi:10.18637/jss.v036.i03.
- Vita, A., Deste, G., Barlati, S., Poli, R., Cacciani, P., De Peri, L., et al. (2018). Feasibility and effectiveness of cognitive remediation in the treatment of borderline personality disorder. Neuropsychol. Rehabil. 28, 416–428. doi:10.1080/09602011.2016.1148054.
- Vythilingam, M., Heim, C., Newport, J., Miller, A. H., Anderson, E., Bronen, R., et al. (2002). Childhood trauma associated with smaller hippocampal volume in women with major depression. Am. J. Psychiatry 159, 2072–2080. doi:10.1176/appi.ajp.159.12.2072.
- Wade, M., Prime, H., Jenkins, J. M., Yeates, K. O., Williams, T., and Lee, K. (2018). On the relation between theory of mind and executive functioning: A developmental cognitive neuroscience perspective. Psychon. Bull. Rev. 25, 2119–2140. doi:10.3758/s13423-018-1459-0.
- Wang, Y. guang, Wang, Y. qiang, Chen, S. lin, Zhu, C. yan, and Wang, K. (2008). Theory of mind disability in major depression with or without psychotic symptoms: A componential view. Psychiatry Res. 161, 153–161. doi:10.1016/j.psychres.2007.07.018.
- Ward, M. A., Bendlin, B. B., McLaren, D. G., Hess, T. M., Gallagher, C. L., Kastman, E. K., et al. (2010). Low HDL cholesterol is associated with lower gray matter volume in cognitively healthy adults. Front. Aging Neurosci. 2:29. doi: 10.3389/fnagi.2010.00029
- Washburn, D., Wilson, G., Roes, M., Rnic, K., and Harkness, K. L. (2016). Theory of mind in social anxiety disorder, depression, and comorbid conditions. J. Anxiety Disord. 37, 71–77. doi:10.1016/j.janxdis.2015.11.004.
- Whooley, M. A. (2006). Depression and cardiovascular disease: healing the broken-hearted. JAMA 295, 2874–2881.
- Widom, C. S., DuMont, K., and Czaja, S. J. (2007). A prospective investigation of major depressive disorder and comorbidity in abused and neglected children grown up. Arch. Gen. Psychiatr. 64, 49–56.
- Wiersma, J. E., Hovens, J. G., van Oppen, P., Giltay, E. J., van Schaik, D. J., Beekman, A. T., et al. (2009). The importance of childhood trauma and childhood life events for chronicity of depression in adults. J. Clin. Psychiatr. 70, 983–989.
- Wingenfeld, K., Kuehl, L. K., Boeker, A., Schultebraucks, K., Schulz, A., Stenzel, J., et al. (2017). Are adverse childhood experiences and depression associated with impaired glucose tolerance in females? Exp. Study. J. Psychiatr. Res. 95, 60–67. doi: 10.1016/j.jpsychires.2017.07.028
- Wingenfeld, K., Kuehl, L. K., Janke, K., Hinkelmann, K., Dziobek, I., Fleischer, J., et al. (2014). Enhanced emotional empathy after mineralocorticoid receptor stimulation in women with borderline personality disorder and healthy women. Neuropsychopharmacology 39, 1799–1804. doi:10.1038/npp.2014.36.
- Wu, S., Ding, Y., Wu, F., Xie, G., Hou, J., and Mao, P. (2016). Serum lipid levels and suicidality: a meta-analysis of 65 epidemiological studies. J. Psychiatry Neurosci. 41, 56–69. doi:10.1503/JPN.150079.
- Yaffe, K., Barrett-Connor, E., Lin, F., and Grady, D. (2002). Serum lipoprotein levels, statin use, and cognitive function in older women. Arch. Neurol. 59, 378–384.
- Yeh, Z. T., Hua, M.-S., and Liu, S.-I. (2009). Guess what I think? The reliability and validity of Chinese theory of mind tasks and performance in the elderly. Chinese J. Psychol. 51, 375–395.
- Yeh, Z. T., Lin, Y. C., Liu, S. I., and Fang, C. K. (2017). Social awareness and its

relationship with emotion recognition and theory of mind in patients with borderline personality disorder. J. Soc. Clin. Psychol. 36, 22–40. doi:10.1521/jscp.2017.36.1.22.

- Yen, Y. C., Rebok, G. W., Gallo, J. J., Jones, R. N., and Tennstedt, S. L. (2011). Depressive symptoms impair everyday problem-solving ability through cognitive abilities in late life. Am. J. Geriatr. Psychiatry 19, 142–150. doi:10.1097/JGP.0b013e3181e89894.
- Zabihzadeh, A., Maleki, G., Richman, M. J., Hatami, A., Alimardani, Z., and Heidari, M. (2017). Affective and cognitive theory of mind in borderline personality disorder: the role of comorbid depression. Psychiatry Res. 257, 144–149. doi:10.1016/J.PSYCHRES.2017.07.034.
- Zainal, N. H., and Newman, M. G. (2018). Worry amplifies theory-of-mind reasoning for negatively valenced social stimuli in generalized anxiety disorder. J. Affect. Disord. 227, 824–833. doi:10.1016/j.jad.2017.11.084.
- Zanarini, M. C., Frankenburg, F. R., Dubo, E. D., Sickel, A. E., Trikha, A., Levin, A., et al. (1998). Axis I comorbidity of borderline personality disorder. Am. J. Psychiatry 155, 1733–1739. doi:10.1176/ajp.155.12.1733.
- Zanarini, M. C., Williams, A. A., Lewis, R. E., Bradford Reich, R., Vera, S. C., Marino, M. F., et al. (1997). Reported pathological childhood experiences associated with the development of borderline personality disorder. Am. J. Psychiatry 154, 1101–1106. doi:10.1176/ajp.154.8.1101.
- Zhang, L., Zhu, C., Ye, R., Cao, Z., Tian, Y., Yang, P., et al. (2011). Impairment of conflict processing in alexithymic individuals. Neurosci. Lett. 504, 261–264. doi:10.1016/j.neulet.2011.09.043.
- Zhu, X. Z., Wang, X. Y., Huang, Y., Yao, S. Q., and Tang, H. B. (2006). A comparative study of Wisconsin Card Sorting Test in individuals with different degrees of alexithymia. Chinese J. Clin. Psychol. 14, 132.
- Zlotnick, C., Mattia, J., and Zimmerman, M. (2001). Clinical features of survivors of sexual abuse with major depression. Child Abuse Negl. 25, 357–367.
- Zobel, I., Kech, S., van Calker, D., Dykierek, P., Berger, M., Schneibel, R., et al. (2011). Long-term effect of combined interpersonal psychotherapy and pharmacotherapy in a randomized trial of depressed patients. Acta Psychiatr. Scand. 123, 276–282. doi: 10.1111/j.1600-0447.2010.01671.x

Supplementary tables

Supplementary Table 1. Results of the one-way ANCOVA comparisons between healthy controls and the entire MDD group in serum lipid and lipoprotein levels.

Total cholesterol	<i>F</i> _(1,55) =1.021, P=0.317	
Triglycerides	<i>F</i> _(1,55) =0.943, P=0.336	
HDL cholesterol	<i>F</i> _(1,55) =0.546, P=0.463	
LDL cholesterol	<i>F</i> _(1,55) =1.837, P=0.181	
LDL-C/HDL-C	<i>F</i> _(1,55) =2.781, P=0.101	
TC/HDL-C	<i>F</i> _(1,55) =2.298, P=0.135	

HDL-C, high-density lipoprotein cholesterol; LDL-C, low-density lipoprotein cholesterol; TC, total cholesterol.

	HC (<i>n</i> =20)	entire MDD (n-42)	$\begin{array}{c} \text{MDD} \\ \text{Only} \\ (n-21) \end{array}$	$ \begin{array}{c} \text{MDD} \\ +\text{ELS} \\ (n-21) \end{array} $	Two-group comparisons	Three-group comparisons
CPT omissions ^a	1.00 (1.00)	2.00 (4.25)	2.00 (4.00)	3.00 (5.00)	Welch's <i>F</i> _(1,58.5) =7.464, <i>P</i> =0.008	Welch's $F_{(2,36.6)}$ =3.780, P =0.032 HC <mdd+els, <math="">P=0.045</mdd+els,>
CPT commissions ^b	12.05 (5.17)	14.05 (7.22)	12.10 (5.64)	16.00 (8.19)	$F_{(1,60)}$ =1.226, P=0.273	Welch's $F_{(2,38.5)}$ =1.943, P=0.157
CPT hit reaction time (msec) ^a	361.80 (40.47)	386.13 (72.14)	376.50 (55.40)	388.30 (80.37)	$F_{(1,60)}$ =3.432, P =0.069	$F_{(2,59)}$ =2.039, P=0.139
CPT detectability ^b	0.74 (0.36)	0.69 (0.42)	0.73 (0.42)	0.60 (0.47)	$F_{(1,60)}$ =0.454, P=0.503	$F_{(2,59)}$ =0.769, P=0.468
WCST total correct responses ^a	71.00 (12.25)	70.00 (14.75)	72.00 (18.00)	67.00 (13.50)	$F_{(1,60)}$ =0.289, P =0.593	$F_{(2,59)}$ =0.681, P=0.510
WCST perseverative errors ^a	7.00 (5.5)	11.00 (21.00)	10.00 (18.50)	17.00 (26.00)	Welch's $F_{(1,50.8)}$ =5.463, P=0.023	$F_{(2,59)}$ =2.617, P=0.082
WCST non-perseverative errors ^a	8 (7.00)	12.00 (17.25)	15.00 (17.50)	12.00 (16.00)	$F_{(1,60)}$ =3.479, P =0.067	$F_{(2,59)}$ =1.835, P=0.169
WCST conceptual level responses ^b	66.80 (7.05)	62.33 (13.37)	64.62 (14.60)	60.05 (11.94)	$F_{(1,60)}$ =1.960, P=0.167	$F_{(2,59)}$ =1.794, P=0.175

Supplementary Table 2. Neurocognitive test results, and one-way ANOVA results of the comparisons between healthy controls and MDD groups in neurocognitive performances.

^a Medians and inter-quartile ranges are presented. ^b Means and standard deviations are presented. CPT, Conners' Continuous Performance Test-II; ELS, early life stress; HC, healthy controls; MDD, major depressive disorder; WCST, Wisconsin Card Sorting Test.

	Two-group comparisons	Three-group comparisons
CPT omissions	$F_{(1,57)}$ =1.391, P =0.243	$F_{(2,56)}=0.897, P=0.414$
CPT commissions	$F_{(1,57)}$ =0.001, P =0.971	$F_{(2,56)}$ =1.329, P =0.273
CPT hit reaction time (msec)	$F_{(1,57)}$ =1.522, P=0.222	$F_{(2,56)}$ =1.206, P=0.307
CPT detectability	$F_{(1,57)}=0.102, P=0.750$	$F_{(2,56)}$ =0.198, P =0.821
WCST total correct responses	$F_{(1,57)}$ =1.720, P =0.195	$F_{(2,56)}$ =1.495, P =0.233
WCST perseverative errors	$F_{(1,57)}$ =0.136, P =0.714	$F_{(2,56)}$ =0.207, P =0.813
WCST non-perseverative errors	$F_{(1,57)}$ =0.042, P =0.838	$F_{(2,56)}$ =0.380, P =0.685
WCST conceptual level responses	$F_{(1,57)}$ =1.777, P =0.188	$F_{(2,56)}=1.487, P=0.235$

Supplementary Table 3. One-way ANCOVA results of the comparisons between healthy controls and MDD groups in neurocognitive performances.

CPT, Conners' Continuous Performance Test-II; WCST, Wisconsin Card Sorting Test.
Contents lists available at ScienceDirect

Psychiatry Research

journal homepage: www.elsevier.com/locate/psychres

Theory of mind disturbances in borderline personality disorder: A metaanalysis

Nándor Németh^a, Péter Mátrai^b, Péter Hegyi^{c,d}, Boldizsár Czéh^{a,e}, László Czopf^f, Alizadeh Hussain^g, Judith Pammer^g, Imre Szabó^h, Margit Solymárⁱ, Loránt Kiss^j, Petra Hartmann^k, Ágnes Lilla Szilágyi^k, Zoltán Kiss^l, Maria Simon^{a,m,*}

^a Neurobiology of Stress Research Group, Szentágothai János Research Centre, University of Pécs, Pécs, Hungary

^b Institute of Bioanalysis, University of Pécs, Medical School, Pécs, Hungary

^d Momentum Translational Gastroenterology Research Group, Hungarian Academy of Sciences University of Szeged, Szeged, Hungary

- ^f Department of Cardiology, 1st Department of Medicine, University of Pécs, Medical School, Pécs, Hungary
- ^g Department of Haematology, 1st Department of Medicine, University of Pécs, Medical School, Pécs, Hungary

h Department of Gastroenterology, 1st Department of Medicine, University of Pécs, Medical School, Pécs, Hungary

ⁱ Institute for Translational Medicine, University of Pécs, Medical School, Pécs, Hungary

^j Department of Pathophysiology, University of Szeged, Medical School, Szeged, Hungary

k Institute of Surgical Research, University of Szeged, Hungary

¹ 1st Department of Paediatrics, Semmelweis University, Budapest, Hungary

^m Department of Psychiatry and Psychotherapy, University of Pécs, Medical School, Pécs, Hungary

ARTICLE INFO

Keywords: Social cognition Mentalizing Mental state decoding Affective Cognitive ToM task Faux pas task Anxiety disorder

ABSTRACT

Impairments of theory of mind (ToM) are widely accepted underlying factors of disturbed relatedness in borderline personality disorder (BPD). The aim of this meta-analysis a was to assess the weighted mean effect sizes of ToM performances in BPD compared to healthy controls (HC), and to investigate the effect of demographic variables and comorbidities on the variability of effect sizes across the studies. Seventeen studies involving 585 BPD patients and 501 HC were selected after literature search. Effect sizes for overall ToM, mental state decoding and reasoning, cognitive and affective ToM, and for task types were calculated. BPD patients significantly underperformed HC in overall ToM, mental state reasoning, and cognitive ToM, but had no deficits in mental state decoding. Affective ToM performance was largely task dependent in BPD. Comorbid anxiety disorders had a positive moderating effect on overall and affective ToM in BPD. Our results support the notion that BPD patients' have specific ToM impairments. Further research is necessary to evaluate the role of confounding factors, especially those of clinical comorbidities, neurocognitive functions, and adverse childhood life events. Complex ToM tasks with high contextual demands seem to be the most appropriate tests to assess ToM in patients with BPD.

1. Introduction

Borderline personality disorder (BPD) is a phenomenologically heterogeneous disorder characterized by affective, cognitive, behavioral, and interpersonal (i.e. disturbed relatedness) symptom areas (APA, 2013). It is widely accepted that BPD patients' unstable relational style is of central importance (Gunderson, 2007), and other symptoms, such as impulsivity, self-harm, anger or emotional instability are consequences of, or triggered by the social, interpersonal context (Hepp et al., 2017; Brodsky et al., 2006; Kehrer and Linehan, 1996). Clinical

* Corresponding author at: Department of Psychiatry and Psychotherapy, University of Pécs, Medical School, H-7623 Pécs, Rét u. 2., Hungary.

E-mail address: simon.maria@pte.hu (M. Simon).

https://doi.org/10.1016/j.psychres.2018.08.049

Received 5 February 2018; Received in revised form 30 July 2018; Accepted 13 August 2018 0165-1781/ © 2018 Elsevier B.V. All rights reserved.





^c Institute for Translational Medicine and 1st Department of Medicine, University of Pécs, Medical School, Pécs, Hungary

^e Department of Laboratory Medicine, University of Pécs, Medical School, Pécs, Hungary

Abbreviations: ATT, advanced ToM test; BPD, borderline personality disorder; CAMS, cartoon-based assessment of mentalizing skills; EAT, expression attribution test; FER, facial emotional recognition; FBPST, false-belief picture sequencing task; FPT, faux pas task; HC, healthy controls; JAT, joke-appreciation task; MA, meta-analysis; MASC, movie for the assessment of social cognition; MDD, major depressive disorder; MDE, major depressive episode; MET, multifaceted empathy test; MSAT, mental state attribution tasks; NTT, non-verbal ToM tasks; RMET, reading the mind in the eyes test; TASIT, the awareness of social inference test; ToM, theory of mind

research paid increasing attention to BPD patients' social dysfunctions during the past decades, and a growing body of data indicates that BPD patients have social cognitive deficits (Daros et al., 2013; reviewed by Roepke et al, 2013; Herpentz and Bertsch, 2014.). Theory of mind (ToM), (or mentalizing) is one of the essential components of social cognition. ToM is the ability to attribute mental states (i.e. beliefs, desires) to self and others, and to understand and predict their behaviors, intentions, and wishes (Baron-Cohen, 1995).

Hence, ToM is a multidimensional construct involving several dimensions. Sabbagh (2004) identified two processes of ToM: (1) detecting and discriminating cues in the immediate social environment, i.e. the ability to decode the mental states of others: and (2) making inferences about those cues, i.e. the ability to reason about the mental states of others. An additional distinction can be made between components of ToM: one component is involved in understanding others' intentions and beliefs (cognitive or 'cold' ToM), whereas the other one processes other people's feelings and emotions (affective, or 'hot' ToM). The findings of the functional brain imaging studies sustain the separate neurological underpinnings of ToM decoding and reasoning, as well as those of cognitive and affective ToM (Shamay-Tsoory et al., 2006; Sabbagh 2004). During the past years, increasing attention has been paid to the disassociations of processes and components of ToM in specific clinical populations. Several studies found intact or enhanced mental state decoding abilities together with a dissociation between decoding and reasoning abilities in BPD samples (Preissler et al., 2010; Baez et al., 2015; Zabizadeh et al., 2017). Harari et al. (2010) found a dissociation between cognitive and affective ToM in patients with BPD, but this dissociation was not replicated in later studies (Baez et al., 2015; Petersen et al., 2016). Recently, two studies using different ToM tasks in the same sample reported a decoupling of mental state decoding and reasoning abilities, as well as that of affective and cognitive ToM in BPD (Baez et al., 2015; Zabizadeh et al, 2017).

Clinical studies report common comorbidities in the BPD populations: e.g. 41–83% for major depressive disorder (MDD), 10–20% for bipolarity, 64–66% for substance misuse, 46–56% for post-traumatic stress disorder (PTSD), 23–47% for social phobia, 16–25% for obsessive-compulsive disorder, 31–48% for panic disorder, and 29–53% for any eating disorder (Lieb et al., 2004; Zanarini et al., 1998). Among these, MDD and PTSD have been found to negatively influence ToM performance in BPD patients (e.g. Unoka et al., 2015; Zabizadeh et al. 2017; Nazarov et al., 2014).

Until now, several studies have investigated ToM in BPD, but the results were controversial. Discrepant findings on ToM deficits in BPD might be caused by the low sample sizes, the variability of the ToM processes and components assessed, as well as the heterogeneity of the clinical samples mainly due to the co-morbidities. To resolve controversies, we conducted a quantitative meta-analysis (MA) of the existing data on ToM in BPD. So far, two meta-analyses of social cognition in BPD have been published. Daros et al. (2013) reviewed and meta-analyzed data on facial emotion recognition in BPD – involving 10 primary studies, while Richmann and Unoka (2015) aggregated and meta-analyzed ToM results of 5 studies. However, the latter publication comprised only studies using the Reading the Mind in the Eyes Test (RMET, Baron-Cohen et al., 2001) to assess ToM in BPD.

We outlined the following meta-analysis questions: Can overall ToM deficits be detected in BPD patients compared to healthy control subjects in a large, pooled sample derived from several studies? If so, how can we characterize BPD patients' ToM deficits within the various dimensions and subcomponents of ToM? Do demographic and clinical variables have an impact on ToM capacities of BPD patients? Does task type have an impact on the ToM results? Are there tasks particularly sensitive to assess BPD patients' ToM abnormalities?

2. Methods

2.1. Literature search and study selection

PRISMA guideline (Moher et al., 2009) was followed when conducting this MA. In agreement with other meta-analyses on ToM deficits in psychiatric disorders (recently reviewed by Cotter et al., 2018), electronic, peer-reviewed databases including PubMed, Scopus, PsychINFO, and Web of Science (from January 1990 to November 2017) were searched using keywords {"Theory of mind" OR "mentalizing" OR "social cognition"}, AND {"borderline personality disorder"}. The reference list of papers examined for eligibility criteria, as well as that of reviews on social cognition in BPD, were also reviewed for additional publications.

The initial search strategy yielded 697 studies. After filtering duplicates, 445 studies were screened for eligibility criteria. Studies were selected if they (i) investigated ToM performances of patients with BPD fulfilling DSM-IV criteria confirmed by the Structured Clinical Interview for DSM-IV Axis II Personality Disorders (SCID-II, First et al., 1997]) (ii) included healthy comparison groups, (iii) used well-established, valid, and widely used ToM tests, and (iv) presented appropriate data to determine effect sizes and variances. All identified publications were reviewed and data were extracted by two authors (N.N. and M.S.) independently. Inconsistencies of study selection and data extraction were discussed. A discrepancy of data extraction appeared with regard to one publication (5%); nonetheless, it was resolvable: after discussion, there was a 100% agreement on data extraction.

Reasons for exclusion were: participants with no or with not sufficiently established diagnosis of BPD (n = 4), no healthy comparison group (n = 4), no eligible ToM tasks (n = 3), overlapping sample (n = 1), mixed clinical sample (n = 2). We did not include studies with adolescent samples (n = 4), because ToM skills are known to be developing during that age (Sharp et al., 2013; Blackmore 2012); therefore, adding adolescent samples to the MA with adults would have substantially increased the heterogeneity. Regarding the commonly cooccurring psychiatric comorbidities in BPD, samples with typical psychiatric comorbidities (e.g. MDD, PTSD, eating disorders, anxiety disorders, and other personality disorders) were not excluded from the meta-analysis. Fig. 1 presents the flowchart of the study selection process. We also contacted authors for unreported data and missing information.

Seventeen studies involving 585 patients with BPD, as well as 501 healthy controls (HC) passed the inclusion criteria (Table 1). There was no significant between-group difference for age (d = -0.06, CI = -0.18 to 0.06, z = -0.97, p = 0.33). The percentage of males was higher in the HC groups (11.99%) than in the BPD groups (9.2%), and there was a significant difference for gender between BPD and HC across the studies (RR = 1.18, 95% CI = 1.04 to 1.35, z = 2.49, p < 0.05). Therefore, gender was added as a moderator to the analysis.

2.2. ToM measures

The most frequently applied ToM task was the Reading the Mind in the Eyes Test (RMET, Baron-Cohen et al., 2001) that measures the ability of *mental state decoding* (N = 8). In RMET, a series of photos presenting only the eye region is shown, and participants are instructed to pick one from four words presented simultaneously with the eyes to best describe the emotional state of the person in the photo. However, partially based on neuroimaging studies, where RMET has been found to be related to amygdala activation (e.g. Russel et al, 2009), it is widely used as a measure of affective ToM as well.

Other tasks assessed the *mental state reasoning* abilities: Faux Pas Task (FPT, Stone et al., 1998) was used in 5 studies; in 2 other studies, ToM was measured with Happé's Advanced theory of mind test (ATT, Happé, 1994). In addition, several ToM cartoons, the Multifaceted Empathy Test (MET), the cognitive empathy subtest of which is



Fig. 1. Flowchart of the study selection process.

considered to measure affective ToM capacities (Dziobek et al., 2008), as well as the Movie for the Assessment of Social Cognition test, which is an ecologically valid, video-based ToM task (MASC, Dziobek et al., 2006) and an other video-based ToM test, the Awareness of Social Inference Test (TASIT, McDonald et al., 2003) were applied in the selected studies for measuring mental state reasoning.

For a subsequent analysis, we subgrouped the existing ToM data into cognitive and affective components of ToM. It is widely accepted in ToM research that specific ToM tests (or their subscores) are considered as measures of affective or cognitive ToM. There is agreement that RMET predominantly measures the capacity to understand others' emotions and feelings (e.g. Petersen et al., 2016; Zabizadeh et al. 2017), while false belief tests or ATT assess the capacity to understand others' beliefs and intentions. However, some more complex ToM tests (e.g. FPT, MASC, CAMS) contain questions for both affective and cognitive ToM. In case of the latter tests, if data were available, we calculated with the cognitive and affective scores separately. (*Supplementary Table 1* presents the complete list of ToM tests and the subscores that were used for calculating affective and cognitive ToM).

2.3. Data analysis

We conducted a meta-analysis on the results from the different studies using an aggregate data approach. Negative effect sizes indicated poorer performance of the BPD group relative to the healthy group. For studies that reported more than one ToM task, within-study effect sizes and variances were aggregated by the Gleser and Olkin (1994) procedure. First, a meta-analysis for overall ToM was conducted using aggregated effect sizes across all studies.

Then, we performed separate categorical random-effects meta-analyses for the two main ToM processes: for mental state decoding (i.e. RMET only), and for mental state reasoning (any other ToM task used in the studies). Effect sizes for the different valences of RMET (neutral, positive, negative) were also counted.

Subsequently, meta-analyses of affective and cognitive ToM were performed (*Supplementary Table 1*). Then, MAs for predominantly verbal, visual, and multimodal ToM tasks were conducted. If there were at least 4 studies reporting data on a particular task, then a separate, task-specific MA was also conducted (Fu et al., 2011). Individual task analysis was possible for FPT (n = 5). In addition, effect sizes for RMET (n = 8, as mental state decoding), cartoons (contents differ, n = 4), as well as for MASC (n = 4) were calculated.

All statistical analyses were performed in R environment (R Development Core Team, 2015; Del Re and Hoyt, 2010) with the Metafor (Viechtbauer, 2010) and the MAd packages (Del Re and Hoyt, 2010). Effect sizes were weighted using the inverse variance method. Because studies in the MA are not supposed to share a common effect size, random effects model with DerSimonian–Laird estimate was used to calculate summary effect sizes (DerSimonian and Laird, 1986). The homogeneity of the distribution of the weighted effect sizes was examined with the Q and I^2 tests (Hedges and Olkin, 1985). Betweenstudy heterogeneity in the random effects model was estimated with

				Characteris	tics of BPD group			
Study	Sample (female) BPD-HC	Matched for	ToM tasks	Mean age	MDD% (lifetime)	PTSD%	Medication status	Outcome
Arntz et al. (2009)	16(16)-28(28)	Age, gender, IQ	ATT	30.5	I	I	-	No difference
Fertuck et al. (2009)	30(26)-25(15)	Age, edu	RMET	29.8	56.7 (76.7)	30	13.3%	BPD > HC
Harari et al. (2010)	20(18)-22(19)	Age, edu gender, IQ	FPT	32.1	0	0	I	FP recognition, cognitive FP: BPD < HC, affective FP: no difference
Ghiassi et al. (2010)	50(46)-20(13)	Age	MSAT	26.2	I	I	majority of the sample	No difference
Preissler et al, (2010)	64(64)-38(38)	Age, gender, IQ	MASC, RMET	29.2	12.5 (42.2)	35.9	32.8%	MASC: BPD < HC RMET: no difference
Dziobek et al. (2011)	21(21) - 21(21)	Age, gender, IQ	MET	31.7	19 (28.6)	38.1	1	BPD < HC
Schilling et al. (2012)	31(30)-27 (12)	Age, edu	RMET	27.3	67.7	16.1	80.6%	No difference
Frick et al. (2012)	21(21) - 20(20)	Age edu, gender	RMET	21.7	23.8 (47.6)	33.3	0%0	BPD > HC
Wingenfeld et al. (2014)	38(38)-35(35)	Age, gender	MASC, MET	24.3	23.7	13.2	0%0	No difference
Unoka et al. (2015)	78(74)–76(69)	Age, edu gender	RMET	29.9	43.6	5.1	majority of the sample	BPD < HC
Vaskinn et al. (2015)	25(25)-25(25)	Age, edu, gender	MASC	30.7	52	12	I	No difference in overall score (overmentalizing errors: BPD > HC)
Baez et al. (2015)	15(12)-15(13)	Age, edu gender	FPT, RMET	38.4	26.7	ı	I	FP: BPD > HC RMET: no difference
Andreou et al. (2015)	44(38)-38(22)	Age	MASC	29	61,4	0	I	BPD < HC (overmentalizing errors)
Petersen et al. (2016)	19(18)-20(19)	Age, gender, IQ	RMET, JAT, FPT, EAT,	32.5	0	52	94.7%	BPD < HC only in more complex tasks (FP, JAT)
			FBPST					
Brüne et al. (2016)	30(30)-30(30)	Age, edu, gender	CAMS	25.7	I	I	63.3%	BPD < HC
Yeh et al. (2017)	40(37)-36(33)	Age, edu, gender	FPT, ATT, NTT, TASIT	30.9	I	I	I	NTT, TASIT: BPD $<$ HC ATT, FP: no difference
Zabihzadeh et al. (2017)	44(21) - 25(12)	Age, edu, gender,	RMET, FPT	26.2	50	34.1	I	RMET: BPD only > BPD + MDD > HC FP: HC > BPD
		IQ						only > BPD + MDD

BPD = Patients with borderline personality disorder, **HC** = Healthy controls, **TOM** = Theory of mind, **MDD** = Major depressive disorder, **PTSD** = Posttraumatic stress disorder, **Edu** = Educational level, **ATT** = Happé's advanced theory of mind test, **RMET** = Reading the mind in the eyes test, **HSAT** = Mental state attribution tasks (Brüne, 2005), **MASC** = Movie for the assessment of social cognition, tasks (Langdon and Coltheart, 1999), CAMS = Cartoon-based assessment of mentalizing skills (Dimaggio and Brüne, 2010); NTT: Non-verbal ToM tasks (Happé et al., 2000), TASIT: The awareness MET = Multifaceted empathy test, cognitive empathy score, JAT = ``Joke appreciation'' task, EAT = Shortened version of the expression attribution test (Langdon et al., 2006), FBPST = False-belief picture-sequencing Characteristics of included studies. of social inference test.

Table 1

tau-squared (τ^2), an estimate of the total amount of heterogeneity.

Publication bias was estimated with the Fail-safe N test, and tests for assessing funnel plot asymmetry. Fail-safe N test computes a pooled p-value for all studies in the MA and calculates how many further studies with a zero effect would be necessary to generate a non-significant *p*. Egger's test and Begg and Mazumdar's test rely on the assumption that studies with small sample sizes are more often published if they report significant results, while studies with large sample sizes are usually published regardless of significant findings.

Meta-regression analyses were conducted for age, gender (the ratio of females in the BPD group compared to that in the HC group), and education (years), as well as for clinical comorbidities (current MDD, anxiety disorders [= panic disorder + phobias + generalized anxiety]disorder], social phobia, PTSD, any eating disorder, and substance use disorder) (Supplementary Table 2). Other personality disorders, symptom severity of current depression, childhood trauma, and neurocognitive functions were also considered, but there were no sufficient data available to add them to the analysis. In the moderator analyses, we used study-level continuous measures only when they were published in at least 7 studies (Fu et al., 2011). Categorical subgroup variables were used only when each subgroup had a minimum of 4 studies (Fu et al., 2011). For continuous moderators, analyses with a linear mixed effects model, for categorical variables, subgroup analyses were conducted. Qbet-test was used to compare the effect sizes of the subgroups (Borenstein et al., 2009).

3. Results

The summary of the main meta-analysis results is presented in *Table 2, and Supplementary Fig. 1.* (Negative effect sizes indicates poorer performance of the BPD group.)

3.1. Overall ToM

Overall ToM performance (n = 17) was significantly impaired in the BPD group compared with the HC group, but the effect size was low (d = -0.2, p = 0.01) (Fig. 2, Table 2). Because there was high heterogeneity for the distribution of effect sizes for the total ToM score, further moderator analyses were conducted. No publication bias was found.

3.2. Mental state decoding versus reasoning

Mental state decoding (separate analysis of RMET only, n = 8): We found no significant effect size for overall accuracy in RMET (d = 0.12, p = 0.55). The distribution of the effect sizes was significantly heterogeneous (Fig. 3, Table 2). Data on RMET were further analyzed for valence types (positive, negative, and neutral, n = 7). Results showed no significant between-group differences for positive (d = -0.02), and for neutral valences (d = -0.33); heterogeneities were significant. Nevertheless, there was a trend level significant difference between BPD patients and HCs for the negative valence: d = 0.7 (p = 0.07, heterogeneity was significant) (*Supplementary Fig. 2*).

Mental state reasoning abilities were significantly impaired in BPD (d = -0.61, p < 0.001, n = 13) (Fig. 4, Table 2).

BPD patients' mental state reasoning deficits were more robust compared to the mental state decoding abilities ($Q_{bet} = 9.89$, p < 0.05, n = 13 + 8).

3.3. Affective versus cognitive toM

Affective ToM (n = 12): Patients with BPD did not differ in their affective ToM abilities compared to HCs (d = -0.17) (Fig. 5). After removing RMET data from data on affective ToM, we calculated an effect size for the 'affective ToM without RMET' subgroup. (*Supplementary Fig. 3*) Here, we found that BPD patients significantly underperformed HC in affective ToM tests (n = 7, d = -0.62, p < 0.001), if RMET data (i.e. data of affective ToM data.

Cognitive ToM (n = 9): Patients with BPD performed significantly worse in cognitive ToM tasks (d = -0.44, p = 0.01) (Fig. 6, Table 2).

However, there was no significant difference between BPD patients overall affective and cognitive ToM deficits ($Q_{bet} = 1.54$, df = 1, p = 0.21, n = 12 + 9.). Similarly, there was no significant difference between affective Tom without RMET and cognitive ToM ($Q_{bet} = 1.06$, p = 0.3, n = 7 + 9).

3.4. The effect of task types

We reanalysed data by task types, and calculated effect sizes for predominantly visual (n = 13, d = -0.14, p = 0.36), verbal (n = 6, d = -0.81, p = 0.01), and multimodal (i.e. video-based; n = 5, d = -0.52, p < 0.001) ToM tasks. The comparison of performances in

Table 2

Mean weighted effect sizes for differences between patients with BPD and healthy controls on ToM.

ToM test	St. N	BPD N	HC N	d	95% CI	z	р	Q-test (p)	τ^2	Egger (p)	Begg (p)	Fail safe N
ToM total	17	585	501	-0.27	-0.48, - 0.06	-2.56	0.01	< 0.0001	0.13	0.09	0.09	134
ToM process												
Decoding (=RMET)	8	302	246	0.12	-0.28, 0.51	0.59	0.55	< 0.0001	0.25	0.31	0.40	N.A.
Positive	7	287	231	-0.008	-0.43, 0.41	-0.04	0.97	0.004	0.26	0.34	0.38	N.A.
Neutral	7	287	231	-0.33	-0.97, 0.31	-1.01	0.91	< 0.0001	0.66	0.96	0.77	N.A.
Negative	7	287	231	0.7	-0.06, 1.46	1.8	0.07	< 0.0001	0.97	0.1	0.07	N.A.
Reasoning	13	425	353	-0.61	-0.87, -0.35	-4.60	< 0.0001	< 0.0001	0.16	0.62	0.59	244
ToM content												
Affective ToM	12	410	354	-0.17	-0.48, 0.15	-1.03	0.30	< 0.0001	0.24	0.53	1.00	N.A.
Aff. ToM without RMET	7	206	181	-0.62	-0.87, -0.38	-4.95	< 0.0001	0.18	0.04	0.09	0.24	57
Cognitive ToM	9	290	244	-0.44	-0.71, -0.17	-3.20	0.001	0.007	0.10	0.88	0.46	57
Task type												
Visual	13	481	388	-0.14	-0.44, 0.16	-0.93	0.36	< 0.0001	0.23	0.26	0.25	N.A.
RMET (=decoding)	8	302	246	0.12	-0.28, 0.51	0.59	0.55	< 0.0001	0.25	0.31	0.40	N.A.
Cartoons	4	139	106	-0.59	-0.88, -0.31	-4.09	< 0.0001	0.24	0.02	0.48	0.75	22
Verbal	6	154	146	-0.81	-1.46, -0.17	-2.48	0.01	< 0.0001	0.55	0.49	0.72	55
Faux pas task	5	138	116	-1.07	-1.65, -0.5	-3.68	0.0002	0.0008	0.33	0.33	0.48	69
Videos	5	209	172	-0.52	-0.79, -0.25	-3.74	0.0002	0.09	0.05	0.80	1.00	33
MASC	4	169	136	-0.46	-0.77, -015	-2.92	0.0035	0.09	0.05	1.00	1.00	16

TOM = Theory of mind, St. = Studies, BPD = Borderline personality disorder, HC = Healthy controls, d = Cohen's d, RMET = Reading the mind in the eyes test, MASC = Movie for the assessment of social cognition test.

Studies	SMD [95% CI]					
Arntz et al. (2009)	0.409 [-0.211, 1.029]		F			
Fertuck et al. (2009)	1.014 [0.450, 1.577]			- F		
Harari et al. (2010)	-0.733 [-1.243, -0.222]	⊢ −−−− ∙				
Ghiassi et al. (2010)	-0.131 [-0.650, 0.388])	÷		
Preißler et al. (2010)	-0.462 [-0.814, -0.109]	⊢				
Dziobek et al. (2011)	-0.671 [-1.293, -0.049]	F	•	1		
Schilling et al. (2012)	-0.160 [-0.677, 0.356])			
Frick et al. (2012)	0.859 [0.218, 1.500]			i	•	
Wingenfeld et al. (2014)	-0.205 [-0.606, 0.197]		F	<u>+</u>		
Unoka et al. (2015)	-0.350 [-0.668, -0.032]		، ـ∎	-		
Vaskinn et al. (2015)	-0.319 [-0.877, 0.239]	H				
Baez et al. (2015)	-0.561 [-1.194, 0.072]	H		÷		
Andreou et al. (2015)	-0.499 [-0.858, -0.141]	⊢–				
Petersen et al. (2016)	-0.743 [-1.241, -0.244]	⊢ −−−− ∎	 i			
Brüne et al. (2016)	-0.691 [-1.114, -0.269]	H	•			
Yeh et al. (2017)	-0.555 [-0.916, -0.194]	<u> </u>				
Zabihzadeh et al. (2017)	-0.351 [-0.799, 0.097]	F		-		
ToM Total (I^2=70.51%, p<0.0001)	-0.273 [-0.482, -0.064]					
				÷		
	4	500 4000	0 500 0	1 1	,	4 500
	-1.	.500 -1.000	-0.500 0.	0.5	1.000	1.500

Fig. 2. Forest plot for meta-analysis of overall ToM (theory of mind) in BPD (borderline personality disorder). Negative effect size indicates poorer performance of the BPD group.

Studies	SMD [95% CI]							
Fertuck et al. (2009)	1.014 [0.450, 1.577]							
Preißler et al. (2010)	-0.122 [-0.523, 0.280]				-			
Schilling et al. (2012)	-0.160 [-0.677, 0.356]				-			
Frick et al. (2012)	0.859 [0.218, 1.500]					H	•	
Unoka et al. (2015)	-0.350 [-0.668, -0.032]			⊢∎				
Baez et al. (2015)	-0.234 [-0.952, 0.484]		H		•			
Petersen et al. (2016)	-0.593 [-1.235, 0.048]		H					
Zabihzadeh et al. (2017)	0.609 [0.108, 1.110]				-	-		
ToM Decoding (142-70 27% pc	0 0001) 0 110 [0 276 0 515]							
Town Decouning (1-2-79.37%, p	0.0001/ 0.113 [-0.270, 0.010]							
			1	1		1	1	
		-1.500	-1.000	-0.500	0.000	0.500	1.000	1.500

Fig. 3. Forest plot for meta-analysis of mental state decoding in BPD (borderline personality disorder). Negative effect size indicates poorer performance of the BPD group.

the three task types revealed that BPD patients performed significantly worse in verbal than in visual tasks ($Q_{bet} = 4.61, p < 0.05$). (Table 2).

To explore the origin of BPD patients' relatively good performance in visual tasks, we ran a separate MA with data of visual tests without RMET (i.e. cartoons and MET, n = 6)), and found a significant effect size: d = -0.54, p < 0.001, 95% of CI: -0.76 to -0.33, z = -4.83, $I^2 = 16.34\%$, $\tau^2 = 0.012$. The heterogeneity was substantially reduced compared with the MA of the composite visual tests. BPD patients' ToM deficit in visual tasks without RMET was more robust compared to that in RMET ($Q_{bet} = 6.7$, p = 0.01, n = 8 + 6).

In individual task analyses, there was no significant deficit in BPD patients' accuracy in RMET d = 0.12 (n = 8, see above by mental state decoding); however, there were significant impairments of BPD patients in performing the FPT (d = -1.07, p < 0.001, n = 5), the ToM cartoons (d = -0.59, p < 0.001, n = 4), as well as the MASC

(d = -0.46, p < 0.001, n = 4). (Table 2) When comparing ToM impairments in the individual task types pairwise with post hoc Holmmodified Tukey procedure, we detected significant difference only between the RMET and FPT ($d = 1.18 \pm 0.29, z = 4.12, p < 0.001$).

3.5. Meta-regression analyses

In the meta-regression analyses, there was no moderating effect of age, education, and gender (the ratio of females in the BPD group compared to that in the HC group). However, the summed rate of panic disorder, generalized anxiety disorder, and phobias (n = 9) had a significant positive effect on BPD patients' ToM performance compared to HC (z = 2.11, p < 0.035, the proportion of total between-study variance explained by model: $R^2 = 0.32$). Also, the summed prevalence rate of panic, generalized anxiety disorders and any phobias (n = 9)



Fig. 4. Forest plot for meta-analysis of mental state reasoning capacities in BPD (borderline personality disorder). Negative effect size indicates poorer performance of the BPD group.

had a significant positive effect on BPD patients' affective ToM performance compared to HC (z = 2.06, p < 0.04, the proportion of total between-study variance explained by model: $R^2 = 0.34$). There was no other significant relationship between any other comorbidity variables and ToM performances.

4. Discussion

4.1. Main results

The main finding of our MA is that BPD patients are significantly impaired in their overall ToM capacities compared to HC; however, the effect size was relatively small.

Another important finding of the present study is that BPD patients' mental state decoding capacities (measured by RMET) do not significantly differ from those of HCs. In contrast, BPD patients' mental state reasoning was found to be significantly worse compared to HC subjects. Q_{bet} test revealed that deficits of the mental state reasoning

were significantly poorer than those of mental state decoding in BPD (*Supplementary Fig. 1*).

RMET contains subtle emotional information that taps a wider range of mental states beyond the basic emotions. However, during RMET, participants should put themselves into the situation of the person presented in the photograph, therefore RMET assesses ToM capacities. Requiring no inferences about cognitive and affective mental contents, as well as no contextual processing, RMET is regarded as an appropriate task to measure the initial, decoding (or discriminating) ToM processes, predominantly the decoding of subtle facial affective cues. A recent MA collapsing RMET performances across 5 studies reported significantly impaired RMET accuracy in neutral valences in BPD patients, while cooccurring MDD enhanced their performance in general, and on positive valence scores (Richman and Unoka, 2015). In our more extended MA (n = 8), we could not replicate this finding: we found no moderating effect of the current major depressive episode (MDE), and only BDP patients' slightly enhanced accuracy in negative valences could be detected (significant at the trend level).



Fig. 5. Forest plot for meta-analysis of affective ToM (theory of mind) in BPD (borderline personality disorder). Negative effect size indicates poorer performance of the BPD group.

Studies	SMD [95% CI]			
Arntz et al. (2009)	0.409 [-0.211, 1.029]		F	
Harari et al. (2010)	-0.711 [-1.336, -0.087]	⊢		
Ghiassi et al. (2010)	-0.131 [-0.650, 0.388]	⊢		
Preißler et al. (2010)	-0.660 [-1.015, -0.305]	⊢⊞	<u></u>	
Wingenfeld et al. (2014)	0.019 [-0.385, 0.424]		⊧ ₽ 1	
Baez et al. (2015)	-1.036 [-1.798, -0.274] +		<u>+</u> i	
Petersen et al. (2016)	-0.823 [-1.353, -0.292]	⊦ ∎		
Brüne et al. (2016)	-0.646 [-1.165, -0.127]	⊢		
Yeh et al. (2017)	-0.510 [-0.906, -0.114]	F		
ToM Cognitive (I^2=61.56%, p=0.0	08) -0.440 [-0.710, -0.171]	×	-	
		г т т	i r	1
		1500 -1000 -05	00 0.000 0.500	1 000

Fig. 6. Forest plot for meta-analysis of cognitive ToM (theory of mind) in BPD (borderline personality disorder). Negative effect size indicates poorer performance of the BPD group.

The latter result is in accord with theories about BPD patients' sensitivity to negative stimuli, which seems to be characteristic of BPD independently of co-existing depression. BPD patients' relative sensitivity for other peoples' negative mental states is in agreement with the amygdalar hyper-reactivity and altered functional connectivity observed in functional neuroimaging studies during RMET and facial emotion recognition tasks (Frick et al., 2012; Donegan et al., 2003; Minzenberg et al., 2007; Cullen et al., 2011). Our results also fit well to the theory of Fonagy and Bateman (2008): BPD patients who grow up in a non-reflecting, non-validating, and often abusing family environment develop an increased emotional content. Nevertheless, BPD patients' ToM abilities are just partially developed, since their reflexive awareness is low, and their mental state reasoning abilities are significantly impaired.

However, findings with RMET in BPD were rather inconsistent, which was basically due to three studies: in each, BPD patients overperformed normal controls. The first study by Frick et al. (2012) comprised only non-medicated females with a relatively low BDI score and less severe comorbid psychopathology in the BPD group. The second study by Fetruck et al. (2009) recruited patients from the acute setting with more severe co-morbid psychopathologies including numerous suicide attempters. Here, the percentage of males was significantly higher in the HC than in the BPD group. In the third study by Zabizadeh et al. (2017), 50% of the BPD patients suffered from clinically relevant MDD, and the patients were recruited mainly from the acute settings. In this study, the proportion of males was exceptionally high but there were no between-group differences in gender ratio. In sum, neither the setting where the patients were recruited, nor the severity of the comorbid psychiatric pathologies, nor the gender ratio of the groups could ultimately explain the relatively good performance of the BPD groups in these studies. Thus, our present MA proposes that the between-study variability of the RMET results seems to be multifactorial, as no consistent reason for the heterogeneous RMET performances could be found. Finally, although no data are available, one cannot exclude the hypothetical role of subtle between-study differences of RMET procedure that could contribute to the extent to which studies implicitly activated a reasoning component to the decoding task

Furthermore, we detected BPD patients' impaired cognitive ToM

capacities, while their affective ToM abilities were relatively preserved. Based on that, one can presume that BPD patients' interpersonal difficulties are mainly due to their deficits in cognitive ToM. This finding can be in agreement with the theoretical framework of the dissociability of affective and cognitive mentalization (Fonagy et al., 2012). Fonagy and Bateman indicate that different forms of psychopathological states are related to the inhibition, deactivation, or simply dysfunction of either the cognitive or the affective or both aspects of mentalization. Patients with BPD are typically overwhelmed by automatic and affectdriven mentalizing, but they have difficulties in integrating the affective experiences with reflective and cognitive knowledge. Nevertheless, the latter clinical observation can be in line with our meta-analysis of affective ToM subgroups. After reanalyzing our affective ToM data without RMET, we found that BPD patients significantly underperformed HC in affective ToM tasks. Accordingly, we can suppose, that BPD patients relatively intact affective ToM capacities are attributable to their affective decoding and discriminating capacities measured by RMET.

However, when we compared BPD patients' cognitive and overall affective ToM deficits with Q_{bet} test, BPD patients' cognitive ToM deficits were not significantly worse than that of their overall affective ToM. Notably, we got a similar result when we compared affective ToM without RMET with cognitive ToM. Thus, we should carefully interpret our MA results with affective and cognitive ToM, especially because the number of studies that published affective and cognitive ToM scores separately was low. Future research with simultaneous affective and cognitive ToM measures is needed to understand the exact nature of dissociation of affective and cognitive ToM in BPD.

4.1. The effect of comorbidities on ToM in BPD

The summed rate of DSM-5 anxiety disorders (primarily panic disorder, agoraphobia, specific phobia, social anxiety disorder, and generalized anxiety disorder) has been proofed to have a positive effect on BPD patients' overall ToM performance and their affective ToM abilities. Among the anxiety disorders, social anxiety disorder presents most typically social dysfunctions and interpersonal difficulties. In a handful of studies that have been published so far, patients with social anxiety disorder were found to have various deficits of ToM decoding and reasoning (Washburn et al., 2016; Buhlmann et al., 2015; Hezel and McNally, 2014). Interestingly, no significant relationship could be detected between comorbid social anxiety disorder and ToM in our MA. Similarly to the summed prevalence of anxiety disorders, only studylevel data (from 9 studies) were available, with no measures of current, individual symptom severity.

A very recent study reported that patients with generalized anxiety disorder displayed more accurate mental state reasoning capacities compared to HC, especially when they suffered from an increased worry (Zainal and Newman, 2017). Although there are no data in the literature about ToM capacities in panic disorder, agoraphobia, or simple phobia, one can assume that worry, concern, and continuous anticipatory anxiety can induce a state of hypervigilance, where people have an increased need for contact with and support from others. These factors might enhance BPD patients' interpersonal sensitivity and ToM capacities if they have comorbid anxiety disorders. Nevertheless, further research is needed to specify the effect of comorbid anxiety disorders in BPD on ToM capacities.

In contrast to previous findings in BPD patients with comorbid depression, our meta-regression analyses did not reveal any effect of comorbid MDD, neither on overall ToM performance nor on any other ToM dimensions or components. There is some evidence for enhanced ToM abilities in non-clinical samples with dysphoria (measured by Beck depression inventory, dysphoria scored > 12) (Harkness et al., 2005; Harkness et al., 2010). Nonetheless, no studies included in our MA measured subthreshold or subclinical depression.

4.2. The effect of task type

Verbal and multimodal task types revealed significantly impaired ToM in BPD. For visual tasks, however, there was no significant difference between BPD patients' and HCs' ToM performance. Presumably, the latter result was due to the effect of RMET. When visual tasks were reanalyzed without RMET, BPD patients were found to be significantly impaired in visual tasks. In addition, BPD patients showed significantly fewer impairments in RMET than in other visual tasks (i.e. cartoons + MET).

Meta-analyses results of individual task types were more consistent than those of subgroups by the predominant modality of stimuli, and revealed, that except RMET, all other test types detected ToM deficits in BPD patients. The largest effect size was found with the FPT, while MA for overall verbal tasks, cartoons with different content, movies, and MASC yielded medium effect sizes.

Accordingly, the FPT seems to be the most demanding ToM task for BPD patients. FPT (Stone et al., 1998) comprises stories describing complex social situations, where a character commits a conversational failure by saying something (s)he should not say or saying something awkward. The FPT encompasses high contextual demands and requires implicit integration of cognitive inferences about mental states. Moreover, the FPT is purely verbal, thus patients with BPD cannot rely on their enhanced sensitivity to non-verbal emotional stimuli while performing the FPT.

Several types of ToM cartoons were used in studies involved in our MA, in which participants needed understand social situations presented in the cartoons and represent the characters' mind, in order to find chronological order, or understand irony, humor, and false beliefs. BPD patients were found to underperform HCs in more complex cartoon tasks (e.g. CAMS, Dimaggio and Brüne, 2010; or JAT, Langdon et al. 2006) where not only cartoon sequencing but a subsequent answering of questions about the cartoon characters' mental states, or integration of multiple perspectives to decipher humour were also required (Brüne et al., 2016; Petersen et al., 2016).

In sum, all tasks with a higher level of complexity detected ToM impairments in BPD patients. In BPD research, several authors emphasize the importance of ToM tasks with high ecological validity (Minzenberg et al., 2006; Dyck et al., 2009; Baez et al., 2015; Roepke et al., 2013). Displaying real-life situations, the multifaceted empathy

test (MET), as well as the video-based ToM tasks (MASC, TASIT), are regarded as ecologically valid. Especially, video-based tasks entail the integration of several cues from faces, gestures, and prosody, along with those of the social context. Of note, MASC is unique, because it measures several forms of mentalizing errors (i.e. hypomentalizing, hypermentalizing). So far, only 4 studies have used MASC in ToM research in adults with BPD. Further research is recommended using MASC in BPD patients to evaluate how sensitively MASC detects specific hypermentalizing tendencies in BPD.

4.3. Limitations

Unexpectedly, meta-regression analyses revealed no moderating effect of the comorbid MDE and PTSD. Since no sufficient data on the individual symptom severity of depression were available, we conducted the analyses with study-level data. Hence, it was not possible to disentangle or weight the effect of mild and severe comorbid depression on ToM. Neither, we detected the moderating effect of comorbid PTSD. Similarly to MDE, only the percentage of comorbid PTSD in the samples, but no other clinical variables (such as symptom severity, chronicity or acuteness, co-occurrence with dissociative symptoms, time and nature of the traumatic event, etc.) were available. There is increasing evidence that adverse childhood life events and insecure attachment play a crucial role in BPD patients' mentalizing deficits (Fonagy et al., 2003). Unfortunately, only a few studies included in the MA quantified the quality of parental care or the severity of adverse childhood life events in BPD patients (e.g. Ghiassi et al., 2010; Brüne et al., 2016, Petersen et al., 2016).

The missing data on medications made it impossible to analyze and reveal any medication effect on ToM impairments. Furthermore, only one study in our MA assessed BPD patients' neurocognitive functions, and their correlation with ToM performances (Baez et al., 2015), therefore the impact of neurocognitive functions on ToM could not be evaluated.

Only 4 studies measured mental state decoding and reasoning in the same sample simultaneously, therefore it was not possible to compare data only from studies with simultaneous measures. So we performed the Q_{bet} test with all studies for mental state decoding (n = 8), and reasoning (n = 13). Although samples partially overlap, we present this result, because the 95%CI of effect sizes showed no overlap. Nevertheless, this is an obvious limitation and requires revision in the future, when more simultaneous measures are available.

4.4. Conclusion

We demonstrate here that BPD patients have overall ToM deficits compared to HC. We also found that BPD patients have cognitive ToM impairments and deficits of mental state reasoning. This is in line with empiric clinical data on psychotherapeutic interventions in BPD: psychotherapeutic interventions are most effective if they target BPD patients' mental state reasoning and cognitive ToM.

Conflict of interest

There is no conflict of interest concerning the authors in conducting this study and preparing the manuscript.

Role of funding

This work was financially supported by the Hungarian Brain Research Program (KTIA_NAP_13-2-2014-0019 and 20017-1.2.1-NKP -2017-00002); and by an Institutional Developments for Enhancing Intelligent Specialization Grant (EFOP-3.6.1-16-2016-00022 to PH) of the National Research, Development, and Innovation Office.

Contributors

Study design: Nándor Németh, Mária Simon, Boldizsár Czéh, Péter Hegyi.

Data collection, analysis, and interpretation: Nándor Németh, Mária Simon, Péer Hegyi.

Drafting of the manuscript: Mária Simon, Boldizsár Czéh, Nándor Németh.

Critical revision of the manuscript: all co-authors.

Approval of the final version for publication: all co-authors.

Supplementary materials

Supplementary material associated with this article can be found, in the online version, at doi:10.1016/j.psychres.2018.08.049.

References

- American Psychiatric Association, 2013. Diagnostic and Statistical Manual of Mental Disorders. Washington, DC. https://doi.org/10.1176/appi.books.9780890425596. 744053.
- Andreou, C., Kelm, L., Bierbrodt, J., Braun, V., Lipp, M., Yassari, et al., 2015. Factors contributing to social cognition impairment in borderline personality disorder and schizophrenia. Psychiatry Res. 229, 872–879. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.psychres. 2015.07.057.
- Arntz, A., Bernstein, D., Oorschot, M., Schobre, P., 2009. Theory of mind in borderline and cluster-C personality disorder. J. Nerv. Ment. Dis. 197, 801–807. https://doi.org/ 10.1097/NMD.0b013e3181be78fb.
- Baez, S., Marengo, J., Perez, A., Huepe, D., Font, F.G., Rial, V., et al., 2015. Theory of mind and its relationship with executive functions and emotion recognition in borderline personality disorder. J. Neuropsychol. 9, 203–218. https://doi.org/10.1111/ jnp.12046.
- Baron-Cohen, S., 1995. Mindblindness: an essay on autism and theory of mind. Learn. Dev. Concept. Change. https://doi.org/10.1027//0269-8803.13.1.57.
- Baron-Cohen, S., Wheelwright, S., Hill, J., Raste, Y., Plumb, I., 2001. The ``Reading the Mind in the Eyes" Test revised version: a study with normal adults, and adults with Asperger syndrome or high-functioning autism. J. Child Psychol. Psychiat. 42, 241–251. Assoc. Child Psychol. Psychiatry. https://doi.org/10.1111/1469-7610. 00715.
- Blakemore, S.J., 2012. Development of the social brain in adolescence. J. R. Soc. Med. 105, 111–116. https://doi.org/10.1258/jrsm.2011.110221.
- Borenstein, M., Hedges, L.V., Higgins, J.P.T., Rothstein, H.R., 2009. Introduction to metaanalysis. Clin. Rheumatol. 20, 1. https://doi.org/10.1007/BF03342659.
- Brodsky, B.S., Groves, S.A., Oquendo, M.A., Mann, J.J., Stanley, B., 2006. Interpersonal precipitants and suicide attempts in borderline personality disorder. Suicide Life-Threaten. Behav. 36, 313–322. https://doi.org/10.1521/suli.2006.36.3.313.
- Brüne, M., 2005. Emotion recognition, "Theory of Mind", and social behavior in schizophrenia. Psychiatry Res. 133, 135–147. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.psychres.2004. 10.007.
- Brüne, M., Walden, S., Edel, M.A., Dimaggio, G., 2016. Mentalization of complex emotions in borderline personality disorder: the impact of parenting and exposure to trauma on the performance in a novel cartoon-based task. Compr. Psychiatry 64, 29–37. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.comppsych.2015.08.003.
- Buhlmann, U., Wacker, R., Dziobek, I., 2015. Inferring other people's states of mind: comparison across social anxiety, body dysmorphic, and obsessive-compulsive disorders. J. Anxiety Disord. 34, 107–113. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.janxdis.2015.06. 003.
- Cotter, J., Granger, K., Backx, R., Hobbs, M., Looi, C.Y., Barnett, J.H., 2018. Social cognitive dysfunction as a clinical marker: a systematic review of meta-analyses across 30 clinical conditions. Neurosci. Biobehav. Rev. 84, 92–99. https://doi.org/10.1016/ j.neubiorev.2017.11.014.
- Cullen, K.R., Vizueta, N., Thomas, K.M., Han, G.J., Lim, K.O., Camchong, J., et al., 2011. Amygdala functional connectivity in young women with borderline personality disorder. Brain Connect. 1, 61–71. https://doi.org/10.1089/brain.2010.0001.
- Daros, A.R., Zakzanis, K.K., Ruocco, A.C., 2013. Facial emotion recognition in borderline personality disorder. Psychol. Med. 43, 1953–1963. https://doi.org/10.1017/ S0033291712002607.

Del Re, A. C., Hoyt, W.T., 2010. MAd: Meta-Analysis with Mean Differences. Madison, WI. DerSimonian, R., Laird, N., 1986. Meta-analysis in clinical trials. Control. Clin. Trials 7,

177–188. https://doi.org/10.1016/0197-2456(86)90046-2. Dimaggio, G., Brüne, M., 2010. Cartoon-based assessment of mentalizing skills. Unpublished Material.

- Donegan, N.H., Sanislow, C.A., Blumberg, H.P., Fulbright, R.K., Lacadie, C., Skudlarski, P., et al., 2003. Amygdala hyperreactivity in borderline personality disorder: implications for emotional dysregulation. Biol. Psychiatry 54, 1284–1293. https://doi. org/10.1016/S0006-3223(03)00636-X.
- Dyck, M., Habel, U., Slodczyk, J., Schlummer, J., Backes, V., Schneider, F., et al., 2009. Negative bias in fast emotion discrimination in borderline personality disorder. Psychol. Med. 39, 855–864. https://doi.org/10.1017/S0033291708004273.
- Dziobek, I., Fleck, S., Kalbe, E., Rogers, K., Hassenstab, J., Brand, M., et al., 2006.

Introducing MASC: a movie for the assessment of social cognition. J. Autism Dev. Disord. 36, 623–636. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10803-006-0107-0.

- Dziobek, I., Preißler, S., Grozdanovic, Z., Heuser, I., Heekeren, H.R., Roepke, S., 2011. Neuronal correlates of altered empathy and social cognition in borderline personality disorder. Neuroimage 57, 539–548. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.neuroimage.2011.05. 005.
- Dziobek, I., Rogers, K., Fleck, S., Bahnemann, M., Heekeren, H.R., Wolf, O.T., et al., 2008. Dissociation of cognitive and emotional empathy in adults with Asperger syndrome using the Multifaceted Empathy Test (MET). J. Autism Dev. Disord. 38, 464–473. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10803-007-0486-x.
- Fertuck, E.a, Jekal, a, Song, I., Wyman, B., Morris, M.C., Wilson, S.T., et al., 2009. Enhanced 'Reading the Mind in the Eyes' in borderline personality disorder compared to healthy controls. Psychol. Med. 39, 1979–1988. https://doi.org/10.1017/ S003329170900600X.Enhanced.
- First, M.B., Gibbon, M., Spitzer, R.L., Williams, J.B.W., Benjamin, L.S., 1997. Structured Clinical Interview for DSM-IV Axis II Personality Disorders (SCID-II). American Psychiatric Press, Washington, DC.
- Fonagy, P., Bateman, A.W., 2008. Attachment, mentalization and borderline personality disorder. Eur. Psychol. 8, 35–47.
- Fonagy, P., Bateman, A., Luyten, P., 2012. Introduction and overview. Handbook of Mentalizing in Mental Health Practice. pp. 3–42.
- Fonagy, P., Target, M., Gergely, G., Allen, J.G., Bateman, A., 2003. The development roots of borderline personality disorder in early attachment relationships: a theory and some evidence. Psychoanal. Inq. 23, 412–459. https://doi.org/10.1080/ 07351692309349042.
- Frick, C., Lang, S., Kotchoubey, B., Sieswerda, S., Dinu-Biringer, R., Berger, M., et al., 2012. Hypersensitivity in borderline personality disorder during mindreading. PLoS One 7, 4–11. https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0041650.
- Fu, R., Gartlehner, G., Grant, M., Shamliyan, T., Sedrakyan, A., Wilt, T.J., et al., 2011. Conducting quantitative synthesis when comparing medical interventions: AHRQ and the Effective Health Care Program. J. Clin. Epidemiol. 64, 1187–1197. https://doi. org/10.1016/j.jclinepi.2010.08.010.
- Gallagher, H.L., Happé, F., Brunswick, N., Fletcher, P.C., Frith, U., Frith, C.D., 2000. Reading the mind in cartoons and stories: an fMRI study of "theory of mind" in verbal and nonverbal tasks. Neuropsychologia 38, 11–21. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0028-3932(99)00053-6.
- Ghiassi, V., Dimaggio, G., Brüne, M., 2010. Dysfunctions in understanding other minds in borderline personality disorder: a study using cartoon picture stories. Psychother. Res. 20, 657–667. https://doi.org/10.1080/10503307.2010.501040.
- Gunderson, J.G., 2007. Disturbed relationships as a phenotype for borderline personality disorder. Am. J. Psychiatry 164, 1637–1640. https://doi.org/10.1176/appi.ajp.2007. 07071125.
- Happé, F.G.E., 1994. An advanced test of theory of mind: understanding of story characters' thoughts and feelings by able autistic, mentally handicapped, and normal children and adults. J. Autism Dev. Disord. 24, 129–154. https://doi.org/10.1007/ BF02172093.
- Happé, F., Brownell, H., Winner, E., 1999. Acquired "theory of mind" impairments following stroke. Cognition 70, 211–240. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0010-0277(99) 00005-0.
- Harari, H., Shamay-Tsoory, S.G., Ravid, M., Levkovitz, Y., 2010. Double dissociation between cognitive and affective empathy in borderline personality disorder. Psychiatry Res. 175, 277–279. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.psychres.2009.03.002.
- Harkness, K.L., Jacobson, J.A., Duong, D., Sabbagh, M.A., 2010. Mental state decoding in past major depression: effect of sad versus happy mood induction. Cogn. Emot. 24, 497–513. https://doi.org/10.1080/02699930902750249.
- Harkness, K.L., Sabbagh, M.A., Jacobson, J.A., Chowdrey, N.K., Chen, T., 2005. Enhanced accuracy of mental state decoding in dysphoric college students. Cogn. Emot. 19, 999–1025. https://doi.org/10.1080/02699930541000110.
- Hedges, L.V, Olkin, I., 1985. Statistical methods for meta-analysis. Stat. Med. https://doi. org/10.1002/sim.650.
- Hepp, J., Lane, S.P., Carpenter, R.W., Niedtfeld, I., Brown, W.C., Trull, T.J., 2017. Interpersonal problems and negative affect in borderline personality and depressive disorders in daily life. Clin. Psychol. Sci. 5, 470–484. https://doi.org/10.1177/ 2167702616677312.
- Herpertz, S.C., Bertsch, K., 2014. The social-cognitive basis of personality disorders. Curr. Opin. Psychiatry 27, 73–77. https://doi.org/10.1097/YCO.00000000000026.
- Hezel, D.M., McNally, R.J., 2014. Theory of mind impairments in social anxiety disorder. Behav. Ther. 45, 530–540. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.beth.2014.02.010.
- Kehrer, C.A., Linehan, M.M., 1996. Interpersonal and emotional problem-solving skills and parasuicide among women with borderline personality disorder. J. Pers. Disord. 10, 153–163. https://doi.org/10.1521/pedi.1996.10.2.153.
- Langdon, R., Coltheart, M., 1999. Mentalising, schizotypy, and schizophrenia. Cognition 71, 43–71. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0010-0277(99)00018-9.
- Langdon, R., Coltheart, M., Ward, P.B., 2006. Empathetic perspective-taking is impaired in schizophrenia: evidence from a study of emotion attribution and theory of mind. Cogn. Neuropsychiatry 11, 133–155. https://doi.org/10.1080/13546800444000218.
- Lieb, K, Zanarini, MC, Schmahl, C, Linehan, MM, Bohus, M, 2004. Borderline personality disorder. Lancet 453–461. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0140-6736(04)16770-6.
- McDonald, S., Flanagan, S., Rollins, J., Kinch, J., 2003. TASIT: a new clinical tool for assessing social perception after traumatic brain injury. J. Head Trauma Rehabil. 18, 219–238. https://doi.org/http://dx.doi.org/10.1097/00001199-200305000-00001.
- Minzenberg, M.J., Poole, J.H., Vinogradov, S., 2006. Social-emotion recognition in borderline personality disorder. Compr. Psychiatry 47, 468–474. https://doi.org/10. 1016/j.comppsych.2006.03.005.
- Minzenberg, M.J., Fan, J., New, A.S., Tang, C.Y., Siever, L.J., 2007. Fronto-limbic dysfunction in response to facial emotion in borderline personality disorder: an event-

related fMRI study. Psychiatry Res. 155, 231–243. https://doi.org/10.1016/j. psychresns.2007.03.006.

- Moher, D., Liberati, A., Tetzlaff, J., Altman, D.G., 2009. Preferred reporting items for systematic reviews and meta-analyses: the PRISMA statement. BMJ 339 b2535–b2535. https://doi.org/10.1136/bmj.b2535.
- Nazarov, A., Frewen, P., Parlar, M., Oremus, C., Macqueen, G., Mckinnon, M., et al., 2014. Theory of mind performance in women with posttraumatic stress disorder related to childhood abuse. Acta Psychiatr. Scand. 129, 193–201. https://doi.org/10.1111/ acps.12142.
- Petersen, R., Brakoulias, V., Langdon, R., 2016. An experimental investigation of mentalization ability in borderline personality disorder. Compr. Psychiatry 64, 12–21. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.comppsych.2015.10.004.
- Preißler, S., Dziobek, I., Ritter, K., Heekeren, H.R., Roepke, S., 2010. Social cognition in borderline personality disorder: evidence for disturbed recognition of the emotions, thoughts, and intentions of others. Front. Behav. Neurosci. 4, 1–8. https://doi.org/10. 3389/fnbeh.2010.00182.

R Development Core Team, 2015. R: A Language and Environment For Statistical Computing. R Foundation for Statistical Computing, Vienna.

- Richman, M.J., Unoka, Z., 2015. Mental state decoding impairment in major depression and borderline personality disorder: meta-analysis. Br. J. Psychiatry 207, 483–489. https://doi.org/10.1192/bjp.bp.114.152108.
- Roepke, S., Vater, A., Preißler, S., Heekeren, H.R., Dziobek, I., 2013. Social cognition in borderline personality disorder. Front. Neurosci. 6, 195. https://doi.org/10.3389/ fnins.2012.00195.
- Russell, T.A., Schmidt, U., Doherty, L., Young, V., Tchanturia, K, 2009. Aspects of social cognition in anorexia nervosa: affective and cognitive theory of mind. Psychiatry Res 168, 181–185. https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0044414.
- Sabbagh, M.A., 2004. Understanding orbitofrontal contributions to theory-of-mind reasoning: implications for autism. Brain Cogn. 55, 209–219. https://doi.org/10.1016/j. bandc.2003.04.002.
- Schilling, L., Wingenfeld, K., Löwe, B., Moritz, S., Terfehr, K., Köther, U., et al., 2012. Normal mind-reading capacity but higher response confidence in borderline personality disorder patients. Psychiatry Clin. Neurosci. 66, 322–327. https://doi.org/ 10.1111/j.1440-1819.2012.02334.x.
- Shamay-Tsoory, S.G., Tibi-Elhanany, Y., Aharon-Peretz, J., 2006. The ventromedial prefrontal cortex is involved in understanding affective but not cognitive theory of mind stories. Soc. Neurosci. 1, 149–166. https://doi.org/10.1080/17470910600985589.
- Sharp, C., Ha, C., Carbone, C, Kim, S., Perry, K., Williams, L., Fonagy, P., 2013.

Hypermentalizing in adolescent inpatients: treatment effects and association with borderline traits. J. Pers. Disord. 27, 3–18. https://doi.org/10.1521/pedi.2013.27. 1.3.

- Stone, V.E., Baron-Cohen, S., Knight, R.T., 1998. Frontal lobe contributions to theory of mind. J. Cogn. Neurosci. 10, 640–656. https://doi.org/Thesis_references-Converted#463.
- Unoka, Z.S., Fogd, D., Seres, I., Kéri, S., Csukly, G., 2015. Early maladaptive schemarelated impairment and co-occurring current major depressive episode-related enhancement of mental state decoding ability in borderline personality disorder. J. Pers. Disord. 29, 145–162. https://doi.org/10.1521/pedi_2014_28_146.
- Vaskinn, A., Antonsen, B.T., Fretland, R.A., Dziobek, I., Sundet, K., Wilberg, T., 2015. Theory of mind in women with borderline personality disorder or schizophrenia: differences in overall ability and error patterns. Front. Psychol. 6, 1–7. https://doi. org/10.3389/fpsyg.2015.01239.
- Viechtbauer, W., 2010. Conducting Meta-Analyses in R with the metafor Package. J. Stat. Softw. 36, 1–48. https://doi.org/10.1103/PhysRevB.91.121108.
- Washburn, D., Wilson, G., Roes, M., Rnic, K., Harkness, K.L., 2016. Theory of mind in social anxiety disorder, depression, and comorbid conditions. J. Anxiety Disord. 37, 71–77. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.janxdis.2015.11.004.
- Wingenfeld, K., Kuehl, L.K., Janke, K., Hinkelmann, K., Dziobek, I., Fleischer, J., et al., 2014. Enhanced emotional empathy after mineralocorticoid receptor stimulation in women with borderline personality disorder and healthy women. Neuropsychopharmacology 39, 1799–1804. https://doi.org/10.1038/npp.2014.36.
- Yeh, Z.-T., Lin, Y.-C., Liu, S.-I., Fang, C.-K., 2017. Social awareness and its relationship with emotion recognition and theory of mind in patients with borderline personality disorder. J. Soc. Clin. Psychol. 36, 22–40. https://doi.org/10.1521/jscp.2017.36. 1.22.
- Zabihzadeh, A., Maleki, G., Richman, M.J., Hatami, A., Alimardani, Z., Heidari, M., 2017. Affective and cognitive theory of mind in borderline personality disorder: the role of comorbid depression. Psychiatry Res. 257, 144–149. https://doi.org/10.1016/j. psychres.2017.07.034.
- Zainal, N.H., Newman, M.G., 2017. Worry amplifies theory-of-mind reasoning for negatively valenced social stimuli in generalized anxiety disorder. J. Affect. Disord. 227, 824–833. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jad.2017.11.084.
- Zanarini, M.C., Frankenburg, F.R., Dubo, E.D., Sickel, A.E., Trikha, A., Levin, et al., 1998. Axis I comorbidity of borderline personality disorder. Am. J. Psychiatry 155, 1733–1739. https://doi.org/10.1176/ajp.155.12.1733.





Examining the Influence of Early Life Stress on Serum Lipid Profiles and Cognitive Functioning in Depressed Patients

Ágnes Péterfalvi^{1,2†}, Nándor Németh^{1†}, Róbert Herczeg³, Tamás Tényi⁴, Attila Miseta², Boldizsár Czéh^{1,2} and Maria Simon^{1,4*}

¹ Neurobiology of Stress Research Group, Szentágothai Research Centre, University of Pécs, Pécs, Hungary, ² Department of Laboratory Medicine, Medical School, University of Pécs, Pécs, Hungary, ³ Bioinformatics Research Group, Szentágothai Research Centre, University of Pécs, Pécs, Hungary, ⁴ Department of Psychiatry and Psychotherapy, Medical School, University of Pécs, Pécs, Hungary

OPEN ACCESS

Edited by:

Carmelo Mario Vicario, University of Messina, Italy

Reviewed by:

Andrea Caputo, Sapienza University of Rome, Italy Valentina Nannini, Sapienza University of Rome, Italy

*Correspondence:

Maria Simon simon.maria@pte.hu [†]These authors have contributed equally to this work

Specialty section:

This article was submitted to Psychology for Clinical Settings, a section of the journal Frontiers in Psychology

> Received: 07 May 2019 Accepted: 19 July 2019 Published: 06 August 2019

Citation:

Péterfalvi Á, Németh N, Herczeg R, Tényi T, Miseta A, Czéh B and Simon M (2019) Examining the Influence of Early Life Stress on Serum Lipid Profiles and Cognitive Functioning in Depressed Patients. Front. Psychol. 10:1798. doi: 10.3389/fpsyg.2019.01798 **Background:** Early childhood adversity is a strong predictor of the development of major depressive disorder (MDD), but not all depressed patients experience early life stress (ELS). Cardio-metabolic diseases and cognitive deficits often coincide in MDD and worsen its course and outcome. Adverse childhood experiences have been associated with elevated risk for cardiovascular disease (CVD), but little is known on the impact of ELS on cardiovascular risk factors in MDD. Here, we examined MDD patients with and without ELS to explore the effects of ELS on serum lipid and lipoprotein levels and on cognitive performances of the patients.

Methods: Participants with a mean age of 35 years (18–55 years) were recruited from the university mental health clinic and general community. Three groups, matched in age, gender and lifestyle were examined: MDD patients with ELS (n = 21), MDD patients without ELS (n = 21), and healthy controls (n = 20). The following CVD risk factors were assessed: serum lipids (total cholesterol, triglycerides, high- and low-density lipoproteins), body mass index and exercise in a typical week. MDD severity was measured by the Beck Depression Inventory. Childhood Trauma Questionnaire was used to assess early life adversities. Executive functions and attentional processes were assessed by the Wisconsin Card Sorting and Conners' Continuous Performance tests.

Results: Major depressive disorder patients with ELS had higher serum triglyceride and lower HDL-cholesterol concentrations compared to MDD patients without ELS. Linear regression analysis revealed that the severity of ELS had a significant negative association with HDL-cholesterol levels and significant positive associations with the serum levels of TG and TC/HDL-cholesterol index. We also found significant associations between some specific trauma types and lipid profiles. Finally, we could detect significant associations between depression severity and specific domains of the cognitive tests as well as between lipid profiles and certain domains of the Wisconsin Card Sorting Test. However, we could not detect any association between the severity of ELS and cognitive performance.

1

Conclusion: After controlling for depressive symptom severity and lifestyle variables, ELS was found to be a strong predictor of serum lipid alterations. Several, intercorrelated pathways may mediate the undesirable effects of ELS on the course and outcome of MDD.

Keywords: adverse childhood experience, childhood adversity, cardiovascular risk, cholesterol, depression, HDL, major depressive disorder, triglyceride

INTRODUCTION

Major depressive disorder is a key public health concern today (Kessler, 2012), as it is a commonly occurring and an often recurring condition associated with considerable functional impairments, diminished quality of life, increased medical morbidity, and mortality (Kessler and Bromet, 2013). MDD often coincides with somatic illnesses such as metabolic syndrome (Pan et al., 2012) and CVD (Hare et al., 2014); nevertheless, the direction of the causal relationship between depression and cardio-metabolic diseases, as well as the specific underlying mechanisms, have not yet been fully understood. Moreover, patients suffering from MDD often present neurocognitive deficits (Austin et al., 2001; McDermott and Ebmeier, 2009; Lee et al., 2012; McIntyre et al., 2013; Rock et al., 2014).

Major depressive disorder is a clinically heterogeneous disorder, which is a result of manifold etiological factors, as well as developmental pathways. ELS, such as adverse childhood experiences (ACEs) (e.g., physical, emotional, and sexual abuse, neglect, parental loss, and poverty), have long been known to be strong predictors of MDD in adulthood (e.g., Widom et al., 2007; Norman et al., 2012; Lindert et al., 2014). A recent metaanalysis of 26 studies revealed that childhood emotional abuse and neglect showed the strongest association with depression risk in adults, while sexual/physical abuse or family violence have been proved to be non-specific risk factors for various mental disorders (Mandelli et al., 2015). Adult MDD with prior ELS is associated with earlier onset, more severe symptomatology, a greater number and longer duration of depressive episodes, a tendency to be chronic or therapy-resistant, higher rates of psychiatric comorbidities, as well as suicidal behavior or impulsivity compared to MDD without ELS (Brodsky et al., 2001; Zlotnick et al., 2001; Klein et al., 2009; Wiersma et al., 2009; Hovens et al., 2010; Miniati et al., 2010; Nanni et al., 2012). Moreover, ELS is also a risk factor for severe metabolic alterations and central obesity (Pervanidou and Chrousos, 2012; Davis et al., 2014) and CVD (Rich-Edwards et al., 2012; Loria et al., 2014). Furthermore, a recent study which analyzed data on cardio-metabolic markers of 9000 cohort members found

that physical and sexual abuse was associated with high LDL-C and low serum levels of HDL-C, and that childhood neglect, as well as emotional abuse, was associated with raised TG and lower HDL-C (Li et al., 2019). In sum, ELS appears to be related to adult cardio-metabolic complications and comorbidities by two etiologic mechanisms: (1) the direct effect of early and late life stress; (2) general factors that are compensatory behaviors, as well as attempts at self-help by food and agents (Kesebir, 2014).

Serum lipid concentrations have been widely investigated in MDD, however, studies yielded inconsistent results. Both higher (Ledochowski et al., 2003; Nakao and Yano, 2004; Moreira et al., 2017) and lower serum TC levels (Olusi and Fido, 1996; Maes et al., 1997; Ong et al., 2016) were registered in patients with MDD compared to controls, and null findings have also been reported (Lehto et al., 2008; van Reedt Dortland et al., 2010; Enko et al., 2018). Alterations of serum concentrations of LDL-C were most widely studied in MDD. Recently, a comprehensive meta-analysis found significantly lower crosssectional LDL-C serum concentrations in MDD compared to HCs, when LDL-C was modeled as a continuous measure (Persons and Fiedorowicz, 2016). The authors suggested a U-shaped relationship between depression severity and LDL-C. Nevertheless, this meta-analysis did not consider the effect of ELS on LDL-C concentration in depression. Studies that investigated the relationship between HDL-C and MDD had produced contradictory findings. Some studies found no association at all (Aijänseppä et al., 2002; Rice et al., 2010), while others revealed a correlation between lower HDL-C and depression (Kim et al., 2004; Ancelin et al., 2010) and one study reported higher HDL-C than matched controls (Olusi and Fido, 1996). Similarly, contradictory findings have been published in serum triglyceride levels in depressed patients. Kinder and co-workers reported on a positive correlation between triglyceride blood levels and depression in women aged between 17 and 39 years (Kinder et al., 2004), and a positive correlation between triglyceride blood levels and the BDI score was also found in women who had received coronary angiography (Vaccarino et al., 2008). But there are also negative findings demonstrating no difference in serum TG levels between control and depressed subjects (Pjrek et al., 2007). A number of theories have been put forward to explain the contradictory findings on serum lipid disturbances in depression. Most of them emphasize the influence of the methodology used for the clinical evaluation of depression (e.g., dimensional or categorical assessment), or the impact of demographic, lifestyle and clinical variables (van Reedt Dortland et al., 2010). Furthermore, some results imply that the inconsistent findings might be due to the heterogeneity of the illness and that the

Abbreviations: ACEs, adverse childhood experiences; BDI, Beck Depression Inventory; BMI, body mass index; CPT-II, Conner's Continuous Performance Test-II; CTQ EA, Childhood Trauma Questionnaire Emotional Abuse; CTQ EN, Childhood Trauma Questionnaire Emotional Neglect; CTQ PA, Childhood Trauma Questionnaire Physical Abuse; CTQ PN, Childhood Trauma Questionnaire Physical Neglect; CTQ SA, Childhood Trauma Questionnaire Sexual Abuse; CTQ, Childhood Trauma Questionnaire; CVD, cardiovascular disease; ELS, early life stress; HC, healthy control; HDL-C, high-density lipoprotein cholesterol; LDL-C, low-density lipoprotein cholesterol; MDD, major depressive disorder; TC, total cholesterol; TG, triglycerides; WCST, Wisconsin Card Sorting Test.

lipid disturbances may be characteristic for only certain specific subgroups within the MDD.

So far, only a few studies considered the role of ELS in the association between depression and metabolic disturbances. McIntyre et al. (2012) found a significantly lower level of HDL-C in depressed patients who experienced childhood adversity, but there was no statistically significant difference in the overall rate of dyslipidemia and metabolic syndrome between subjects with and without childhood adversity. Ding et al. (2014) did a metabonomic analysis and reported that MDD patients had lower TC levels compared to controls, but patients with ELS had higher TC levels compared to the MDD only group. Wingenfeld et al. (2017) conducted a women-only study in a physically healthy clinical sample and found no difference in TG, cholesterol, HDL-C, LDL-C and other metabolic risk markers between MDD patients with and without sexual or physical abuse. However, one should carefully interpret these null findings, as the exclusion of obese individuals (with body mass index $> 30 \text{ kg/m}^2$) might have led to an underrepresentation of subjects with existing obesity linked to ELS. More recently Deschênes et al. (2018) reported that ACEs are indirectly associated with diabetes via depressive symptoms and cardio-metabolic dysregulations. While Kraav et al. (2019) found decreased serum TC in depressed outpatients with a childhood history of physical violence. Importantly, most of these earlier studies - when they carried out the statistical analysis of their data - did not control for the effects of ELS, while it is well-known that the prevalence of ACEs is much higher in depressed patients compared to the general population, thus, the presence of ELS might be a confounding variable influencing the outcome of these investigations.

Psychodynamic factors, such as the loss of "good self" or "damaged self" might also have a significant impact. Individuals with ELS experience a defective or "wounded" self, and distressing feelings of shame originating from the internalization of bad or unworthy parents. According to the object relation theory, stressful life events can distort the mental representations of the self and others. This can significantly influence the individual's behavior, i.e., his or her affective states and selfcare. Moreover, the damaged self can negatively impact health behavior and the adaptation to emerging somatic illnesses as well (Kohut, 1977; Ulman and Brothers, 1988; Marchini et al., 2018). Recent psychodynamic theories focus on the role of the attachment and attachment-based mentalizing capacities in the etiology and treatment of depressive disorders, and in the development of somatic disorders in individuals with ELS. Adopting a developmental approach, Luyten and Fonagy (2018) emphasized that ELS can lead to insecure attachment that impairs adaptation to stressful social situations and disrupts the regulation of the stress response. If social stress emerges, hypermentalizing and hypomentalizing can occur on the basis of the insecure attachment. These can lead to deficits of stress regulation, and to dysfunctional compensatory strategies (e.g., drug abuse, self-harm, sexual promiscuity, risk-taking, eating disorders). Due to the unhealthy behavior and the neurobiological changes as a result of ELS, MDD patients with ELS may suffer from stress-related cardiovascular and metabolic diseases more often.

In the present study, we hypothesized that serum lipid levels might be determined by ACEs in depressed patients, based on the following observations: (i) ELS can result in serum lipid alterations both in psychiatric (McIntyre et al., 2012; Misiak et al., 2015) and non-psychiatric samples (van Reedt Dortland et al., 2012; Spann et al., 2014); (ii) lipid disturbances were detected mostly in depressed patients with atypical or melancholic symptoms, or suicidal tendencies, which are more characteristic to depression with ELS (Harkness and Monroe, 2002; Matza et al., 2003; Klein et al., 2009). To investigate this hypothesis, we measured serum lipid and lipoprotein profiles in MDD patients with high and low ELS scores, and in ageand gender-matched HCs. Atherogenic indices (TC/HDL-C, LDL-C/HDL-C) and BMI was also calculated and we collected sociodemographic and clinical data on the participants' lifestyle as well. Finally, we used two well-established neuropsychological tests to measure the participant's executive functions (Wisconsin Card Sorting Test) and their attentional processes (Conners' Continuous Performance Test-II).

MATERIALS AND METHODS

Participants

Forty-two patients with MDD and 20 healthy controls (HCs) participated in this study. Patients with MDD were recruited from the Affective Disorder Unite of the Department of Psychiatry and Psychotherapy, University of Pécs, Hungary. The local Research Ethics Committee of the University of Pécs approved the study design and protocol (Ethical Approval Nr.: 2015/5626) and all participants provided written informed consent. To exclude the effects of aging, only subjects aged between 18 and 55 were involved in the study, because several studies reported an increased prevalence of dyslipidemia in the elderly population (Bechtold et al., 2006; Shanmugasundaram et al., 2010; Liu and Li, 2015).

All patients fulfilled the DSM-5 diagnostic criteria of MDD (American Psychiatric Association, 2013). Inclusion criteria of the MDD group included: (1) age 18-55 years; (2) a diagnosis of MDD in a current major depressive episode as assessed by a trained psychiatrist using the Structured Clinical Interview for DSM-5, Clinical Version, (SCID-5-CV) (First et al., 2015, 2016b) and the Structured Clinical Interview for DSM-5, Personality Disorders (SCID-5-PD) (First et al., 2016a, 2018). Exclusion criteria for the patient group were: current substance abuse or dependence (if the patient met diagnostic criteria, he or she had to be abstinent for at least 2 years), bipolar disorder, posttraumatic stress disorder, a history of any psychotic disorder, and current eating disorders. HC participants were recruited by online advertisements and via personal contacts of the researchers. The control sample was screened by a qualified psychiatrist to ascertain the absence of lifetime or family history of mental disorders. In addition, SCL-90 (Derogatis, 1977) was applied to rule out relevant subthreshold psychiatric symptoms in potentially healthy individuals. Exclusion criteria for both the patients and the controls were: liver or kidney disease, severe CVD, uncontrolled thyroid disorders, uncontrolled

diabetes mellitus, and current inflammatory illness. Subjects with known familial hyperlipidemia were not included. Subjects with neurological disorders, in addition, those with a history of head injury and with severe hearing or visual impairment, and an IQ < 85 were also excluded.

In the MDD group, treatment with antidepressant medication or psychotherapy were not exclusion criteria once the diagnosis had been established. Current psychotropic medication data were collected: 41 (97.6%) MDD subjects were taking antidepressants (20 patients were taking SSRIs, 12 mirtazapine, 2 mianserine, 2 venlafaxine, 1 duloxetine, 1 trazodone, 1 vortioxetine, 1 agomelatine), 21 (50%) low dose antipsychotics (17 quetiapine, 1 ziprasidone, 1 aripiprazole, 1 thiothixene), 5 (11.9%) mood stabilizing medications. None of the control subjects took psychotropic medication.

One MDD patient was on lipid-lowering drug (atorvastatin) treatment at the time of the study. Two patients and two control subjects kept a vegetarian diet.

Laboratory Analyses

Cubital venous blood was drawn from the participants between 7 and 8 AM in order to avoid any possible effect of circadian variations. The samples were collected following 8–12 h of fasting. Serum concentrations of TC, LDL-C, HDL-C, and TG were all measured with a Roche Modular (module P800) clinical chemistry analyzer, using enzymatic colorimetric test methods according to the manufacturer's instructions (Roche Diagnostics, Hungary).

Questionnaires

Beck Depression Inventory

The severity of actual depressive symptoms was assessed using the BDI (Beck et al., 1961; Hungarian adaptation: Petö et al., 1987; Rózsa et al., 1998). This is a 21-item self-report questionnaire rating the presence and extent of sadness, pessimism, past failure, loss of pleasure, self-dislike, self-criticism, and suicidal thoughts and wishes in the past week. The scores range from 0 to 63 points and higher scores indicate more severe depression. In this study, Cronbach's alfa values were excellent for the total BDI scores (0.95) and for the cognitive subscale scores (0.91), and good for the somatic-affective subscale (0.86).

Childhood Trauma Questionnaire-Short Form

Early life stress was surveyed with the 28-item retrospective selfreport questionnaire of the Childhood Trauma Questionnaire-Short Form (CTQ) (Bernstein et al., 2003), that assesses the severity of five types of maltreatment before the age of 18 years: physical abuse (CTQ PA), emotional abuse (CTQ EA), physical neglect (CTQ PN), emotional neglect (CTQ EN), and sexual abuse (CTQ SA). Each subscale is measured with five 5point scale items. The short form of the questionnaire is the most widely used version, which includes clinical cut-offs for significant abuse and neglect. Childhood maltreatment exposure was entered in the statistical analyses as a continuous variable with row scores, or it was coded into a two-level variable for dividing the MDD sample into low-ELS and high-ELS subgroups. Patients with MDD were assigned to the *MDD Only* subgroup if they had not experienced any types of moderate to severe childhood trauma. MDD patients were put into the MDD + ELS subgroup if they had at least one type of moderate to severe childhood trauma. In the present sample, the internal consistencies were excellent for the CTQ total score, and for the subscales of physical abuse, emotional abuse, sexual abuse, as well as for emotional neglect (Cronbach's alphas > 0.9). The internal consistency was acceptable for the subscale of physical neglect (Cronbach's alpha = 0.77). The Hungarian translation of the original (English) CTQ was done using the back-translation procedure (Sperber, 2004). Two senior authors (MS and BC) translated the English version to Hungarian. To ensure that the translated version is equivalent with the source version a bilingual linguist translated the early Hungarian version back to English. Errors of meaning and concept inconsistencies between the translated versions were discussed and corrected.

Sociodemographic Data on BMI and Lifestyle

A self-report questionnaire determined the various sociodemographic data, including education, lifestyle habits of regular exercise. Measurements for height and body mass were obtained using a wall-mounted stadiometer and electronic scale, respectively. BMI was calculated as body mass in kilograms divided by height in meters squared.

Neurocognitive Tests

Wisconsin Card Sorting Test

Executive functions were assessed by the computerized version of the WCST (Heaton, 1981). In the test, cards with geometric shapes (different in their number, color, and form) have to be matched according to varying sorting principles. The actual method of sorting has to be found out by the subject based on the provided feedback (correct or incorrect). Besides the number of total correct responses and non-perseverative errors, we detected the number of perseverative errors and conceptual level responses as a measure of shifting ability and conceptual ability, respectively. The WCST is a commonly used cognitive measure in clinical investigations including the studies examining cognitive changes related to depression (see e.g., Li et al., 2010; Giel et al., 2012; McGirr et al., 2012, etc.). Moreover, the WCST has been found to be a highly reliable test already decades ago (e.g., Tate et al., 1998).

Conner's Continuous Performance Test-II

Attentional processes were assessed by the CPT-II (Conners, 2000). In this task, respondents are required to press the space bar when any letter except X appears. The inter-stimulus intervals are variable (1, 2, or 4 s) with display time of 250 ms. There are six blocks, with three sub-blocks each containing 20 trials. The procedure takes 14 min to complete. Omission errors and commission errors, as well as hit reaction time and detectability (a measure of the difference between the signal [non-X] and noise [X] distributions), were assessed.

Conner's Continuous Performance Test-II is one of the most widely used, computer-administered cognitive test of attention and impulsivity. Since it is not a verbal test, and no language adaptation is necessary thus, the reliability testing of this test was out of the scope of our study. A recent publication reported that CPT-II has a strong internal consistency, adequate testretest reliability for commission errors and response time, and a relatively poor test-retest reliability for omission errors, and practice effects for omission and commission errors (Shaked et al., 2019). Moreover, CPT-II performances were unrelated to those in other cognitive tests, such as Stoop Color-Word test (Shaked et al., 2019). CPT-II is often used in clinical research on depression (see e.g., Godard et al., 2011; Parlar et al., 2016).

Since none of the clinical studies listed above (using either the CPT-II or the WCST) investigated the reliability of these cognitive tests, we followed the examples of the literature and assumed that both CPT-II and WCST were sufficiently reliable tests.

The Sequence of Data Collection

Research participants underwent the following study procedures. First, the clinical interviews and questionnaires were completed to assess the severity of depression and ELS. Then, a senior clinician blinded to the results of the CTQ data conducted a semi-structured interview about the stressful early life-events during childhood and adolescence. CTQ sores and the interview responses were compared, discrepancies were discussed with the participants. In the case of unresolvable discrepancies, participants were excluded from the study (n = 3). Cognitive functions were assessed separately the next day or the day after the next day. Blood samples were taken in the morning within 24 h after the initial clinical assessments.

Statistical Analysis

Statistical analyses were performed with the Statistical Package for the Social Sciences (SPSS), version 21.0. Normality was checked by normal probability plots and by the Shapiro-Wilk and the Kolmogorov-Smirnov tests. Lipid and cognitive variables that showed skewed distributions were log-transformed, and all subsequent analyses were done with these transformed data. Between-group differences in demographic, lifestyle and clinical variables were analyzed by chi-square test and by ANOVA or non-parametric tests (Mann-Whitney U and Kruskal-Wallis). Differences between the study groups in the serum lipid and lipoprotein values, as well as cognitive performances, were tested first by one-way ANOVA. If the homogeneity assumption (tested by Levene's statistic) was violated, Welch-probe was used for the group comparisons. Fisher's LSD and Games-Howell tests were applied for post hoc pairwise comparisons. In the next step, between-group differences in the main variables were analyzed using ANCOVA with demographic and lifestyle variables as covariates and *post hoc* comparisons were done with Bonferroni correction.

After the group comparisons, hierarchical multiple linear regression analyses were run in the entire MDD group in order to explore whether the heterogeneity of lipid and lipoprotein levels were explained rather by the severity of depression or by the severity of ELS and whether there were associations between the revealed lipid alterations and the patients' cognitive performances. Due to the relatively large number of background variables and the relatively small sample size, in the regression analyses, we selected the most relevant confounders using the forward procedure, and predictor variables of main interest were added to the models with the enter method. In the forward procedure, the predictor variables were sequentially included in the regression models depending on the strength of their correlation with the criterion variable (*P* to enter < 0.05). The entering procedure enters the predictor variables in the models irrespective of their significance with the criterion. In all analyses, *P*-values (two-tailed) below 0.05 were considered statistically significant. Effect sizes were measured by calculating Cohen's d, η^2 (for ANOVAs) as well as Cohen's f^2 (for multiple regression analyses).

RESULTS

Demographic, Lifestyle, and Clinical Data Two-Group Comparisons: Healthy Controls Versus the Entire MDD Group

There were no significant between-group differences in age $(F_{(1,60)} = 0.024, P = 0.877)$, gender ratio $(X^2_{(1)} = 1.303, P = 0.254)$, BMI (U = 398.000, Z = -0.331, P = 0.740), and regular physical activity (U = 345.500, Z = -1.167, P = 0.243). The level of education was significantly lower (U = 190.000, Z = -3.612, P < 0.001), while the BDI score, as well as all CTQ scores (including total score and trauma type sub-scores) were significantly higher in MDD patients compared to the healthy subjects (BDI: Welch's $F_{(1,47.7)} = 146.324, P < 0.001$); CTQ Total: U = 72.500, Z = -5.238, P < 0.001; CTQ PN: U = 110.000, Z = -4.787, P < 0.001; CTQ PA: U = 186,500, Z = -3.790, P < 0.001; CTQ EN: $F_{(1,60)} = 26.407, P < 0.001$; CTQ EA: U = 116.500, Z = -4,585, P < 0.001; CTQ SA: U = 230.000, Z = -3.506, P < 0.001) (for details see Table 1).

Three-Group Comparisons: Healthy Controls Versus MDD Only Versus MDD + ELS

The three groups did not differ in age ($F_{(2,59)} = 0.125$, P = 0.883), gender ratio $(X^2_{(2)} = 1.428, P = 0.490)$, BMI $(X^2_{(2)} = 0.142,$ P = 0.931), and physical activity ($X^2_{(2)} = 3.083$, P = 0.214), however, a significant difference could be observed between groups in years of education ($X^2_{(2)} = 14.079, P = 0.001$). Pairwise comparisons showed that the level of education was significantly lower in the MDD Only and in the MDD + ELS groups compared to HC (P = 0.025, P = 0.001, respectively). As expected, CTQ total score, and the specific trauma sub-scores were significantly different between groups (CTQ Total: $X^{2}_{(2)} = 46.768, P < 0.001;$ CTQ PN: $X^{2}_{(2)}$ = 34.441, P < 0.001; CTQ PA: $X^{2}_{(2)}$ = 30.924, P < 0.001; CTQ EN: $F_{(2,59)} = 43.020$, P < 0.001; CTQ EA: $X^{2}_{(2)} = 37.808, P < 0.001;$ CTQ SA: $X^{2}_{(2)} = 23.897, P < 0.001)$ and *post hoc* comparisons revealed that the MDD + ELS group had significantly higher scores in all CTQ scales than the MDD Only group (CTQ Total: P < 001; CTQ PN: P = 0.002; CTQ PA: *P* < 0.001; CTQ EN: *P* < 0.001; CTQ EA: *P* < 0.001; CTQ SA: P = 0.002) (Table 1). The severity of ELS was significantly higher for physical and emotional neglect in the MDD Only group compared to HC (CTQ PN: P = 0.039; CTQ EN: P = 0.012),

TABLE 1 Demographic, lifestyle and clinical characteristics of patients with MDD and HCs.

	HC (<i>n</i> = 20)	Entire MDD (n = 42)	MDD Only (<i>n</i> = 21)	MDD + ELS (n = 21)
Demographic and lifestyle characteristics				
Age (years) ^a	35.80 (8.53)	35.40 (9.73)	34.71 (8.17)	36.10 (11.24)
Gender (female/male)	13/7	33/9	17/4	16/5
Education (years) ^b	15.00 (5.00)	12.00 (1.00) ***	12.00 (2.00) §	12.00 (1.00) §§
Physical exercise per week (hours)	1–2	2–4	1–2	2–4
Body mass index (kg/m ²) ^b	23.39 (6.6)	23.11 (5.26)	23.12 (5.69)	23.11 (4.83)
Early life stress				
CTQ physical neglect ^b	5.00 (1.00)	9.00 (4.00) ***	7.00 (4.50) §	10.00 (5.50) ^{\$\$\$ ++}
CTQ physical abuse ^b	5.00 (0.00)	7.00 (5.25) ***	5.00 (2.00)	10.00 (5.50) ^{\$\$\$} +++
CTQ emotional neglect ^a	9.10 (3.51)	13.40 (5.42) ***	11.95 (3.56) [§]	18.95 (3.47) 🕺 +++
CTQ emotional abuse ^b	6.00 (2.75)	13.50 (10.25) ***	9.00 (5.50)	19.00 (5.00) §§§ +++
CTQ sexual abuse ^b	5.00 (0.00)	5.00 (4.25) ***	5.00 (0.50)	9.00 (7.50) ^{\$\$\$ ++}
CTQ total score ^b	29.00 (11.5)	54.50 (29.50) ***	40.00 (17.00)	69.00 (18.50) ^{\$\$\$} +++
Clinical data				
BDI total score ^a	3.00 (2.13)	23.21 (10.38) ***	20.05 (10.29) \$\$\$	26.38 (9.69) \$\$\$
Age at the onset of MDD ^b	-	25.5 (17–32.25)	28 (18–34)	20 (16–31.5)
Number of lifetime depressive episodes ^b	-	2 (1.75–3)	2 (1–3)	2 (2–3)
Double depression (n)	-	2	1	1
Chronic depression (n)	-	5	1	4
Recurrent depression (n)	-	31	13	18
Lipid profile				
Total cholesterol (mmol/L) ^a	4.85 (0.91)	5.10 (1.08)	5.04 (0.88)	5.16 (1.27)
Triglycerides (mmol/L) ^b	0.89 (0.93)	1.06 (0.78)	0.92 (0.39)	1.26 (1.05) +
HDL cholesterol (mmol/L) ^a	1.65 (0.33)	1.58 (0.37)	1.70 (0.40)	1.45 (0.28) +
LDL cholesterol (mmol/L) ^a	2.73 (0.77)	2.95 (0.79)	2.87 (0.61)	3.03 (0.95)
LDL-C/HDL-C ^b	1.75 (0.78)	1.81 (1.05)	1.70 (0.69)	2.00 (1.33)
TC/HDL-C ^b	3.04 (1.13)	3.22 (1.29)	3.04 (1.03)	3.27 (1.78) § +

^aMeans and standard deviations are presented. ^bMedians and inter-quartile ranges are presented. Two-group comparisons: overall MDD group compared to HC: *P < 0.05, **P < 0.01, ***P < 0.001. Three-group comparisons: MDD Only compared to MDD + ELS: +P < 0.05, ++P < 0.01, +++P < 0.001. MDD Only or MDD + ELS compared to HC: *P < 0.05, **P < 0.05, **P < 0.01, ***P < 0.01, ***P < 0.01, ***P < 0.01. MDD Only or MDD + ELS compared to HC: *P < 0.05, **P < 0.01, *P < 0.01, **P < 0.01, **P < 0.01, **P < 0.01, **P < 0.01, *P < 0.01, *P

but there was no significant difference in CTQ total score, as well as in physical, emotional, and sexual abuse between these two groups (CTQ Total: P = 0.051; CTQ PA: P = 0.596; CTQ EA: P = 0.149; CTQ SA: P = 0.515). There was significant difference between the groups in BDI score (Welch's $F_{(2.29,0)} = 80.404$, P < 0.001) and the pairwise comparisons demonstrated that both MDD subgroups had significantly higher BDI score than the HC group (P < 0.001), whereas depression severity was similar in the two MDD subgroups (P = 0.113) (**Table 1**).

Lipid Profile

Two-Group Comparisons: Healthy Controls Versus the Entire MDD Group

No difference was found between the two groups by oneway ANOVA when we compared serum TC ($F_{(1,60)} = 0.782$, P = 0.380), TG ($F_{(1,60)} = 0.426$, P = 0.516), HDL-C ($F_{(1,60)} = 0.609$, P = 0.438), LDL-C ($F_{(1,60)} = 1.062$, P = 0.307), and the two atherogenic indices (LDL-C/HDL-C: $F_{(1,60)} = 2.052$, P = 0.157, TC/HDL-C: $F_{(1,60)} = 2.036$, P = 0.159) (**Table 1**). In order to control for the effects of demographic and lifestyle variables on lipid and lipoprotein levels, ANCOVAs were conducted with age, gender, level of education, physical exercise, and BMI as covariates, but again no significances were found (**Figure 1** and **Supplementary Table 1**).

Three-Group Comparisons: Healthy Controls Versus MDD Only Versus MDD + ELS

Results of the ANOVA omnibus tests indicated significant between-group differences in TG (Welch's $F_{(2,35.4)} = 4.367$, P = 0.020), HDL-C ($F_{(2,59)} = 3.293$, P = 0.044), and TC/HDL-C ($F_{(2,59)} = 3.434$, P = 0.039). Post hoc comparisons (Fisher's LSD and Games-Howell tests) showed that the level of HDL-C was significantly lower (P = 0.018), while the level of TG (P = 0.015) and also the ratio TC/HDL-C (p = 0.034) were significantly higher in the MDD + ELS than in the MDD Only group. The ratio of TC/HDL-C of the MDD + ELS group was also significantly higher when compared to the HC group (P = 0.022) There were no significant differences between groups in TC (Welch's $F_{(2,38.7)} = 4.367$, P = 0.645), LDL-C ($F_{(2,59)} = 0.733$, P = 0.485), and LDL-C/HDL-C ($F_{(2,59)} = 2.562$, P = 0.086) (**Table 1**). Cohen's *d*-values for all significant group differences ranged from 0.68 to 0.78 indicating medium-to-large effect sizes.



cholesterol; MDD, major depressive disorder; TC, total cholesterol.

After controlling for the effects of age, gender, level of education, physical exercise and BMI by ANCOVA, betweengroup differences remained significant in TG ($F_{(2,54)} = 6.320$, P = 0.003), HDL-C ($F_{(2,54)} = 3.409$, P = 0.040), and TC/HDL-C ($F_{(2,54)} = 4.854$, P = 0.012), and a new significant difference emerged in LDL-C/HDL-C ($F_{(2,54)} = 3.794$, P = 0.029). As it is shown in **Figure 1**, *post hoc* Bonferroni comparisons demonstrated that HDL-C was significantly lower in MDD patients with ELS than in MDD Only patients, as well as the TG and the TC/HDL-C index, were significantly higher in the MDD + ELS group compared both to the MDD Only and to the HC groups. Moreover, higher LDL-C/HDL-C ratio was revealed in MDD + ELS patients relative to the HC. There were no significant differences between groups by ANCOVA in TC

 $(F_{(2,54)} = 0.742, P = 0.481)$ and LDL-C $(F_{(2,54)} = 1.454, P = 0.243)$ (**Figure 1**). For the significant group comparisons, Cohen's *d*-values ranged from 0.63 to 0.94 (medium-to-large effect sizes).

Multiple Linear Regression Analyses: The Effects of Depression Severity and ELS on Serum Lipid/Lipoprotein Levels

Next, we performed a series of hierarchical linear regression analyses in the entire MDD group to determine whether the heterogeneity of each lipid/lipoprotein level is explained by the severity of depression or by the amount of ELS after controlling for each other and for potentially confounding factors. Relevant confounders were selected from the demographic variables (age, gender, years of education) in Block 1, and from the lifestyle variables (BMI, physical exercise per week) in Block 2 using the forward variable selection procedure. Because we were interested in how the statistical effect of current depression severity on lipid/lipoprotein levels changes after including ELS in the models, next, in Block 3, depression severity (BDI score), and finally, in Block 4, the amount of ELS (CTQ total score) were added to the regression models using the enter method.

After running hierarchical regression analyses for each lipid and lipoprotein parameters as dependent variables, we found that in Block 3, BDI score predicted only HDL-C (P = 0.010) significantly. However, when the CTQ total score was also added in Block 4, the relationship between BDI and HDL-C lost its significance (P = 0.068) and no other significantly predictive relationship emerged between depression severity and any of the lipid profile elements (**Table 2**). However, in Block 4, the severity of ELS had a significant negative association with HDL-C level (P = 0.040) and a significant positive association with the serum level of TG (P = 0.014) and TC/HDL-C index (P = 0.043) (for details see **Supplementary Table 2**). Cohen's f^2 -values for these significant associations ranged from 0.11 to 0.18 indicating moderate effect sizes.

The Relationship Between the Different Subtypes of ELS and Serum Lipid/Lipoprotein Levels

Within the entire MDD group, additional series of hierarchical linear regressions were calculated to determine which subtypes of childhood adversities can significantly predict the parameters of the lipid profile as dependent variables after controlling for demographic variables (Block 1), lifestyle variables (Block 2), and depression severity (BDI score; Block 3) with the forward variable selection method. In Block 4, the CTQ subscores of the different trauma types, as predictor variables of main interest, were added to the models using the 'enter' procedure.

As it is shown in **Table 3**, we found significant negative associations between physical neglect and abuse and between HDL-C. We also found significant positive associations between physical and emotional neglect and abuse, and the levels of TG. Moreover, significant positive associations were found between physical and emotional neglect and the indices of LDL-C/HDL-C and TC/HDL-C. Sexual abuse had no statistically significant relationship between any of the lipid parameters (**Table 3**; for details see **Supplementary Table 3**).

Neurocognitive Tests

Two-Group Comparisons: Healthy Controls Versus the Entire MDD Group

One-way ANOVA revealed significant group differences when we compared omission errors of the Conner's Continuous Performance Test (Welch's $F_{(1,58.5)} = 7.464$, P = 0.008, Cohen's d = 0.75). Similarly, one-way ANOVA revealed significant group differences when we compared perseverative errors of the WCST (Welch's $F_{(1,50.8)} = 5.463$, P = 0.023, Cohen's d = 0.63) (for details see **Supplementary Table 4**). After controlling by ANCOVA for age, gender, and level of education, however, these differences lost their significance (**Supplementary Table 5**).

Three-Group Comparisons: Healthy Controls Versus MDD Only Versus MDD + ELS

The ANOVA omnibus tests revealed that omission errors of the Conner's Continuous Performance Test were significantly different in the three groups (Welch's $F_{(2,36.6)} = 3.780$, P = 0.032, Cohen's d = 0.64). Further comparison with the Games-Howell *post hoc* test revealed that the CPT omission errors were significantly higher in the MDD + ELS group than in the HC (P = 0.045, Cohen's d = 0.65) (for details see **Supplementary Table 4**). However, after controlling for the effects of demographic variables, no significant betweengroup differences were found in the neurocognitive variables (**Supplementary Table 5**).

The Effect of Serum Lipid/Lipoprotein Levels on Neurocognitive Performances in MDD

Finally, hierarchical multiple linear regressions were calculated to predict parameters of neurocognitive tests based on lipid parameters after controlling for demographic variables (Block 1), lifestyle variables (Block 2), severity of depression (i.e., BDI score; Block 3), and severity of ELS (i.e., CTQ total score; Block 4) that were included in the regression models with the forward procedure. The lipid profile elements, as predictor variables of main interest, were added to the models using the enter method in Block 5.

Depression severity predicted commission errors in the Conner's Continuous Performance Test ($\beta = 0.289, P = 0.024$) and detectability ($\beta = -0.304$, P = 0.020), as well as conceptual level responses in the WCST ($\beta = -0.416$, P = 0.006) in Block 3 (for details see Supplementary Tables 6, 7). For these significant associations between depression severity and cognitive performances, Cohen's f^2 -values ranged from 0.15 to 0.20 suggesting moderate effect sizes. However, we could not find any association between the amount of ELS and any of the neurocognitive test results in Block 4. No relationship was found between lipid parameters and any of the Conner's Continuous Performance Test results (Supplementary Table 6). However, we could detect significant negative associations between the lipid profiles and between specific domains of the WCST. There were significant negative associations between HDL-C and WCST perseverative errors, between LDL-C/HDL-C ratio and WCST total correct responses, and also between the indices LDL-C/HDL-C and TC/HDL-C, and WCST conceptual level responses (Table 4, for details, see Supplementary Table 7).

Cohen's f^2 -values for these results ranged from 0.10 to 0.16 suggesting moderate effect sizes.

DISCUSSION

The principal aim of the present study was to examine the impact of childhood adversities on serum lipid profiles in depressed patients. In our statistical analysis, we asked the question of whether depression severity or the severity of ACEs have a stronger influence determining serum lipid levels. Overall, ELS was a stronger predictor of serum lipid profiles than depression severity. Furthermore, we found that depressed patients with ELS had significantly higher serum triglyceride and lower HDLcholesterol concentrations compared to MDD patients without ELS. The atherogenic indices, LDL-C/HDL-C, and TC/HDL-C were also higher in patients with ELS. We also found significant associations between the different trauma types and lipid profiles.

TABLE 2 Hierarchical linear regression	on analyses predicting serum lipid	and lipoprotein levels in the entire MDD group.
--	------------------------------------	---

Dependent variable	Blocks	Predictors	R ²	ΔR^2	β	β'
Total cholesterol	Block 1 (forward)	Age	0.157	0.157	0.396**	0.381**
	Block 2 (forward)	Body mass index	0.304	0.147	0.384**	0.382**
	Block 3 (enter)	Depression severity	0.311	0.007	-0.084	-0.080
	Block 4 (enter)	Early life stress	0.312	0.000		-0.013
Triglycerides	Block 1 (forward)	No variable associated				
	Block 2 (forward)	Physical exercise	0.108	0.108	-0.328*	-0.396*
	Block 3 (enter)	Depression severity	0.145	0.038	0.198	0.031
	Block 4 (enter)	Early life stress	0.273	0.128		0.400*
HDL cholesterol	Block 1 (forward)	No variable associated				
	Block 2 (forward)	No variable associated				
	Block 3 (enter)	Depression severity	0.156	0.156	-0.395*	-0.280 [†]
	Block 4 (enter)	Early life stress	0.243	0.088		-0.317*
LDL cholesterol	Block 1 (forward)	Age	0.151	0.151	0.388*	0.392**
	Block 2 (forward)	Physical exercise	0.318	0.167	-0.409**	-0.453**
	Block 3 (enter)	Depression severity	0.327	0.009	-0.096	-0.134
	Block 4 (enter)	Early life stress	0.333	0.007		0.092
LDL-C/HDL-C	Block 1 (forward)	No variable associated				
	Block 2 (forward)	Physical exercise	0.129	0.129	-0.359*	-0.391*
	Block 3 (enter)	Depression severity	0.177	0.048	0.223	0.104
	Block 4 (enter)	Early life stress	0.242	0.065		0.286†
TC/HDL-C	Block 1 (forward)	No variable associated				
	Block 2 (forward)	Physical exercise	0.126	0.126	-0.355*	-0.394*
	Block 3 (enter)	Depression severity	0.181	0.055	0.240	0.104
	Block 4 (enter)	Early life stress	0.266	0.085		0.326*

Input variables: Block 1: demographic variables (age, gender, and years of education); Block 2: lifestyle variables (body mass index and physical exercise per week); Block 3: depression severity (BDI score); Block 4: early life stress (CTQ total score). P < 0.1, P < 0.05, P < 0.01. β , standardized beta coefficient at the current step; β ', the standardized beta coefficient in the final model; BDI, Beck Depression Inventory; CTQ, Childhood Trauma Questionnaire-Short Form; HDL-C, high-density lipoprotein cholesterol; LDL-C, low-density lipoprotein cholesterol; MDD; major depressive disorder; TC, total cholesterol. Bold values indicate the significant differences related to depression severity and ELS.

TABLE 3 | Linear regression analyses with serum lipid and lipoprotein levels as dependent variables, and with trauma types (CTQ sub-scores) as predictors in the entire MDD group.

	Total ch	olesterol ^a	Triglyc	erides ^b	HDL ch	olesterolc	LDL cho	olesterol ^d	LDL-C/	HDL-C ^b	TC/HD	L-C ^b
	β	p	β	p	β	p	β	p	β	р	β	p
CTQ physical neglect	0.150	0.277	0.351	0.017	-0.306	0.034	0.179	0.182	0.392	0.006	0.403	0.005
CTQ physical abuse	-0.166	0.231	0.320	0.031	-0.304	0.037	-0.089	0.516	0.200	0.180	0.197	0.187
CTQ emotional neglect	0.176	0.198	0.381	0.010	-0.200	0.188	0.194	0.148	0.358	0.014	0.419	0.004
CTQ emotional abuse	-0.087	0.529	0.308	0.041	-0.291	0.054	0.008	0.956	0.223	0.138	0.248	0.099
CTQ sexual abuse	-0.240	0.083	0.114	0.463	0.050	0.764	-0.195	0.169	0.003	0.984	0.045	0.772

^aAdjusted for age and body mass index. ^bAdjusted for physical exercise per week. ^cAdjusted for depression severity. ^dAdjusted for age and physical exercise per week. CTQ, Childhood Trauma Questionnaire Short Form; HDL-C, high-density lipoprotein cholesterol; LDL-C, low-density lipoprotein cholesterol; MDD, major depressive disorder; TC, total cholesterol. Bold values indicate the significant differences.

	WCST tot	al correct responses	WCST per	severative errors ^a	WCST nor	n-perseverative errors ^b	WCST cor	nceptual level responses ^c
	β	p	β	p	β	p	β	p
Total cholesterol	-0.130	0.411	-0.088	0.532	-0.038	0.794	-0.153	0.292
Triglycerides	-0.235	0.134	0.219	0.100	0.062	0.673	-0.266	0.074
HDL cholesterol	0.167	0.290	-0.283	0.027	-0.167	0.255	0.192	0.224
LDL cholesterol	-0.236	0.133	-0.068	0.629	-0.036	0.806	-0.241	0.093
LDL-C/HDL-C	-0.306	0.048	0.151	0.251	0.105	0.471	-0.340	0.022
TC/HDL-C	-0.252	0.108	0.193	0.139	0.146	0.318	-0.309	0.039

TABLE 4 | Linear regression analyses of serum lipid and lipoprotein levels as predictors of executive functioning (WCST scores) in the entire MDD group.

^aAdjusted for age and education. ^bAdjusted for education. ^cAdjusted for depression severity. HDL-C, high-density lipoprotein cholesterol; LDL-C, low-density lipoprotein cholesterol; MDD; major depressive disorder; TC, total cholesterol; WCST, Wisconsin Card Sorting Test. Bold values indicate the significant differences.

Both physical and emotional neglect and abuse had a significant positive association with serum triglyceride levels, while physical neglect and abuse had a significant negative association with HDL-cholesterol. Finally, we could detect significant associations between depression severity and specific domains of the cognitive tests as well as between lipid profiles and certain results of the WCST. But in our study, ELS had no influence on the cognitive performance of the subjects.

A vast number of studies report that early life adversity may increase cardiovascular risk factors and the occurrence of CVD (Batten et al., 2004; Dong et al., 2004; Goodwin and Stein, 2004; Danese et al., 2009; Fuller-Thomson et al., 2010, 2012; Korkeila et al., 2010; Stein et al., 2010; Scott et al., 2011; Rich-Edwards et al., 2012; Basu et al., 2017; Murphy et al., 2017; Reid et al., 2018; Doom et al., 2019; Obi et al., 2019). These studies document that childhood adversities are associated with hypertension (Danese et al., 2009; Stein et al., 2010; Reid et al., 2018; Doom et al., 2019), higher BMI (Doom et al., 2019), ischemic heart disease (Dong et al., 2004) and myocardial infarction (Fuller-Thomson et al., 2012). Adverse childhood experience may alter serum lipid/lipoprotein profiles as adults with ELS may have elevated serum TG, LDL-cholesterol and TC as well as low HDLcholesterol (Danese et al., 2009; Spann et al., 2014; Reid et al., 2018; Doom et al., 2019). Furthermore, a recent study reported that the different trauma types can be associated with specific changes in serum levels, i.e., physical and sexual abuse were associated with high LDL-C and low HDL-C, and childhood neglect with raised TG and low HDL-C (Li et al., 2019). The exact physiological pathways connecting ELS with CVD risk factors and CVD are yet unknown. Recently, a hypothesis has been put forward that experiencing social threat and adversity upregulates pro-inflammatory cytokines which in turn may elicit depressive symptoms as well as metabolic syndrome and CVD (Slavich and Irwin, 2014).

Large body of evidence indicate that there is a strong association between MDD and CVD (Musselman et al., 1998; Penninx et al., 2001; Carney et al., 2002; Barth et al., 2004; Whooley, 2006; Van der Kooy et al., 2007; Goldstein et al., 2015). While the exact relationship between these two disorders remains obscure there is evidence that the presence of depressive symptoms can increase the risk of CVD (Joynt et al., 2003; Almeida et al., 2007; Vancampfort et al., 2014; Pérez-Piñar et al., 2016). Among the various CVD risk factors dyslipidemia has also been associated with depressed mood (Huang et al., 2003; Papakostas et al., 2004; van Reedt Dortland et al., 2010, 2013; Chien et al., 2013). However, the studies investigating serum lipid concentrations in MDD yielded inconsistent results. There are reports on higher (Ledochowski et al., 2003; Nakao and Yano, 2004; Moreira et al., 2017) as well as lower serum TC levels (Olusi and Fido, 1996; Maes et al., 1997; Ong et al., 2016) compared to controls, while others found no difference (Lehto et al., 2008; van Reedt Dortland et al., 2010; Enko et al., 2018). Other studies found that TG levels are increased in patients with MDD and that TG levels show a positive relationship with depression severity (Sevincok et al., 2001; Huang and Chen, 2004; Liu et al., 2016).

So far only a handful of studies examined the influence of childhood adversity on lipid profiles in depressed patients. McIntyre et al. (2012) examined a clinical population with unipolar depression and found a significantly lower level of HDL-C in patients who experienced traumatic life events during their childhood compared to those without childhood adversities. However, there was no statistically significant difference in the overall rate of dyslipidemia and/or metabolic syndrome between subjects with and without childhood adversity. Wingenfeld et al. (2017) conducted a women-only study in a physically healthy clinical sample and detected no difference in TG, cholesterol, HDL-C, LDL-C and other metabolic risk markers between MDD patients with and without sexual or physical abuse. More recently Deschênes et al. (2018) reported that ACEs are indirectly associated with diabetes via depressive symptoms and cardiometabolic dysregulations. The most recent study found decreased TC levels in adult outpatients with MDD with a childhood history of physical violence (Kraav et al., 2019). The same study found no differences in serum levels of HDL-C and LDL-C between the groups (Kraav et al., 2019). In our present study, we could detect higher serum triglyceride and lower HDL-cholesterol levels in MDD patients who experienced childhood adversity compared to MDD patients without ELS. Furthermore, we also found that the severity of ELS had a negative association with HDL-cholesterol levels and positive associations with the serum level of TG and TC/HDL-C index. Thus, our present data support the notion that childhood adversity may influence serum lipid levels also in depressed individuals and that MDD patients with a history of childhood adversity may represent a specific sub-group within MDD. We could also detect significant associations between the different trauma types and lipid profiles. Physical neglect and

abuse had a significant negative association with HDL-cholesterol while physical and emotional neglect and abuse had a significant positive association with serum triglyceride levels. Our findings are in harmony with the recent report of Li et al. (2019), which reported that physical abuse was associated with low HDL-C, while neglect was associated with raised TG and lower HDL-C. In our present study, we could not detect any association between sexual abuse and serum lipid/lipoprotein levels. Others found that sexual abuse was associated with high LDL-C and low HDL-C (Li et al., 2019). There is, in fact, ample evidence in the literature that childhood sexual abuse can increase the incidence of CVD: a US study involving 5 900 subjects reported that childhood sexual abuse was associated with increased risk of cardiac disease (Goodwin and Stein, 2004). Another US survey involving 12 900 individuals found that specifically in men childhood sexual abuse was associated with heart attack (Fuller-Thomson et al., 2012). One should add that there are negative findings as well, e.g., a recent retrospective study involving 3 600 individuals could not reveal any consistent association between the specific type of early psychosocial adversity and CVD risk factors (Anderson et al., 2018). This study examined associations of specific types of psychosocial adversities, such as lack of maternal care, maternal overprotection, parental mental illness, household dysfunction, sexual abuse, physical and emotional abuse, and neglect in childhood with CVD risk factors including BMI, TG, low and high density lipoprotein cholesterol (Anderson et al., 2018).

A vast body of work has linked early life adversity to various types of cognitive deficits later in life (see e.g., Evans and Schamberg, 2009; Mueller et al., 2010; Pechtel and Pizzagalli, 2011; Gould et al., 2012; Chen and Baram, 2016). Cognitive impairments are also frequently present in depressed individuals (Porter et al., 2003; Marazziti et al., 2010; Ahern and Semkovska, 2017). A meta-analysis found significant cognitive deficits in executive function, memory and attention in depressed patients relative to controls (Rock et al., 2014), yet another one revealed significant correlations between depression severity and specific domains of episodic memory, executive function, and processing speed (McDermott and Ebmeier, 2009). In our present study, we could also detect significant associations between depression severity and specific domains of attention (examined with the CPT-II) and executive functions (investigated with the WCST). However, we could not find any association between ELS and cognitive performance using these two tests.

Numerous clinical and preclinical data suggest that dyslipidemia can be linked to cognitive deficits and decline (Yaffe et al., 2002; Farr et al., 2008; Gendle et al., 2008; Morley and Banks, 2010; Reynolds et al., 2010) though this issue is not without controversies (see e.g., Panza et al., 2006; Anstey et al., 2008). For example, there are reports that high TG are associated with poor memory and general cognitive decline (de Frias et al., 2007; Morley and Banks, 2010), and that high triglyceride levels inversely correlate with executive function in non-demented elderly adults (Parthasarathy et al., 2017). Furthermore, a recent study documented elevated triglyceride levels in patients with MDD, which was associated with cognitive impairments (Shao et al., 2017). In our study, we found negative associations between lipid profiles (HDL-C and LDL-C/HDL-C, TC/HDL-C ratios) and specific domains of the WCST measuring executive functions. Low levels of HDL cholesterol have been associated with poor memory (Singh-Manoux et al., 2008; Feinkohl et al., 2019), impaired executive functions (Sun et al., 2019) and cognitive decline (van Exel et al., 2002), as well as with lower gray matter volumes (Ward et al., 2010). It should be added here that higher levels of HDL-C have been associated with a decreased risk of Alzheimer's disease (Reitz et al., 2010) and that low HDL-C levels can result in cerebral amyloidosis (Reed et al., 2014).

The low sample size is a major limitation of this study. A further important limitation is that we used a retrospective selfreport to asses ELS. Ideally, the long-term effects of childhood adversities should be studied in prospective longitudinal studies and using qualitative or mixed methods can also add further valuable information when studying the impact of experienced traumas (see e.g., Boeije et al., 2013; Esposito et al., 2019), especially because self-reports can be biased. For example, social desirability can be an important potential bias when reporting past traumatic events especially in health-related research (see e.g., Adams et al., 2005; van de Mortel, 2008; Caputo, 2017 on this topic). Another limitation of our study design is that it does not allow to derive causal relations, but only associations. To compensate these limitations we did our best to carefully select the participants and match them in age, gender, lifestyle habits, and clinical data. Notably, only a few studies (Ding et al., 2014; Wingenfeld et al., 2017) included a control group in their studies, besides the MDD patients with or without ELS. We also carefully analyzed the influence of the various ACE subtypes. Finally, we also assessed the cognitive performance of our subjects and none of the earlier studies did such measurements.

Our present findings, together with the results available in the literature, have important clinical implications regarding the psychological interventions in case of depressed patients with ELS. Several studies demonstrated that depressed adults who experienced ELS react less well to conventional treatments than those who were not exposed to stressful life events during childhood (reviewed by Targum and Nemeroff, 2019). There is some evidence that MDD with ELS reacts much better to cognitive behavioral therapy (Nemeroff et al., 2003; Niciu et al., 2015) or interpersonal therapy (Zobel et al., 2011) than to pharmacotherapy. Psychodynamic therapies, as well as mentalizing-based therapy, can also be beneficial for MDD patients with ELS (Alessi and Kahn, 2017; Luyten and Fonagy, 2018). Our data emphasize the importance of the screening for ELS in the clinical MDD population. In case of early emotional abuse and emotional and physical neglect, we should consider psychotherapeutic interventions. Relying on relational cooperation, psychodynamic psychotherapy interventions can be especially helpful for patients with ELS, as they can establish an atmosphere of acceptance and safety, factors that are extremely relevant in early traumatized individuals. The holding environment and containment, created in this way, can provide a basis for the therapy of mood symptoms, and it may also reduce the risks for somatic complications. In addition, mentalizing based therapy can support early traumatized patients with an insecure attachment to regulate their negative affective states, and

reduce stress, instead of using unhealthy methods to cope with stressful situations.

In summary, our present data provide further evidence that childhood adversity may increase the risk of CVD. We found that depressed patients with ELS had higher serum triglyceride and lower HDL-cholesterol concentrations compared to patients without ELS. The severity of childhood adversity and the different trauma types showed specific associations with the lipid profiles, but we could not find any association between the severity of ELS and cognitive performance. Further research is needed to clarify the exact intermediary factors in order to gain a better understanding on the physiological mechanisms linking childhood adversities to cardio-metabolic disease, including the exploration of the difference as well as common pathways for specific maltreatment. Importantly, these issues should preferably be investigated in longitudinal studies as the retrospective selfreported measures might be biased. Finally, our present findings highlight the importance of controlling ELS, especially when a psychiatric sample is studied and treated.

DATA AVAILABILITY

All datasets generated for this study are included in the manuscript and/or the **Supplementary Files**.

ETHICS STATEMENT

The local Research Ethics Committee of the University of Pécs approved the study design and protocol (Ethical Approval Nr.: 2015/5626) and all participants provided written informed consent.

AUTHOR CONTRIBUTIONS

ÁP, BC, and MS conceived the study, designed the experiments, and wrote the manuscript. NN carried out the psychological

REFERENCES

- Adams, S. A., Matthews, C. E., Ebbeling, C. B., Moore, C. G., Cunningham, J. E., Fulton, J., et al. (2005). The effect of social desirability and social approval on self-reports of physical activity. *Am. J. Epidemiol.* 161, 389–398. doi: 10.1093/ aje/kwi054
- Ahern, E., and Semkovska, M. (2017). Cognitive functioning in the firstepisode of major depressive disorder: a systematic review and meta-analysis. *Neuropsychology* 31, 52–72. doi: 10.1037/neu0000319
- Aijänseppä, S., Kivinen, P., Helkala, E. L., Kivelä, S. L., Tuomilehto, J., and Nissinen, A. (2002). Serum cholesterol and depressive symptoms in elderly finnish men. *Int. J. Geriatr. Psychiatr.* 17, 629–634. doi: 10.1002/gps.666
- Alessi, E. L., and Kahn, S. (2017). Using psychodynamic interventions to engage in trauma-informed practice. J. Soc. Work Practice. 33, 27–39. doi: 10.1080/ 02650533.2017.1400959
- Almeida, O. P., Flicker, L., Norman, P., Hankey, G. J., Vasikaran, S., van Bockxmeer, F. M., et al. (2007). Association of cardiovascular risk factors and disease with depression in later life. *Am. J. Geriatr. Psychiatr.* 15, 506–513. doi: 10.1097/01. jgp.0000246869.49892.77

and neurocognitive tests with the subjects, analyzed the data, prepared the tables and the figure, and wrote the manuscript. RH helped with the statistical analysis. MS selected the patients and made the diagnosis. TT and AM provided supervision and had helpful comments on the interpretation of the data. All authors contributed to the writing of the manuscript and/or revising it critically for important intellectual content, approved the final version to be published, and agreed to be accountable for all aspects of the work in ensuring that questions related to the accuracy or integrity of any part of the work are appropriately investigated and resolved.

FUNDING

This work was financially supported by the following grant agencies: EU Social Funds (EFOP-3.6.3-VEKOP-16-2017-00009 and EFOP-3.6.2-16-2017-00008, "The role of neuroinflammation in neurodegeneration: from molecules to clinics" and GINOP-2.3.2.-15-2016-00050, "PEPSYS"), the Hungarian Brain Research Program (KTIA_NAP_13-2-2014-0019 and 20017-1.2.1-NKP-2017-00002), and The Higher Education Institutional Excellence Programme of the Ministry of Human Capacities in Hungary, within the framework of the 20765-3/2018/FEKUTSTRAT 5th thematic program of the University of Pécs. Further financial support was received from the Medical School of the University of Pécs. These grant agencies had no influence on study design; on the collection, analysis, and interpretation of data; on the writing of the report; and on the decision to submit the article for publication.

SUPPLEMENTARY MATERIAL

The Supplementary Material for this article can be found online at: https://www.frontiersin.org/articles/10.3389/fpsyg. 2019.01798/full#supplementary-material

- American Psychiatric Association. (2013). Diagnostic and Statistical Manual of Mental Disorders, 5th Edn. Saul Levin, MD: American Psychiatric Association, doi: 10.1176/appi.books.9780890425596
- Ancelin, M. L., Carrière, I., Boulenger, J. P., Malafosse, A., Stewart, R., and Cristol, J. P. (2010). Gender and genotype modulation of the association between lipid levels and depressive symptomatology in community-dwelling elderly (the ESPRIT study). *Biol. Psychiatr.* 68, 125–132. doi: 10.1016/j.biopsych.2010. 04.011
- Anderson, E. L., Fraser, A., Caleyachetty, R., Hardy, R., Lawlor, D. A., and Howe, L. D. (2018). Associations of adversity in childhood and risk factors for cardiovascular disease in mid-adulthood. *Child Abuse. Negl.* 2018, 138–148. doi: 10.1016/j.chiabu.2017.10.015
- Anstey, K. J., Lipnicki, D. M., and Low, L. F. (2008). Cholesterol as a risk factor for dementia and cognitive decline: a systematic review of prospective studies with meta-analysis. *Am. J. Geriatr. Psychiatr.* 16, 343–354. doi: 10.1097/JGP. 0b013e31816b72d4
- Austin, M. P., Mitchell, P., and Goodwin, G. M. (2001). Cognitive deficits in depression: possible implications for functional neuropathology. *Br. J. Psychiatr.* 178, 200–206. doi: 10.1192/bjp.178.3.200

- Barth, J., Schumacher, M., and Herrmann-Lingen, C. (2004). Depression as a risk factor for mortality in patients with coronary heart disease: a metaanalysis. *Psychosom. Med.* 66, 802–813. doi: 10.1097/01.psy.0000146332. 53619.b2
- Basu, A., McLaughlin, K. A., Misra, S., and Koenen, K. C. (2017). Childhood maltreatment and health impact: the examples of cardiovascular disease and type 2 diabetes mellitus in adults. *Clin. Psychol.* 24, 125–139. doi: 10.1111/p. 12191
- Batten, S. V., Aslan, M., Maciejewski, P. K., and Mazure, C. M. (2004). Childhood maltreatment as a risk factor for adult cardiovascular disease and depression. *J. Clin. Psychiatr.* 65, 249–254. doi: 10.4088/jcp.v65n0217
- Bechtold, M., Palmer, J., Valtos, J., Iasiello, C., and Sowers, J. (2006). Metabolic syndrome in the elderly. *Curr. Diab. Rep.* 6, 64–71.
- Beck, A. T., Ward, C. H., Mendelson, M., Mock, J., and Erbaugh, J. (1961). An inventory for measuring depression. Arch. Gen. Psychiatr. 4, 561–571.
- Bernstein, D. P., Stein, J. A., Newcomb, M. D., Walker, E., Pogge, D., Ahluvalia, T., et al. (2003). Development and validation of a brief screening version of the childhood trauma questionnaire. *Child Abuse Negl.* 27, 169–190. doi: 10.1016/ s0145-2134(02)00541-0
- Boeije, H., Slagt, M., and van Wesel, F. (2013). The contribution of mixed methods research to the field of childhood trauma: a narrative review focused on data integration. J. Mix. Methods Res. 7, 347–369. doi: 10.1177/1558689813482756
- Brodsky, B. S., Oquendo, M., Ellis, S. P., Haas, G. L., Malone, K. M., and Mann, J. J. (2001). The relationship of childhood abuse to impulsivity and suicidal behavior in adults with major depression. *Am. J. Psychiatr.* 58, 1871–1877. doi: 10.1176/appi.ajp.158.11.1871
- Caputo, A. (2017). Social desirability bias in self-reported well-being measures: evidence from an online survey. *Univ. Psychol.* 16, 1–13. doi: 10.11144/ Javeriana.upsy16-2.sdsw
- Carney, R. M., Freedland, K. E., Miller, G. E., and Jaffe, A. S. (2002). Depression as a risk factor for cardiac mortality and morbidity: a review of potential mechanisms. *J. Psychosom. Res.* 53, 897–902. doi: 10.1016/s0022-3999(02) 00311-2
- Chen, Y., and Baram, T. Z. (2016). Toward understanding how earlylife stress reprograms cognitive and emotional brain networks. *Neuropsychopharmacology* 41, 197–206. doi: 10.1038/npp.2015.181
- Chien, I. C., Lin, C. H., Chou, Y. J., and Chou, P. (2013). Increased risk of hyperlipidemia in patients with major depressive disorder: a population-based study. J. Psychosom. Res. 75, 270–274. doi: 10.1016/j.jpsychores.2013.06.003
- Conners, C. K. (2000). Conners' Continuous Performance Test (CPT-2) Computer Program for Windows, Technical Guide, and Software Manual. Toronto, ON: Multi Health Systems Inc.
- Danese, A., Moffitt, T. E., Harrington, H., Milne, B. J., Polanczyk, G., Pariante, C. M., et al. (2009). Adverse childhood experiences and adult risk factors for age-related disease: depression, inflammation, and clustering of metabolic risk markers. Arch. Pediatr. Adolesc. Med. 163, 1135–1143. doi: 10.1001/ archpediatrics.2009.214
- Davis, C. R., Dearing, E., Usher, N., Trifiletti, S., Zaichenko, L., Ollen, E., et al. (2014). Detailed assessments of childhood adversity enhance prediction of central obesity independent of gender, race, adult psychosocial risk and health behaviors. *Metabolism* 63, 199–206. doi: 10.1016/j.metabol.2013.08.013
- de Frias, C. M., Bunce, D., Wahlin, A., Adolfsson, R., Sleegers, K., Cruts, M., et al. (2007). Cholesterol and triglycerides moderate the effect of apolipoprotein E on memory functioning in older adults. J. Gerontol. B Psychol. Sci. Soc. Sci. 62, 112–118.
- Derogatis, L. (1977). SCL-90. Administration, Scoring and Procedures Manual-1 for the R (revised) version and other Instruments of the Psychopathology Rating Scale Series. Chicago, IL: Johns Hopkins University School of Medicine.
- Deschênes, S. S., Graham, E., Kivimäki, M., and Schmitz, N. (2018). Adverse childhood experiences and the risk of diabetes: examining the roles of depressive symptoms and cardiometabolic dysregulations in the whitehall II cohort study. *Diabetes Care* 41, 2120–2126. doi: 10.2337/dc18-0932
- Ding, X., Yang, S., Li, W., Liu, Y., Li, Z., Zhang, Y., et al. (2014). The potential biomarker panels for identification of major depressive disorder (MDD) patients with and without early life stress (ELS) by metabonomic analysis. *PLoS One* 9:e97479. doi: 10.1371/journal.pone.0097479
- Dong, M., Giles, W. H., Felitti, V. J., Dube, S. R., Williams, J. E., Chapman, D. P., et al. (2004). Insights into causal pathways for ischemic heart disease: adverse

childhood experiences study. *Circulation* 110, 1761–1766. doi: 10.1161/01.cir. 0000143074.54995.7f

- Doom, J. R., Reid, B. M., Blanco, E., Burrows, R., Lozoff, B., and Gahagan, S. (2019). Infant psychosocial environment predicts adolescent cardiometabolic risk: a prospective study. J. Pediatr. 209, 85–91.e1. doi: 10.1016/j.jpeds.2019.01.058
- Enko, D., Brandmayr, W., Halwachs-Baumann, G., Schnedl, W. J., Meinitzer, A., and Kriegshäuser, G. (2018). Prospective plasma lipid profiling in individuals with and without depression. *Lipids Health Dis.* 17:149. doi: 10.1186/s12944-018-0796-3
- Esposito, F., Tomai, M., Nannini, V., Giardinieri, L., and Costa, P. A. (2019). From rehabilitation to recovery: a self-help experience to regain quality of life after violence. J. Spec. Educ. Rehabil. 19, 85–104. doi: 10.19057/jser.2019.42
- Evans, G. W., and Schamberg, M. A. (2009). Childhood poverty, chronic stress, and adult working memory. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U.S.A.* 106, 6545–6549. doi: 10.1073/pnas.0811910106
- Farr, S. A., Yamada, K. A., Butterfield, D. A., Abdul, H. M., Xu, L., Miller, N. E., et al. (2008). Obesity and hypertriglyceridemia produce cognitive impairment. *Endocrinology* 149, 2628–2636. doi: 10.1210/en.20072
- Feinkohl, I., Janke, J., Hadzidiakos, D., Slooter, A., Winterer, G., Spies, C., et al. (2019). Associations of the metabolic syndrome and its components with cognitive impairment in older adults. *BMC Geriatr.* 19:77. doi: 10.1186/s12877-019-10737
- First, M. B., Williams, J. B. W., Karg, R. S., Benjamin, L. S., and Spitzer, R. L. (2018). Strukturált Klinikai Interjú a DSM-5[®] Személyiségzavarok Vizsgálatára. Budapest: Oriold és Társai.
- First, M. B., Williams, J. B. W., Karg, R. S., and Spitzer, R. L. (2015). Structured Clinical Interview for DSM-5[®] Disorders - Clinician Version, 1 Edn. Arlington, VA: American Psychiatric Association Publishing.
- First, M. B., Williams, J. B. W., Karg, R. S., Benjamin, L. S., and Spitzer, R. L. (2016a). Structured Clinical Interview for DSM-5[®] Personality Disorders, 1 Edn. Arlington, VA: American Psychiatric Association Publishing.
- First, M. B., Williams, J. B. W., Karg, R. S., and Spitzer, R. L. (2016b). Strukturált klinikai interjú a DSM-5[®] zavarok felmérésére. Budapest: Oriold és Társai.
- Fuller-Thomson, E., Bejan, R., Hunter, J. T., Grundland, T., and Brennenstuhl, S. (2012). The link between childhood sexual abuse and myocardial infarction in a population-based study. *Child Abuse Negl.* 36, 656–665. doi: 10.1016/j.chiabu. 2012.06.001
- Fuller-Thomson, E., Brennenstuhl, S., and Frank, J. (2010). The association between childhood physical abuse and heart disease in adulthood: findings from a representative community sample. *Child Abuse Negl.* 34, 689–698. doi: 10.1016/j.chiabu.2010.02.005
- Gendle, M. H., Spaeth, A. M., Dollard, S. M., and Novak, C. A. (2008). Functional relationships between serum total cholesterol levels, executive control, and sustained attention. *Nutr. Neurosci.* 1, 84–94. doi: 10.1179/147683008X301469
- Giel, K. E., Wittorf, A., Wolkenstein, L., Klingberg, S., Drimmer, E., Schönenberg, M., et al. (2012). Is impaired set-shifting a feature of "pure" anorexia nervosa? *Psychiatr. Res.* 200, 538–543. doi: 10.1016/j.psychres.2012.06.004
- Godard, J., Grondin, S., Baruch, P., and Lafleur, M. F. (2011). Psychosocial and neurocognitive profiles in depressed patients with major depressive disorder and bipolar disorder. *Psychiatr. Res.* 190, 244–252. doi: 10.1016/j.psychres.2011. 06.014
- Goldstein, B. I., Carnethon, M. R., Matthews, K. A., McIntyre, R. S., Miller, G. E., Raghuveer, G., et al. (2015). Major depressive disorder and bipolar disorder predispose youth to accelerated atherosclerosis and early cardiovascular disease: a scientific statement from the american heart association. *Circulation* 132, 965–986. doi: 10.1161/CIR.00000000000229
- Goodwin, R. D., and Stein, M. B. (2004). Association between childhood trauma and physical disorders among adults in the United States. *Psychol. Med.* 34, 509–520. doi: 10.1017/s003329170300134x
- Gould, F., Clarke, J., Heim, C., Harvey, P. D., Majer, M., and Nemeroff, C. B. (2012). The effects of child abuse and neglect on cognitive functioning in adulthood. *J. Psychiatr. Res.* 46, 500–506. doi: 10.1016/j.jpsychires.2012.01.005
- Hare, D. L., Toukhsati, S. R., Johansson, P., and Jaarsma, T. (2014). Depression and cardiovascular disease: a clinical review. *Eur. Heart J.*. 35, 1365–1372. doi: 10.1093/eurheartj/eht462
- Harkness, K. L., and Monroe, S. M. (2002). Childhood adversity and the endogenous versus nonendogenous distinction in women with major depression. Am. J. Psychiatr. 159, 387–393. doi: 10.1176/appi.ajp.159.3.387

- Heaton, R. K. (1981). Wisconsin Card Sorting Test Manual. Odessa, FL: Psychological Assessment Resources.
- Hovens, J. G., Wiersma, J. E., Giltay, E. J., van Oppen, P., Spinhoven, P., Penninx, B. W., et al. (2010). Childhood life events and childhood trauma in adult patients with depressive, anxiety and comorbid disorders vs. *controls. Acta Psychiatr. Scand.* 122, 66–74. doi: 10.1111/j.1600-0447.2009.01491.x
- Huang, T. L., and Chen, J. F. (2004). Lipid and lipoprotein levels in depressive disorders with melancholic feature or atypical feature and dysthymia. *Psychiatr. Clin. Neurosci.* 58, 295–299. doi: 10.1111/j.1440-1819.2004.01235.x
- Huang, T. L., Wu, S. C., Chiang, Y. S., and Chen, J. F. (2003). Correlation between serum lipid, lipoprotein concentrations and anxious state, depressive state or major depressive disorder. *Psychiatr. Res.* 118, 147–153. doi: 10.1016/s0165-1781(03)00071-4
- Joynt, K. E., Whellan, D. J., and O'Connor, C. M. (2003). Depression and cardiovascular disease: mechanisms of interaction. *Biol. Psychiatry*. 54, 248–261. doi: 10.1016/s0006-3223(03)00568-7
- Kesebir, S. (2014). Metabolic syndrome and childhood trauma: also comorbidity and complication in mood disorder. World J. Clin. Cases. 2, 332–337. doi: 10.12998/wjcc.v2.i8.332
- Kessler, R. C. (2012). The costs of depression. *Psychiatr. Clin. North Am.* 35, 1–14. doi: 10.1016/j.psc.2011.11.005
- Kessler, R. C., and Bromet, E. J. (2013). The epidemiology of depression across cultures. Annu. Rev. Public Health 34, 119–138. doi: 10.1146/annurevpublhealth-031912-9
- Kim, J. M., Stewart, R., Shin, I. S., and Yoon, J. S. (2004). Vascular disease/risk and late-life depression in a Korean community population. *Br. J. Psychiatr.* 185, 102–107. doi: 10.1192/bjp.185.2.102
- Kinder, L. S., Carnethon, M. R., Palaniappan, L. P., King, A. C., and Fortmann, S. P. (2004). Depression and the metabolic syndrome in young adults: findings from the third national health and nutrition examination survey. *Psychosom. Med.* 66, 316–322. doi: 10.1097/01.psy.0000124755.91880.f4
- Klein, D. N., Arnow, B. A., Barkin, J. L., Dowling, F., Kocsis, J. H., Leon, A. C., et al. (2009). Early adversity in chronic depression: clinical correlates and response to pharmacotherapy. *Depress Anxiety* 26, 701–710. doi: 10.1002/da.20577
- Kohut, H. (1977). *The Restoration of the Self*. New York, NY: International University Press.
- Korkeila, J., Vahtera, J., Korkeila, K., Kivimäki, M., Sumanen, M., Koskenvuo, K., et al. (2010). Childhood adversities as predictors of incident coronary heart disease and cerebrovascular disease. *Heart* 9, 298–303. doi: 10.1136/hrt.2009. 188250
- Kraav, S. L., Tolmunen, T., Kärkkäinen, O., Ruusunen, A., Viinamäki, H., Mäntyselkä, P., et al. (2019). Decreased serum total cholesterol is associated with a history of childhood physical violence in depressed outpatients. *Psychiatr. Res.* 272, 326–333. doi: 10.1016/j.psychres.2018.12.108
- Ledochowski, M., Murr, C., Sperner-Unterweger, B., Neurauter, G., and Fuchs, D. (2003). Association between increased serum cholesterol and signs of depressive mood. *Clin. Chem. Lab. Med.* 41, 821–824.
- Lee, R. S., Hermens, D. F., Porter, M. A., and Redoblado-Hodge, M. A. (2012). A meta-analysis of cognitive deficits in first-episode Major Depressive Disorder. J. Affect. Disord. 140, 113–124. doi: 10.1016/j.jad.2011.10.023
- Lehto, S. M., Hintikka, J., Niskanen, L., Tolmunen, T., Koivumaa-Honkanen, H., Honkalampi, K., et al. (2008). Low HDL cholesterol associates with major depression in a sample with a 7-year history of depressive symptoms. *Prog* .*Neuropsychopharmacol. Biol. Psychiatr.* 32, 1557–1561. doi: 10.1016/j.pnpbp. 2008.05.021
- Li, C. T., Lin, C. P., Chou, K. H., Chen, I. Y., Hsieh, J. C., Wu, C. L., et al. (2010). Structural and cognitive deficits in remitting and non-remitting recurrent depression: a voxel-based morphometric study. *Neuroimage* 50, 347–356. doi: 10.1016/j.neuroimage.2009.11.021
- Li, L., Pinto Pereira, S. M., and Power, C. (2019). Childhood maltreatment and biomarkers for cardiometabolic disease in mid-adulthood in a prospective British birth cohort: associations and potential explanations. *BMJ Open* 9, e024079. doi: 10.1136/bmjopen-2018-9
- Lindert, J., von Ehrenstein, O. S., Grashow, R., Gal, G., Braehler, E., and Weisskopf, M. G. (2014). Sexual and physical abuse in childhood is associated with depression and anxiety over the life course: systematic review and meta-analysis. *Int. J. Public Health.* 59, 359–372. doi: 10.1007/s00038-013-0 519-5

- Liu, H. H., and Li, J. J. (2015). Aging and dyslipidemia: a review of potential mechanisms. Ageing Res Rev. 19, 43-52. doi: 10.1016/j.arr.2014. 12.001
- Liu, X., Li, J., Zheng, P., Zhao, X., Zhou, C., Hu, C., et al. (2016). Plasma lipidomics reveals potential lipid markers of major depressive disorder. *Anal. Bioanal. Chem.* 408, 6497–6507. doi: 10.1007/s00216-016-9768-5
- Loria, A. S., Ho, D. H., and Pollock, J. S. (2014). A mechanistic look at the effects of adversity early in life on cardiovascular disease risk during adulthood. *Acta Physiol.* 210, 277–287. doi: 10.1111/apha.12189
- Luyten, P., and Fonagy, P. (2018). The stress-reward-mentalizing model of depression: An integrative developmental cascade approach to child and adolescent depressive disorder based on the research domain criteria (RDoC). *Approach Clin. Psychol. Rev.* 64, 87–98. doi: 10.1016/j.cpr.2017.09.008
- Maes, M., Smith, R., Christophe, A., Vandoolaeghe, E., Van Gastel, A., Neels, H., et al. (1997). Lower serum high-density lipoprotein cholesterol (HDL-C) in major depression and in depressed men with serious suicidal attempts: relationship with immune-inflammatory markers. *Acta Psychiatr. Scand.* 95, 212–221. doi: 10.1111/j.1600-0447.1997.tb09622.x
- Mandelli, L., Petrelli, C., and Serretti, A. (2015). The role of specific early trauma in adult depression: a meta-analysis of published literature. Childhood trauma and adult depression. *Eur. Psychiatr.* 30, 665–680. doi: 10.1016/j.eurpsy.2015.04.007
- Marazziti, D., Consoli, G., Picchetti, M., Carlini, M., and Faravelli, L. (2010). Cognitive impairment in major depression. *Eur. J. Pharmacol.* 626, 83–86. doi: 10.1016/j.ejphar.2009.08.046
- Marchini, F., Caputo, A., Napoli, A., Tan Balonan, J., Martino, G., Nannini, V., et al. (2018). Chronic Illness as loss of good self: underlying mechanisms affecting diabetes adaptation. *Mediterr. J. Clin. Psychol.* 6, 1–25. doi: 10.6092/2282-1619/ 2018.6.1981
- Matza, L. S., Revicki, D. A., Davidson, J. R., and Stewart, J. W. (2003). Depression with atypical features in the national comorbidity survey: classification, description, and consequences. *Arch. Gen. Psychiatr.* 60, 817–826.
- McDermott, L. M., and Ebmeier, K. P. (2009). A meta-analysis of depression severity and cognitive function. J. Affect. Disord. 119, 1–8. doi: 10.1016/j.jad. 2009.04.022
- McGirr, A., Dombrovski, A. Y., Butters, M. A., Clark, L., and Szanto, K. (2012). Deterministic learning and attempted suicide among older depressed individuals: cognitive assessment using the wisconsin card sorting task. *J. Psychiatr. Res.* 46, 226–232. doi: 10.1016/j.jpsychires.2011.10.001
- McIntyre, R. S., Cha, D. S., Soczynska, J. K., Woldeyohannes, H. O., Gallaugher, L. A., Kudlow, P., et al. (2013). Cognitive deficits and functional outcomes in major depressive disorder: determinants, substrates, and treatment interventions. *Depress. Anxiety.* 30, 515–527. doi: 10.1002/da.22063
- McIntyre, R. S., Soczynska, J. K., Liauw, S. S., Woldeyohannes, H. O., Brietzke, E., Nathanson, J., et al. (2012). The association between childhood adversity and components of metabolic syndrome in adults with mood disorders: results from the international mood disorders collaborative project. *Int. J. Psychiatr Med.* 43, 165–177. doi: 10.2190/pm.43.2.e
- Miniati, M., Rucci, P., Benvenuti, A., Frank, E., Buttenfield, J., Giorgi, G., et al. (2010). Clinical characteristics and treatment outcome of depression in patients with and without a history of emotional and physical abuse. J. Psychiatr. Res. 44, 302–309. doi: 10.1016/j.jpsychires.2009.09.008
- Misiak, B., Kiejna, A., and Frydecka, D. (2015). The history of childhood trauma is associated with lipid disturbances and blood pressure in adult first-episode schizophrenia patients. *Gen. Hosp. Psychiatr.* 37, 365–367. doi: 10.1016/j. genhosppsych.2015.03.017
- Moreira, F. P., Jansen, K., Cardoso, T. A., Mondin, T. C., Magalhães, P. V. D. S., Kapczinski, F., et al. (2017). Metabolic syndrome in subjects with bipolar disorder and major depressive disorder in a current depressive episode: population-based study: metabolic syndrome in current depressive episode. J. Psychiatr. Res. 92, 119–123. doi: 10.1016/j.jpsychires.2017.03.025
- Morley, J. E., and Banks, W. A. (2010). Lipids and cognition. J. Alzheimers Dis. 20, 737–747. doi: 10.3233/JAD-2010-6
- Mueller, S. C., Maheu, F. S., Dozier, M., Peloso, E., Mandell, D., Leibenluft, E., et al. (2010). Early-life stress is associated with impairment in cognitive control in adolescence: an fMRI study. *Neuropsychologia* 48, 3037–3044. doi: 10.1016/j. neuropsychologia.2010.06.013
- Murphy, M. O., Cohn, D. M., and Loria, A. S. (2017). Developmental origins of cardiovascular disease: impact of early life stress in humans and rodents.

Neurosci. Biobehav. Rev. 74(Pt B), 453-465. doi: 10.1016/j.neubiorev.2016. 07.018

- Musselman, D. L., Evans, D. L., and Nemeroff, C. B. (1998). The relationship of depression to cardiovascular disease: epidemiology, biology, and treatment. *Arch. Gen. Psychiatr.* 55, 580–592.
- Nakao, M., and Yano, E. (2004). Relationship between major depression and high serum cholesterol in Japanese men. *Tohoku. J. Exp. Med.* 204, 273–287. doi: 10.1620/tjem.204.273
- Nanni, V., Uher, R., and Danese, A. (2012). Childhood maltreatment predicts unfavorable course of illness and treatment outcome in depression: a metaanalysis. Am. J. Psychiatr. 169, 141–151. doi: 10.1176/appi.ajp.2011.11020335
- Nemeroff, C. B., Heim, C. M., Thase, M. E., Klein, D. N., Rush, A. J., Schatzberg, A. F., et al. (2003). Differential responses to psychotherapy versus pharmacotherapy in patients with chronic forms of major depression and childhood trauma. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U.S.A.* 100, 14293–14296. doi: 10.1073/ pnas.2336126100
- Niciu, M. J., Abdallah, C. G., Fenton, L. R., Fasula, M. K., Black, A., Anderson, G. M., et al. (2015). A history of early life parental loss or separation is associated with successful cognitive-behavioral therapy in major depressive disorder. J. Affect. Disord. 187, 241–244. doi: 10.1016/j.jad.2015.08.026
- Norman, R. E., Byambaa, M., De, R., Butchart, A., Scott, J., and Vos, T. (2012). The long-term health consequences of child physical abuse, emotional abuse, and neglect: a systematic review and meta-analysis. *PLoS Med.* 9:e1001349. doi: 10.1371/journal.pmed.1001349
- Obi, I. E., McPherson, K. C., and Pollock, J. S. (2019). Childhood adversity and mechanistic links to hypertension risk in adulthood. *Br. J. Pharmacol.* 176, 1932–1950. doi: 10.1111/bph.14576
- Olusi, S. O., and Fido, A. A. (1996). Serum lipid concentrations in patients with major depressive disorder. *Biol. Psychiatr.* 40, 1128–1131. doi: 10.1016/s0006-3223(95)00599-4
- Ong, K. L., Morris, M. J., McClelland, R. L., Maniam, J., Allison, M. A., and Rye, K. A. (2016). Lipids, lipoprotein distribution and depressive symptoms: the multi-ethnic study of atherosclerosis. *Transl. Psychiatr.* 6, e962. doi: 10.1038/ tp.2016.232
- Pan, A., Keum, N., Okereke, O. I., Sun, Q., Kivimaki, M., Rubin, R. R., et al. (2012). Bidirectional association between depression and metabolic syndrome: a systematic review and meta-analysis of epidemiological studies. *Diabetes Care* 35, 1171–1180. doi: 10.2337/dc11-2055
- Panza, F., D'Introno, A., Colacicco, A. M., Capurso, C., Pichichero, G., Capurso, S. A., et al. (2006). Lipid metabolism in cognitive decline and dementia. *Brain Res. Rev.* 51, 275–292. doi: 10.1016/j.brainresrev.2005.11.007
- Papakostas, G. I., Ongür, D., Iosifescu, D. V., Mischoulon, D., and Fava, M. (2004). Cholesterol in mood and anxiety disorders: review of the literature and new hypotheses. *Eur. Neuropsychopharmacol.* 14, 135–142. doi: 10.1016/s0924-977x(03)00099-3
- Parlar, M., Frewen, P. A., Oremus, C., Lanius, R. A., and McKinnon, M. C. (2016). Dissociative symptoms are associated with reduced neuropsychological performance in patients with recurrent depression and a history of trauma exposure. *Eur. J. Psychotraumatol.* 7:29061. doi: 10.3402/ejpt.v7.29061
- Parthasarathy, V., Frazier, D. T., Bettcher, B. M., Jastrzab, L., Chao, L., Reed, B., et al. (2017). Triglycerides are negatively correlated with cognitive function in nondemented aging adults. *Neuropsychology* 31, 682–688. doi: 10.1037/ neu0000335
- Pechtel, P., and Pizzagalli, D. A. (2011). Effects of early life stress on cognitive and affective function: an integrated review of human literature. *Psychopharmacology*214, 55–70. doi: 10.1007/s00213-010-2009-2
- Penninx, B. W., Beekman, A. T., Honig, A., Deeg, D. J., Schoevers, R. A., van Eijk, J. T., et al. (2001). Depression and cardiac mortality: results from a community-based longitudinal study. *Arch. Gen. Psychiatr.* 58, 221–227.
- Pérez-Piñar, M., Mathur, R., Foguet, Q., Ayis, S., Robson, J., and Ayerbe, L. (2016). Cardiovascular risk factors among patients with schizophrenia, bipolar, depressive, anxiety, and personality disorders. *Eur. Psychiatr.* 35, 8–15. doi: 10.1016/j.eurpsy.2016.02.004
- Persons, J. E., and Fiedorowicz, J. G. (2016). Depression and serum low-density lipoprotein: a systematic review and meta-analysis. J. Affect. Disord. 206, 55–67. doi: 10.1016/j.jad.2016.07.033

- Pervanidou, P., and Chrousos, G. P. (2012). Metabolic consequences of stress during childhood and adolescence. *Metabolism* 61, 611–619. doi: 10.1016/j. metabol.2011.10.005
- Petö, Z., Hunya, P., and Eller, J. (1987). Pszichometriai módszerek alkalmazása a hangulati élet vizsgálatában. [Psychometric methods used in the assessment of mood disorders.]. Ideggyógyászati Szemle 40, 537–546.
- Pjrek, E., Winkler, D., Abramson, D. W., Konstantinidis, A., Stastny, J., Willeit, M., et al. (2007). Serum lipid levels in seasonal affective disorder. *Eur. Arch. Psychiatr Clin. Neurosci.* 257, 197–202.
- Porter, R. J., Gallagher, P., Thompson, J. M., and Young, A. H. (2003). Neurocognitive impairment in drug-free patients with major depressive disorder. Br. J. Psychiatr. 182, 214–220. doi: 10.1192/bjp.182.3.214
- Reed, B., Villeneuve, S., Mack, W., DeCarli, C., Chui, H. C., and Jagust, W. (2014). Associations between serum cholesterol levels and cerebral amyloidosis. *JAMA Neurol.* 71, 195–200. doi: 10.1001/jamaneurol.2013.5390
- Reid, B. M., Harbin, M. M., Arend, J. L., Kelly, A. S., Dengel, D. R., and Gunnar, M. R. (2018). Early Life Adversity with Height Stunting Is Associated with Cardiometabolic Risk in Adolescents Independent of Body Mass Index. *J. Pediatr.* 02, 143–149. doi: 10.1016/j.jpeds.2018.06.047
- Reitz, C., Tang, M. X., Schupf, N., Manly, J. J., Mayeux, R., and Luchsinger, J. A. (2010). Association of higher levels of high-density lipoprotein cholesterol in elderly individuals and lower risk of late-onset Alzheimer disease. *Arch. Neurol.* 67, 1491–1497. doi: 10.1001/archneurol.2010.297
- Reynolds, C. A., Gatz, M., Prince, J. A., Berg, S., and Pedersen, N. L. (2010). Serum lipid levels and cognitive change in late life. *J. Am. Geriatr. Soc.* 58, 501–509. doi: 10.1111/j.1532-5415.2010.02739.x
- Rice, M. C., Katzel, L. I., and Waldstein, S. R. (2010). Sex-specific associations of depressive symptoms and cardiovascular risk factors in older adults. *Aging Ment. Health.* 14, 405–410. doi: 10.1080/13607860903586185
- Rich-Edwards, J. W., Mason, S., Rexrode, K., Spiegelman, D., Hibert, E., Kawachi, I., et al. (2012). Physical and sexual abuse in childhood as predictors of earlyonset cardiovascular events in women. *Circulation* 126, 920–927. doi: 10.1161/ CIRCULATIONAHA.111.076877
- Rock, P. L., Roiser, J. P., Riedel, W. J., and Blackwell, A. D. (2014). Cognitive impairment in depression: a systematic review and meta-analysis. *Psychol. Med.* 44, 2029–2040. doi: 10.1017/S0033291713002535
- Rózsa, S. V., Komlósi, A., and Kö, N. (1998). A serdülökori hangulatzavarok mérése a Beck-féle Depresszió Kérdőívvel. [Assessing adolescent mood disorders with the Beck Depression Inventory]. *ELTE. Belsö Kiadvány* 48, 1–36.
- Scott, K. M., Von Korff, M., Angermeyer, M. C., Benjet, C., Bruffaerts, R., de Girolamo, G., et al. (2011). Association of childhood adversities and earlyonset mental disorders with adult-onset chronic physical conditions. *Arch. Gen. Psychiatr.* 68, 838–844. doi: 10.1001/archgenpsychiatry.2011.77
- Sevincok, L., Buyukozturk, A., and Dereboy, F. (2001). Serum lipid concentrations in patients with comorbid generalized anxiety disorder and major depressive disorder. *Can. J. Psychiatr.* 46, 68–71.
- Shaked, D., Faulkner, L. M. D., Tolle, K., Wendell, C. R., Waldstein, S. R., and Spencer, R. J. (2019). Reliability and validity of the Conners' Continuous Performance Test. Appl. Neuropsychol. Adult. 22, 1–10. doi: 10.1080/23279095. 2019.1570199
- Shanmugasundaram, M., Rough, S. J., and Alpert, J. S. (2010). Dyslipidemia in the elderly: should it be treated? *Clin. Cardiol.* 33, 4–9. doi: 10.1002/clc. 20702
- Shao, T. N., Yin, G. Z., Yin, X. L., Wu, J. Q., Du, X. D., Zhu, H. L., et al. (2017). Elevated triglyceride levels are associated with cognitive impairments among patients with major depressive disorder. *Compr. Psychiatry*. 75, 103–109. doi: 10.1016/j.comppsych.2017.03.007
- Singh-Manoux, A., Gimeno, D., Kivimaki, M., Brunner, E., and Marmot, M. G. (2008). Low HDL cholesterol is a risk factor for deficit and decline in memory in midlife: the whitehall II study. *Arterioscler. Thromb. Vasc. Biol.* 28, 1556–1562. doi: 10.1161/ATVBAHA.108.163998
- Slavich, G. M., and Irwin, M. R. (2014). From stress to inflammation and major depressive disorder: a social signal transduction theory of depression. *Psychol. Bull.* 140, 774–815. doi: 10.1037/a0035302
- Spann, S. J., Gillespie, C. F., Davis, J. S., Brown, A., Schwartz, A., Wingo, A., et al. (2014). The association between childhood trauma and lipid levels in an adult low-income, minority population. *Gen. Hosp Psychiatr.* 36, 150–155. doi: 10.1016/j.genhosppsych.2013.10.004

- Sperber, A. D. (2004). Translation and validation of study instruments for crosscultural research. Gastroenterology 126(Suppl. 1), S124–S128.
- Stein, D. J., Scott, K., Haro, Abad JM, Aguilar-Gaxiola, S., Alonso, J., Angermeyer, M., et al. (2010). Early childhood adversity and later hypertension: data from the world mental health survey. *Ann .Clin. Psychiatr.* 22, 19–28.
- Sun, Y., Lee, J., Ma, R. C., and Kwok, T. (2019). Serum high-density lipoprotein cholesterol is a protective predictor of executive function in older patients with diabetes mellitus. J. Diabetes. Investig. 10, 139–146. doi: 10.1111/jdi.12865
- Targum, S. D., and Nemeroff, C. B. (2019). The effect of early life stress on adult psychiatric disorders. *Innov. Clin. Neurosci.* 16, 35–37.
- Tate, T. L., Perdices, M., and Maggiotto, S. (1998). Stability of the wisconsin card sorting test and the determination of reliability of change in scores. *Clin. Neuropsychol.* 12, 348–357. doi: 10.1076/clin.12.3.348.1988
- Ulman, R. B., and Brothers, D. (1988). *The Shattered Self: A Psychoanalytic Study of Trauma*. Hillsdale: The Analytic Press.
- Vaccarino, V., McClure, C., Johnson, B. D., Sheps, D. S., Bittner, V., Rutledge, T., et al. (2008). Depression, the metabolic syndrome and cardiovascular risk. *Psychosom. Med.* 70, 40–48.
- van de Mortel, T. F. (2008). Faking it: social desirability response bias in self-report research. *Aust. J. Adv. Nurs.* 25, 40–48.
- Van der Kooy, K., van Hout, H., Marwijk, H., Marten, H., Stehouwer, C., and Beekman, A. (2007). Depression and the risk for cardiovascular diseases: systematic review and meta analysis. *Int. J. Geriatr. Psychiatr.* 22, 613–626.
- van Exel, E., de Craen, A. J., Gussekloo, J., Houx, P., Bootsma-van der Wiel, A., et al. (2002). Association between high-density lipoprotein and cognitive impairment in the oldest old. *Ann. Neurol.* 51, 716–721.
- van Reedt Dortland, A. K., Giltay, E. J., van Veen, T., van Pelt, J., Zitman, F. G., and Penninx, B. W. (2010). Associations between serum lipids and major depressive disorder: results from the netherlands study of depression and anxiety (NESDA). J. Clin. Psychiatr. 71, 729–736. doi: 10.4088/JCP. 08m04865blu
- van Reedt Dortland, A. K., Giltay, E. J., van Veen, T., Zitman, F. G., and Penninx, B. W. (2012). Personality traits and childhood trauma as correlates of metabolic risk factors: the netherlands study of depression and anxiety (NESDA). *Prog. Neuropsychopharmacol. Biol. Psychiatr.* 36, 85–91. doi: 10.1016/j.pnpbp.2011. 10.001
- van Reedt Dortland, A. K., Giltay, E. J., van Veen, T., Zitman, F. G., and Penninx, B. W. (2013). Longitudinal relationship of depressive and anxiety symptoms with dyslipidemia and abdominal obesity. *Psychosom. Med.* 75, 83–89. doi: 10.1097/PSY.0b013e318274d30f
- Vancampfort, D., Correll, C. U., Wampers, M., Sienaert, P., Mitchell, A. J., De Herdt, A., et al. (2014). Metabolic syndrome and metabolic abnormalities

in patients with major depressive disorder: a meta-analysis of prevalences and moderating variables. *Psychol. Med.* 44, 2017–2028. doi: 10.1017/S0033291713002778

- Ward, M. A., Bendlin, B. B., McLaren, D. G., Hess, T. M., Gallagher, C. L., Kastman, E. K., et al. (2010). Low HDL cholesterol is associated with lower gray matter volume in cognitively healthy adults. *Front. Aging Neurosci.* 2:29. doi: 10.3389/fnagi.2010.00029
- Whooley, M. A. (2006). Depression and cardiovascular disease: healing the brokenhearted. *JAMA* 295, 2874–2881.
- Widom, C. S., DuMont, K., and Czaja, S. J. (2007). A prospective investigation of major depressive disorder and comorbidity in abused and neglected children grown up. Arch. Gen. Psychiatr. 64, 49–56.
- Wiersma, J. E., Hovens, J. G., van Oppen, P., Giltay, E. J., van Schaik, D. J., Beekman, A. T., et al. (2009). The importance of childhood trauma and childhood life events for chronicity of depression in adults. *J. Clin. Psychiatr.* 70, 983–989.
- Wingenfeld, K., Kuehl, L. K., Boeker, A., Schultebraucks, K., Schulz, A., Stenzel, J., et al. (2017). Are adverse childhood experiences and depression associated with impaired glucose tolerance in females? *Exp. Study. J. Psychiatr. Res.* 95, 60–67. doi: 10.1016/j.jpsychires.2017.07.028
- Yaffe, K., Barrett-Connor, E., Lin, F., and Grady, D. (2002). Serum lipoprotein levels, statin use, and cognitive function in older women. *Arch. Neurol.* 59, 378–384.
- Zlotnick, C., Mattia, J., and Zimmerman, M. (2001). Clinical features of survivors of sexual abuse with major depression. *Child Abuse Negl.* 25, 357–367.
- Zobel, I., Kech, S., van Calker, D., Dykierek, P., Berger, M., Schneibel, R., et al. (2011). Long-term effect of combined interpersonal psychotherapy and pharmacotherapy in a randomized trial of depressed patients. *Acta Psychiatr. Scand.* 123, 276–282. doi: 10.1111/j.1600-0447.2010.01671.x

Conflict of Interest Statement: The authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

Copyright © 2019 Péterfalvi, Németh, Herczeg, Tényi, Miseta, Czéh and Simon. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) and the copyright owner(s) are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.





Examining the Relationship Between Executive Functions and Mentalizing Abilities of Patients With Borderline Personality Disorder

Nándor Németh¹, Ágnes Péterfalvi², Boldizsár Czéh^{1,2}, Tamás Tényi³ and Maria Simon^{1,3*}

¹ Neurobiology of Stress Research Group, János Szentágothai Research Centre, University of Pécs, Pécs, Hungary, ² Department of Laboratory Medicine, Medical School, University of Pécs, Pécs, Hungary, ³ Department of Psychiatry and Psychotherapy, Medical School, University of Pécs, Pécs, Hungary

Patients with borderline personality disorder (BPD) experience interpersonal dysfunctions; therefore, it is important to understand their social functioning and the confounding factors. We aimed to investigate the mentalizing abilities and executive functioning (EF) of BPD patients and healthy subjects and to determine the relative importance of BPD diagnosis and EF in predicting mentalizing abilities while controlling for general IQ and comorbid symptom severity. Self-oriented mentalizing (operationalized as emotional self-awareness/alexithymia), other-oriented mentalizing [defined as theory of mind (ToM)], and several EF domains were examined in 18 patients with BPD and 18 healthy individuals. Decoding and reasoning subprocesses of ToM were assessed by standard tasks (Reading the Mind in the Eyes Test and Faux Pas Test, respectively). Relative to controls, BPD patients exhibited significant impairments in emotional self-awareness and ToM reasoning; however, their ToM decoding did not differ. Multivariate regression analyses revealed that comorbid psychiatric symptoms were negative predictors of alexithymia and ToM decoding. Remarkably, the diagnosis of BPD was a positive predictor of ToM decoding but negatively influenced reasoning. Moreover, EF had no impact on alexithymia, while better IQ, and EF predicted superior ToM reasoning. Despite the small sample size, our results provide evidence that there is a dissociation between mental state decoding and reasoning in BPD. Comorbid psychiatric symptoms could be considered as significant negative confounds of selfawareness and ToM decoding in BPD patients. Conversely, the impairment of ToM reasoning was closely related to the diagnosis of BPD itself but not to the severity of the psychopathology.

Keywords: borderline personality disorder, mentalization, alexithymia, theory of mind, Reading the Mind in the Eyes Test, Faux Pas Test, executive functioning, symptom severity

INTRODUCTION

Borderline personality disorder (BPD) is a psychiatric condition characterized by three symptom clusters including affective dysregulation, impulsivity, and disturbed relatedness (Sanislow et al., 2002). According to the mentalization-based model of BPD (Sharp and Kalpakci, 2015; Fonagy and Luyten, 2016), these features of BPD can be viewed as a consequence of impairments

OPEN ACCESS

Edited by:

Douglas Frye, University of Pennsylvania, United States

Reviewed by:

Maurizio Tirassa, University of Turin, Italy Brian Kavanaugh, Brown University, United States

> ***Correspondence:** Maria Simon simon.maria@pte.hu

Specialty section:

This article was submitted to Cognitive Science, a section of the journal Frontiers in Psychology

Received: 10 January 2020 Accepted: 12 June 2020 Published: 14 July 2020

Citation:

Németh N, Péterfalvi Á, Czéh B, Tényi T and Simon M (2020) Examining the Relationship Between Executive Functions and Mentalizing Abilities of Patients With Borderline Personality Disorder. Front. Psychol. 11:1583. doi: 10.3389/fpsyg.2020.01583

1

in the capacity to mentalize, i.e., to understand behavior in terms of underlying mental states. According to this theory, mentalization is defined as a multidimensional construct involving several dimensions and abilities. One of these dimensions relates to the objects of mentalizing: it can be directed either toward the mental states of the self or toward the mental states of others.

Impairment of self-oriented mentalizing can be manifested as low levels of emotional self-awareness or alexithymia (Choi-Kain and Gunderson, 2008). Alexithymia is a clinical condition characterized by an inability to identify and describe one's own affective experiences (Taylor et al., 1997). Studies have found that borderline patients are more alexithymic than healthy controls (for a meta-analysis, see Derks et al., 2017) and reported relationships between BPD individuals' alexithymic traits and the severity of their symptoms (e.g., Gaher et al., 2013; McMain et al., 2013). However, to date, no attention has been paid to the potential neurocognitive underpinnings of alexithymia in BPD.

Other-oriented mentalizing can be operationalized as theory of mind (ToM) (Choi-Kain and Gunderson, 2008), a social cognitive function by which we can attribute mental states, such as beliefs, intentions, and emotions, to others (Baron-Cohen et al., 1985). ToM is a multidimensional construct and consists of several subprocesses (Tager-Flusberg and Sullivan, 2000; Sabbagh, 2004). Mental state decoding is the socialperceptual aspect of ToM, which involves the ability to detect and discriminate others' mental states based on their observable social behavior. Mental state reasoning implies the social-cognitive subcomponent, involving causal inferences and predictions about others' mental states based on additional information sources including context and general social knowledge.

Findings on ToM performance in BPD indicate that the decoding and reasoning subprocesses of ToM may be unequally affected by the disorder. Several studies have found that BPD patients exhibited intact or even enhanced ability to decode others' mental states based on facial expressions (Fertuck et al., 2009; Frick et al., 2012; Zabihzadeh et al., 2017). By contrast, other studies have shown that borderline patients perform worse than healthy controls on ToM reasoning tasks (Harari et al., 2010; Brüne et al., 2016), but the severity of their deficit is task dependent (Petersen et al., 2016). It has been suggested that BPD patients' ToM impairment becomes apparent in more complex tasks that require contextual processing and the integration of multiple mental state perspectives (Baez et al., 2015; Petersen et al., 2016). This raises the possibility that the difficulties of BPD patients in ToM reasoning are not due to deficits in their basic ToM abilities but rather to deficits in neurocognitive skills, mainly in executive functioning.

Executive functioning (EF) refers to capabilities that enable flexible and goal-directed responses in novel or complex situations. Through the higher-order monitoring and regulation of cognitive subprocesses, EF plays an important role in the operation of many cognitive functions (Chan et al., 2008). The role of EF in mentalizing abilities is a widely investigated topic in both clinical and non-clinical samples. Regarding emotional awareness, it has been hypothesized that the cognitive systems that are responsible for the higher-level elaboration of emotional experiences are not specialized for emotional processing but rather implement domain-general executive functions (LeDoux, 2000; Lane and Garfield, 2005). This notion implies that executive dysfunction may cause disturbances in emotional selfawareness. Supporting this idea, several studies have found a relationship between poor performance on EF tasks and alexithymic symptoms (e.g., Henry et al., 2006; Santorelli and Ready, 2015).

Concerning the EF–ToM relationship, it has been suggested that these two abilities are implemented by two separate but interacting cognitive systems (Stone and Gerrans, 2006; Aboulafia-Brakha et al., 2011; Wade et al., 2018). According to this view, there are cognitive mechanisms specifically involved in the representation of mental states, but domain-general executive processes are required to efficiently manage and properly apply those representations in complex circumstances. In line with this assumption, many behavioral studies have demonstrated that performance on EF tests shows association with ToM performance, mainly in the case of those complex ToM tasks that have high cognitive load and contextual demands (Aboulafia-Brakha et al., 2011; Ahmed and Stephen Miller, 2011). These results suggest that EF is more strongly related to the reasoning aspect of ToM than to the decoding component.

There is a lack of research on the relationship between mentalizing abilities and EF in BPD. This limitation is particularly striking in studies that have demonstrated structural and functional abnormalities in frontal executive brain areas and impaired behavioral performance on executive tasks in borderline patients (Krause-Utz et al., 2014; McClure et al., 2016). Given this gap in the literature, the present study addressed two objectives. The first aim was to analyze simultaneously the mentalizing and executive profiles of BPD patients by comparing their performance to healthy individuals on tasks assessing different subdomains of mentalization and EF. Our second aim was to perform multivariate analyses to determine the relative importance of BPD diagnosis and EF in predicting alexithymia, as well as ToM performance while considering the potential effects of psychiatric symptom severity and general intelligence.

METHODS

Participants

BPD patients (N = 18) were recruited from the Affective Disorder Unit of the Department of Psychiatry and Psychotherapy, University of Pécs. All patients fulfilled the Diagnostic and Statistical Manual of Mental Disorders, 5th edition (DSM-5) diagnostic criteria for BPD (American Psychiatric Association [APA], 2013). Exclusion criteria for the patient group were any other personality disorder, psychotic disorders, bipolar disorder, posttraumatic stress disorder, current substance use disorder, a history of head injury, neurological diseases, and intellectual disability. Healthy controls (HC, N = 18) were recruited through online advertisements. Exclusion criteria for controls included any mental disorder, a history of substance abuse, a history of neurological disorders, and head injury with loss of consciousness for more than 30 min, an IQ < 85, and any learning difficulties. All participants lived in the urban and suburban area of Pécs, were Caucasian, and native Hungarian speakers.

The diagnoses were established with structured clinical interviews (SCID-5-CV: First et al., 2016; SCID-5-PD: First et al., 2018). The severity of psychiatric symptoms was assessed with the Symptom Check List-90-Revised (SCL-90-R) questionnaire (Derogatis, 1977; Unoka et al., 2004), and the overall level of intelligence (IQ) was estimated with a four-subtest version of the Wechsler Adult Intelligence Scale-Revised (Kaufman et al., 1991). At the time of the investigations, 17 of the 18 patients were on psychotropic medication. Healthy controls were matched pairwise to the patients for sex, age (± 4 years), education (± 2 years), and IQ (± 5 points). None of the healthy individuals took psychotropic medication. The clinical and demographic data are presented in **Table 1**.

All subjects gave written informed consent, and the study was approved by the Research Ethics Committee of the Faculty of Humanities, University of Pécs (Ethical Approval No.: 2015/1).

Instruments

Executive Function Tasks

Four subdomains of executive functioning (EF) were measured: (1) mental set shifting [with Wisconsin Card Sorting Test (WCST); Berg, 1948]; (2) working memory updating [with Listening Span Task (LST); Daneman and Blennerhassett, 1984; Janacsek et al., 2009]; (3) prepotent response inhibition [with Eriksen Flanker Task (FT); Eriksen and Schultz, 1979]; and (4) long-term memory access [with the Letter Fluency Task (LFT); see Strauss et al., 2006; Tánczos et al., 2014]. The WCST and

the FT were computerized tasks taken from the Psychology Experiment Building Language (PEBL) test battery (Mueller and Piper, 2014). The EF variables of interest were the number of perseverative errors on the WCST, the number of words remembered in the LST, the interference time on the FT, and the number of words generated in the LFT. To get a global measure of executive functioning, we calculated an average z score from these four EF variables, which was converted into a t score (= composite EF score).

Mentalizing Tests

The level of emotional self-awareness/alexithymia was surveyed using the total scores of the 20-item self-report Toronto Alexithymia Scale (TAS-20; Bagby et al., 1994; Cserjési et al., 2007).

ToM capacities were examined with two standard ToM tasks. To measure ToM decoding ability, we used the Reading the Mind in the Eyes Test (RMET, Baron-Cohen et al., 2001; Ivády et al., 2007). This task is composed of 36 black-and-white photographs depicting the eye region. For each photograph, four mental state words were displayed, and the participants' task was to decide which one best described what the person in the picture was feeling or thinking. As the RMET requires recognition of others' mental states based on static and socially decontextualized perceptual stimuli, it does not necessitate contextual processing and complex inferences about mental states. Thus, the RMET is regarded as a prototypical task to measure the social-perceptual, decoding aspect of ToM (Sabbagh, 2004; Bora et al., 2006; Richman and Unoka, 2015).

TABLE 1 | Demographic and clinical characteristics of the study samples. BPD (n = 18) HC (n = 18)t-value P-value Demographics 17/1Gender ratio (female/male) 17/134.72 + 8.02 34.11 ± 9.39 0.210 0.835 Age in years (mean \pm SD) -0.240 0.812 Education level in years (mean + SD) 12.78 ± 3.30 12.89 ± 2.78 109.79 ± 8.22 112.99 ± 8.60 IQ estimate (mean \pm SD) -1.1390.262 Psychiatric symptom severity SCL-90-R GSI (mean ± SD) 2.06 ± 0.66 0.40 ± 0.28 9 7 6 9 < 0.001 SCL-90-R PST (mean ± SD) 66.94 ± 12.24 23.22 ± 12.42 10.639 < 0.001 SCL-90-R PSDI (mean ± SD) 2.71 ± 0.47 1.48 ± 0.54 7.210 < 0.001 % % Chi square P-value n n Current comorbid disorders Depressive disorders 10 55.5 0 0 13.85 < 0.001 33.3 0 0 Anxiety disorders 6 7.2 < 0.01 5 27.7 0.016 Substance use disorders 0 0 5 81 Eating disorders 1 5.5 0 0 1.014 0.31 Medications Antidepressants 11 61.1 Benzodiazepines 13 72.2 Mood stabilizers 9 50 Antipsychotics 16 88.8

Statistically significant P-values are written in bold. BPD, borderline personality disorder; HC, healthy controls; IQ, intelligence quotient; SCL-90-R, Symptom Check List-90-Revised; GSI, Global Severity Index; PST, Positive Symptom Total; PSDI, Positive Symptom Distress Index; SD, standard deviation.

ToM reasoning was assessed with the Faux Pas Test (FPT, Stone et al., 1998; Gál et al., 2011, 2014). This task consists of 20 short stories about different interpersonal situations that may or may not contain a social faux pas. After each story, participants were asked whether any of the story characters said something awkward. If participants said yes, further questions were raised regarding the characters' cognitive and affective mental states. As a story-based verbal task, the FPT does not involve perceptual processing and requires causal inferences about the characters' mental states on the basis of information provided by the contextual scenes and general social knowledge. Based on these features, the FPT is regarded as an appropriate task to investigate the social-cognitive, reasoning aspect of ToM (Wang et al., 2008; Thoma et al., 2013; Faiśca et al., 2016). (Detailed information about tests used in the study is reported in the Supplementary Material).

Statistical Analysis

Between-group differences demographic, clinical, in neuropsychological, alexithymia, and ToM variables were analyzed using independent-samples t tests. For EF and mentalizing measures, we calculated Cohen's d effect sizes. After the between-group comparisons, assumptions were tested, and multiple linear regression analyses were run in the whole sample. In the regression models, the total scores of TAS-20, RMET, and FPT were separately taken as dependent variables. BPD diagnosis (coded as a dummy variable: 0 = absence of the diagnosis, 1 = presence of diagnosis), SCL-90-R Global Severity Index (GSI), estimated IQ, as well as the composite EF scores were used as predictors in all models. To estimate the effect sizes of the predictors, Cohen's f^2 values were calculated. *P*-values $(two-tailed) \le 0.05$ were considered statistically significant.

RESULTS

Between-Group Comparisons

The demographic and clinical features of BPD and HC groups are shown in **Table 1**. The groups were matched in terms of gender, age, education level, and estimated IQ. On the SCL-90-R questionnaire, the BPD group had significantly higher depression, anxiety, and global severity scores than the controls.

Group means and results of between-group comparisons for EF and mentalizing performances are presented in **Table 2**. There were no significant between-group differences in any EF domains. (We found a medium effect size for the composite EF and Inhibition scores, with a trend level significance of betweengroup difference for the latter one).

Mentalizing Abilities

The BPD group had a significantly higher alexithymia score on the TAS-20 relative to the HC group (P < 0.001, Cohen's d = 1.31). In our sample, ToM decoding (RMET) performances in the two groups did not significantly differ. However, the BDP group showed a significant impairment in ToM reasoning (P = 0.026, Cohen's d = -0.78), as demonstrated by their lower mental state inference score on the FPT.

Regression Analyses in the Whole Sample

Alexithymia

The multiple regression model predicting alexithymia was significant, explaining 56.9% of the variance in the TAS-20 scores. The diagnosis of BPD, the estimated IQ, and the composite EF score were non-significant predictors with small-to-medium effect sizes. General psychiatric symptom severity was the only significant predictor in the model (P = 0.002, Cohen's $f^2 = 0.36$) (**Table 3**).

ToM Decoding

The multiple regression model predicting ToM decoding accuracy was significant, accounting for 29.2% of the variance in the RMET scores. In this model, BPD diagnosis predicted significantly better performance on the RMET (P = 0.05, Cohen's $f^2 = 0.14$). However, greater psychiatric symptom severity was related to significantly worse performance (P = 0.021; Cohen's $f^2 = -0.19$). The cognitive variables and IQ were non-significant predictors with small effects (**Table 3**).

ToM Reasoning

The multiple regression model predicting ToM reasoning ability was significant, with 49.8% of the variance in the FPT scores accounted for by the predictors. BPD diagnosis was a significant negative predictor of FPT performance (P = 0.032, Cohen's $f^2 = -0.16$). Higher estimated IQ and composite EF scores predicted significantly better performance on the FP (P = 0.015, Cohen's $f^2 = 0.21$, and P = 0.007, $f^2 = 0.27$, respectively). Only the general symptom severity was a non-significant predictor in this model (**Table 3**).

DISCUSSION

This is the first study to examine the relationship between EF, alexithymia, and ToM in BPD while simultaneously considering the confounding effects of psychiatric symptom severity and general IQ. Our results strengthen the notion that BPD patients' mentalizing subdomains are dissociated: their self-awareness and ToM reasoning were impaired, while their ToM decoding was comparable with those of healthy controls. In a series of multiple regression models, we tested the relative predictive value of EF, IQ, the comorbid clinical symptoms, and the diagnosis of BPD on mentalizing capacities. Comorbid psychiatric symptoms had significantly negative relative importance while predicting self-awareness/alexithymia and ToM decoding. However, the diagnosis of BPD was proved to be a significant negative predictor of ToM reasoning but a positive predictor of decoding. EF and IQ positively influenced BPD patients' ToM reasoning.

The Executive and Mentalizing Profile of BPD

For assessing EF, we adopted theories about the fractionation of EF into different subcomponents (Miyake et al., 2000; Fisk and Sharp, 2004). There were no statistically significant betweengroup differences in any EF measures. However, BPD patients

TABLE 2 | Executive functions and mentalizing abilities in patients with borderline personality disorder (BPD) and healthy control (HC).

	BPD	(<i>n</i> = 18)	HC (/	n = 18)	t-value	P-value	Cohen's d
	Mean	SD	Mean	SD			
Executive functions							
Shifting (WCST perseverative errors) ^a	10.61	5.20	8.78	4.91	1.088	0.284	0.36
Updating (LST working memory span)	3.37	0.68	3.65	0.89	-1.046	0.303	-0.35
Inhibition (FT interference time) ^a	43.85	23.74	29.17	25.17	1.800	0.081	0.60
Access (LFT total words)	50.39	15.21	51.78	16.44	-0.263	0.794	-0.09
Composite executive function score	46.62	6.76	50.00	5.65	-1.629	0.113	-0.54
Mentalizing							
Alexithymia (TAS-20 total score) ^a	59.00	12.78	43.67	10.48	3.936	<0.001*	1.31
ToM decoding (RMET total score)	24.67	4.17	25.56	2.77	-0.753	0.457	-0.25
ToM reasoning (FPT total score)	27.78	5.94	31.89	4.55	-2.332	0.026	-0.78

Group means and between-group comparisons. BPD, borderline personality disorder; HC, healthy controls; WCST, Wisconsin Card Sorting Test; LST, Listening Span Task; FT, Flanker Task; LFT, Letter Fluency Task; TAS-20, Toronto Alexithymia Scale-20 items; RMET, Reading the Mind in the Eyes Test; FPT; Faux Pas Test; SD, standard deviation.^a Higher scores indicate worse functioning. Statistically significant results are presented in bold. *Significant after Bonferroni correction. Cohen's d values of 0.2, 0.5, and 0.8 represent small, medium, and large effect sizes, respectively.

TABLE 3 | Multiple regression models for mentalizing abilities.

		-				
Variables	В	Std. Error	Beta	t-value	P-value	Cohen's f ²
Alexithymia ^a						
Constant	73.288	26.942		2.720	0.011	
BPD diagnosis	-5.479	6.694	-0.200	-0.818	0.419	-0.02
Symptom severity	12.797	3.805	0.904	3.363	0.002	0.36
IQ estimate	-0.308	0.233	-0.187	-1.322	0.196	-0.06
Executive functioning	4.271	3.098	0.196	1.379	0.178	0.06
Theory of Mind decoding ^k)					
Constant	25.170	8.749		2.877	0.007	
BPD diagnosis	4.440	2.174	0.640	2.043	0.050	0.14
Symptom severity	-3.015	1.236	-0.841	-2.440	0.021	-0.19
IQ estimate	0.014	0.076	0.034	0.187	0.853	0.00
Executive functioning	0.805	1.006	0.146	0.800	0.430	0.02
Theory of Mind reasoning	c					
Constant	1.224	11.743		0.104	0.918	
BPD diagnosis	-6.559	2.918	-0.592	-2.248	0.032	-0.16
Symptom severity	2.767	1.658	0.484	1.669	0.105	0.09
IQ estimate	0.262	0.101	0.394	2.577	0.015	0.21
Executive functioning	3.895	1.350	0.442	2.885	0.007	0.27

Predictors of mentalizing abilities in the whole sample (n = 36). Cohen's f² values of 0.02, 0.15, and 0.35 represent small, medium and large effect sizes, respectively. Statistically significant results are presented in bold. BPD, borderline personality disorder; IQ, intelligence quotient. ^aF(4,31) = 10.24, P < 0.001. ^bF(4,31) = 3.19, P < 0.026. ^cF(4,31) = 7.70, P < 0.001.

performed worse in the inhibition component of EF at a trend level significance (P = 0.081, with a medium effect size: Cohen's d = 0.6). This trend-level between-group difference is in harmony with prior studies suggesting that deficits in response inhibition may be of central importance in BPD (Posner et al., 2002; Rentrop et al., 2008; Ruocco et al., 2012; van Dijk et al., 2014; Unoka and Richman, 2016). We can presume that the lack of significance was due to the low statistical power resulting from our small sample size.

Similarly to previous studies (for a review, see Derks et al., 2017), we found that BPD patients were significantly impaired relative to controls in their ability to mentalize (recognize

and describe) their emotional states. Other-oriented mentalizing was operationalized in our study as ToM. The decoding and reasoning subcomponents of ToM were examined by prototypical tasks, the Reading the Mind in the Eyes Test, and the Faux Pas Test, respectively. Our results indicated that BPD patients' ability to decode others' mental states was preserved. By contrast, patients with BPD were impaired in their ability to reason about the mental states of others, evidenced by a large between-group difference in the number of correct mental state attributions on the Faux Pas Test. These findings replicated the results of several preceding studies and our recent meta-analysis that found similar performance on the RMET but substantially poorer performance on the Faux Pas Test in borderline patients compared to healthy controls (Baez et al., 2015; Petersen et al., 2016; Zabihzadeh et al., 2017; Németh et al., 2018). Our results endorse findings suggesting that the mentalizing profile in BPD is characterized by a dissociation between the decoding and the reasoning subprocesses of ToM.

Factors Influencing Mentalizing Abilities

In our multiple regression model, neither general IQ nor global executive functioning was a significant predictor of alexithymia. Interestingly, not the diagnosis of BPD, but greater severity of comorbid psychiatric symptoms has been proven to be a relative predictor of a higher TAS-20 score. These findings are in line with prior studies (e.g., Loas et al., 2012; Pluta et al., 2018) demonstrating that borderline individuals are more alexithymic than healthy controls; however, this difference can mainly be explained by their comorbid clinical symptoms, especially by depression and anxiety. Although previous research has demonstrated a relationship between executive functioning and alexithymia in various clinical and non-clinical samples (Henry et al., 2006; Bogdanova et al., 2010; Koven and Thomas, 2010; Santorelli and Ready, 2015), our results suggest no relationship between these two abilities in BPD. Nevertheless, our study is the first that investigated this relationship in BPD; thus, further research with an extended number of cases is needed on this topic.

Remarkably, the multiple regression analysis predicting ToM decoding ability demonstrated opposing effects of BPD diagnosis and the severity of psychiatric symptoms. While BPD diagnosis predicted better performance on RMET, greater severity of coexisting psychiatric symptoms was associated with worse response accuracy. Previous studies using the RMET in borderline patients yielded inconsistent results, reporting reduced accuracy (Unoka et al., 2015; Van Heel et al., 2019), enhanced accuracy (Fertuck et al., 2009; Zabihzadeh et al., 2017), or no significant difference (Schilling et al., 2012; Baez et al., 2015) compared to healthy controls. Our findings suggest that the inconsistency of prior studies may be at least partly due to the confounding effect of the severity of psychiatric symptoms.

We found that BPD diagnosis was independently related to worse reasoning performance on the FPT, while psychiatric symptom severity was not a significant predictor in the model. However, both higher general IQ and better global EF were independently related to higher FPT scores. Contrary to our RMET results, here, we found that better EF was related to improved FPT performance. These findings suggest that these two ToM tasks may rely on different mechanisms. With its decontextualized stimuli, the RMET does not require contextual processing and complex reasoning processes. The FPT is a verbal task and requires causal inferences about mental states based on short stories in real-life social contexts. In the FPT, adequate mental state attribution depends not only on the ability to extract relevant information from the context but also on the ability to integrate representations of the characters' mental states. Moreover, FPT also involves linguistic processing and other non-social cognitive skills and imposes additional cognitive load relative to the RMET. Our results suggest that this additional load

uses up mainly executive function resources. These findings are in line with previous studies that examined the relationship between EF and ToM using RMET and FPT (e.g., Ahmed and Stephen Miller, 2011; Thoma et al., 2013; Baez et al., 2015; Torralva et al., 2015) and support the notion that the higher-order, reasoning aspect of ToM is more closely linked to domain-general cognitive abilities and prefrontal functioning than the lowerorder, decoding component (Tager-Flusberg and Sullivan, 2000).

BPD diagnosis was also independently related to FPT performance in the multiple regression analysis. This negative effect of BPD remained significant in the model even after adjusting for general IQ, global EF, and psychiatric symptom severity. This suggests that mental state reasoning deficit might be a stable characteristic of the BPD. To date, only one study has examined the relationship between EF and ToM in BPD (Baez et al., 2015). Using similar ToM tasks, this research group found deficits both in EF and mental state reasoning in borderline patients. In their multivariate analysis, EF was significantly related to ToM reasoning performance, but BPD diagnosis was not a significant predictor of this ability, suggesting that mental state reasoning deficit is not a core feature of BPD, but is rather a consequence of executive dysfunction. Nevertheless, the small sample size is a major limitation for both studies; the contradictory relationship between EF and ToM in BPD deserves further examination.

Limitations

The main limitation of our study was the low statistical power due to the small sample size. Thus, all of our findings must be treated as preliminary and should be replicated in larger samples. We should very carefully interpret our results especially those with EF. Executive dysfunction was suggested to play an important role in the pathomechanisms of BPD (Fertuck et al., 2006; Sebastian et al., 2014). A recent meta-analysis on neuropsychological functioning in BPD (Unoka and Richman, 2016) found a moderate effect size (Cohen's d = -0.54) for EF impairment, which is the same as that on our composite EF scores. We can assume that our non-significant result in the between-group comparison of EF scores (P = 0.113) is largely due to the low number of cases.

Moreover, no clinical comparison group was included in the study; therefore, we did not investigate whether the detected mentalizing profile and its confounders are specific for BPD. BPD patients were recruited from the acute clinical setting. We did not examine demographic variables such as marital status and employment and did not follow-up on the sample to test how mentalizing abilities, cognitive functions, and comorbid clinical symptoms correlated with the demographic variables related to the functional outcome. Due to the high variability of comorbid psychiatric disorders and the psychotropic medications taken by BPD patients, it was not possible to form homogeneous subgroups to test the effect of these factors. Although a large proportion of our patients were on psychotropic medication (mainly on low-dose atypical antipsychotics), the impact of psychoactive drugs was not examined here. Finally, we only considered the severity of comorbid psychiatric symptoms measured by SCL-90; no other clinical questionnaires were applied.

CONCLUSION

Acknowledging the limitations, the present study provides some important clues for therapy and future research on mentalizing abilities in patients with BPD. Our study presents further evidence that there is a dissociation between ToM decoding and reasoning abilities in BPD. Our results fit well to the theory of Fonagy and Bateman (2008): BPD patients who grow up in a nonreflecting, non-validating, and often abusing family environment develop an increased emotional vigilance to social stimuli, especially to those with negative emotional content. Nevertheless, BPD patients' ToM abilities are just partially developed, since their reflexive awareness is low, and their mental state reasoning abilities are significantly impaired.

Based on our limited results, clinicians should carefully monitor BPD patients' comorbid psychiatric symptoms and consider that comorbid symptoms can negatively impact the patients' self-awareness and mental state decoding abilities. Conversely, impairment in mental state reasoning appears to be a core feature of BPD, but better IQ and EF can positively influence this deficit. However, regarding the low number of cases in our present study, further research is necessary to test our data in a larger sample.

DATA AVAILABILITY STATEMENT

The datasets generated for this study are available on request to the corresponding author.

ETHICS STATEMENT

The studies involving human participants were reviewed and approved by Research Ethics Committee of

REFERENCES

- Aboulafia-Brakha, T., Christe, B., Martory, M. D., and Annoni, J. M. (2011). Theory of mind tasks and executive functions: a systematic review of group studies in neurology. J. Neuropsychol. 5, 39–55. doi: 10.1348/174866410X533660
- Ahmed, F. S., and Stephen Miller, L. (2011). Executive function mechanisms of theory of mind. J. Autism Dev. Disord. 41, 667–678. doi: 10.1007/s10803-010-1087-7
- American Psychiatric Association [APA] (2013). Diagnostic and Statistical Manual of Mental Disorders, 5th Edn. Arlington, VA: American Psychiatric Association, doi: 10.1176/appi.books.9780890425596
- Baez, S., Marengo, J., Perez, A., Huepe, D., Font, F. G., Rial, V., et al. (2015). Theory of mind and its relationship with executive functions and emotion recognition in borderline personality disorder. J. Neuropsychol. 9, 203–218. doi: 10.1111/jnp.12046
- Bagby, R. M., Parker, J. D. A., and Taylor, G. J. (1994). The twenty-item Toronto alexithymia scale–I. Item selection and cross-validation of the factor structure. *J. Psychosom. Res.* 38, 23–32. doi: 10.1016/0022-3999(94)90005-1
- Baron-Cohen, S., Leslie, A. M., and Frith, U. (1985). Does the autistic child have a "theory of mind"? *Cognition* 21, 37–46. doi: 10.1016/0010-0277(85)90022-8

the Faculty of Humanities, University of Pécs. The patients/participants provided their written informed consent to participate in this study.

AUTHOR CONTRIBUTIONS

NN and TT conceived the study and designed the experiments. NN collected and analyzed the data and drafted the manuscript. ÁP helped with the interpretation of data and writing of the manuscript. MS selected the patients, made the diagnosis, and revised the manuscript for publication. MS and BC raised funding and provided supervision and had helpful comments on the interpretation of the data. All authors contributed to the writing of the manuscript and/or revising it critically for important intellectual content. All authors approved the final version to be published and agreed to be accountable for all aspects of the work in ensuring that questions related to the accuracy or integrity of any part of the work are appropriately investigated and resolved.

FUNDING

This work was financially supported by the following grant agencies: Hungarian Brain Research Program (2017-1.2.1-NKP-2017-00002) and EU Social Fund (EFOP-3.6.3-VEKOP-16-2017-00009). Further financial support was received from the Medical School of the University of Pécs. These grant agencies had no influence on study design; on the collection, analysis, and interpretation of data; on the writing of the report; and on the decision to submit the article for publication.

SUPPLEMENTARY MATERIAL

The Supplementary Material for this article can be found online at: https://www.frontiersin.org/articles/10.3389/fpsyg. 2020.01583/full#supplementary-material

- Baron-Cohen, S., Wheelwright, S., Hill, J., Raste, Y., and Plumb, I. (2001). The "Reading the Mind in the Eyes" test revised version: a study with normal adults, and adults with Asperger syndrome or high-functioning autism. *J. Child Psychol. Psychiatry* 42, 241–251. doi: 10.1017/S0021963001006643
- Berg, E. A. (1948). A simple objective technique for measuring flexibility in thinking. J. Gen. Psychol. 39, 15–22. doi: 10.1080/00221309.1948.9918159
- Bogdanova, Y., Díaz-Santos, M., and Cronin-Golomb, A. (2010). Neurocognitive correlates of alexithymia in asymptomatic individuals with HIV. *Neuropsychologia* 48, 1295–1304. doi: 10.1016/j.neuropsychologia.2009. 12.033
- Bora, E., Eryavuz, A., Kayahan, B., Sungu, G., and Veznedaroglu, B. (2006). Social functioning, theory of mind and neurocognition in outpatients with schizophrenia; mental state decoding may be a better predictor of social functioning than mental state reasoning. *Psychiatry Res.* 145, 95–103. doi: 10.1016/j.psychres.2005.11.003
- Brüne, M., Walden, S., Edel, M.-A., and Dimaggio, G. (2016). Mentalization of complex emotions in borderline personality disorder: the impact of parenting and exposure to trauma on the performance in a novel cartoonbased task. *Compr. Psychiatry* 64, 29–37. doi: 10.1016/j.comppsych.2015. 08.003

- Chan, R. C. K., Shum, D., Toulopoulou, T., and Chen, E. Y. H. (2008). Assessment of executive functions: review of instruments and identification of critical issues. *Arch. Clin. Neuropsychol.* 23, 201–216. doi: 10.1016/j.acn.2007.08.010
- Choi-Kain, L. W., and Gunderson, J. G. (2008). Mentalization: ontogeny, assessment, and application in the treatment of borderline personality disorder. *Am. J. Psychiatry* 165, 1127–1135. doi: 10.1176/appi.ajp.2008.07081360
- Cserjési, R., Luminet, O., and Lénárd, L. (2007). Reliability and factor validity of the Hungarian translation of the Toronto alexithymia scale in undergraduate student samples. *Magy. Pszichol. Szle.* 62, 355–368. doi: 10.1556/MPSzle.62. 2007.3.4
- Daneman, M., and Blennerhassett, A. (1984). How to assess the listening comprehension skills of prereaders. J. Educ. Psychol. 76, 1372–1381. doi: 10. 1037/0022-0663.76.6.1372
- Derks, Y. P. M. J., Westerhof, G. J., and Bohlmeijer, E. T. (2017). A meta-analysis on the association between emotional awareness and borderline personality pathology. J. Pers. Disord. 31, 362–384. doi: 10.1521/pedi_2016_30_257
- Derogatis, L. R. (1977). Symptom Checklist 90, R-Version Manual I: Scoring, Administration and Procedures for the SCL-90. Baltimore, MD: Johns Hopkins University Press.
- Eriksen, C. W., and Schultz, D. W. (1979). Information processing in visual search: a continuous flow conception and experimental results. *Percept. Psychophys.* 25, 249–263. doi: 10.3758/BF03198804
- Faiśca, L., Afonseca, S., Brüne, M., Gonçalves, G., Gomes, A., and Martins, A. T. (2016). Portuguese adaptation of a Faux Pas test and a theory of mind picture stories task. *Psychopathology* 49, 143–152. doi: 10.1159/000444689
- Fertuck, E. A., Jekal, A., Song, I., Wyman, B., Morris, M. C., Wilson, S. T., et al. (2009). Enhanced reading the mind in the eyes' in borderline personality disorder compared to healthy controls. *Psychol. Med.* 39, 1979–1988. doi: 10. 1017/S003329170900600X
- Fertuck, E. A., Lenzenweger, M. F., Clarkin, J. F., Hoermann, S., and Stanley, B. (2006). Executive neurocognition, memory systems, and borderline personality disorder. *Clin. Psychol. Rev.* 26, 346–375. doi: 10.1016/j.cpr.2005.05.008
- First, M. B., Williams, J. B. W., Benjamin, L. S., and Spitzer, R. L. (2018). Strukturált Klinikai Interjú a DSM-5[®] Személyiségzavarok Vizsgálatára (SCID-5-PD). Budapest: Oriold és Társai.
- First, M. B., Williams, J. B. W., Karg, R. S., and Spitzer, R. L. (2016). Strukturált Klinikai Interjú a DSM-5[®] Zavarok Felmérésére: Klinikai Változat (SCID-5-CV). Budapest: Oriold és Társai.
- Fisk, J. E., and Sharp, C. A. (2004). Age-related impairment in executive functioning: updating, inhibition, shifting, and access. J. Clin. Exp. Neuropsychol. 26, 874–890. doi: 10.1080/13803390490510680
- Fonagy, P., and Bateman, A. (2008). The development of borderline personality disorder-a mentalizing model. J. Pers. Disord. 22, 4–21. doi: 10.1521/pedi.2008. 22.1.4
- Fonagy, P., and Luyten, P. (2016). "A multilevel perspective on the development of borderline personality disorder," in *Dev. Psychopathol.* (New York, NY: Willy) 3, 726–792. doi: 10.1002/9781119125556.devpsy317
- Frick, C., Lang, S., Kotchoubey, B., Sieswerda, S., Dinu-Biringer, R., Berger, M., et al. (2012). Hypersensitivity in borderline personality disorder during mindreading. *PLoS One* 7:e41650. doi: 10.1371/journal.pone.0041650
- Gaher, R. M., Hofman, N. L., Simons, J. S., and Hunsaker, R. (2013). Emotion regulation deficits as mediators between trauma exposure and borderline symptoms. *Cognit. Ther. Res.* 37, 466–475. doi: 10.1007/s10608-012-9515-y
- Gál, Z., Egyed, K., Pászthy, B., and Németh, D. (2011). Impaired theory of mind in anorexia nervosa. *Psychiatr. Hung.* 26, 12–25.
- Gál, Z., Katona, K., Janacsek, K., and Németh, D. (2014). Theory of mind in offenders. *Pszichológia* 34, 289–310. doi: 10.1556/Pszicho.34.2014.3.5
- Harari, H., Shamay-Tsoory, S. G., Ravid, M., and Levkovitz, Y. (2010). Double dissociation between cognitive and affective empathy in borderline personality disorder. *Psychiatry Res.* 175, 277–279. doi: 10.1016/j.psychres.2009.03.002
- Henry, J. D., Phillips, L. H., Crawford, J. R., Theodorou, G., and Summers, F. (2006). Cognitive and psychosocial correlates of alexithymia following traumatic brain injury. *Neuropsychologia* 44, 62–72. doi: 10.1016/j.neuropsychologia.2005.04.011
- Ivády, R. E., Takács, B., and Pléh, C. (2007). "Tudatelmélet és idegen nyelvelsajátítás – valódi kapcsolat vagy városi legenda?," in *Tudat és Elme*, eds G. Kampis and K. Mund (Budapest: Typotex), 59–74.

- Janacsek, K., Tánczos, T., Mészáros, T., and Németh, D. (2009). The Hungarian version of listening span task. *Magy. Pszichol. Szle.* 64, 385–406. doi: 10.1556/ MPSzle.64.2009.2.5
- Kaufman, A. S., Ishikuma, T., and Kaufman-Packer, J. L. (1991). Amazingly short forms of the WAIS-R. J. Psychoeduc. Assess. 9, 4–15. doi: 10.1177/ 073428299100900101
- Koven, N. S., and Thomas, W. (2010). Mapping facets of alexithymia to executive dysfunction in daily life. *Pers. Individ. Dif.* 49, 24–28. doi: 10.1016/j.paid.2010. 02.034
- Krause-Utz, A., Winter, D., Niedtfeld, I., and Schmahl, C. (2014). The latest neuroimaging findings in borderline personality disorder. *Curr. Psychiatry Rep.* 16:438. doi: 10.1007/s11920-014-0438-z
- Lane, R. D., and Garfield, D. A. S. (2005). Becoming aware of feelings: integration of cognitive developmental, neuroscientific, and psychoanalytic perspectives. *Neuropsychoanalysis* 7, 5–30. doi: 10.1080/15294145.2005.10773468
- LeDoux, J. (2000). "Cognitive-emotional interactions: listen to the brain," in *Cognitive Neuroscience of Emotion*, eds R. D. Lane and L. Nadel (New York: Oxford University Press), 129–155.
- Loas, G., Speranza, M., Pham-Scottez, A., Perez-Diaz, F., and Corcos, M. (2012). Alexithymia in adolescents with borderline personality disorder. J. Psychosom. Res. 72, 147–152. doi: 10.1016/j.jpsychores.2011.11.006
- McClure, G., Hawes, D. J., and Dadds, M. R. (2016). Borderline personality disorder and neuropsychological measures of executive function: a systematic review. *Personal. Ment. 1008 Health* 10, 43–57. doi: 10.1002/pmh.1320
- McMain, S., Links, P. S., Guimond, T., Wnuk, S., Eynan, R., Bergmans, Y., et al. (2013). An exploratory study of the relationship between changes in emotion and cognitive processes and treatment outcome in borderline personality disorder. *Psychother. Res.* 23, 658–673. doi: 10.1080/10503307.2013.838653
- Miyake, A., Friedman, N. P., Emerson, M. J., Witzki, A. H., Howerter, A., and Wager, T. D. (2000). The unity and diversity of executive functions and their contributions to complex "frontal lobe" tasks: a latent variable analysis. *Cogn. Psychol.* 41, 49–100. doi: 10.1006/cogp.1999.0734
- Mueller, S. T., and Piper, B. J. (2014). The psychology experiment building language (PEBL) and PEBL test battery. J. Neurosci. Methods 222, 250–259. doi: 10.1016/ j.jneumeth.2013.10.024
- Németh, N., Mátrai, P., Hegyi, P., Czéh, B., Czopf, L., Hussain, A., et al. (2018). Theory of mind disturbances in borderline personality disorder: a metaanalysis. *Psychiatry Res.* 270, 143–153. doi: 10.1016/J.PSYCHRES.2018.08.049
- Petersen, R., Brakoulias, V., and Langdon, R. (2016). An experimental investigation of mentalization ability in boderline personality disorder. *Compr. Psychiatry* 64, 12–21. doi: 10.1016/J.COMPPSYCH.2015.10.004
- Pluta, A., Kulesza, M., Grzegorzewski, P., and Kucharska, K. (2018). Assessing advanced theory of mind and alexithymia in patients suffering from enduring borderline personality disorder. *Psychiatry Res.* 261, 436–441. doi: 10.1016/j. psychres.2018.01.003
- Posner, M. I., Rothbart, M. K., Vizueta, N., Levy, K. N., Evans, D. E., Thomas, K. M., et al. (2002). Attentional mechanisms of borderline personality disorder. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. USA*. 99, 16366–16370. doi: 10.1073/pnas.2526 44699
- Rentrop, M., Backenstrass, M., Jaentsch, B., Kaiser, S., Roth, A., Unger, J., et al. (2008). Response inhibition in borderline personality disorder: performance in a Go/Nogo task. *Psychopathology* 41, 50–57. doi: 10.1159/0001 10626
- Richman, M. J., and Unoka, Z. (2015). Mental state decoding impairment in major depression and borderline personality disorder: meta-analysis. Br. J. Psychiatry 207, 483–489. doi: 10.1192/bjp.bp.114.152108
- Ruocco, A. C., Laporte, L., Russell, J., Guttman, H., Paris, J. (2012). Response inhibition deficits in unaffected first-degree relatives of patients with borderline personality disorder. *Neuropsychology* 26, 473–482. doi: 10.1037/a0028715
- Sabbagh, M. A. (2004). Understanding orbitofrontal contributions to theory-ofmind reasoning: implications for autism. *Brain Cogn.* 55, 209–219. doi: 10.1016/ J.BANDC.2003.04.002
- Sanislow, C. A., Grilo, C. M., Morey, L. C., Bender, D. S., Skodol, A. E., Gunderson, J. G., et al. (2002). Confirmatory factor analysis of DSM-IV criteria for borderline personality disorder: findings from the collaborative longitudinal personality disorders study. Am. J. Psychiatry 159, 284–290. doi: 10.1176/appi. ajp.159.2.284

- Santorelli, G. D., and Ready, R. E. (2015). Alexithymia and executive function in younger and older adults. *Clin. Neuropsychol.* 29, 938–955. doi: 10.1080/ 13854046.2015.1123296
- Schilling, L., Wingenfeld, K., Löwe, B., Moritz, S., Terfehr, K., Köther, U., et al. (2012). Normal mind-reading capacity but higher response confidence in borderline personality disorder patients. *Psychiatry Clin. Neurosci.* 66, 322–327. doi: 10.1111/j.1440-1819.2012.02334.x
- Sebastian, A., Jung, P., Krause-Utz, A., Lieb, K., Schmahl, C., and Tüscher, O. (2014). Frontal dysfunctions of impulse control – a systematic review in borderline personality disorder and attention-deficit/hyperactivity disorder. *Front. Hum. Neurosci.* 8:698. doi: 10.3389/fnhum.2014.00698
- Sharp, C., and Kalpakci, A. (2015). Mentalization in borderline personality disorder: from bench to bedside. personality disorders: theory, research, and treatment. *Personal. Disord.* 6, 347–355. doi: 10.1037/per0000106
- Stone, V. E., Baron-Cohen, S., and Knight, R. T. (1998). Frontal lobe contributions to theory of mind. J. Cogn. Neurosci. 10, 640–656. doi: 10.1162/ 089892998562942
- Stone, V. E., and Gerrans, P. (2006). What's domain-specific about theory of mind? Soc. Neurosci. 1, 309–319. doi: 10.1080/17470910601029221
- Strauss, E., Sherman, E. M. S., and Spreen, O. (2006). A Compendium of Neuropsychological Tests: Administration, Norms, and Commentary. New York: Oxford University Press.
- Tager-Flusberg, H., and Sullivan, K. (2000). A componential view of theory of mind: evidence from Williams syndrome. *Cognition* 76, 59–90. doi: 10.1016/ S0010-0277(00)00069-X
- Tánczos, T., Janacsek, K., and Németh, D. (2014). Verbal fluency tasks I. Investigation of the Hungarian version of the letter fluency task between 5 and 89 years of age. *Psychiatr. Hung.* 29, 158–180.
- Taylor, G. J., Bagby, R. M., Parker, J. D. A., and Grotstein, J. (1997). Disorders of Affect Regulation: Alexithymia in Medical and Psychiatric Illness. Cambridge: Cambridge University Press, doi: 10.1017/CBO9780511526831
- Thoma, P., Winter, N., Juckel, G., and Roser, P. (2013). Mental state decoding and mental state reasoning in recently detoxified alcohol-dependent individuals. *Psychiatry Res.* 205, 232–240. doi: 10.1016/j.psychres.2012.08.042
- Torralva, T., Gleichgerrcht, E., Ardila, M. J. T., Roca, M., and Manes, F. F. (2015). Differential cognitive and affective theory of mind abilities at mild and moderate stages of behavioral variant frontotemporal dementia. *Cogn. Behav. Neurol.* 28, 63–70. doi: 10.1097/WNN.00000000000053
- Unoka, Z., and Richman, M. J. (2016). Neuropsychological deficits in BPD patients and the moderator effects of co-occurring mental disorders: a meta-analysis. *Clin. Psychol. Rev.* 44, 1–12. doi: 10.1016/j.cpr.2015.11.009

- Unoka, Z., Rózsa, S., Kõ, N., Kállai, J., Fábián, Á, and Simon, L. (2004). Validity and reliability of the SCL-90 in a Hungarian population sample. *Psychiatr. Hung.* 19, 235–243.
- Unoka, Z. S., Fogd, D., Seres, I., Kéri, S., and Csukly, G. (2015). Early maladaptive schema-related impairment and co-occurring current major depressive episode-related enhancement of mental state decoding ability in borderline personality disorder. J. Pers. Disord. 29, 145–162. doi: 10.1521/pedi_ 2014_28_146
- van Dijk, F., Schellekens, A., van den Broek, P., Kan, C., Verkes, R.-J., and Buitelaar, J. (2014). Do cognitive measures of response inhibition differentiate between attention deficit/hyperactivity disorder and borderline personality disorder? *Psychiatry Res.* 215, 733–739. doi: 10.1016/j.psychres.2013. 12.034
- Van Heel, M., Luyten, P., De Meulemeester, C., Vanwalleghem, D., Vermote, R., and Lowyck, B. (2019). Mentalizing based on external features in borderline personality disorder compared with healthy controls: the role of attachment dimensions and childhood trauma. J. Pers. Disord. 33, 736–750. doi: 10.1521/ pedi_2019_33_373
- Wade, M., Prime, H., Jenkins, J. M., Yeates, K. O., Williams, T., and Lee, K. (2018). On the relation between theory of mind and executive functioning: a developmental cognitive neuroscience perspective. *Psychon. Bull. Rev.* 25, 2119–2140. doi: 10.3758/s13423-018-1459-0
- Wang, Y., Wang, Y., Chen, S., Zhu, C., and Wang, K. (2008). Theory of mind disability in major depression with or without psychotic symptoms: a componential view. *Psychiatry Res.* 161, 153–161. doi: 10.1016/j.psychres.2007. 07.018
- Zabihzadeh, A., Maleki, G., Richman, M. J., Hatami, A., Alimardani, Z., and Heidari, M. (2017). Affective and cognitive theory of mind in borderline personality disorder: the role of comorbid depression. *Psychiatry Res.* 257, 144–149. doi: 10.1016/J.PSYCHRES.2017.07.034

Conflict of Interest: The authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

Copyright © 2020 Németh, Péterfalvi, Czéh, Tényi and Simon. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) and the copyright owner(s) are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.